Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

1531

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

58-2086934

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200 Atlanta, GA 30328 (770) 829-3700

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

SEE TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANTS

JAMES O'LEARY
Executive Vice President and
Chief Financial Officer
1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200
Atlanta, GA 30328
(770) 829-3700

(770) 829-3700
(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area
Code, of Agent For Service)

Copies to:
ELIZABETH H. NOE, ESQ.
Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP
600 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 2400
Atlanta, GA 30308
(404) 815-2400

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:

As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box. o

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number on the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o ______

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each class of securities to be registered	Amount to be registered	Proposed maximum offering price per Security(1)	Proposed maximum aggregate offering price	Amount of registration fee
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016	\$275,000,000	100%	\$275,000,000	\$29,425
Guarantees(2)	_	_	_	_

- (1) Determined pursuant to Rule 457(i) under the Securities Act solely for purposes of calculating the registration fee.
- (2) The 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "notes") are guaranteed by the Additional Registrants on a senior basis. No separate consideration will be paid in respect of the guarantees. Pursuant to Rule 457(n) under the Securities Act, no filing fee is required.

The Registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date, as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANTS

NAME	STATE OF INCORPORATION/ FORMATION	PRIMARY STANDARD INDUSTRIAL CLASSIFICATION CODE NUMBER	IRS EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION NO.
Beazer Homes Corp.	TN	1531	62-0880780
Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.	NC	1531	56-1807308
Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.	DE	1531	86-0728694
Beazer Realty Corp.	GA	1531	58-1200012
Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.	DE	1531	58-2222637
Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.	DE	1531	58-2222643
Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.	DE	1531	76-0496353
April Corporation	CO	1531	84-1112772
Beazer SPE, LLC	GA	1531	not applied for(1)
Beazer Homes Investments, LLC.	DE	1531	04-3617414
Beazer Realty, Inc.	NJ	1531	22-3620212
Beazer Clarksburg, LLC	MD	1531	not applied for(1)
Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.	VA	1531	54-1969702
Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.	DE	1531	58-2440984
Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.	TX	1531	58-2506293
Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.	DE	1531	54-2137836
Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP	IN	1531	35-1901790
Beazer Realty Services, LLC	DE	1531	35-1679596
Paragon Title, LLC	IN	1531	35-2111763
Trinity Homes LLC	IN	1531	35-2027321
Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC	DE	1531	not applied for(1)
Beazer General Services, Inc.	DE	1531	20-1887139
Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.	DE	1531	03-3617414
Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.	DE	1531	20-2495958
Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.	DE	1531	20-2495906
BH Building Products, LP	DE	1531	20-2498366
BH Procurement Services, LLC	DE	1531	20-2498277
Arden Park Ventures, LLC	FL	1531	not applied for(1)

The address, including zip code and telephone number, including area code, of the principal offices of the additional registrants listed above is: 1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200, Atlanta, GA 30328 and the telephone number at that address is (770) 829-3700.

⁽¹⁾ Does not have any employees.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated August 15, 2006

Prospectus

\$275,000,000

Offer to Exchange

8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,

which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933,

for any and all outstanding

8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,

which have not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933,

of

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

- We will exchange all original notes that are validly tendered and not withdrawn before the end of the exchange offer for an equal principal amount
 of new notes that we have registered under the Securities Act of 1933.
- This exchange offer expires at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on

, 2006, unless extended.

No public market exists for the original notes or the new notes. We do not intend to list the new notes on any securities exchange or to seek
approval for quotation through any automated quotation system.

The new notes will be general unsecured obligations. The new notes will rank equally with all of our existing and future unsecured senior debt. All of our significant restricted subsidiaries will guarantee the new notes on a senior basis. The new guarantees will be unsecured obligations of our subsidiary guarantors ranking equally with all their existing and future unsecured senior debt. The new notes will be effectively subordinated to all of our and our subsidiary guarantors' secured debt to the extent of the value of the assets securing that debt.

See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 13 for a discussion of the risks that holders should consider prior to making a decision to exchange original notes for new notes.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is

, 2006.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	13
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Information	21
The Exchange Offer	22
Use of Proceeds	32
Capitalization	33
Selected Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data	34
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	37
Business	55
Management	63
Security Ownership	71
Description of Other Existing Indebtedness	73
Description of the Notes	78
Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations	114
Plan of Distribution	119
Legal Matters	119
Experts	120
Where You Can Find More Information	120
Index to Financial Statements	F-1

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this prospectus. The following summary information is qualified in its entirety by the information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary may not contain all of the information that you should consider prior to making a decision to exchange original notes for new notes. You should read the entire prospectus carefully, including the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 13 of this prospectus and the financial statements and notes to these statements contained elsewhere in this prospectus. Unless the context requires otherwise, all references to "we," "us," "our" and "Beazer Homes" refer specifically to Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

The Company

We design, sell and build primarily single-family homes in the following geographic regions which are presented as our reportable homebuilding segments. Those remaining homebuilding operations not separately reportable as segments are included in "Other":

West	Mid-Atlantic	Florida	Southeast	Other
Arizona	Delaware	Florida	Georgia	Colorado
California	Maryland		Nashville, TN	Indiana
Nevada	New Jersey		North Carolina	Kentucky
New Mexico	New York		South Carolina	Memphis, TN
	Pennsylvania			Mississippi
	Virginia			Ohio
	West Virginia			Texas

We design our homes at various price points to appeal to homebuyers across various demographic segments. Our objective is to provide our customers at each price point with homes that incorporate exceptional value and quality while seeking to maximize our return on invested capital. To achieve this objective, we have developed a business strategy which focuses on the following elements:

Geographic Diversity and Growth Markets. We compete in a large number of geographically diverse markets in an attempt to reduce our exposure to any particular regional economy. Within these markets, we build homes in a variety of projects. Our business strategy entails further increasing our market penetration and investing in our most profitable markets.

Leverage of National Brand. Our national branding strategy presents us as one company with one name, one logo, one message and one purpose. We feel that a strengthened, national brand identity better positions us to consistently address the needs of our customers across all of our markets.

Leverage Size, Scale and Capabilities to Achieve Optimal Efficiencies. We have implemented specific profitability initiatives which focus on leveraging our size, scale and capabilities in order to achieve enhanced gross profit and operating profit margins. These initiatives include:

- leveraging our size to create economies of scale in purchasing and construction;
- standardizing best practices and product designs;
- using branding and increased market penetration to maximize efficiency of land use; and
- leveraging our fixed cost infrastructure by increasing depth and breadth in markets where we have an established presence.

Quality Homes at Various Price-Points to Meet the Needs of Increasingly Diverse Homebuyers. We seek to maximize customer satisfaction by offering homes which incorporate quality materials, distinctive design features, convenient locations and competitive prices. During the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and fiscal year 2005, the average sales price of our homes closed was approximately

\$285,200 and \$271,300, respectively. Our product strategy entails addressing the needs of an increasingly diverse profile of buyers as evidenced by demographic trends including, among others, increased immigration, changing profiles of households, the aging of the baby-boomers, and the rise of the echo-boomers (children of the baby-boomers) into the ranks of homeownership. Our product offering is broken down into the following product categories:

Economy. These homes are targeted primarily at entry-level buyers, are generally 1,500 square feet or less in size, and are intended to meet the needs of those buyers for whom price is the most important factor in the buying decision.

Value. These homes are targeted at entry-level and move-up buyers, generally range from 1,500 to 2,500 square feet in size, and are intended to appeal to buyers who are more interested in style and features, but are still somewhat price-focused.

Style. These homes are targeted at more affluent move-up buyers, are generally greater than 2,500 square feet in size, and are intended to appeal to buyers in the more luxurious segment of the market, who place greater emphasis on style and features.

In addition, we also offer homes to the "active adult" market which is targeted to buyers over 55 years of age, in communities with special amenities. We offer these homes within the Economy, Value and Style categories described above.

Additional Products and Services for Homebuyers. In order to maximize our profitability and provide our customers with the additional products and services that they desire, we have incorporated design centers and mortgage origination operations into our business. Recognizing that our customers want to choose certain components of their new home, we offer limited customization through the use of design studios in most of our markets. These design studios allow the customer to select certain non-structural customizations for their homes such as cabinetry, flooring, fixtures, appliances and wall coverings. Additionally, recognizing the homebuyer's desire to simplify the financing process, our financial services segment originates mortgages on behalf of our customers through our subsidiary Beazer Mortgage Corporation, or Beazer Mortgage. Beazer Mortgage originates, processes and brokers mortgages to third party investors. Beazer Mortgage generally does not retain or service the mortgages that it brokers. Beginning in January 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances certain of our mortgage lending activities with borrowings under a warehouse line of credit or from general corporate funds prior to selling the loans and their servicing rights to third-party investors shortly after origination. We also provide title services to our customers in many of our markets.

Conservative Land Policies. We seek to maximize our return on capital by judiciously managing our investment in land. To reduce the risks associated with investments in land, we often use options to control land. We generally do not speculate in land which is not subject to entitlements providing basic development rights to the owner.

Headquarters. Our principal executive offices are located at 1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200, Atlanta, Georgia 30328, and our telephone number is (770) 829-3700. We maintain an internet site at *http://www.beazer.com* which contains information concerning us and our subsidiaries. The information contained on our internet site and those of our subsidiaries is not incorporated by reference in this prospectus and should not be considered a part of this prospectus.

The Exchange Offer

The Exchange Offer

Resales Without Further Registration

We are offering to exchange up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our new 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 for up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our original 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are currently outstanding. Original notes may only be exchanged in \$1,000 principal increments. In order to be exchanged, an original note must be properly tendered and accepted. All original notes that are validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the exchange offer will be exchanged.

We believe that the new notes issued pursuant to the exchange offer may be offered for resale, resold or otherwise transferred by you without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act provided that:

- you are acquiring the new notes issued in the exchange offer in the ordinary course of your business:
- you have not engaged in, do not intend to engage in, and have no arrangement or understanding
 with any person to participate in, the distribution of the new notes issued to you in the exchange
 offer in violation of the provisions of the Securities Act; and
- you are not our "affiliate," as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act.

Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account in exchange for original notes, where such original notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes.

The letter of transmittal states that, by so acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resales of new notes received in exchange for original notes where such original notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for a period of 180 days after the date of this prospectus for use in connection with any such resale. See "Plan of Distribution."

5:00 p.m., New York City time, on

, 2006, unless we extend the exchange offer.

Expiration Date

Accrued Interest on the New Notes and Original

The new notes will bear interest from June 6, 2006 or the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the original notes surrendered in exchange therefor. Holders of original notes that are accepted for exchange will be deemed to have waived the right to receive any payment in respect of interest on such original notes accrued to the date of issuance of the new notes.

Conditions to the Exchange Offer

The exchange offer is subject to certain customary conditions which we may waive. See "The Exchange Offer—Conditions."

Procedures for Tendering Original Notes

Each holder of original notes wishing to accept the exchange offer must complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile of the letter of transmittal; or if the original notes are tendered in accordance with the book-entry procedures described in this prospectus, the tendering holder must transmit an agent's message to the exchange agent at the address listed in this prospectus. You must mail or otherwise deliver the required documentation together with the original notes to the exchange agent.

Special Procedures for Beneficial Holders

If you beneficially own original notes registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish to tender your original notes in the exchange offer, you should contact such registered holder promptly and instruct them to tender on your behalf. If you wish to tender on your own behalf, you must, before completing and executing the letter of transmittal for the exchange offer and delivering your original notes, either arrange to have your original notes registered in your name or obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder. The transfer of registered ownership may take considerable time.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures

You must comply with the applicable guaranteed delivery procedures for tendering if you wish to tender your original notes and:

- your original notes are not immediately available; or
- time will not permit your required documents to reach the exchange agent prior to 5:00 p.m.,
 New York City time, on the expiration date of the exchange offer; or
- you cannot complete the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date of the exchange offer.

You may withdraw your tender of original notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the date the exchange offer expires.

Withdrawal Rights

Failure to Exchange Will Affect You Adversely

Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences If you are eligible to participate in the exchange offer and you do not tender your original notes, you will not have further exchange or registration rights and your original notes will continue to be subject to restrictions on transfer under the Securities Act. Accordingly, the liquidity of the original notes will be adversely affected.

The exchange of original notes for new notes pursuant to the exchange offer will not result in a taxable event. Accordingly, we believe that:

- no gain or loss will be realized by a United States holder upon receipt of a new note;
- holder's holding period for the new notes will include the holding period of the original notes;
- the adjusted tax basis of the new notes will be the same as the adjusted tax basis of the original notes exchanged at the time of such exchange.

See "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations."

U.S. Bank National Association is serving as exchange agent in connection with the Exchange Offer. Deliveries by hand, registered, certified, first class or overnight mail should be addressed to U.S. Bank National Association, 60 Livingston Avenue, EP-MN-WS2N, St. Paul, MN 55107, Attention: Specialized Finance Department, Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange. For information with respect to the Exchange Offer, contact the Exchange Agent at telephone number (800) 934-6802 or facsimile number (651) 495-8158.

We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer. See "Use of Proceeds."

Exchange Agent

Use of Proceeds

Summary Of Terms Of New Notes

The exchange offer constitutes an offer to exchange up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the new notes for up to an equal aggregate principal amount of the original notes. The new notes will be obligations of Beazer Homes evidencing the same indebtedness as the original notes, and will be entitled to the benefit of the same indenture and supplemental indenture. The form and terms of the new notes are substantially the same as the form and terms of the original notes except that the new notes have been registered under the Securities Act. See "Description of the Notes."

Comparison With Original Notes

Freely Transferable

The new notes will be freely transferable under the Securities Act by holders who are not restricted holders. Restricted holders are restricted from transferring the new notes without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. The new notes will be identical in all material respects (including interest rate, maturity and restrictive covenants) to the original notes, with the exception that the new notes will be registered under the Securities Act. See "The Exchange Offer—Terms of the Exchange Offer."

Registration Rights

The holders of the original notes currently are entitled to certain registration rights pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement entered into on the issue date of the original notes by and among Beazer Homes, the subsidiary guarantors named therein and the initial purchasers named therein, including the right to cause Beazer Homes to register the original notes for resale under the Securities Act if the Exchange Offer is not consummated prior to the exchange offer termination date. However, pursuant to the registration rights agreement, such registration rights will expire upon consummation of the exchange offer. Accordingly, holders of original notes who do not exchange their original notes for new notes in the exchange offer will not be able to reoffer, resell or otherwise dispose of their original notes unless such original notes are subsequently registered under the Securities Act or unless an exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act is available.

Terms of New Notes

Issuer

Notes Offered

Maturity Date

Interest

Guarantees

Ranking

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

The form and terms of the new notes will be the same as the form and terms of the outstanding notes except that:

- the new notes will bear a different CUSIP number from the original notes;
- the new notes have been registered under the Securities Act and, therefore, will not bear legends restricting their transfer; and
- you will not be entitled to any exchange or registration rights with respect to the new notes.

The notes will evidence the same debt as the original notes. They will be entitled to the benefits of the indenture and the supplemental indenture governing the original notes and will be treated under the indenture and the supplemental indenture as a single class with the original notes. We refer to the new notes and the original notes collectively as the notes in this prospectus.

June 15, 2016.

The notes will bear interest at a rate of 8.125% per annum from June 6, 2006. Interest on the notes will be payable semi-annually in cash on June 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on December 15, 2006.

The notes will be guaranteed by all of our significant restricted subsidiaries. The guarantees will be unsecured obligations of our subsidiary guarantors ranking equally with all their existing and future unsecured debt that is not, by its terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the guarantees.

The original notes are, and the new notes will be:

- general unsecured senior obligations of Beazer Homes,
- ranked equally in right of payment with all our existing and future unsecured senior debt,
- senior in right of payment to all of our future subordinated debt, and
- effectively subordinated to any of our secured debt to the extent of the value of the assets securing such debt.

At June 30, 2006, we had, together with the subsidiary guarantors, approximately \$1.8 billion of debt, net of unamortized discount of \$3.8 million, outstanding. Substantially all of this debt is unsecured senior debt ranking equally in right of payment with these notes and the related subsidiary guarantees.

Optional Redemption

Certain Covenants

We may redeem the notes, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption, if any, plus a "make-whole" amount. See "Description of the Notes—Optional redemption."

The indenture governing the notes contains certain covenants that, among other things, limit our ability to:

- incur additional indebtedness;
- make certain restricted payments;
- · make certain asset sales;
- enter into transactions with affiliates;
- incur liens;
- issue capital stock of restricted subsidiaries;
- · allow payment restrictions affecting subsidiaries; or
- effect a consolidation or merger.

These covenants also require us to maintain a certain level of tangible net worth and to offer to repurchase a portion of the notes in certain circumstances. See "Description of the Notes—Certain covenants" beginning on page 96.

If these notes receive an investment grade rating from Moody's Investors Service and Standard & Poor's, then our obligation to comply with certain of the covenants will cease for so long as the notes continue to be rated investment grade. See "Description of the Notes—Limitation of applicability of certain covenants if the notes are rated investment grade."

Upon the occurrence of a change of control, as defined in the "Description of the Notes," each holder of the notes may require us to purchase all or a portion of the holder's notes at 101% of the aggregate principal amount thereof, together with accrued and unpaid interest to the date of purchase.

We do not intend to list the new notes on any securities exchange or to seek approval for quotation through any automated system.

You should carefully consider the information under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 13 of this prospectus and all other information included in this prospectus prior to making a decision to exchange original notes for new notes.

For additional information regarding the notes, see the "Description of the Notes" section of this prospectus.

Change of Control

No Listing on any Securities Exchange

Risk Factors

Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

The following table sets forth our historical ratios of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated. The historical ratios are prepared on a consolidated basis in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, and, therefore, reflect all consolidated earnings and fixed charges.

The ratio of earnings to fixed charges for each of the periods is determined by dividing earnings by fixed charges. Earnings consist of income before income taxes, amortization of previously capitalized interest, fixed charges, exclusive of capitalized interest cost and distributed income of unconsolidated joint ventures less equity in income (loss) of unconsolidated joint ventures. Fixed charges consist of interest incurred, amortization of deferred loan costs and debt discounts and that portion of operating lease rental expense (33%) deemed to be representative of interest.

		Year I		Nine Months Ended June 30			
	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2005	2006
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	4.14x	4.57x	4.98x	5.67x	6.17x	4.37x	5.85x

Risk Factors

You should carefully consider the information under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 13 of this prospectus and all other information included in this prospectus prior to making a decision to exchange original notes for new notes.

Summary Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data

Our summary historical consolidated financial and operating data set forth below as of and for each of the three years ended September 30, 2003, 2004 and 2005 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements. Our summary historical consolidated financial data set forth below as of and for the nine months ended June 30, 2005 and 2006 are derived from our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. These historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in the future. You should also read our historical financial statements and related notes in our annual report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended September 30, 2005 and our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2006 as well as the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. You should also read "Selected Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included elsewhere in this prospectus before deciding to exchange the original notes for new notes.

		Fiscal Year Ended September 30,					Nine Months Ended June 30,			
	2003			2004		2005	2005			2006
					(\$ i	in thousands)				
Statement of Operations Data:										
Total revenue	\$	3,177,408	\$	3,907,109	\$	4,995,353	\$	3,181,302	\$	3,578,245
Operating income(i)		279,155		377,935		486,918		231,401		460,349
Net income(i)		172,745		235,811		262,524		98,100		296,888
Operating Data:										
Number of new orders, net of cancellations		16,316		17,481		18,923		13,986		12,474
Backlog at end of period(ii)		7,426		8,456		9,233		10,635		9,449
Number of closings(iii)		15,409		16,451		18,146		11,807		12,258
Average sales price per home closed	\$	201.30	\$	232.20	\$	271.30	\$	264.80	\$	285.20
Balance Sheet Data (end of period):										
Inventory	\$	1,723,483	\$	2,344,095	\$	2,901,165	\$	2,986,994	\$	3,752,862
Total assets(i)		2,219,407		3,163,030		3,770,516		3,483,091		4,383,609
Total debt		748,738		1,150,972		1,321,936		1,265,924		1,791,903
Stockholders' equity		993,695		1,232,121		1,504,688		1,333,879		1,631,064
Supplemental Financial Data:										
Cash provided by (used in):										
Operating activities	\$	(41,049)	\$	(73,719)	\$	(84,263)	\$	(414,377)	\$	(578,428)
Investing activities		(6,552)		(30,476)		(48,470)		(42,971)		(50,195)
Financing activities		(4,016)		351,703		108,951		144,566		355,891
EBIT(iv)		340,980		452,774		581,722		294,418		529,111
EBITDA(iv)		354,200		468,529		602,896		309,729		548,208
Interest incurred(v)		65,295		76,035		89,678		64,269		85,195
EBIT/interest incurred(iv)(v)		5.22x		5.95x		6.49x		4.58x		6.21x
EBITDA/interest incurred(iv)(v)		5.42x		6.16x		6.72x		4.82x		6.43x
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges(iv)(vi)		4.98x		5.67x		6.17x		4.37x		5.85x

⁽i) Beazer Homes acquired Crossmann Communities effective April 17, 2002. In 2005, we recognized a non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge of \$130.2 million associated with this acquisition. 2005 operating income, net income and earnings per share include the impact of this impairment charge. In addition to the results above reported in accordance with GAAP, we have provided operating income before goodwill impairment above, a non-GAAP financial measure. Adjusted net income and adjusted earnings per share, which exclude the effects of the non-cash goodwill impairment charge recorded during fiscal year 2005 and are non-GAAP financial measures, were \$392.8 million and \$8.72 per share, respectively. Management believes that these adjusted financial results are useful to both management and investors in the analysis of the Company's financial performance when comparing it to prior periods and that they provide investors with an important perspective on the current underlying operating performance of the business by isolating the impact of a non-cash adjustment related to a prior acquisition. A reconciliation of these non-GAAP financial

Year Ended September 30, 2005			Ionths Ended te 30, 2005
	(in thousands, excep	t per share data)
\$	486,918	\$	231,401
	130,235		130,235
\$	617,153	\$	361,636
\$	262,524	\$	98,100
	130,235		130,235
\$	392,759	\$	228,335
\$	5.87	\$	2.24
	2.85		2.86
\$	8.72	\$	5.10
	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	\$ 486,918 130,235 \$ 617,153 \$ 262,524 130,235 \$ 392,759 \$ 5.87 2.85	September 30, 2005 June

- (ii) A home is included in "backlog" after a sales contract is executed and prior to the transfer of title to the purchaser. Because the closings of pending sales contracts are subject to contingencies, it is possible that homes in backlog will not result in closings.
- (iii) A home is included in "closings" when title is transferred to the buyer. Sales and cost of sales for a house are generally recognized at the date of closing. In situations where the buyer's financing is originated by Beazer Mortgage and the buyer has not made a sufficient down payment as prescribed in Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 66, the revenue and gross profit on such sale is deferred until the sale of the related mortgage loan to a third-party investor has been completed.
- (iv) EBIT and EBITDA: EBIT (earnings before interest and taxes) equals net income before (a) previously capitalized interest amortized to costs and expenses and (b) income taxes. EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization) is calculated by adding depreciation and amortization for the period to EBIT. EBIT and EBITDA are not GAAP financial measures. EBIT and EBITDA should not be considered alternatives to net income determined in accordance with GAAP as an indicator of operating performance, nor an alternative to cash flows from operating activities determined in accordance with GAAP as a measure of liquidity. Because some analysts and companies may not calculate EBIT and EBITDA in the same manner as Beazer Homes, the EBIT and EBITDA information presented above may not be comparable to similar presentations by others.

EBITDA is a measure commonly used in the homebuilding industry and is presented to assist readers in understanding the ability of our operations to generate cash in addition to the cash needed to service existing interest requirements and ongoing tax obligations. By providing a measure of available cash, management believes that this non-GAAP measure enables holders of our securities to better understand our cash performance and our ability to service our debt obligations as they currently exist and as additional indebtedness is incurred in the future. The measure is useful in budgeting and determining capital expenditure levels because it enables management to evaluate the amount of cash that will be available for discretionary spending. Adjusted EBITDA, which exclude the effects of the non-cash goodwill impairment charge recorded during fiscal year 2005, is also presented below. Management believes that these adjusted EBITDA results are useful to both management and investors in the analysis of the Company's financial performance when comparing it to prior periods and that they provide investors with an important perspective on the current underlying operating performance of the business by isolating the impact of a non-cash adjustment related to a prior acquisition. Exclusive of the \$130,235 goodwill impairment charge, for the nine months ended June 30, 2005 and the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005, adjusted EBIT were \$424,653 and \$711,957 and adjusted EBITDA were \$439,964 and \$733,131, respectively, and the ratios of adjusted EBIT to interest incurred were 6.61x and 7.94x and adjusted EBITDA to interest incurred during the same periods were 6.85x and 8.18x, respectively. Adjusted EBIT, adjusted EBITDA and the adjusted ratio of earnings to fixed charges are not generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) financial measures. These adjusted numbers should not be considered alternatives to net income determined in accordance with GAAP as an indicator of operating performance, nor an alternative to cash

A reconciliation of EBITDA and EBIT to cash used by operations, the most directly comparable GAAP measure, is provided below for each period presented:

		Fiscal Year Ended September 30,					Nine Months Ended June 30,			
		2003		2004		2005		2005		2006
Net cash used by operating activities	\$	(41,049)	\$	(73,719)	\$	(84,263)	\$	(414,377)	\$	(578,428)
Goodwill impairment charge		_		_		(130,235)		(130,235)		_
Increase in inventory		328,893		410,525		566,603		659,280		765,926
Provision for income taxes		112,784		150,764		236,810		141,438		171,435
Deferred income tax (provision) benefit		(87)		22,740		54,631		_		(32,418)
Interest amortized to cost of sales		55,451		66,199		82,388		54,880		60,788
(Increase)/decrease in accounts payable and										
other liabilities		(96,224)		(120,976)		(217,412)		(81,224)		137,290
Increase in accounts receivable and other										
assets		13,105		21,399		108,081		83,760		14,687
Earnings in joint ventures, net of income										
distributions		1,597		1,561		(823)		(2,514)		809
Loss on extinguishment of debt		(7,570)		_		_		_		_
Tax (expense) benefit from stock transactions		(11,502)		(8,127)		(11,551)		_		8,438
Other		(1,198)		(1,837)		(1,333)		(1,279)		(319)
	_		_		_					
EBITDA		354,200		468,529		602,896		309,729		548,208
Less depreciation and amortization		13,220		15,755		21,174		15,311		19,097
r						, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				
EBIT	\$	340,980	\$	452,774	\$	581,722	\$	294,418	\$	529,111
	Ψ	5 10,500	Ψ	102,771	Ψ	501,722	Ψ	25 1, 110	Ψ	525,111
						120.225		120.225		
Goodwill impairment				_		130,235		130,235		_
		2 12 222	_		_		_			
Adjusted EBIT	\$	340,980	\$	452,774	\$	711,957	\$	424,653	\$	529,111
EBITDA	\$	354,200	\$	468,529	\$	602,896	\$	309,729	\$	548,208
Goodwill impairment		_		_		130,235		130,235		_
			_		_					
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	354,200	\$	468,529	\$	733,131	\$	439,964	\$	548,208
•		•		-		-		•		-

The adjusted ratio of earnings to fixed charges is computed by dividing adjusted earnings by fixed charges. "Adjusted Earnings" consist of (1) income before income taxes, plus goodwill impairment charges, (2) amortization of previously capitalized interest, (3) fixed charges, exclusive of capitalized interest cost and (4) distributed income of unconsolidated joint ventures less equity in income (loss) of unconsolidated joint ventures. "Fixed charges" consist of (1) interest incurred, (2) amortization of deferred loan costs and debt discount and (3) that portion of operating lease rental expense (33%) deemed to be representative of interest.

Earnings for the computation of the ratio of earnings to fixed charges

	al Year Ended ember 30, 2005	N	line Months Ended June 30, 2005
Earnings	\$ 588,230	\$	298,774
Goodwill impairment charge	130,235		130,235
Adjusted earnings	\$ 718,465	\$	429,009

⁽v) All interest incurred is capitalized to inventory and subsequently amortized to cost of sales as homes are closed.

⁽vi) Computed by dividing earnings by fixed charges. "Earnings" consist of (1) income before income taxes, (2) amortization of previously capitalized interest, (3) fixed charges, exclusive of capitalized interest cost and (4) distributed income of unconsolidated joint ventures less equity in income (loss) of unconsolidated joint ventures. "Fixed charges" consist of (1) interest incurred, (2) amortization of deferred loan costs and debt discount and (3) that portion of operating lease rental expense (33%) deemed to be representative of interest. Exclusive of the \$130,235 goodwill impairment charge, the adjusted ratio of earnings to fixed charges would have been 7.53x for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 and 6.27x for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. See footnote (iv) for a reconciliation of adjusted earnings to earnings.

RISK FACTORS

Risks Related to Our Business

Our home sales and operating revenues could decline due to macro-economic and other factors outside of our control, such as changes in consumer confidence and declines in employment levels.

Changes in national and regional economic conditions, as well as local economic conditions where we conduct our operations and where prospective purchasers of our homes live, may result in more caution on the part of homebuyers and, consequently, fewer home purchases. These economic uncertainties involve, among other things, conditions of supply and demand in local markets and changes in consumer confidence and income, employment levels, and government regulations. These risks and uncertainties could periodically have an adverse effect on consumer demand for and the pricing of our homes, which could cause our operating revenues to decline. A reduction in our revenues could, in turn, negatively affect the market price of our securities.

A substantial increase in mortgage interest rates or unavailability of mortgage financing may reduce consumer demand for our homes.

Virtually all purchasers of our homes finance their acquisitions through lenders providing mortgage financing. A substantial increase in mortgage interest rates or unavailability of mortgage financing would adversely affect the ability of prospective first-time and move-up homebuyers to obtain financing for our homes, as well as adversely affect the ability of prospective move-up homebuyers to sell their current homes. As a result, our margins, revenues and cash flows may also be adversely affected.

If we are unsuccessful in competing against our homebuilding competitors, our market share could decline or our growth could be impaired and, as a result, our financial results could suffer.

Competition in the homebuilding industry is intense, and there are relatively low barriers to entry into our business. Increased competition could hurt our business, as it could prevent us from acquiring attractive parcels of land on which to build homes or make such acquisitions more expensive, hinder our market share expansion, and lead to pricing pressures on our homes that may adversely impact our margins and revenues. If we are unable to successfully compete, our financial results could suffer and the value of, or our ability to service, our debt, including the notes, could be adversely affected. Our competitors may independently develop land and construct housing units that are superior or substantially similar to our products. Furthermore, some of our competitors have substantially greater financial resources and lower costs of funds than we do. Many of these competitors also have longstanding relationships with subcontractors and suppliers in the markets in which we operate. We currently build in several of the top markets in the nation and, therefore, we expect to continue to face additional competition from new entrants into our markets.

We could experience a reduction in home sales and revenues or reduced cash flows due to our inability to acquire land for our housing developments if we are unable to obtain reasonably priced financing to support our homebuilding activities.

The homebuilding industry is capital intensive, and homebuilding requires significant up-front expenditures to acquire land and begin development. Accordingly, we incur substantial indebtedness to finance our homebuilding activities. Although we believe that internally generated funds and available borrowings under our revolving credit facility will be available to fund our capital and other expenditures (including land purchases in connection with ordinary development activities), the amounts available from such sources may not be sufficient. If such sources are not sufficient, we would seek additional capital in the form of equity or debt financing from a variety of potential sources, including additional bank financing and/or securities offerings. The amount and types of indebtedness which we may incur are limited by the terms of the indentures governing the notes and our other existing debt. See "Description of Other Existing Indebtedness." In addition, the availability of

borrowed funds, especially for land acquisition and construction financing, may be greatly reduced nationally, and the lending community may require increased amounts of equity to be invested in a project by borrowers in connection with both new loans and the extension of existing loans. If we are not successful in obtaining sufficient capital to fund our planned capital and other expenditures, we may be unable to acquire land for our housing developments. Additionally, if we cannot obtain additional financing to fund the purchase of land under our option contracts, we may incur contractual penalties and fees.

Our substantial indebtedness could adversely affect our financial condition, limit our growth and make it more difficult for us to satisfy our debt obligations.

As of June 30, 2006, we had approximately \$1.8 billion, net of unamortized discount of approximately \$3.8 million, of outstanding indebtedness. Our substantial indebtedness could have important consequences to us and the holders of the notes, including among other things,

- cause us to be unable to satisfy our obligations under our existing or new debt agreements;
- make us more vulnerable to adverse general economic and industry conditions;
- · make it difficult to fund future working capital, land purchases, acquisitions, general corporate purposes or other purposes; and
- cause us to be limited in our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business.

In addition, subject to restrictions in our existing debt instruments and the indenture governing the notes, we may incur additional indebtedness. In particular, as of June 30, 2006, we had available borrowings of approximately \$769.9 million under our revolving credit facility. If new debt is added to our current debt levels, the related risks that we now face could intensify. Our growth plans and our ability to make payments of principal or interest on, or to refinance our indebtedness, including the notes, will depend on our future operating performance and our ability to enter into additional debt and/or equity financings. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flows in the future to service our debt, we may be required to refinance all or a portion of our existing debt, including the notes, to sell assets or to obtain additional financing. We may not be able to do any of the foregoing on terms acceptable to us, if at all.

We are subject to extensive government regulation which could cause us to incur significant liabilities or restrict our business activities.

Regulatory requirements could cause us to incur significant liabilities and operating expenses and could restrict our business activities. We are subject to local, state and federal statutes and rules regulating, among other things, certain developmental matters, building and site design, and matters concerning the protection of health and the environment. Our operating expenses may be increased by governmental regulations such as building permit allocation ordinances and impact and other fees and taxes, which may be imposed to defray the cost of providing certain governmental services and improvements. Other governmental regulations, such as building moratoriums and "no growth" or "slow growth" initiatives, which may be adopted in communities which have developed rapidly, may cause delays in home projects or otherwise restrict our business activities resulting in reductions in our revenues. Any delay or refusal from government agencies to grant us necessary licenses, permits and approvals could have an adverse effect on our operations.

We may incur additional operating expenses due to compliance programs or fines, penalties and remediation costs pertaining to environmental regulations within our markets.

We are subject to a variety of local, state and federal statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations concerning the protection of health and the environment. The particular environmental laws which apply to any given community vary greatly according to the community site, the site's environmental

conditions and the present and former use of the site. Environmental laws may result in delays, may cause us to implement time consuming and expensive compliance programs and may prohibit or severely restrict development in certain environmentally sensitive regions or areas. From time to time, the United States Environmental Protection Agency and similar federal or state agencies review homebuilders' compliance with environmental laws and may levy fines and penalties for failure to strictly comply with applicable environmental laws or impose additional requirements for future compliance as a result of past failures. Any such actions taken with respect to us may increase our costs. Further, we expect that increasingly stringent requirements will be imposed on homebuilders in the future. Environmental regulations can also have an adverse impact on the availability and price of certain raw materials such as lumber. Our projects in California are especially susceptible to restrictive government regulations and environmental laws.

We may be subject to significant potential liabilities as a result of construction defect, product liability and warranty claims made against us.

As a homebuilder, we have been, and continue to be, subject to construction defect, product liability and home warranty claims, including moisture intrusion and related mold claims, arising in the ordinary course of business. These claims are common to the homebuilding industry and can be costly.

We and certain of our subsidiaries have been, and continue to be, named as defendants in various construction defect claims, product liability claims, complaints and other legal actions that include claims related to moisture intrusion and mold. Furthermore, plaintiffs may in certain of these legal proceedings seek class action status with potential class sizes that vary from case to case. Class action lawsuits can be costly to defend, and if we were to lose any certified class action suit, it could result in substantial potential liability for us. We record reserves for such matters in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP).

With respect to certain general liability exposures, including construction defect, moisture intrusion and related mold claims and product liability, interpretation of underlying current and future trends, assessment of claims and the related liability and reserve estimation process is highly judgmental due to the complex nature of these exposures, with each exposure exhibiting unique circumstances. Furthermore, once claims are asserted for construction defects, it is difficult to determine the extent to which the assertion of these claims will expand geographically. Although we have obtained insurance for construction defect claims, such policies may not be available or adequate to cover any liability for damages, the cost of repairs, and/or the expense of litigation surrounding current claims, and future claims may arise out of uninsurable events or circumstances not covered by insurance and not subject to effective indemnification agreements with our subcontractors.

Our operating expenses could increase if we are required to pay higher insurance premiums or litigation costs for claims involving construction defect and product liability claims, which could cause our net income to decline.

The costs of insuring against construction defect and product liability claims are high, and the amount and scope of coverage offered by insurance companies is currently limited. This coverage may be further restricted and may become more costly.

Increasingly in recent years, lawsuits (including class action lawsuits) have been filed against builders, asserting claims of personal injury and property damage caused by the presence of mold in residential dwellings. Our insurance may not cover all of the claims, including personal injury claims, arising from the presence of mold, or such coverage may become prohibitively expensive. If we are not able to obtain adequate insurance against these claims, we may experience losses that could reduce our net income and restrict our cash flow available to service debt.

Historically, builders have recovered from subcontractors and their insurance carriers a significant portion of the construction defect liabilities and costs of defense that the builders have incurred.

Insurance coverage available to subcontractors for construction defects is becoming increasingly expensive, and the scope of coverage is restricted. If we cannot effectively recover from our subcontractors or their carriers, we may suffer greater losses which could decrease our net income.

Builders' ability to recover against any available insurance policy depends upon the continued solvency and financial strength of the insurance carrier that issued the policy. Many of the states in which we build homes have lengthy statutes of limitations applicable to claims for construction defects. To the extent that any carrier providing insurance coverage to us or our subcontractors becomes insolvent or experiences financial difficulty in the future, we may be unable to recover on those policies, and our net income may decline.

We are dependent on the services of certain key employees, and the loss of their services could hurt our business.

Our future success depends upon our ability to attract, train, assimilate and retain skilled personnel. If we are unable to retain our key employees or attract, train, assimilate or retain other skilled personnel in the future, it could hinder our business strategy and impose additional costs of identifying and training new individuals. Competition for qualified personnel in all of our operating markets is intense. A significant increase in the number of our active projects would necessitate the hiring of a significant number of additional construction managers, who are in short supply in our markets.

We are dependent on the continued availability and satisfactory performance of our subcontractors, which, if unavailable, could have a material adverse effect on our business.

We conduct our construction operations only as a general contractor. Virtually all construction work is performed by unaffiliated third-party subcontractors. As a consequence, we depend on the continued availability of and satisfactory performance by these subcontractors for the construction of our homes. There may not be sufficient availability of and satisfactory performance by these unaffiliated third-party subcontractors in the markets in which we operate. In addition, inadequate subcontractor resources could have a material adverse effect on our business.

We experience fluctuations and variability in our operating results on a quarterly basis and, as a result, our historical performance may not be a meaningful indicator of future results.

Our operating results in a future quarter or quarters may fall below expectations of securities analysts or investors and, as a result, the market value of the notes may fluctuate. While we have reported positive annual net income for each of the past five fiscal years, we historically have experienced, and expect to continue to experience, variability in home sales and net earnings on a quarterly basis. As a result of such variability, our historical performance may not be a meaningful indicator of future results. Our quarterly results of operations may continue to fluctuate in the future as a result of a variety of both national and local factors, including, among others:

- the timing of home closings and land sales;
- our ability to continue to acquire additional land or secure option contracts to acquire land on acceptable terms;
- conditions of the real estate market in areas where we operate and of the general economy;
- raw material and labor shortages;
- seasonal homebuying patterns; and
- other changes in operating expenses, including the cost of labor and raw materials, personnel and general economic conditions.

The occurrence of natural disasters could increase our operating expenses and reduce our revenues and cash flows.

The climates and geology of many of the states in which we operate, including California, Florida, Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee and Texas, present increased risks of natural disasters. To the extent that hurricanes, severe storms, earthquakes, droughts, floods, wildfires or other natural disasters or similar events occur, our homes under construction or our building lots in such states could be damaged or destroyed, which may result in losses exceeding our insurance coverage. Any of these events could increase our operating expenses, impair our cash flows and reduce our revenues, which could, in turn, negatively affect the market price of our securities.

Future terrorist attacks against the United States or increased domestic or international instability could have an adverse effect on our operations.

Adverse developments in the war on terrorism, future terrorist attacks against the United States, or any outbreak or escalation of hostilities between the United States and any foreign power, including the armed conflict with Iraq, may cause disruption to the economy, our company, our employees and our customers, which could adversely affect our revenues, operating expenses, and financial condition.

Risks Related to the Notes, the Offering and the Exchange

We may be unable to generate sufficient cash to service our debt obligations and make payments on the notes.

Our ability to pay our expenses and to pay the principal of and interest on the notes and our other debt depends on our ability to generate positive cash flows in the future. Our operations may not generate cash flows in an amount sufficient to enable us to pay the principal of and interest on our debt (including the notes) or to fund other liquidity needs.

Our annual debt service obligations vary from year to year, principally due to the variable interest rates on our credit facility and our level of borrowings under the credit facility. As of June 30, 2006, our annual debt service obligations were approximately \$195.8 million. Furthermore, on June 15, 2011 and June 15, 2014 the holders of our \$180.0 million principal amount of 4⁵/8% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024 have the right to require us to purchase those notes for cash at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of those notes plus accrued and unpaid interest.

If we do not have sufficient cash flows from operations, we may be required to incur additional indebtedness, refinance all or part of our existing debt (including the notes) or sell assets. Our ability to borrow funds under our credit facility in the future will depend on our meeting the financial covenants in such credit facility, and sufficient borrowings may not be available to us. In addition, the terms of existing or future debt agreements may restrict us from effecting any of these alternatives. Any inability to generate sufficient cash flows or refinance our debt on favorable terms could significantly adversely affect our financial condition, the value of the notes and our ability to pay the principal of and interest on our debt, including the notes.

We may be unable to meet our debt service obligations, including under the notes, if our subsidiaries are unable to make distributions to us.

We are a holding company and conduct all of our operations through our subsidiaries. Our ability to meet our debt service obligations depends upon our receipt of dividends from our subsidiaries. Subject to the restrictions contained in the indenture governing the notes and our other outstanding debt, future borrowings by our subsidiaries could contain restrictions or prohibitions on the payment of dividends by our subsidiaries to us. In addition, under applicable law, our subsidiaries could be limited in the amounts that they are permitted to pay us as dividends on their capital stock.

Our indentures and our other debt instruments impose significant operating and financial restrictions which may limit our ability to operate our business.

The indentures for the notes and our other outstanding notes and other debt instruments impose significant operating and financial restrictions on us. These restrictions will limit our ability to, among other things:

- borrow money;
- pay dividends or make distributions on, or purchase or redeem, stock;
- make investments and extend credit;
- engage in transactions with our affiliates;
- consummate certain asset sales;
- · consolidate or merge with another entity or sell, transfer, lease, or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets; and
- create liens on our assets.

We cannot assure you that these covenants will not adversely affect our ability to finance our future operations or capital needs or to pursue available business opportunities.

In addition, the indentures governing the notes and other outstanding notes and our other debt instruments require us to maintain specified financial ratios and satisfy certain financial condition tests which may require that we take action to reduce our debt or to act in a manner contrary to our business objectives in order to avoid an event of default. Events beyond our control, including changes in general economic and business conditions, may affect our ability to meet those financial ratios and financial condition tests. We cannot assure you that we will meet those tests or that any failure to meet those tests will be waived. A breach of any of these covenants or our inability to maintain the required financial ratios could result in a default under the related indebtedness. If a default occurs, some or all of our outstanding debt, together with accrued interest and other fees, could be declared immediately due and payable.

If a court voids the guarantees or finds them unenforceable, note holders may only submit creditor claims against us and any subsidiary guarantors whose obligations are not set aside.

The notes are guaranteed by all of our existing and future subsidiaries (other than certain of our title and warranty subsidiaries) that are significant. The guarantee of any particular subsidiary guarantor may be subject to review and possible avoidance under U.S. federal bankruptcy law and comparable provisions of state fraudulent conveyance and fraudulent transfer laws if a bankruptcy or reorganization case is commenced by or against such subsidiary guarantor or a lawsuit is commenced or a judgment is obtained by an unpaid creditor of such subsidiary guarantor. If a guarantee is voided as a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer or found to be unenforceable for any other reason, you will not have a claim against that subsidiary guarantor and will only be a creditor of ours or any subsidiary guarantor whose obligation was not set aside or found to be unenforceable.

The notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to any secured indebtedness that we or the subsidiary guarantors may incur, which means note holders may recover less than the lenders of secured debt in the event of our bankruptcy or liquidation.

The notes are our unsecured obligations. While we and the subsidiary guarantors currently do not have any material secured debt, the indenture governing the notes does not restrict our or our subsidiaries' ability to incur debt or to secure indebtedness without equally and ratably securing the notes. If we become insolvent or are liquidated, or if payment under any of our secured debt obligations is accelerated, our secured lenders would be entitled to exercise the remedies available to a

secured lender under collateral before the holders of the notes. As a result, the notes will be effectively subordinated to any secured indebtedness we may incur in the future to the extent of the value of the assets securing that indebtedness, and the holders of the notes may recover ratably less than the lenders of our secured debt in the event of our bankruptcy or liquidation. In addition, guarantees of the subsidiary guarantors will also be unsecured. Any secured indebtedness that these subsidiaries may incur will similarly be effectively senior to such guarantee obligations.

There is no established trading market for the new notes, which means there are uncertainties regarding the ability of a holder to dispose of the new notes and the potential sale price.

The new notes will constitute a new issue of securities and there is no established trading market for the new notes, which means you may be unable to sell your notes at a particular time and the prices that you receive when you sell your notes might not be favorable. We do not intend to apply for the new notes to be listed on any securities exchange or to arrange for quotation on any automated dealer quotation systems. The initial purchasers of the original notes have advised us that they intends to make a market in the new notes, but they are not obligated to do so. The initial purchasers may discontinue any market making in the new notes at any time, in their sole discretion. As a result, an active trading market for the new notes may not develop.

The trading market for the new notes or, in the case of any holders of original notes that do not exchange them, the trading market for the original notes following the offer to exchange the original notes for the new notes, may not be liquid. Future trading prices of the notes will depend on many factors, including

- our operating performance and financial condition;
- our ability to complete the offer to exchange the original notes for the new notes; and
- the market for similar securities.

Historically, the market for non-investment grade debt has been subject to disruptions that have caused volatility in prices. It is possible that the market for the new notes will be subject to disruptions, which could reduce the market price of our securities.

We may not be able to satisfy our obligations to holders of the notes upon a change of control.

Upon the occurrence of a "change of control," as defined in the indenture related to the notes, each holder of notes will have the right to require us to purchase the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount, together with any accrued and unpaid interest as of the date of repurchase. Our failure to purchase, or give notice of purchase of, the notes would be a default under the indenture, which would in turn be a default under our credit facility. In addition, the indentures governing our $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes due 2011, our $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes due 2012, our $6^1/2\%$ Senior Notes due 2013 and our $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes due 2015 also require us to purchase such notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest upon the occurrence of a change of control. Under the indenture governing our $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes due 2024, the holders of those notes may require us to purchase such notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest upon the occurrence of a change of control. Furthermore, a change of control may constitute an event of default under our credit facility. A default under our credit facility would result in an event of default under the indenture if the lenders were to accelerate the debt under our credit facility.

If a change of control occurs, we may not have enough assets to satisfy all obligations under the indenture related to the notes and our other debt instruments. The source of funds for any purchase of notes pursuant to a change of control will be our available cash or cash generated from our operations or other sources, including borrowings, sales of assets or sales of equity. If we did not have sufficient cash on hand, we could seek to refinance the indebtedness under our credit facility, the notes and our

other outstanding notes or obtain a waiver from the lenders. We cannot assure you, however, that we would be able to obtain a waiver or refinance our indebtedness on commercially reasonable terms, if at all. In addition, the terms of our credit facility limit our ability to purchase the notes in those circumstances and any of our future debt agreements may contain similar restrictions and provisions. If the holders of the notes exercise their right to require us to repurchase all of the notes upon a change of control, the financial effect of this repurchase could cause a default under our other debt, even if the change in control itself would not cause a default. Accordingly, it is possible that we will not have sufficient funds at the time of the change of control to make the required repurchase of notes or that restrictions in our credit facility will not allow such repurchase.

We could enter into transactions that would not constitute a change of control giving rise to an obligation to repurchase the notes, but that could substantially increase the amount of our indebtedness.

The holders of notes have limited rights to require us to purchase or redeem the notes in the event of a takeover, recapitalization or similar restructuring unless such transaction results in a "change of control" as such term is defined in the indenture governing the notes. Consequently, the change of control provisions of the indenture may not afford the holders of the notes any protection in a highly leveraged transaction, including a transaction initiated by us, if the transaction does not result in a change of control or otherwise result in an event of default under the indenture. Such transactions could affect our capital structure or credit ratings or otherwise adversely affect the holders of the notes by affecting the value of the notes or the note holders' access to our and our subsidiaries' assets for repayment.

Note holders may not be entitled to require us to repurchase the notes in connection with certain transactions because the term "all or substantially all" in the context of a change of control has no clearly established meaning under the relevant law.

One of the ways a change of control can occur under the indenture governing the notes is upon a sale of all or substantially all of our assets. The meaning of the phrase "all or substantially all" as used in that definition varies according to the facts and circumstances of the subject transaction, has no clearly established meaning under applicable law and is subject to judicial interpretation. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty in ascertaining whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of "all or substantially all" of the assets of a person and therefore it may be unclear whether a change of control has occurred and whether you have the right to require us to repurchase the notes.

If you fail to exchange your original notes, you will face restrictions that will make the sale or transfer of your original notes more difficult.

If you do not exchange your original notes for new notes in the exchange offer, you will continue to be subject to the restrictions on transfer of your original notes described in the legend on your original notes. In general, you may only offer or sell the original notes if they are registered under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, or offered and sold under an exemption from those requirements. We do not intend to register the original notes under the Securities Act. To the extent other original notes are tendered and accepted in the exchange offer and you elect not to exchange your original notes, the trading market, if any, for your original notes would be adversely affected because your original notes will be less liquid than the new notes. See "The Exchange Offer-Consequences of Failure to Exchange."

Some holders that exchange their original notes may be required to comply with registration and prospectus delivery requirements in connection with the sale or transfer of their new notes.

If you exchange your original notes in the exchange offer for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the new notes, you may be deemed to have received restricted securities and, if so, will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. If you are required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements, then you may face additional burdens on the transfer of your notes and could incur liability for failure to comply with applicable requirements.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements represent our expectations or beliefs concerning future events, and it is possible that that the results described in this prospectus will not be achieved. These forward-looking statements can generally be identified by the use of statements that include words such as "estimate," "project," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "foresee," "likely," "will," "goal," "target" or other similar words or phrases. All forward-looking statements are based upon information available to us on the date of this prospectus. Except as may be required under applicable law, we do not undertake any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

These forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, many of which are outside of our control, that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements, including, among other things, the matters discussed in this prospectus in the sections captioned: "Summary" and "Risk Factors." Additional information about factors that could lead to material changes in performance is contained in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, referred to in this prospectus as the SEC. Such factors may include:

- economic changes nationally or in our local markets;
- volatility of mortgage interest rates and inflation;
- increased competition;
- shortages of skilled labor or raw materials used in the production of houses;
- increased prices for labor, land and raw materials used in the production of houses;
- increased land development costs on projects under development;
- the cost and availability of insurance, including the availability of insurance for the presence of mold;
- the impact of construction defect and home warranty claims;
- a material failure on the part of Trinity Homes LLC to satisfy the conditions of the class action settlement agreement;
- any delays in reacting to changing consumer preference in home design;
- terrorist acts and other acts of war;
- changes in consumer confidence;
- delays or difficulties in implementing initiatives to reduce our production and overhead cost structure;
- delays in land development or home construction resulting from adverse weather conditions;
- potential delays or increased costs in obtaining necessary permits as a result of changes to, or complying with, laws, regulations or governmental policies and possible penalties for failure to comply with such laws, regulations and governmental policies;
- changes in accounting policies, standards, guidelines or principles, as may be adopted by regulatory agencies as well as the Financial Accounting Standards Board;
- the failure of our improvement plan for the Midwest and strategies to broaden target price points and lessen dependence on the entry-level segment in certain markets to achieve desired results; or
- other factors over which we have little or no control.

Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which such statement is made, and, except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. New factors emerge from time to time and it is not possible for management to predict all such factors.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Terms of the Exchange Offer

Purpose of the Exchange Offer

We sold \$275,000,000 in principal amount of the original notes on June 1, 2006, in a transaction exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The initial purchasers of the original notes subsequently resold the original notes to qualified institutional buyers in reliance on Rule 144A and under Regulation S under the Securities Act.

In connection with the sale of original notes to the initial purchasers pursuant to a purchase agreement, dated June 1, 2006, among us and the initial purchasers named therein, the holders of the original notes became entitled to the benefits of a registration rights agreement dated June 6, 2006 among us, the guarantors named therein and the initial purchasers named therein.

The registration rights agreement provides that:

- Beazer Homes will file an exchange offer registration statement with the SEC;
- Beazer Homes will use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the exchange offer registration statement to be declared effective under the Securities Act of 1933;
- Unless the exchange offer would not be permitted by applicable law or SEC policy, Beazer Homes will use its commercially reasonable efforts to, on or prior to 210 days after June 6, 2006, complete the exchange of the new notes for all original notes tendered prior thereto in the exchange offer; and
- Beazer Homes will keep the registered exchange offer open for not less than 20 business days (or longer if required by applicable law or otherwise extended by Beazer Homes, at its option) after the date notice of the registered exchange offer is mailed to the holders of the original notes.

The exchange offer being made by this prospectus, if consummated within the required time periods, will satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement. This prospectus, together with the letter of transmittal, is being sent to all beneficial holders of original notes known to us.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the accompanying letter of transmittal, we will accept all original notes properly tendered and not withdrawn prior to the expiration date. We will issue \$1,000 principal amount of new notes in exchange for each \$1,000 principal amount of outstanding original notes accepted in the exchange offer. Holders may tender some or all of their original notes pursuant to the exchange offer.

Based on no-action letters issued by the staff of the SEC to third parties we believe that holders of the new notes issued in exchange for original notes may offer for resale, resell and otherwise transfer the new notes, other than any holder that is an affiliate of ours within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act, without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act. This is true as long as the new notes are acquired in the ordinary course of the holder's business, the holder has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the distribution of the new notes and neither the holder nor any other person is engaging in or intends to engage in a distribution of the new notes. A broker-dealer that acquired original notes directly from us cannot exchange the original notes in the exchange offer. Any holder who tenders in the exchange offer for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the new notes cannot rely on the no-action letters of the staff of the SEC and must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction.

Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account in exchange for original notes, where such original notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making or other

trading activities, must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes. See "Plan of Distribution" for additional information.

We will accept validly tendered original notes promptly following the expiration of the tender offer by giving oral or written notice of the acceptance of such notes to the exchange agent. The exchange agent will act as agent for the tendering holders of original notes for the purposes of receiving the new notes from the issuer and delivering new notes to such holders.

If any tendered original notes are not accepted for exchange because of an invalid tender or the occurrence of the conditions set forth under "Conditions" without waiver by us, certificates for any such unaccepted original notes will be returned, without expense, to the tendering holder of any such original notes promptly after the expiration date.

Holders of original notes who tender in the exchange offer will not be required to pay brokerage commissions or fees or, subject to the instructions in the letter of transmittal, transfer taxes with respect to the exchange of original notes, pursuant to the exchange offer. We will pay all charges and expenses, other than certain applicable taxes in connection with the exchange offer. See "Fees and Expenses."

Shelf Registration Statement

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, we have agreed to file a shelf registration statement if:

- Beazer Homes is not permitted to file the exchange offer registration statement or consummate the exchange offer because the exchange offer is not permitted by applicable law or SEC policy,
- the exchange offer is not consummated within 210 days after the issue date of the original notes,
- any holder (other than the initial purchasers) is prohibited by law or the applicable interpretations of the SEC from participating in the exchange offer,
- in the case of any holder that participates in the exchange offer, such holder does not receive new notes on the date of the exchange that may be sold without restriction under state and federal securities laws (other than due solely to the status of such holder as an affiliate of ours),
- the initial purchasers so request with respect to original notes that have, or that are reasonably likely to be determined to have, the status of unsold allotments in an initial distribution, or
- the initial purchasers of the original notes request that we file such a shelf registration with respect to original notes not eligible to be exchanged for new notes in the registered exchange offer or, in the case of any initial purchasers that participates in any registered exchange offer, such initial purchasers does not receive freely tradable exchange securities.

A holder that sells original notes pursuant to the shelf registration statement generally must be named as a selling securityholder in the related prospectus and must deliver a prospectus to purchasers, because a seller will be subject to civil liability provisions under the Securities Act in connection with these sales. A seller of the original notes also will be bound by applicable provisions of the applicable registration rights agreement, including indemnification obligations. In addition, each holder of original notes must deliver information to be used in connection with the shelf registration statement and provide comments on the shelf registration statement in order to have its original notes included in the shelf registration statement and benefit from the provisions regarding any liquidated damages in the registration rights agreement.

We have agreed to file a shelf registration statement with the SEC as promptly as practicable, but in no event more than 45 days after being so required, and thereafter use our reasonable best efforts to cause a shelf registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within 90 days after being so

required (provided that in no event shall such effectiveness be required prior to 210 days following the issue date of the original notes). In addition, we agreed to use our commercially reasonable efforts to keep that shelf registration statement continually effective, supplemented and amended for a period of two years following the date the shelf registration statement is declared effective (or for a period of one year from the date the shelf registration statement is declared effective and such shelf registration statement is filed at the request of the initial purchasers), or such shorter period which terminates when all notes covered by that shelf registration statement have been sold under it.

Additional Interest in Certain Circumstances

If any of the following, each a "registration default," occurs:

- the exchange offer is not completed on or before the 210th calendar day following the issue date of the original notes or, if that day is not a business day, then the next succeeding day that is a business day; or
- the shelf registration statement is required to be filed but is not filed or declared effective within the time periods required by the registration rights agreement or is declared effective but thereafter ceases to be effective or usable (subject to certain exceptions),

the interest rate borne by the notes as to which the registration default has occurred will be increased by 0.25% per annum upon the occurrence of a registration default. This rate will continue to increase by 0.25% each 90-day period that the liquidated damages (as defined below) continue to accrue under any such circumstance. However, the maximum total increase in the interest rate will in no event exceed one percent (1.0%) per year. We refer to this increase in the interest rate on the notes as "liquidated damages." Such interest is payable in addition to any other interest payable from time to time with respect to the notes in cash on each interest payment date to the holders of record for such interest payment date. After the cure of registration defaults, the accrual of liquidated damages will stop and the interest rate will revert to the original rate.

Under certain circumstances, we may delay the filing or the effectiveness of the exchange offer or the shelf registration and shall not be required to maintain its effectiveness or amend or supplement it for a period of up to 60 days during any 12-month period. Any delay period will not alter our obligation to pay liquidated damages with respect to a registration default.

The sole remedy available to the holders of the original notes will be the immediate increase in the interest rate on the original notes as described above. Any amounts of additional interest due as described above will be payable in cash on the same interest payment dates as the original notes.

Expiration Date; Extensions; Amendment

We will keep the exchange offer open for not less than 20 business days, or longer if required by applicable law, after the date on which notice of the exchange offer is mailed to the holders of the original notes. The term "expiration date" means the expiration date set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, unless we extend the exchange offer, in which case the term "expiration date" means the latest date to which the exchange offer is extended.

In order to extend the expiration date, we will notify the exchange agent of any extension by oral or written notice and will issue a public announcement of the extension, each prior to 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date.

We reserve the right

to delay accepting any original notes and to extend the exchange offer or to terminate the exchange offer and not accept original notes not
previously accepted if any of the conditions set forth under "Conditions" shall have occurred and shall not have been waived by us, if permitted

to be waived by us, by giving oral or written notice of such delay, extension or termination to the exchange agent, or

• to amend the terms of the exchange offer in any manner deemed by us to be advantageous to the holders of the original notes. (We are required to extend the offering period for certain types of changes in the terms of the exchange offer, for example, a change in the consideration offered or percentage of original notes sought for tender.)

All conditions set forth under "Conditions" must be satisfied or waived prior to the expiration date.

Any delay in acceptance, extension, termination or amendment will be followed as promptly as practicable by oral or written notice. If the exchange offer is amended in a manner determined by us to constitute a material change, we will promptly disclose such amendment in a manner reasonably calculated to inform the holders of the original notes of such amendment. In the event of a material change in the exchange offer, including the waiver of a material condition by us, we will extend the exchange offer, if necessary, so that at least five business days remain prior to the expiration date following the notice of the material change.

Without limiting the manner in which we may choose to make a public announcement of any extension, amendment or termination of the exchange offer, we will not be obligated to publish, advertise, or otherwise communicate any such announcement, other than by making a timely release to an appropriate news agency.

Exchange Offer Procedures

To tender in the exchange offer, a holder must complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile thereof, have the signatures on the letter of transmittal guaranteed if required by instruction 2 of the letter of transmittal, and mail or otherwise deliver the letter of transmittal or such facsimile or an agent's message in connection with a book entry transfer, together with the original notes and any other required documents. To be validly tendered, such documents must reach the exchange agent before 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. Delivery of the original notes may be made by book-entry transfer in accordance with the procedures described below. Confirmation of such book-entry transfer must be received by the exchange agent prior to the expiration date.

The term "agent's message" means a message, transmitted by a book-entry transfer facility to, and received by, the exchange agent, forming a part of a confirmation of a book-entry transfer, which states that such book-entry transfer facility has received an express acknowledgment from the participant in such book-entry transfer facility tendering the original notes that such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal and that we may enforce such agreement against such participant.

The tender by a holder of original notes will constitute an agreement between such holder and us in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal.

Delivery of all documents must be made to the exchange agent at its address set forth below. Holders may also request their respective brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or nominees to effect such tender for such holders.

Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account in exchange for original notes, where such original notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes. See "Plan of Distribution."

The method of delivery of original notes and the letter of transmittal and all other required documents to the exchange agent is at the election and risk of the holders. Instead of delivery by mail, it is recommended that holders use an overnight or hand delivery service. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to assure timely delivery to the exchange agent before 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. No letter of transmittal or original notes should be sent to us.

Only a holder of original notes may tender original notes in the exchange offer. The term "holder" with respect to the exchange offer means any person in whose name original notes are registered on our books or any other person who has obtained a properly completed bond power from the registered holder.

Any beneficial holder whose original notes are registered in the name of its broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and who wishes to tender should contact such registered holder promptly and instruct such registered holder to tender on its behalf. If such beneficial holder wishes to tender on its own behalf, such registered holder must, prior to completing and executing the letter of transmittal and delivering its original notes, either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the original notes in such holder's name or obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder. The transfer of record ownership may take considerable time.

Signatures on a letter of transmittal or a notice of withdrawal, must be guaranteed by an "eligible guarantor institution" within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, unless the original notes are tendered:

- by a registered holder who has not completed the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" or "Special Delivery Instructions" on the letter of transmittal or
- for the account of an eligible guarantor institution.

In the event that signatures on a letter of transmittal or a notice of withdrawal are required to be guaranteed, such guarantee must be by an eligible guarantor institution.

If a letter of transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered holder of any original notes listed therein, such original notes must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate bond powers and a proxy which authorizes such person to tender the original notes on behalf of the registered holder, in each case signed as the name of the registered holder or holders appears on the original notes.

If a letter of transmittal or any original notes or bond powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing, and unless waived by us, evidence satisfactory to us of their authority so to act must be submitted with such letter of transmittal.

All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility, including time of receipt, and withdrawal of the tendered original notes will be determined by us in our sole discretion, which determination will be final and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any and all original notes not properly tendered or any original notes our acceptance of which, in the opinion of our counsel, would be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any irregularities or defects as to the original notes. If we waive any condition of the notes for any note holder, we will waive such condition for all note holders. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including the instructions in the letter of transmittal, will be final and binding on all parties. Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders of original notes must be cured within such time as we shall determine. None of us, the exchange agent or any other person shall be under any duty to give notification of defects or irregularities with respect to tenders of original notes, nor shall any of them incur any liability for failure to give such notification. Tenders of original notes will not be deemed to have been made until such irregularities have been cured or waived. Any original notes received by the

exchange agent that are not properly tendered and as to which the defects or irregularities have not been cured or waived will be returned by the exchange agent to the tendering holders of original notes without cost to such holder, unless otherwise provided in the relevant letter of transmittal, promptly following the expiration date.

In addition, we reserve the absolute right in our sole discretion to:

- purchase or make offers for any original notes that remain outstanding subsequent to the expiration date or, as set forth under "Conditions," to terminate the exchange offer in accordance with the terms of the registration rights agreement; and
- to the extent permitted by applicable law, purchase original notes in the open market, in privately negotiated transactions or otherwise.

The terms of any such purchases or offers may differ from the terms of the exchange offer.

By tendering, each holder will represent to us that, among other things:

- such holder or other person is not our "affiliate," as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act, or, if such holder or other person is such an affiliate, will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act to the extent applicable,
- the new notes acquired pursuant to the exchange offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of business of such holder or other person,
- neither such holder or other person has any arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the distribution of such new notes in violation of the Securities Act, and
- if such holder is not a broker-dealer, neither such holder nor such other person is engaged in or intends to engage in a distribution of the new notes.

We understand that the exchange agent will make a request promptly after the date of this prospectus to establish accounts with respect to the original notes at The Depository Trust Company for the purpose of facilitating the exchange offer, and subject to the establishment of such accounts, any financial institution that is a participant in The Depository Trust Company's system may make book-entry delivery of original notes by causing The Depository Trust Company to transfer such original notes into the exchange agent's account with respect to the original notes in accordance with The Depository Trust Company's procedures for such transfer. Although delivery of the original notes may be effected through book-entry transfer into the exchange agent's account at The Depository Trust Company, a letter of transmittal properly completed and duly executed with any required signature guarantee, or an agent's message in lieu of a letter of transmittal, and all other required documents must in each case be transmitted to and received or confirmed by the exchange agent at its address set forth below on or prior to the expiration date, or, if the guaranteed delivery procedures described below are complied with, within the time period provided under such procedures. Delivery of documents to The Depository Trust Company does not constitute delivery to the exchange agent.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures

Holders who wish to tender their original notes and

- whose original notes are not immediately available; or
- who cannot deliver their original notes, the letter of transmittal or any other required documents to the exchange agent prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date of the exchange offer; or

- who cannot complete the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date of the exchange offer, may effect a tender if:
- the tender is made by or through an "eligible guarantor institution";
- prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date of the exchange offer, the exchange agent receives from such "eligible guarantor institution" a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, by facsimile transmission, mail or hand delivery, setting forth the name and address of the holder of the original notes, the certificate number or numbers of such original notes and the principal amount of original notes tendered, stating that the tender is being made thereby, and guaranteeing that, within three business days after the expiration date, a letter of transmittal, or facsimile thereof or agent's message in lieu of such letter of transmittal, together with the certificate(s) representing the original notes to be tendered in proper form for transfer and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal will be deposited by the eligible guarantor institution with the exchange agent; and
- a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal (or facsimile thereof) together with the certificate(s) representing all tendered original notes in proper form for transfer or an agent's message in the case of delivery by book-entry transfer and all other documents required by the letter of transmittal are received by the exchange agent within three business days after the expiration date.

Withdrawal of Tenders

Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, tenders of original notes may be withdrawn at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date.

To withdraw a tender of original notes in the exchange offer, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal must be received by the exchange agent at its address set forth in this prospectus prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. Any such notice of withdrawal must:

- specify the name of the depositor, who is the person having deposited the original notes to be withdrawn;
- identify the original notes to be withdrawn, including the certificate number or numbers and principal amount of such original notes or, in the case of original notes transferred by book-entry transfer, the name and number of the account at The Depository Trust Company to be credited;
- be signed by the depositor in the same manner as the original signature on the letter of transmittal by which such original notes were tendered, including any required signature guarantees, or be accompanied by documents of transfer sufficient to have the trustee with respect to the original notes register the transfer of such original notes into the name of the depositor withdrawing the tender; and
- specify the name in which any such original notes are to be registered, if different from that of the depositor.

All questions as to the validity, form and eligibility, including time of receipt, of such withdrawal notices will be determined by us, and our determination shall be final and binding on all parties. Any original notes so withdrawn will be deemed not to have been validly tendered for purposes of the exchange offer and no new notes will be issued with respect to the original notes withdrawn unless the original notes so withdrawn are validly retendered. Any original notes which have been tendered but which are not accepted for exchange will be returned to its holder without cost to such holder promptly after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange offer. Properly withdrawn original

notes may be retendered by following one of the procedures described above under "Exchange Offer Procedures" at any time prior to the expiration date.

Conditions

Notwithstanding any other term of the exchange offer, we will not be required to accept for exchange, or exchange, any new notes for any original notes, and may terminate or amend the exchange offer before the expiration date, if:

- in the opinion of our counsel, the exchange offer or any part thereof contemplated herein violates any applicable law or interpretation of the staff of the SEC;
- any action or proceeding shall have been instituted or threatened in any court or by any governmental agency which might materially impair our
 ability to proceed with the exchange offer or any material adverse development shall have occurred in any such action or proceeding with respect
 to us:
- any governmental approval has not been obtained, which approval we shall deem necessary for the consummation of the exchange offer as contemplated hereby;
- any cessation of trading on any securities exchange, or any banking moratorium, shall have occurred, as a result of which we are unable to proceed with the exchange offer; or
- a stop order shall have been issued by the SEC or any state securities authority suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement or
 proceedings shall have been initiated or, to our knowledge, threatened for that purpose.

If any of the foregoing conditions exist, we may, in our reasonable discretion

- refuse to accept any original notes and return all tendered original notes to the tendering holders;
- extend the exchange offer and retain all original notes tendered prior to the expiration of the exchange offer, subject, however, to the rights of holders who tendered such original notes to withdraw their tendered original notes; or
- waive such condition, if permissible, with respect to the exchange offer and accept all properly tendered original notes which have not been withdrawn. If such waiver constitutes a material change to the exchange offer, we will promptly disclose such waiver by means of a prospectus supplement that will be distributed to the holders, and we will extend the exchange offer, if necessary, so that at least five business days remain prior to the expiration date following the date of the prospectus supplement.

Exchange Agent

We have appointed U.S. Bank National Association as exchange agent for the exchange offer. Please direct questions and requests for assistance, requests for additional copies of this prospectus or of the letter of transmittal and requests for the notice of guaranteed delivery to U.S. Bank National Association addressed as follows:

By Mail, Overnight Courier or Hand Delivery:

U.S. Bank National Association 60 Livingston Avenue EP-MN-WS2N St. Paul, MN 55107

Attention: Specialized Finance Department Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

By Facsimile:

(651) 495-8158 Specialized Finance Department

Attention: Specialized Finance Department Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

To Confirm by Telephone or for Information:

(800) 934-6802

Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

U.S. Bank National Association is the trustee under the indenture governing the original notes and the new notes.

Fees and Expenses

We will pay the expenses of soliciting original notes for exchange. The principal solicitation is being made by mail by U.S. Bank National Association as exchange agent. However, additional solicitations may be made by telephone, facsimile or in person by our officers and regular employees and our affiliates and by persons so engaged by the exchange agent.

We will pay U.S. Bank National Association as exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and will reimburse it for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection therewith and pay other registration expenses, including fees and expenses of the trustee under the indenture, filing fees, blue sky fees and printing and distribution expenses.

We will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the exchange of the original notes in connection with the exchange offer. If, however, certificates representing the new notes or the original notes for principal amounts not tendered or accepted for exchange are to be delivered to, or are to be issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the original notes tendered, or if tendered original notes are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the letter of transmittal, or if a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of the original notes in this exchange offer, then the amount of any such transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or any other person, will be payable by the tendering holder.

Accounting Treatment

The new notes will be recorded at the same carrying value as the original notes as reflected in our accounting records on the date of exchange. Accordingly, no gain or loss for accounting purposes will be recognized by us. The expenses of the exchange offer and the unamortized expenses related to the issuance of the original notes will be amortized over the term of the new notes.

Consequences of Failure to Exchange

Holders of original notes who are eligible to participate in the exchange offer but who do not tender their original notes will not have any further registration rights, and their original notes will continue to be subject to restrictions on transfer of the original notes as described in the legend on the original notes as a consequence of the issuance of the original notes under exemptions from, or in transactions not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. In general, the original notes may not be offered or sold, unless registered under the Securities Act, except under an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws.

Regulatory Approvals

We do not believe that the receipt of any material federal or state regulatory approval will be necessary in connection with the exchange offer, other than the effectiveness of the exchange offer registration statement under the Securities Act.

Other

Participation in the exchange offer is voluntary and holders of original notes should carefully consider whether to accept the terms and condition of this exchange offer. Holders of the original notes are urged to consult their financial and tax advisors in making their own decisions on what action to take with respect to the exchange offer.

Neither our affiliates nor the affiliates of the guarantors have any interest, direct or indirect, in the exchange offer.

USE OF PROCEEDS

This exchange offer is intended to satisfy our obligations to register an exchange offer of the new notes for the original notes required by the registration rights agreement entered into in connection with the offering of the original notes. We will not receive any cash proceeds from the issuance of the new notes. In consideration for issuing the new notes, we will receive the outstanding original notes in like principal amount, the terms of which are identical in all material respects to the terms of the new notes, except as otherwise described herein. The original notes surrendered in exchange for the new notes will be retired and cancelled and cannot be reissued.

The net proceeds from the sale of the original notes after deducting debt issuance costs were approximately \$272.0 million. The net proceeds that we received from the sale of the original notes were used to repay amounts outstanding under our unsecured revolving credit facility.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of June 30, 2006. This table should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements, including the notes thereto, included elsewhere in this prospectus.

		As of June 30, 2006
	(\$	in thousands)
Debt:		
Revolving credit facility(1)	\$	20,000
Warehouse line of credit		31,811
8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes due 2011 (net of discount of \$804)		199,196
8 ³ /8% Senior Notes due 2012		350,000
$6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes due 2013		200,000
4 ⁵ /8% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024		180,000
6 ⁷ /8% Senior Notes due 2015 (net of discount of \$2,962)		347,038
8 ¹ /8% Senior Notes due 2016		275,000
Junior Subordinated Notes due 2036		103,093
Other notes		85,765
Total Debt	<u> </u>	1,791,903
	Ψ ————————————————————————————————————	1,751,505
Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$.01 par value; 5,000,000 shares authorized and no shares issued and outstanding	\$	
Common stock, \$.001 par value; 80,000,000 shares authorized; 42,242,291 shares issued and	Ф	_
39,388,303 shares outstanding(2)		42
Additional paid-in capital		522,709
Retained earnings		1,274,979
Treasury stock (2,853,988 shares)		(166,666)
Total stockholders' equity	\$	1,631,064
Total capitalization	\$	3,422,967
Total Capitalization	φ	5,422,907

⁽¹⁾ As of June 30, 2006, we had available borrowings of \$769.9 million under our revolving credit facility.

⁽²⁾ Excludes an aggregate of 1,114,705 shares of our common stock reserved for outstanding options and restricted stock units under our Amended and Restated 1994 Stock Incentive Plan, Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan and our Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan.

SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND OPERATING DATA

The selected consolidated financial and operating data set forth below as of and for each of the five years ended September 30, 2001, 2002, 2003, 2004 and 2005 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements. Our selected consolidated financial and operating data set forth below as of and for the nine months ended June 30, 2005 and 2006 are derived from our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. These historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in the future. You should also read our historical financial statements and related notes in our annual report on Form 10-K/A for the years ended September 30, 2003, 2004 and 2005 and our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2006 as well as the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included elsewhere in this prospectus.

				Fiscal Y	Year l	Ended September 30),				Nine Months E	June 30,	
		2001		2002		2003	2004		2005		2005		2006
						(in thousands,	, except per sh	are amo	unts)				
Statement of Operations Data:													
Total revenue	\$	1,805,177	\$	2,641,173	\$	3,177,408 \$	3,907,1	9 \$	4,995,353	\$	3,181,302	\$	3,578,245
Operating income before													
goodwill impairment(i)		121,027		193,174		279,155	377,9	35	617,153		361,636		460,349
Goodwill impairment(i)		_		_		_		_	130,235		130,235		_
Operating income(i)		121,027		193,174		279,155	377,9	— — 35	486,918		231,401		460,349
Net income(i)		74,876		122,634		172,745	235,8		262,524		98,100		296,888
Net income per common share:							,						,
Basic(i),(ii)		3.06		3.88		4.47	5.	91	6.49		2.43		7.37
Diluted(i),(ii)		2.73		3.58		4.26	5.		5.87		2.24		6.70
Dividends paid per common				0.00		0			2.37				· · · · ·
share		_				_	0.	13	0.33		0.23		0.30
Operating Data:							0.	_	0.00		J.25		5.55
Number of new orders, net of													
cancellations		10,039		13,610		16,316	17,4	31	18,923		13,986		12,474
Backlog at end of period(iii)		3,977		6,519		7,426	8,4		9,233		10,635		9,449
Number of closings(iv)		9,059		13,603		15,409	16,4		18,146		11,807		12,258
Average sales price per home		3,033		15,005		15,105	10,1	, 1	10,110		11,007		12,230
closed	\$	195.30	\$	190.80	\$	201.30 \$	232.	20 \$	271.30	\$	264.80	\$	285.20
Balance Sheet Data (end of	Ψ	155,50	Ψ	150,00	4	201.00 \$		-υ ψ	2, 1,00	4	20 1100	Ψ	200,20
period):													
Cash	\$	41,678	\$	124,989	\$	73,372 \$	320,8	30 \$	297,098	\$	8,098	\$	24,366
Inventory	Ψ	844,737	Ψ	1,364,133	Ψ	1,723,483	2,344,0		2,901,165	Ψ	2,986,994	Ψ	3,752,862
Total assets(i)		998,456		1,902,319		2,219,407	3,163,0		3,770,516		3,483,091		4,383,609
Total debt		398,405		748,572		748,738	1,150,9		1,321,936		1,265,924		1,791,903
Stockholders' equity		351,195		799,515		993,695	1,232,1		1,504,688		1,333,879		1,631,064
Supplemental Financial Data:		331,133		, 55,515		555,055	1,202,1		1,50 .,000		1,555,675		1,001,00
Cash (used in)/provided by:													
Operating activities	\$	(25,578)	\$	59,464	¢	(41,049) \$	(73,7	2 (01	(84,263)	\$	(414,377)	\$	(578,428)
Investing activities	Ψ	(72,835)	Ψ	(314,633)	Ψ	(6,552)	(30,4		(48,470)	Ψ	(42,971)	Ψ	(50,195)
Financing activities		140,091		338,480		(4,016)	351,7		108,951		144,566		355,891
EBIT(v)		155,983		245,060		340,980	452,7		581,722		294,418		529,111
EBITDA(v)		165,236		254,513		354,200	468,5		602,896		309,729		548,208
Interest incurred(vi)		35,825		51,171		65,295	76,0		89,678		64,269		85,195
EBIT/interest incurred(v)(vi)		4.35x		4.79x		5.22x		95x	6.49x		4.58x		6.21x
EBITDA/interest incurred(v)		1.5521		11,7 521		J.LLA	5.	<i>,</i>	0. 102		1.502		0.2121
(vi)		4.61x		4.97x		5.42x	6	16x	6.72x		4.82x		6.43x
Ratio of earnings to fixed		4.01A		4.57 X		J,42A	0.	LOA	0.7 22		4.02A		0.451
charges(vii)		4.14x		4.57x		4.98x	5	67x	6.17x		4.37x		5.85x
Financial Statistics (viii):		7,172		4.57 X		4.50A	5.	J/ A	0.17 A		4.57 A		5.05A
Total debt as a percentage of													
total debt and stockholders'													
equity		53.1%		48.4%		43.0%	18	.3%	46.8%	6	48.7%	, n	52.3%
Asset turnover		2.13x		1.82x		1.54x		45x	1.44x		1.36x		1.37x
EBIT margin		8.6%		9.3%		10.7%		.6%	11.6%		9.3%		14.8%
Return on average assets (pre-		0.070	,	J.J/0		10.7 /0	1.1	.0 /0	11.0/	U	9.5/0	U	14.070
tax)		18.4%		16.9%		16.5%	16	.8%	16.8%	6	13.8%	, 0	20.8%
Return on average capital (pre-		10.470	,	10.5/0		10.5/0	10	.0 /0	10.07	U	13.070	U	20.070
tax)		24.5%		21.3%		20.7%	71	.9%	22.3%	6	18.3%	<u>′</u>	27.1%
Return on average equity		24.5%		21.3%		19.3%		.2%	19.2%		14.4%		31.1%
Return on average equity		24.1%	J	21.5%		19.570	21	.4 /0	19.2%	U	14.4%	U	31.1%

⁽i) Beazer Homes acquired Crossmann Communities effective April 17, 2002. In 2005, we recognized a non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge of \$130.2 million associated with this acquisition. 2005 operating income, net income and earnings per share include the impact of this impairment charge. In addition to the results

above reported in accordance with GAAP, we have provided operating income before goodwill impairment above, a non-GAAP financial measure. Adjusted net income and adjusted earnings per share, which exclude the effects of the non-cash goodwill impairment charge recorded during fiscal year 2005 and are non-GAAP financial measures, were \$392.8 million and \$8.72 per share, respectively. Management believes that these adjusted financial results are useful to both management and investors in the analysis of the Company's financial performance when comparing it to prior periods and that they provide investors with an important perspective on the current underlying operating performance of the business by isolating the impact of a non-cash adjustment related to a prior acquisition. A reconciliation of these non-GAAP financial measures to the most directly comparable GAAP measure, is provided below for fiscal year 2005 and the nine months ended June 30, 2005:

	ear Ended mber 30, 2005	Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005			
	(in thousands, except p	per share data)			
Operating income	\$ 486,918 \$	5	231,401		
Goodwill impairment	 130,235		130,235		
Operating income before goodwill impairment	\$ 617,153 \$	3	361,636		
Net income	\$ 262,524 \$	6	98,100		
Goodwill impairment	130,235		130,235		
Adjusted net income	\$ 392,759 \$	5	228,335		
EPS, diluted	\$ 5.87	5	2.24		
Goodwill impairment	2.85		2.86		
Adjusted EPS	\$ 8.72 \$	5	5.10		

- (ii) In October 2004, the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") of the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") ratified the consensus on EITF Issue No. 04-8: "The Effect of Contingently Convertible Debt on Diluted Earnings Per Share." EITF 04-8 requires that shares issuable upon conversion of contingently convertible debt instruments ("Co-Co's") be included in diluted EPS computations using the "if-converted method" regardless of whether the issuer's stock price exceeds the contingent conversion price. Per share amounts have been retroactively adjusted to reflect the Company's March 2005 three-for-one stock split and the Company's adoption of EITF 04-8, as applicable.
- (iii) A home is included in "backlog" after a sales contract is executed and prior to the transfer of title to the purchaser. Because the closings of pending sales contracts are subject to contingencies, it is possible that homes in backlog will not result in closings.
- (iv) A home is included in "closings" when title is transferred to the buyer. Sales and cost of sales for a house are generally recognized at the date of closing. In situations where the buyer's financing is originated by Beazer Mortgage and the buyer has not made a sufficient down payment as prescribed in Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 66, the revenue and gross profit on such sale is deferred until the sale of the related mortgage loan to a third-party investor has been completed.
- (v) EBIT and EBITDA: EBIT (earnings before interest and taxes) equals net income before (a) previously capitalized interest amortized to costs and expenses and (b) income taxes. EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization) is calculated by adding depreciation and amortization for the period to EBIT. EBIT and EBITDA are not GAAP financial measures. EBIT and EBITDA should not be considered alternatives to net income determined in accordance with GAAP as an indicator of operating performance, nor an alternative to cash flows from operating activities determined in accordance with GAAP as a measure of liquidity. Because some analysts and companies may not calculate EBIT and EBITDA in the same manner as Beazer Homes, the EBIT and EBITDA information presented above may not be comparable to similar presentations by others.

EBITDA is a measure commonly used in the homebuilding industry and is presented to assist readers in understanding the ability of our operations to generate cash in addition to the cash needed to service existing interest requirements and ongoing tax obligations. By providing a measure of available cash, management believes that this non-GAAP measure enables holders of our securities to better understand our cash performance and our ability to service our debt obligations as they currently exist and as additional indebtedness is incurred in the future. The measure is useful in budgeting and determining capital expenditure levels because it enables management to evaluate the amount of cash that will be available for discretionary spending. Adjusted EBITDA, which exclude the effects of the non-cash goodwill impairment charge recorded during fiscal year 2005, is also presented below. Management believes that these adjusted EBITDA results are useful to both management and investors in the analysis of the Company's financial performance when comparing it to prior periods and that they provide investors with an important perspective on the current underlying operating performance of the business by isolating the impact of a non-cash adjustment related to a prior acquisition.

A reconciliation of EBITDA and EBIT to cash used by operations, the most directly comparable GAAP measure, is provided below for each period presented:

			Nine Months Ended June 30,						
		2001	2002		2003	2004	2005	2005	2006
Net cash (used)/provided by									
operating activities	\$	(25,578) \$	59,464	\$	(41,049) \$	(73,719) \$	(84,263) \$	(414,377) \$	(578,428)
Goodwill impairment charge		_			_		(130,235)	(130,235)	
Increase in inventory		153,668	152,990		328,893	410,525	566,603	659,280	765,926
Provision for income taxes		47,872	79,425		112,784	150,764	236,810	141,438	171,435
Deferred income tax (provision)									
benefit		7,906	6,613		(87)	22,740	54,631	_	(32,418)
Interest amortized to cost of sales		33,235	43,001		55,451	66,199	82,388	54,880	60,788
(Increase)/decrease in accounts									
payable and other liabilities		(58,816)	(71,781)		(96,224)	(120,976)	(217,412)	(81,224)	137,290
Increase/(decrease) in accounts									
receivable and other assets		16,837	(4,348)		13,105	21,399	108,081	83,760	14,687
Earnings in joint ventures, net of									
income distributions		63	2,338		1,597	1,561	(823)	(2,514)	809
Loss on extinguishment of debt		(1,202)	_		(7,570)	_	_	_	_
Tax (expense) benefit from stock									
transactions		(3,837)	(12,235)		(11,502)	(8,127)	(11,551)	_	8,438
Other		(4,912)	(954)		(1,198)	(1,837)	(1,333)	(1,279)	(319)
				_					
EBITDA		165,236	254,513		354,200	468,529	602,896	309,729	548,208
Less depreciation and									
amortization		9,253	9,453		13,220	15,755	21,174	15,311	19,097
EBIT	\$	155,983 \$	245,060	\$	340,980 \$	452,774 \$	581,722 \$	294,418 \$	529,111
			,						,
EBITDA	\$	165,236 \$	254,513	¢	354,200 \$	468,529 \$	602,896 \$	309,729 \$	548,208
Goodwill impairment	Ψ	105,250 ψ	254,515	Ψ	33 4 ,200 ψ	400,525 ψ	130,235	130,235	340,200
оооджин шираншеш							130,233	130,233	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	165,236 \$	254,513	\$	354,200 \$	468,529 \$	733,131 \$	439,964 \$	548,208

- (vi) All interest incurred is capitalized to inventory and subsequently amortized to cost of sales as homes are closed.
- (vii) Computed by dividing earnings by fixed charges. "Earnings" consist of (1) income before income taxes, (2) amortization of previously capitalized interest, (3) fixed charges, exclusive of capitalized interest cost and (4) distributed income of unconsolidated joint ventures less equity in income (loss) of unconsolidated joint ventures. "Fixed charges" consist of (1) interest incurred, (2) amortization of deferred loan costs and debt discount and (3) that portion of operating lease rental expense (33%) deemed to be representative of interest.
- (viii) Asset turnover = (total revenue divided by average total assets); EBIT margin = (EBIT divided by total revenues); Return on average assets = (EBIT divided by average total assets); Return on average capital = (EBIT divided by average total debt plus stockholders' equity); Return on average equity = (net income divided by average stockholders' equity). Excluding EBIT margin, the financial statistics for the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005 and 2006 utilize a trailing twelve months of total revenue, EBIT and net income as applicable.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Homebuilding. We design, sell and build single-family homes in the following geographic regions which are presented as our reportable segments. Those remaining homebuilding operations not separately reportable as segments are included in "Other":

West	Mid-Atlantic	Florida	Southeast	Other
Arizona	Delaware	Florida	Georgia	Colorado
California	Maryland		Nashville, TN	Indiana
Nevada	New Jersey		North Carolina	Kentucky
New Mexico	New York		South Carolina	Memphis, TN
	Pennsylvania			Mississippi
	Virginia			Ohio
	West Virginia			Texas

We intend, subject to market conditions, to expand in our current markets through focused product expansion and price point diversification and to consider entering new markets either through expansion from existing markets or through acquisitions of established regional homebuilders. Our business strategy emphasizes further increasing our market penetration in those markets in which we currently operate most profitably, while continuously reviewing opportunities to curtail or limit investment in less profitable markets.

Our homes are designed to appeal to homebuyers at various price points across various demographic segments, and are generally offered for sale in advance of their construction. Our objective is to provide our customers at each price-point with homes that incorporate exceptional value and quality while seeking to maximize our return on invested capital. To achieve this objective, we have developed a business strategy which focuses on geographic diversity and growth markets, leveraging our national brand, leveraging our size, scale and capabilities in order to optimize efficiencies and providing quality homes at various price points to meet the needs of diverse home buyers.

Our product strategy entails addressing the needs of an increasingly diverse profile of buyers as evidenced by demographic trends including, among others, increased immigration, changing profiles of households, the aging of the baby-boomers, and the rise of the echo-boomers (children of the baby-boomers) into the ranks of homeownership. Our product offering is broken down into three product categories: economy, value and style.

In addition, we also offer homes in all three categories to the 'active adult' market which are targeted to buyers over 55 years of age, in communities with special amenities. Within each product category, we seek to provide exceptional value and to ensure an enjoyable customer experience.

Once a sales contract has been signed by both the homebuyer and Beazer Homes, we classify the transaction as a "new order" and include the home in "backlog." Such sales contracts are usually subject to certain contingencies such as the buyer's ability to qualify for financing. We do not recognize revenue on homes in backlog until the sales are closed and the risk of ownership has been transferred to the buyer.

Crossmann Acquisition. In April 2002, we acquired Crossmann Communities, Inc. ("Crossmann"). We have included Crossmann's operating results in our consolidated financial statements since April 1, 2002. The aggregate merger consideration we paid consisted of approximately 3.9 million shares (pre-split) of our common stock (valued at approximately \$308.6 million) and \$191.6 million in cash.

Financial Services. Recognizing the homebuyer's desire to simplify the financing process, we originate mortgages on behalf of our customers through our subsidiary Beazer Mortgage Corporation, or Beazer Mortgage originates, processes and brokers mortgages to third party investors. Beginning in the second quarter of fiscal year 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances certain of our mortgage lending activities under its warehouse line of credit or from general corporate funds prior to selling the loans and their servicing rights to third-party investors. We also provide title services to our customers in many of our markets.

Ancillary Businesses. We have established several businesses to support our core homebuilding operations. We operate design studios in the majority of our markets. Through design studios, homebuyers can choose non-structural upgrades and options for their new home. We will continue to evaluate opportunities to provide other ancillary services to our homebuyers.

Critical Accounting Policies. Some of our critical accounting policies require the use of judgment in their application or require estimates of inherently uncertain matters. Although our accounting policies are in compliance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, a change in the facts and circumstances of the underlying transactions could significantly change the application of the accounting policies and the resulting financial statement impact. Listed below are those policies that we believe are critical and require the use of complex judgment in their application.

Inventory Valuation

Housing projects and land held for development and sale are stated at cost (including direct construction costs, capitalized indirect costs, capitalized interest and real estate taxes) unless facts and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may be impaired. We assess these assets for recoverability in accordance with the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets. SFAS 144 requires that long-lived assets be reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets is measured by comparing the carrying amount of an asset to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If these assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets.

These evaluations for impairment are significantly impacted by estimates of revenues, costs and expenses and other factors. Due to uncertainties in the estimation process, it is reasonably possible that actual results could differ from those estimates. Our assumptions about future home sales prices and volumes require significant judgment because the residential homebuilding industry is cyclical and is highly sensitive to changes in economic conditions. We continue to evaluate the carrying value of our inventory and, based on historical results, believe that our existing estimation process is accurate and do not anticipate the process to materially change in the future.

Goodwill

We test goodwill for impairment annually or more frequently if an event occurs or circumstances change that more likely than not reduce the value of a reporting unit below its carrying value. For purposes of goodwill impairment testing, we compare the fair value of each reporting unit with its carrying amount, including goodwill. Each of our operating divisions is considered a reporting unit. The fair value of each reporting unit is determined based on expected discounted future cash flows. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, goodwill is considered impaired. If goodwill is considered impaired, the impairment loss to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the goodwill exceeds implied fair value of that goodwill.

Inherent in our fair value determinations are certain judgments and estimates, including projections of future cash flows, the discount rate reflecting the risk inherent in future cash flows, the interpretation of current economic indicators and market valuations and our strategic plans with regard to our operations. A change in these underlying assumptions would cause a change in the results of the tests, which could cause the fair value of one or more reporting units to be less than their respective carrying amounts. In addition, to the extent that there are significant changes in market conditions or overall economic conditions or our strategic plans change, it is possible that our conclusion regarding goodwill impairment could change, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial position and results of operations.

Our goodwill has been assigned to reporting units in different geographic locations. Therefore, potential goodwill impairment charges resulting from changes in local market and /or local economic conditions or changes in our strategic plans may be isolated to one or a few of our reporting units. However, our business is concentrated in the homebuilding industry and, as such, a widespread decline in the homebuilding industry or a significant deterioration of economic conditions could have a negative impact on the estimated fair value of a larger number of our reporting units.

During the quarter ended March 31, 2005, we obtained an independent valuation of our reporting units and recorded a \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax-deductible impairment charge to write off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina. The goodwill had been recorded as a result of the April 2002 acquisition of Crossmann. The forecasts and valuations of the respective divisions, along with weaker than anticipated local economies, particularly in the Midwest markets, and severe price competition, particularly at entry level price points, led the Company to conclude the goodwill was impaired in accordance with the provisions of SFAS 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*.

While we believe that no additional impairment existed as of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005, future economic or financial developments, including general interest rate increases or poor performance in either the national economy or individual local economies, could lead to impairment of goodwill, prospectively.

Homebuilding Revenues and Costs

Revenue and related profit are generally recognized at the time of the closing of a sale, when title to and possession of the property are transferred to the buyer. Beginning in the second quarter of fiscal 2006 with the funding of loans under our new Warehouse Line, in situations where the buyer's financing is originated by Beazer Mortgage, our wholly-owned mortgage subsidiary, and the buyer has not made a sufficient initial investment as prescribed by SFAS No. 66, the gross profit on such sales is deferred until the sale of the related mortgage loan to a third-party investor has been completed. We recognize loan origination fees and expenses and gains and losses on mortgage loans when the related loans are sold. All associated homebuilding costs are charged to cost of sales in the period when the revenues from home closings are recognized. Homebuilding costs include land and land development costs (based upon an allocation of such costs, including costs to complete the development, or specific lot costs), home construction costs (including an estimate of costs, if any, to complete home construction), previously capitalized indirect costs (principally for construction supervision), capitalized interest and estimated warranty costs. Sales commissions are included in selling, general and administrative expense when the closing has occurred. All other costs are expensed as incurred.

Warranty Reserves

We provide a limited warranty (ranging from one to two years) of workmanship and materials with each of our homes. Such warranty covers defects in plumbing, electrical, heating, cooling and ventilating systems and construction defects. In addition, we provide a warranty (ranging from a

minimum of five years up to the period covered by the applicable statute of repose) with each of our homes, covering certain defined construction defects. The Company also provides a defined structural element warranty with single-family homes and townhomes in certain states. Since we subcontract our homebuilding work to subcontractors who generally provide us with an indemnity and a certificate of insurance prior to receiving payments for their work, claims relating to workmanship and materials are generally the primary responsibility of our subcontractors.

Warranty reserves are included in other payables and accrued liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets. We record reserves covering our anticipated warranty expense for each home closed. Management reviews the adequacy of warranty reserves each reporting period, based on historical experience and management's estimate of the costs to remediate the claims, and adjusts these provisions accordingly. Factors that affect our warranty liability include the number of homes sold, historical and anticipated rates of warranty claims, and cost per claim. Based on historical results, we believe that our existing estimation process is accurate and do not anticipate the process to materially change in the future. Our warranty reserves at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 include accruals for certain moisture intrusion issues. Our estimation process for such accruals is discussed in the notes in our annual report on Form 10-K/A for the years ended September 30, 2003, 2004, and 2005 and our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2006. While we believe that our warranty reserves at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 are adequate, there can be no assurances that historical data and trends will accurately predict our actual warranty costs or that future developments might not lead to a significant change in the reserve.

Stock-based Compensation

Effective October 1, 2005, we adopted the provision of SFAS 123R, which requires that compensation expense be recognized based on the fair value on the date of the grant. We calculate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes pricing model and the fair value of performance-based share awards using the Monte Carlo valuation method. Determining the fair value of share-based awards at the grant date requires judgment in developing assumptions, which include, but are not limited to, estimated forfeiture rates, expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, expected dividend yield and expected stock option exercise behavior. Prior to October 1, 2005, we accounted for stock option grants in accordance with APB 25 and recognized no compensation expense for stock options since the exercise price of the options was equal to the market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant. For the nine months ended June 30, 2006, the recognition of compensation expense for stock options reduced net income by approximately \$3.2 million.

Seasonality and Quarterly Variability. Our homebuilding operating cycle generally reflects escalating new order activity in our second and third fiscal quarters and increased closings in our third and fourth fiscal quarters. We believe that the typical seasonality reflects the preference of homebuyers to shop for a new home in the spring, as well as the scheduling of construction to accommodate seasonal weather conditions.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS:

		1 13	cui Icc	n Ended September 5	Time Profited Effect out 509					
		2003		2004		2005	2005			2006
					(\$	in thousands)				
Revenues:										
Homebuilding(1)	\$	3,097,021	\$	3,824,142	\$	4,922,793	\$	3,126,302	\$	3,491,646
Land and lot sales		39,069		44,702		34,527		29,767		64,119
Financial Services		57,152		51,140		54,310		35,872		36,505
Intercompany elimination		(15,834)		(12,875)		(16,277)		(10,639)		(14,025)
Total	\$	3,177,408	\$	3,907,109	\$	4,995,353	\$	3,181,302	\$	3,578,245
C. P. C.										
Gross Profit	dr.	E02.00C	ф	75 4 1 6 6	d.	1 110 670	ф	602.525	ď	061 424
Homebuilding	\$	582,006	\$	754,166	\$	1,112,670	\$	683,535	\$	861,434
Land and lot sales		4,215		2,071		5,073		5,784		(1,307)
Financial Services		57,152		51,140		54,310		35,872		36,505
Total	\$	643,373	\$	807,377	\$	1,172,053	\$	725,191	\$	896,632
Selling, general and administrative (SG&A)										
expenses: Homebuilding	\$	325,657	\$	397,601	\$	516,217	\$	337,564	\$	405,250
Financial Services		30,991		31,841	_	38,683	_	25,991		31,033
Total	\$	356,648	\$	429,442	\$	554,900	\$	363,555	\$	436,283
As a percentage of total revenue:										
Gross Margin		20.2%	,	20.7%	,	23.5%	, 1	22.8%)	25.1%
SG&A—homebuilding		10.2%		10.2%		10.3%		10.6%		11.39
SG&A—Financial Services		1.0%		0.8%		0.8%		0.8%		0.9%
Joan I mancial oct vices		1.070		0.070		0.070	,	0.070		0.57

Fiscal Year Ended September 30,

Nine Months Ended June 30,

Homebuilding revenues for fiscal 2004 reflect the recognition on a consolidated basis of \$4.1 million of revenues related to closings that occurred in fiscal 2003, but for which funding was not received until fiscal 2004. During fiscal 2003, revenues and related cost of sales were not recognized on those closings where the buyers' initial investments were not sufficient to recognize profit at the time of closing. We received funding on such closings pursuant to commitments from bond authority programs in early fiscal 2004, at which time we recognized the revenues and related cost of sales.

Comparison of the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005

Revenues: Revenues increased by 12.5% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in the prior year. Homes closed increased by 3.8% from 11,807 in fiscal 2005 to 12,258 in fiscal 2006. Home closings increased in a majority of the markets in the Company's Florida and Mid-Atlantic regions, our Texas, Colorado, Indiana and Kentucky markets and in parts of the Southeast and West regions, including South Carolina Georgia and Arizona. These increases were partially offset by declines in Nevada and many of our California markets in the West region, and parts of Tennessee and North Carolina in the Southeast region. The average sales price of homes closed increased by 7.7%, to \$285,200 from \$264,800 for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, respectively. Average sales price increased in the majority of our markets, due primarily to product mix and

⁽¹⁾ Homebuilding revenues for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 exclude \$8.3 million of revenue deferred in accordance with SFAS 66 for certain homes with mortgages originated by Beazer Mortgage for which the sale of the related mortgage loan to a third-party investor had not been completed as of June 30, 2006.

constraints on the supply of available housing in many of our markets. Year to date, prices increased most significantly in our Florida and Southeast regions.

In addition, we had approximately \$64.1 million of land and lot sales for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to \$29.8 million in the same period of fiscal 2005 as we continued to review opportunities to minimize underperforming investments, exited a number of less profitable positions, and reallocated funds to investments that will optimize overall returns.

New Orders and Backlog: New orders decreased to 12,474 units, or 10.8%, during the nine-month period ended June 30, 2006, compared to 13,986 units for the same period in the prior year. Orders decreased by 20.3% in our Mid-Atlantic region and 37.4% in our West region compared to the same nine-month period a year ago due to lower demand and higher cancellations compared to the extremely high number of new orders received in the first nine months of fiscal year 2005. Orders also decreased 9.1% in our Florida region, primarily related to increased competition and moderating demand in our Ft. Myers and Jacksonville markets. These decreases were partially offset by increased orders of 8.4% in our Southeast region, and 48.0% and 24.1% in our Texas and Colorado markets, respectively, primarily attributable to strong new orders in the first quarter of the fiscal year.

The aggregate dollar value of homes in backlog of \$2.9 billion at June 30, 2006 decreased 8.6% from \$3.1 billion at June 30, 2005, reflecting an 11.2% decrease in the number of homes in backlog offset partially by a 2.8% increase in the average price of homes in backlog, from \$293,500 at June 30, 2005 to \$301,800 at June 30, 2006. The decrease in the number of homes in backlog is driven primarily by decreased order trends in the majority of markets in our West, Mid-Atlantic and Florida regions partially driven by timing issues associated with community openings in Nevada and California. The increase in average price of homes in backlog is due to the success we are experiencing in diversifying our product offerings and relatively favorable pricing year-over-year in many of our major markets offset slightly by a decrease in the relative percentage of backlog in our higher-priced markets.

Gross Margin: Our gross margin was 25.1% for the first nine months of fiscal 2006 compared to 22.8% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. Included in home construction and land sales expenses were \$22.4 million and \$2.9 million of costs related to the abandonment of projects and write-off of deposits on cancelled land option contracts for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, respectively. Our gross margin for the nine months ended June 30, 2005 was negatively impacted by both \$55.0 million of expenses associated with the Trinity class action settlement and \$14.0 million of other warranty costs. Our gross margin for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 was favorably impacted by a \$21.7 million reduction of the accrual for the Trinity related costs offset partially by margin pressures in our West region and the aforementioned costs related to exit certain less profitable markets and land option contracts.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense: Selling, general and administrative expense (SG&A) totaled \$436.3 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and \$363.5 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. The increase in SG&A expense during the periods presented is primarily related to costs associated with a number of strategic company-wide programs and higher sales commissions.

Comparison of the Fiscal Years Ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003

Revenues. The increase in homebuilding revenues for fiscal 2005 compared to fiscal 2004 is the result of a 10.3% increase in the number of homes closed and a 16.8% increase in the average sales price per home closed. Home closings and average sales prices increased in most of our markets. During fiscal year 2005, we benefited from improved pricing power in each of our major markets and improved product mix, as well as a strong housing market. Also, our revenue growth reflects a key component of our growth strategy, to continue to increase our market penetration through geographic

diversification and price point diversification, expanding our product offerings to grow market share in existing markets.

The increase in homebuilding revenues for fiscal 2004 compared to fiscal 2003 is the result of a 6.8% increase in the number of homes closed and a 15.4% increase in the average sales price per home closed. The increases in both closings and average sales price were driven primarily by continued strong demand in most of our markets.

New Orders. New orders increased 8.2% to 18,923 units for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 compared to 17,481 units for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2004. The increase in new orders during fiscal 2005 compared to fiscal 2004 was driven by our Florida, Southeast and Mid-Atlantic regions and Texas and Colorado markets. New orders in our Indiana markets were negatively impacted by a soft local economy and decreased 5.6% from the prior fiscal year. Orders were down in our West region compared to a strong 2004, as community delays in Nevada and California resulted in fewer available sales opportunities during the second half of the fiscal year.

The 7.1% increase in new orders for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2004 from 16,316 units for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2003 reflected strong growth in our Florida and West regions. Orders were down in the Mid-Atlantic region compared to a strong 2003, including orders during 2003 for affordable housing units built through governmental programs. Weakness in our Indiana, Kentucky and Dallas markets resulted in decreased orders driven primarily by the soft economy in those markets. New orders also decreased in our Charlotte market as we closed out old Crossmann communities and began to reposition our product offerings.

The fundamentals that drive sales activity are numerous and varied. On a macro level, low unemployment and low mortgage interest rates each contribute to a positive general homebuilding market environment. Our ability to stay ahead of changing customer preferences and local demographic trends with our product mix and to maintain adequate product supply contributes locally to new order trends.

Backlog. The increases in unit backlog in each of the past three fiscal years from 7,426 units at September 30, 2003 to 8,456 units at September 30, 2004 and 9,233 units at September 30, 2005 reflect the favorable homebuilding environment driving new order activity, and our ability to gain market share and increase our product diversity. The average sales price of homes in backlog increased at September 30, 2005 to \$294,800 from \$264,400 at September 30, 2004 and \$221,500 at September 30, 2003. The increase in the overall average price in backlog is due to the improved pricing power in each of our markets and the increasingly favorable shift in our product mix. The increase in product mix reflects the expansion of our product offerings in many markets to include higher priced homes. As of September 30, the aggregate sales value of homes in backlog was \$2.7 billion for fiscal 2005, \$2.2 billion for fiscal 2004 and \$1.6 billion for fiscal 2003.

Gross Margin. Gross margin increased in fiscal 2005 as compared to fiscal 2004 as a result of a strong pricing environment and improved product mix as we continue to invest in markets with the highest impact on results and continue our execution of specific initiatives focused on maximizing profitability, such as national purchasing where our average rebate per home rose significantly. The fiscal 2005 gross margin improvement was achieved despite \$55.0 million in warranty expenses associated with construction defect claims from water intrusion in Indiana compared to \$43.9 million of similar expense in 2004.

Gross margin increased in fiscal 2004 as compared to fiscal 2003 as a result of a strong pricing environment driven by robust demand and constraints on supply in many of our markets, combined with the realization of cost savings arising from the execution of our profit improvement initiatives. Fiscal 2004 gross margins also benefited from a higher percentage of revenues from our West and Mid-Atlantic regions, where margins are high, relative to other markets. The fiscal 2004 margin

improvement was achieved despite \$43.9 million in warranty expenses associated with construction defect claims from water intrusion in Indiana.

We executed several land sales during the past three fiscal years. We realized gross profits of \$5.1 million, \$2.1 million and \$4.2 million on these land sales in fiscal 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense. Selling, general and administrative expense (SG&A) totaled \$554.9 million in fiscal 2005, \$429.4 million in fiscal 2004 and \$356.6 million in fiscal 2003. The increase in SG&A expense during the periods presented is primarily related to the costs associated with a number of strategic company-wide programs, an increase in sales commissions as a result of increased revenues and the cost of a larger infrastructure necessary to meet the demands related to the growth in our business. As a percentage of total revenue, SG&A expenses were 11.1% in fiscal 2005, 11.0% in fiscal 2004 and 11.2% in fiscal 2003.

Fiscal 2005 goodwill impairment charge. During fiscal year 2005, we recorded a \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge to write-off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina.

Fiscal Year Ended September 30,

Nine Months Ended June 30,

		2003	Change	2004	Change	2005		2005	Change	2006
West										
		4,782	32.2%	6,323	(10.3)0/	5,673		4,473	(37.4)%	2,799
New orders, net					(10.3)%					
Closings		4,417	23.6	5,460	4.1	5,686		3,972	(17.1)	3,294
Backlog units		2,144	40.3	3,007	(0.4)	2,994		3,508	(28.8)	2,499
Average sales price per home		225	400 #	201.0	n			22= 2		200.0
closed	\$	237.1	18.9 \$	281.9		\$ 342.4	\$	335.9	9.7 \$	368.6
Homebuilding revenue	\$	1,047,230	47.0 \$			\$ 1,946,822	\$	1,334,306	(9.4) \$	1,209,295
Land & lot sale revenue	\$		N/A \$			\$	\$		N/A \$	21,085
Gross profit	\$	239,485	57.0 \$			\$ 548,505	\$	381,823	(17.2) \$	316,130
Operating income	\$	169,064	66.1 \$	280,898	50.2	\$ 421,968	\$	298,198	(29.1) \$	211,321
Mid-Atlantic										
New orders, net		1,655	(8.6)	1,513	33.2	2,016		1,582	(20.3)	1,261
Closings		1,238	27.9	1,583	18.1	1,870		1,175	21.9	1,432
Backlog units		1,117	(6.3)	1,047	13.9	1,193		1,454	(29.7)	1,022
Average sales price per home										
closed	\$	328.5	7.6 \$	353.5	27.2	\$ 449.6	\$	420.0	9.9 \$	461.5
Homebuilding revenue	\$	406,708	37.6 \$	559,596	50.2	\$ 840,714	\$	493,515	34.7 \$	664,737
Land & lot sale revenue	\$	460	(67.4) \$	150	N/M	\$ 7,369	\$	7,369	(96.6) \$	250
Gross profit	\$	105,429	50.7 \$	158,860	74.8	\$ 277,649	\$	154,896	39.4 \$	215,948
Operating income	\$	70,820	57.8 \$	111,763		\$ 206,627	\$	111,263	40.2 \$	155,952
Florida	.	7 0,020	57.10 ¢	111,700	05	200,027	Ψ	111,200	.0.2	100,002
New orders, net		1,549	33.1	2,061	11.4	2,295		1,599	(9.1)	1,453
Closings		1,464	10.4	1,616	38.4	2,236		1,234	11.4	1,375
Backlog units		755	58.9	1,200	4.9	1,259		1,565	(14.6)	1,337
Average sales price per home		733	30.3	1,200	4.3	1,233		1,303	(14.0)	1,337
closed	\$	236.7	2.1 \$	241.6	10.8	\$ 267.6	\$	256.7	19.5 \$	306.8
Homebuilding revenue	\$	346,502	12.7 \$	390,365		\$ 598.454	\$	316,745	33.2 \$	421,901
Land & lot sale revenue	\$	7,349	N/M \$	15		\$ 396,434	\$	496	N/A \$	421,901
	\$		36.5 \$	94.125		\$ 158,229	\$	76,883	72.2 \$	132,430
Gross profit	\$ \$	68,941	50.5 \$ 50.6 \$				\$			
Operating income	\$	33,943	50.6	51,105	90.3	\$ 97,263	Э	41,567	108.5 \$	86,684
Southeast		2.040	(F.C)0/	2.506	45 20/	4.252		2.050	0.40/	2.245
New orders, net		3,949	(5.6)%	3,726	17.3%	4,372		3,059	8.4%	3,315
Closings		3,560	7.7	3,833	4.2	3,995		2,613	7.8	2,818
Backlog units		1,484	(7.2)	1,377	27.4	1,754		1,823	23.5	2,251
Average sales price per home										
closed	\$	150.4	10.0 \$			\$ 187.5	\$	182.6	13.0 \$	206.4
Homebuilding revenue	\$	535,332	18.4 \$	634,028		\$ 748,912	\$	477,119	21.5 \$	579,705
Land & lot sale revenue	\$	2,975	310.3 \$			\$ 12,118	\$	11,613	(83.6) \$	1,905
Gross profit	\$	93,850	24.8 \$	117,109	12.4	\$ 131,678	\$	84,242	44.2 \$	121,468
Operating income	\$	33,845	35.8 \$	45,952	6.8	\$ 49,098	\$	31,092	67.3 \$	52,026
Other Homebuilding										
New orders, net		4,381	(11.9)%	3,858	18.4%	4,567		3,273	11.4%	3,646
Closings		4,730	(16.3)	3,959	10.1	4,359		2,813	18.7	3,339
Backlog units		1,926	(5.2)	1,825	11.4	2,033		2,285	2.4	2,340
Average sales price per home		-,	(0.2)	-,		_,,,,,		_,		_,
closed	\$	161.8	8.8 \$	176.0	2.7	\$ 180.8	\$	179.4	3.0 \$	184.8
Homebuilding revenue	\$	761,249	(8.0) \$			\$ 787,891	\$	504.617	22.1 \$	616,008
Land & lot sale revenue	\$	28,285	(36.7) \$			\$ 14,544	\$	10,289	297.3 \$	40,879
Gross profit	\$	138,991	(15.4) \$			\$ 110,440	\$	75,944	7.2 \$	81,407
Operating income	\$	45,930	(35.9) \$			\$ 5,902	\$	8,516	(153.0) \$	(4,516
Financial Services	Ф	43,330	(33.3) \$	23,423	(/3.3)	5,902	Ф	0,310	(155.0) \$	(4,510
		10 120	(F,0)0/	0.633	16 19/	11 100		7.073	12 40/	0.000
Number of mortgage originations		10,139	(5.0)%	9,633	16.1%	11,183		7,073	13.4%	8,020
Capture rate	œ.	66%	724 bps	59%	307 bps	62%		60%	529 bps	65
Revenues	\$	57,152	(10.5) \$	51,140		\$ 54,310	\$	35,872	1.8 \$	36,505
Operating income	\$	26,161	(26.2) \$	19,299	(19.0)	\$ 15,627	\$	9,881	(44.6) \$	5,472

Comparison of the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005

West: Homebuilding revenues decreased for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period of the prior year due to decreased closings across the markets offset slightly by increased average sales prices in this segment. Declines in closings were due to softer market conditions, increased competition in both new and existing home sales, higher cancellations and prior quarter delayed community openings. Gross margin was 25.7% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to 28.6% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. Operating margin was 17.2% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to 22.3% for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. The decrease in gross margin is primarily due to softer market conditions in our California markets and increased costs for subdivision maintenance throughout the region. In addition, operating margins have also been negatively impacted by increased sales commissions required to generate sales in the softer market conditions.

Mid-Atlantic: Increased closings and higher average sales prices resulted in increased homebuilding revenues for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the nine months ended June 30, 2005. For the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, gross margins were 32.5% and 30.9%, respectively. Operating margin was 23.5% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to 22.2% for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. The increase in both gross and operating margins for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 is primarily due to a strong pricing environment during the first quarter of fiscal 2006 and the related increased contribution from higher average sales prices.

Florida: Homebuilding revenues increased for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period of the prior year due to increased closings and increased average sales prices primarily generated in the first six months of fiscal 2006 compared to fiscal 2005. Gross margin increased to 31.4% for the months ended June 30, 2006, from 24.2% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. Operating margin increased to 20.5% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006, from 13.1% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. The increase in gross and operating margins from fiscal 2005 to fiscal 2006 is primarily due to the aforementioned increase in average sales prices, which resulted in a higher leverage of fixed overhead.

Southeast: For the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to June 30, 2005, homebuilding revenues increased in our Southeast region driven by increased average sales prices in most of our markets and increased closings in the majority of our South Carolina markets. New product offerings in Georgia and the South Carolina markets, including our Atlantic Station community near downtown Atlanta, and an improved product mix throughout the region contributed toward the increased average sales prices. Gross margin increased to 20.9% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006, from 17.2% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. Operating margin increased to 8.9% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006, from 6.4% for the comparable period of fiscal 2005. Fiscal year-to-date 2006 improved relative to fiscal 2005 due to approximately \$14 million of warranty-related expenses taken in the quarter ended March 31, 2005, warranty accrual reductions of \$5.0 million taken in the third quarter of fiscal 2006 as pending litigation was settled favorably, and \$5.6 million of insurance recoveries recorded in the first six months of fiscal 2006 related to warranty claims.

Other homebuilding: The increase in homebuilding revenues for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 from the nine months ended June 30, 2005 reflected strong closings in a majority of our markets, including our Texas markets. This revenue growth was partially offset by pricing pressures in our Colorado and Ohio markets. Gross margin for our other homebuilding markets decreased from 14.7% for the nine months ended June 30, 2005, to 12.4% for comparable period of fiscal 2006. Operating margin decreased from 1.7% for the nine months ended June 30, 2005, to -0.7% for comparable period of fiscal 2006. The decrease in fiscal 2006 margins when compared to fiscal 2005 was primarily due to pricing pressures in our Colorado and Ohio markets and additional costs related to our decision to exit

certain sub-markets in Indiana and Memphis, Tennessee of \$6.0 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2006.

Financial Services: Our capture rate (the percentage of mortgages we originate as a percentage of homes closed) of mortgages originated for customers of our homebuilding business, which is the most significant source of revenue in this segment, increased for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 from fiscal 2005 due primarily to our continued focus on serving our customer base. All costs related to Financial Services are included in selling, general and administrative expenses. Operating income for Financial Services decreased for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 from the comparable period of 2005 due primarily to higher price concessions and incentives offered in response to competitive pressures in the refinancing market.

Corporate and unallocated: Corporate and unallocated costs totaled \$46.6 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to \$269.1 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. Costs for the nine months ended June 30, 2006, are net of a \$21.7 million reduction in the accrual for costs associated with Trinity construction defect claims. Average remediation cost per home has continued to decrease as the high costs associated with the homes requiring extensive repairs which were addressed first are offset by lower average costs for current homes remediated. Costs for the nine months ended June 30, 2005 include \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge recorded in March 2005 to write-off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina and \$55.0 million related to the warranty expenses associated with Trinity construction defect claims.

Comparison of the Fiscal Years Ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003

West: Homebuilding revenues increased over the past two fiscal years due to increased closings and increased average sales prices in the majority of the markets in this segment, as we benefited from improved pricing power and exceptionally high demand in each of these markets. The increases in the majority of markets from fiscal 2004 to fiscal 2005, were offset slightly by decreased closings in Northern California related to delayed community openings. Gross margins were 22.9% for fiscal 2003, 24.2% for fiscal 2004 and 28.2% for fiscal 2005. Operating margin as a percentage of total revenues for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 was 21.7%, compared to 18.1% for fiscal 2004 and 16.1% for fiscal 2003. The increase in gross and operating margins is primarily due to the aforementioned increase in homebuilding revenue which resulted in an extremely high leverage of fixed overhead, higher average sales prices and our specific initiatives, such as national purchasing where our average rebate per home rose significantly. In addition, fiscal 2005 margins benefited from a higher number of closings related to new communities and reduced sales incentives compared to the prior year due, respectively, to well purchased land and high demand.

Mid-Atlantic: Increased closings and higher average sales prices due to healthy demand and continued constraints on the supply of available housing resulted in increased homebuilding revenues over the past two fiscal years. Gross and operating margins for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 were 32.7% and 24.4%, respectively compared to 28.4% and 20.0% for fiscal 2004 and 25.9% and 17.4% for fiscal 2003, respectively. The increase in both gross and operating margins from fiscal 2003 to fiscal 2004 and from fiscal 2004 to fiscal 2005 is primarily due to the aforementioned strong pricing environment and the related increased contribution from higher homebuilding revenues, which resulted in an extremely high leverage of fixed overhead.

Florida: Homebuilding revenues increased over the past two fiscal years due to increased closings and increased average sales prices. Gross margins increased to 26.4% for fiscal 2005, from 24.1% for fiscal 2004 and 19.5% for fiscal 2003, as we benefited from well-purchased land positions. Operating margin for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 was 16.2% compared to 13.1% for fiscal 2004 and 9.6% for fiscal 2003. The increase in gross and operating margins from fiscal 2004 to fiscal 2005 is

primarily due to the aforementioned increase in homebuilding revenue, which resulted in an extremely high leverage of fixed overhead, offset slightly by lower than average margins in our Tampa market due to incentive pricing offered to stimulate traffic during the opening of a new mid-rise condominium community. Fiscal 2004 margins improved over fiscal 2003 margins due to increased revenues and the impact of increasing the percentage of land owned versus optioned which resulted in lower land cost basis.

Southeast: Homebuilding revenues increased in a majority of the markets within the Southeast over the past two fiscal years driven by increased closings and increased average sales prices in our Georgia and Nashville, Tennessee markets and increased average sales prices in our Carolina markets. Revenues and margins in Charlotte have been negatively impacted by entry level housing competition and difficulties encountered in our integration of the Crossmann communities in this market. Margins in fiscal 2004 and 2005 have been negatively impacted as we reposition our product offerings and reduce our investment in the entry-level and townhouse sectors of the Charlotte market. New product offerings in Georgia and the South Carolina markets, including our Atlantic Station community in Georgia, and an improved product mix throughout the region contributed toward the increased average sales prices. Gross and operating margins for fiscal 2005 were 17.3% and 6.5% compared to 18.1% and 7.1% for fiscal 2004, respectively. The decrease in fiscal 2005 margins related to the impact of our repositioning efforts in Charlotte and increased warranty and legal related costs in South Carolina. Fiscal 2003 gross and operating margins were 17.4% and 6.3%. The increase in margins from fiscal 2004 related to increased revenues.

Other homebuilding: The increase in homebuilding revenues in fiscal 2005 reflected strong revenue growth compared to a weaker market in 2004 in our Colorado, Texas and Ohio markets. This revenue growth was partially offset by continued weakness in our Indiana, Kentucky and Memphis, Tennessee markets. Gross margins for our other homebuilding markets decreased from 17.6% for fiscal 2003 to 16.4% for fiscal 2004 and 13.8% for fiscal 2005. Operating margins decreased from 5.8% for fiscal 2003 to 4.1% for fiscal 2004 and 0.7% for fiscal 2005. The decrease in fiscal 2005 when compared to fiscal 2004 was primarily due to additional warranty costs in our Kentucky market and repositioning costs including higher discounting related to the implementation of new home and subdivision designs in Indiana and Ohio. Gross margins have remained relatively flat in our Texas and Colorado markets. The decrease in margins for fiscal 2004 when compared to fiscal 2003 was primarily due to difficulties/challenges associated with transitioning and updating product designs and the related cost and lost revenue opportunities related to the implementation of new home and subdivision designs in Indiana and Ohio.

Financial Services: Our capture rate (the percentage of mortgages we originate as a percentage of homes closed) of mortgages originated for customers of our homebuilding business, which is the most significant source of revenue in this segment, increased in fiscal year 2005 from 2004 due primarily to our continued focus on serving our customer base. Our capture rate during fiscal 2004 decreased from 2003 due primarily to increased competition for new purchase mortgages driven by a slowdown in the refinance market. Our capture rate is based on total closings. All costs related to Financial Services are included in SG&A. Operating income for Financial Services decreased over the past two years due primarily to higher price concessions and incentives offered in response to competitive pressures in the refinancing market.

Corporate and unallocated: Corporate and unallocated costs totaled \$309.6 million for fiscal 2005, \$160.5 million for fiscal 2004 and \$100.6 million for fiscal 2003. Fiscal 2005 costs include \$130.2 million for the aforementioned goodwill impairment charge and \$55.0 million related to the warranty expenses associated with construction defect claims from water intrusion in Indiana. Fiscal 2004 and fiscal 2003 included \$43.9 million and \$15.5 million, respectively, of warranty expenses associated with water intrusion related claims in Indiana. Excluding the goodwill impairment and these warranty expenses,

corporate costs as a percentage of total revenues were 2.5% for fiscal 2005, 3.0% for fiscal 2004 and 2.7% for fiscal 2003.

Income Taxes

Our effective tax rate was 36.61% for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 and 59.05% for the nine months ended June 30, 2005. Our effective tax rate was 47.4% for fiscal year 2005, 39.0% for fiscal year 2004 and 39.5% for fiscal year 2003. The effective tax rates for fiscal year 2005 and the nine months ended June 30, 2005 were impacted by the \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge discussed above. The following table reconciles our effective tax rate reported in accordance with GAAP and our adjusted effective tax rate without this goodwill impairment charge:

	Fiscal Year	r Ended Septemb	er 30,	Nine Months End	led June 30,
	2003	2004	2005	2005	2006
Effective tax rate	39.50%	39.00%	47.40%	59.05%	36.61%
Impact of non-cash, non-deductible goodwill impairment			(9.80)%	(20.80)%	
Adjusted effective tax rate	39.50%	39.00%	37.61%	38.25%	36.61%

The adjusted effective tax rate presented above is a non-GAAP financial measure. Management believes that this non-GAAP measure is useful to both management and investors in the analysis of the Company's financial performance when comparing it to prior periods and that it provides investors with an important perspective on the current underlying effective tax rate of the business by isolating the impact of the non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge. The decrease in adjusted effective tax rate between periods is primarily due to changes in income concentrations in the various states, the benefit of utilizing Section 199 manufacturing credits in fiscal 2006, the timing of certain state tax initiatives and a \$4.0 million favorable tax adjustment recorded in fiscal year 2005. The principal difference between our effective rate and the U.S. federal statutory rate is due to state income taxes incurred.

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY

Our sources of cash liquidity include, but are not limited to, cash from operations, amounts available under our revolving credit facility, proceeds from senior notes and other bank borrowings, the issuance of equity securities and other external sources of funds. Our short-term and long-term liquidity depend primarily upon our level of net income, working capital management (accounts receivable, accounts payable and other liabilities) and bank borrowings. We believe that available short-term and long-term capital resources are sufficient to fund capital expenditures and working capital requirements, scheduled debt and dividend payments, and interest and tax obligations for the next twelve months. However, any material variance in our operating results or land acquisitions from our projections or investments in or acquisitions of businesses, could require us to obtain additional equity or debt financing. We plan to use cash generated to invest in growing the business, to fund land acquisitions and operations, to pay dividends and to repurchase our common stock. We have targeted using \$200-\$250 million for repurchases of our common stock in fiscal 2006, subject to market conditions and other factors. We will fund this share repurchase program (discussed further below) by limiting or curtailing operations in underperforming markets, reinvesting in higher margin markets and accelerating cash generation through increased profitability. During the quarter ended June 30, 2006, we continued to execute our exit strategy in Memphis, Tennessee and certain Indiana sub-markets, with the expectation of redeploying capital related to these operations into higher returning opportunities prospectively.

At June 30, 2006, we had cash of \$24.4 million, compared to \$297.1 million at September 30, 2005. The decrease in cash was primarily due to fiscal year-to-date stock repurchases of approximately \$183.3 million and the increase in inventory related to an increased land bank. Our net cash used in operating activities for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 was \$578.4 million compared to \$414.4 million in the same period of fiscal 2005, as increased inventory supply, payments of income taxes and the change in our warranty reserves more than offset increased net income. Our net cash used in operating activities for the year ended September 30, 2005 was \$84.3 million compared to \$73.7 million in fiscal 2004 and \$41.0 million in fiscal 2003, as increased inventory supply for future growth more than offset increased net income. Based on the applicable year's closings, as of June 30, 2006, our land bank included a 5.6 year supply of land/lots for future development compared to a 5.9 year supply as of September 30, 2005, a 5.5 year supply as of September 30, 2004 and a 5.2 year supply as of September 30, 2003.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$50.2 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to \$43.0 million for the same period of fiscal 2005, as we invested in unconsolidated joint ventures to support our land acquisition strategy. Net cash used in investing activities was \$48.5 million for fiscal 2005 compared to \$30.5 million for fiscal 2004 and \$6.6 million for fiscal 2003, as we invested in unconsolidated joint ventures to support our land acquisition strategy.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$355.9 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2006 compared to \$144.6 million for the comparable period of fiscal 2005, as increased book overdrafts and borrowings of \$103.1 million of junior subordinated notes and \$275 million of 8¹/8% senior notes more than offset \$183.3 million of common stock repurchases. Net cash provided by financing activities was \$109.0 million in fiscal 2005 and \$351.7 million in fiscal 2004 compared to a net use of cash of \$4.0 million in fiscal 2003. In fiscal 2004 and 2005, proceeds from the senior note issuances and stock option exercises were somewhat offset by other debt repayments, common share repurchases and dividend payments. In fiscal 2003, proceeds from our term loan were used to pay off an existing term loan and certain senior notes.

At June 30, 2006 we had the following borrowings (in thousands):

	Maturity Date	Amount
Warehouse Line	January 2007	\$ 31,811
Revolving Credit Facility	August 2009	20,000
8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes*	May 2011	200,000
8 ³ /8% Senior Notes*	April 2012	350,000
6 ¹ /2% Senior Notes*	November 2013	200,000
6 ⁷ /8% Senior Notes*	July 2015	350,000
8 ¹ /8% Senior Notes*	June 2016	275,000
4 ⁵ /8% Convertible Senior Notes*	June 2024	180,000
Junior subordinated notes	July 2036	103,093
Other Notes Payable	Various Dates	85,765
Unamortized debt discounts		(3,766)
Total		\$ 1,791,903

Collectively, the "Senior Notes"

Warehouse Line: Effective January 11, 2006, Beazer Mortgage entered into a 364-day credit agreement with a number of banks to fund the origination of residential mortgage loans (the "Warehouse Line"). The Warehouse Line provides for a maximum available borrowing capacity of \$250 million to \$350 million based on commitment periods, as defined in the Warehouse Line, and is secured by certain mortgage loan sales and related property. The Warehouse Line is not guaranteed by

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. or any of its subsidiaries that are guarantors of the Senior Notes or Revolving Credit Facility. Beginning in the second quarter of fiscal 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances certain of its mortgage lending activities with borrowings under the Warehouse Line. Beazer Mortgage had a pipeline of loans in process of \$1.5 billion as of June 30, 2006 which may be financed either through the Warehouse Line or with third party investors.

The Warehouse Line contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company was in compliance with such covenants at June 30, 2006.

Revolving Credit Facility: In August 2005, we entered into a new four-year unsecured revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") with a group of banks, which was expanded to \$1 billion in June 2006 and which matures in August 2009. The Revolving Credit Facility replaced our former \$550 million revolving credit facility and \$200 million term loan. The Revolving Credit Facility includes a \$50 million swing line commitment and has a \$350 million sublimit for the issuance of standby letters of credit. Substantially all of the Company's significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of the obligations under the Revolving Credit Facility. The Revolving Credit Facility contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company was in compliance with such covenants at June 30, 2006. The Company has the option to elect two types of loans under the Revolving Credit Facility which incur interest as applicable based on either the Alternative Base Rate or the Applicable Eurodollar Margin (both as defined in the Revolving Credit Facility).

Available borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility are limited to certain percentages of homes under contract, unsold homes, substantially improved lots, lots under development, raw land and accounts receivable. At June 30, 2006, we had \$20.0 million of borrowings outstanding, and had available borrowings of \$769.9 million under the Revolving Credit Facility. The borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility bore interest at 6.65% per annum as of June 30, 2006. There were no borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility at September 30, 2005.

Senior Notes: The Senior Notes are unsecured obligations ranking *pari passu* with all other existing and future senior indebtedness. Substantially all of our significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of the Senior Notes and are jointly and severally liable for obligations under the Senior Notes, and the Revolving Credit Facility. Each guarantor subsidiary is a 100% owned subsidiary of Beazer Homes.

During the quarter ended June 30, 2006, the Company issued the \$275 million aggregate principal amount of original notes. The Company used proceeds from the sale of the original notes to repay outstanding obligations under the Revolving Credit Facility.

The indentures under which the Senior Notes were issued contain certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on payment of dividends. At June 30, 2006, under the most restrictive covenants of each indenture, approximately \$204.9 million of our retained earnings was available for cash dividends and for share repurchases. Each indenture provides that, in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or in certain circumstances upon a sale of assets, we are required to offer to repurchase certain specified amounts of outstanding Senior Notes.

Junior Subordinated Notes—On June 15, 2006, the Company completed a private placement of \$103.1 million of unsecured junior subordinated notes which mature on July 30, 2036 and are redeemable at par on or after July 30, 2011 and pay a fixed rate of 7.987% for the first ten years ending July 30, 2016. Thereafter, the securities have a floating interest rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.45% per annum, resetting quarterly. These notes were issued to Beazer Capital Trust I, which simultaneously issued, in a private transaction, trust preferred securities and common securities with an aggregate value of \$103.1 million to fund its purchase of these notes. The transaction is treated

as debt in accordance with GAAP. The obligations relating to these notes and the related securities are subordinated to the Revolving Credit Facility and the Senior Notes.

Other Notes—We periodically acquire land through the issuance of notes payable. As of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005, we had outstanding notes payable of \$85.8 million and \$46.1 million related to land acquisitions and development, respectively. These notes payable expire at various times through 2010 and had variable rates ranging from 6.75% to 9.75% at June 30, 2006.

The following table summarized our aggregate contractual commitments at September 30, 2005:

Payments Due by Period (in Thousands)

	Total		Less than 1 year		1-3 years		3-5 years		More than 5 years
Senior Notes, Revolving Credit Facility and Other									
Notes									
Payable	\$ 1,326,054	\$	1,705	\$	_	\$	44,349	\$	1,280,000
Interest and fee commitments under interest bearing									
notes(1)	801,428		95,438		191,035		188,590		326,365
Operating leases	57,205		13,617		22,158		13,224		8,206
Purchase obligations(2)	10,450		5,591		3,523		1,336		
Total	\$ 2,195,137	\$	116,351	\$	216,716	\$	247,499	\$	1,614,571

The following table illustrates changes to our contractual obligations related to debt as of June 30, 2006 due to the new Warehouse Line and additional notes entered into by the Company:

Payments Due by Period (in Thousands)

	Total		Less than 1 year		1-3 years		3-5 years			More than 5 years
Senior Notes, Revolving Credit Facility, Warehouse										
Line, Junior Subordinated Notes and Other Notes										
Payable	\$	1,795,669	\$	61,553	\$	49,304	\$	26,719	\$	1,658,093
Interest and fee commitments under interest bearing										
notes(1)		1,178,807		134,197		242,150		223,885		578,575
			_		_		_		_	
Total contractual cash obligations relating to debt	\$	2,974,476	\$	195,750	\$	291,454	\$	250,604	\$	2,236,668

- (1) Interest on variable rate obligations is based on rates effective as of September 30, 2005 and June 30, 2006, respectively.
- (2) Represents obligations under option contracts with specific performance provisions, net of cash deposits.

On November 18, 2005, as part of an acceleration of Beazer's comprehensive plan to enhance stockholder value, the Company's Board of Directors authorized an increase in the Company's stock repurchase plan to ten million shares of the Company's common stock. The Company has entered into a plan under Rule 10b5-1 of the Securities Act of 1934 to execute a portion of the share repurchase program, and may also make opportunistic purchases in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. During the nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company repurchased approximately 3.1 million shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$183.3 million or approximately \$59 per share pursuant to the plan.

We had performance bonds and outstanding letters of credit of approximately \$731.0 million and \$77.6 million, respectively, at June 30, 2006 related principally to our obligations to local governments

to construct roads and other improvements in various developments in addition to the letters of credit of approximately \$67.5 million relating to our land option contracts. We do not believe that any such letters of credit or bonds are likely to be drawn upon.

We believe that our cash and cash equivalents on hand and current borrowing capacity, together with anticipated cash flows from operations, is sufficient to meet liquidity needs for the foreseeable future. There can be no assurance, however, that amounts available in the future from our sources of liquidity will be sufficient to meet future capital needs. The amount and types of indebtedness that we may incur may be limited by the terms of the indentures governing our Senior Notes and the terms of our Revolving Credit Facility. We may consider expansion opportunities through acquisition of established regional homebuilders and such opportunities could require us to seek additional capital in the form of equity or debt financing from a variety of potential sources, including additional bank financing and/or securities offerings.

OFF-BALANCE SHEET ARRANGEMENTS

We acquire certain lots by means of option contracts. Option contracts generally require the payment of cash for the right to acquire lots during a specified period of time at a certain price and the purchase of the properties is contingent upon satisfaction of certain requirements by us and the sellers. Our obligation with respect to options with specific performance provisions is included on our consolidated balance sheets in other liabilities. Under option contracts without specific performance obligations, our liability is generally limited to forfeiture of the non-refundable deposits, letters of credit and other non-refundable amounts incurred, which aggregated approximately \$327.4 million at June 30, 2006. This amount includes letters of credit of approximately \$55.4 million. As of June 30, 2006, the aggregate exercise price of our option contracts, net of cash deposits, was approximately \$2.9 billion.

We expect, subject to market conditions, to exercise substantially all of our option contracts. We have historically funded the exercise of land options through a combination of operating cash flows and borrowings under our Revolving Credit Facility. We expect these sources to continue to be adequate to fund anticipated future option exercises. Therefore, we do not anticipate that the exercise of our land options will have a material adverse effect on our liquidity.

Certain of our option contracts are with sellers who are deemed to be Variable Interest Entities ("VIE"s) under FASB Interpretation No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB No. 51" ("FIN 46"). We have determined that we are the primary beneficiary of certain of these option contracts. Our risk is generally limited to the option deposits that we pay, and creditors of the sellers generally have no recourse to the general credit of the Company. Although we do not have legal title to the optioned land, for those option contracts for which we are the primary beneficiary, we are required to consolidate the land under option at fair value. We believe that the exercise prices of our option contracts approximate their fair value. Our condensed consolidated balance sheets at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 reflect consolidated inventory not owned of \$273.3 million and \$230.1 million, respectively. Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned totaled \$198.7 million at June 30, 2006 and \$166.2 million at September 30, 2005. The difference between the balances of consolidated inventory not owned and obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned represents cash deposits paid under the option agreements.

We participate in a number of land development joint ventures in which we have less than a controlling interest. We enter into joint ventures in order to acquire attractive land positions, to manage our risk profile and to leverage our capital base. Our joint ventures are typically entered into with developers, other homebuilders and financial partners to develop finished lots for sale to the joint venture's members and other third parties. We account for our interest in these joint ventures under

the equity method. Our condensed consolidated balance sheets include investments in joint ventures totaling \$122.3 million and \$78.6 million at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 respectively.

Our joint ventures typically obtain secured acquisition and development financing. In some instances, we and our joint venture partners have provided varying levels of guarantees of debt of our unconsolidated joint ventures. At June 30, 2006, we had a repayment guarantee of \$11.3 million related to our portion of debt of one of our unconsolidated joint ventures and loan-to-value maintenance guarantees of \$12.8 million related to certain of our unconsolidated joint ventures (see Note 4 to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding our joint ventures and related guarantees).

RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS 154, *Accounting Changes and Error Corrections*, which will be effective in the first quarter of fiscal year 2007. This statement addresses the retrospective application of such changes and corrections and will be followed if and when necessary. We do not anticipate adoption of this standard will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In July 2006, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 48 ("FIN 48"), *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes*, which clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in the financial statements in accordance with FASB Statement No. 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*. FIN 48 provides guidance on the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. FIN 48 also provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosures, and transition. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We are currently evaluating the impact of this standard on our Consolidated Financial Statements.

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

We are exposed to a number of market risks in the ordinary course of business. Our primary market risk exposure relates to fluctuations in interest rates. We do not believe that our exposure in this area is material to cash flows or earnings. As of June 30, 2006, we had \$131.7 million of variable rate debt outstanding. Based on our outstanding borrowings under our variable rate debt at June 30, 2006, a one-percentage point increase in interest rates would negatively impact our annual pre-tax interest cost by approximately \$1.3 million.

OUTLOOK

The current sales environment in many markets is more difficult than previously anticipated. In addition, as we proactively optimize our capital base and are exiting those markets and selling certain land positions returning less than our overall cost of capital, we have incurred some incremental period costs. As such, as of July 27, 2006 we adjusted our range for expected fiscal 2006 diluted earnings per share to \$9.25 - \$9.75 per share to explicitly address these factors. This compares to our adjusted 2005 earnings per share of \$8.72. This outlook assumes no further deterioration in new order trends or market conditions during the remaining months of this year.

We remain committed to our stated goal of enhancing margins and profitability by executing our Profitable Growth Strategy. As part of this strategy, we will continue to reallocate capital to those investments which will yield the highest returns, and return capital to our stockholders through our share repurchase program while maintaining a sound financial position.

BUSINESS

Market(s)/Vear Entered

Overview

Dogion/State

We design, sell and build primarily single-family homes in the following locations within the United States:

Region/State	Market(s)/Year Entered								
West Region:									
Arizona	Phoenix (1993)								
California	Los Angeles County (1993), Orange County (1993), Riverside & San Bernardino Counties (1993), San Diego County (1992), Ventura County (1993), Sacramento (1993), Fresno (2004)								
New Mexico	Albuquerque (2005)								
Nevada	Las Vegas (1993)								
Mid-Atlantic Region:									
Maryland/Delaware	Baltimore (1998), Metro-Washington DC (1998); Delaware (2003)								
New Jersey/New York	Central and Southern New Jersey (1998), Orange County, New York (2005)								
Pennsylvania	Bucks County (1998)								
Virginia/West Virginia	Fairfax County (1998), Loudoun County (1998), Prince William County (1998), West Virginia (2004)								
Florida Region:									
Florida	Jacksonville (1993), Fort Myers/Naples (1996), Tampa/St. Petersburg (1996), Orlando (1997), Sarasota (2005)								
South aget Pagion.									
Southeast Region: Georgia	Atlanta (1985), Savannah (2005)								
North Carolina	Charlotte (1987), Raleigh/Durham (1992), Greensboro (1999)								
South Carolina	Charleston (1987), Columbia (1993), Myrtle Beach (2002)								
Nashville, Tennessee	Nashville (1987)								
Other Henry building Medicar									
Other Homebuilding Markets: Colorado	Danver (2001) Colorado Springs (2002)								
Indiana	Denver (2001), Colorado Springs (2003) Indianapolis (2002), Ft. Wayne (2002)								
Kentucky	Lexington (2002)								
Ohio	Columbus (2002), Cincinnati/Dayton (2002)								
Memphis, TN/Mississippi	Memphis (2002), Northern Mississippi (2002)								
Texas	Dallas (1995), Houston (1995)								
τιλασ	Dania (1999), 110uston (1999)								

We design our homes at various price points to appeal to homebuyers across various demographic segments. Our objective is to provide our customers at each price point with homes that incorporate exceptional value and quality while seeking to maximize our return on invested capital. To achieve this objective, we have developed a business strategy which focuses on the following elements:

Geographic Diversity and Growth Markets. We compete in a large number of geographically diverse markets in an attempt to reduce our exposure to any particular regional economy. Within these markets, we build homes in a variety of projects. Our business strategy entails further increasing our market penetration and investing in our most profitable markets.

Leverage of National Brand. Our national branding strategy presents us as one company with one name, one logo, one message and one purpose. We feel that this strengthened national brand identity better positions us to consistently address the needs of our customers across all of our markets.

Leverage Size, Scale and Capabilities to Achieve Optimal Efficiencies. We have implemented specific profitability initiatives which focus on leveraging our size, scale and capabilities in order to achieve enhanced gross profit and operating profit margins. These initiatives include:

- leveraging our size to create economies of scale in purchasing and construction;
- standardizing best practices and product designs;
- · using branding and increased market penetration to maximize efficiency of land use; and
- leveraging our fixed cost infrastructure by increasing depth and breadth in markets where we have an established presence.

Quality Homes at Various Price-Points to Meet the Needs of Increasingly Diverse Homebuyers. We seek to maximize customer satisfaction by offering homes which incorporate quality materials, distinctive design features, convenient locations and competitive prices. During the nine months ended June 30, 2006, the average sales price of our homes closed was approximately \$285,200. Our product strategy entails addressing the needs of an increasingly diverse profile of buyers as evidenced by demographic trends including, among others, increased immigration, changing profiles of households, the aging of the baby-boomers, and the rise of the echo-boomers (children of the baby-boomers) into the ranks of homeownership. Our product offering is broken down into the following product categories:

Economy. These homes are targeted primarily at entry-level buyers, are generally 1,500 square feet or less in size, and are intended to meet the needs of those buyers for whom price is the most important factor in the buying decision.

Value. These homes are targeted at entry-level and move-up buyers, generally range from 1,500 to 2,500 square feet in size, and are intended to appeal to buyers who are more interested in style and features, but are still somewhat price-focused.

Style. These homes are targeted at more affluent move-up buyers, are generally greater than 2,500 square feet in size, and are intended to appeal to buyers in the more luxurious segment of the market, who place greater emphasis on style and features.

In addition, we also offer homes to the 'active adult' segment which is targeted to buyers over 55 years of age, in communities with special amenities. We offer these homes within the Economy, Value and Style categories described above.

Additional Products and Services for Homebuyers. In order to maximize our profitability and provide our customers with the additional products and services that they desire, we have incorporated design studios and mortgage origination operations into our business. Recognizing that our customers want to choose certain components of their new home, we offer limited customization through the use of design studios in most of our markets. These design studios allow the customer to select certain non-structural customizations for their homes such as cabinetry, flooring, fixtures, appliances and wall coverings. Additionally, recognizing the homebuyer's desire to simplify the financing process, our financial services segment originates mortgages on behalf of our customers through our subsidiary Beazer Mortgage Corporation, or Beazer Mortgage. Beazer Mortgage originates, processes and brokers mortgages to third-party investors. Beazer Mortgage generally does not retain or service the mortgages that it brokers. Beginning in January 2006, Beazer Mortgage is financing certain of our mortgage lending activities with borrowings under a new warehouse line of credit or from general corporate funds prior to selling the loans and their servicing rights shortly after origination to third-party investors. We also provide title services to our customers in many of our markets.

Conservative Land Policies. We seek to maximize our return on capital by judiciously managing our investment in land. To reduce the risks associated with investments in land, we often use options to

control land. We generally do not speculate in land which is not subject to entitlements providing basic development rights to the owner.

Markets and product description

We evaluate a number of factors in determining which geographic markets to enter or in which markets to concentrate our homebuilding activities. We attempt to anticipate swings in economic and real estate conditions by evaluating such statistical information as:

- the historical and projected growth of the population;
- the number of new jobs created or projected to be created;
- the number of housing starts in previous periods;
- building lot availability and price;
- housing inventory;
- level of competition; and
- home sale absorption rates.

We generally seek to differentiate ourselves from our competition in a particular market with respect to customer service and product type. We maintain the flexibility to alter our product mix within a given market, depending on market conditions. In determining our product mix, we consider demographic trends, demand for a particular type of product, margins, timing and the economic strength of the market. Although some of our Value and Style homes are priced at the upper end of the market, and we offer a selection of amenities, we generally do not build "custom homes." We attempt to maximize efficiency by using standardized design plans whenever possible.

Our homebuilding and marketing activities are conducted under the name of Beazer Homes in each of our markets.

Corporate operations

We perform the following functions at a centralized level:

- evaluate and select geographic markets;
- allocate capital resources to particular markets for land acquisitions;
- · maintain and develop relationships with lenders and capital markets to regulate the flow of financial resources;
- maintain centralized information systems; and
- monitor the operations of our subsidiaries and divisions.

We allocate capital resources necessary for new projects in a manner consistent with our overall operating strategy. We will vary the capital allocation based on market conditions, results of operations and other factors. Capital commitments are determined through consultation among selected executive and operational personnel, who play an important role in ensuring that new projects are consistent with our strategy. Centralized financial controls are also maintained through the standardization of accounting and financial policies and procedures.

Structurally, we operate through separate divisions, which are generally located within the areas in which they operate. In addition, each division is equipped with the skills to complete the functions of land acquisition, land entitlement, land development, construction, marketing, sales and product service.

Land acquisition and development

Generally, the land we acquire is purchased only after necessary entitlements have been obtained so that we have the right to begin development or construction as market conditions dictate. In certain situations, we will purchase property without all necessary entitlements where we perceive an opportunity to build on such property in a manner consistent with our strategy. The term "entitlements" refers to subdivision approvals, development agreements, tentative maps or recorded plats, depending on the jurisdiction within which the land is located. Entitlements generally give a developer the right to obtain building permits upon compliance with conditions that are usually within the developer's control. Although entitlements are ordinarily obtained prior to the purchase of land, we are still required to obtain a variety of other governmental approvals and permits during the development process.

We select our land for development based upon a variety of factors, including:

- internal and external demographic and marketing studies;
- suitability for development during the time period of one to five years from the beginning of the development process to the last closing;
- centralized corporate-level management review of all decisions;
- financial review as to the feasibility of the proposed project, including profit margins and returns on capital employed;
- the ability to secure governmental approvals and entitlements;
- environmental and legal due diligence;
- competition in the area;
- proximity to local traffic corridors and amenities; and
- management's judgment as to the real estate market and economic trends and our experience in a particular market.

We generally purchase land or obtain an option to purchase land, which, in either case, requires certain site improvements prior to construction. Where required, we then undertake or, in the case of land under option, the grantor of the option then undertakes, the development activities (through contractual arrangements with local developers), which include site planning and engineering, as well as constructing road, sewer, water, utilities, drainage and recreational facilities and other amenities. When available in certain markets, we also buy finished lots that are ready for construction.

We strive to develop a design and marketing concept for each of our projects, which includes determination of size, style and price range of the homes, layout of streets, layout of individual lots and overall community design. The product line offered in a particular project depends upon many factors, including the housing generally available in the area, the needs of a particular market and our cost of lots in the project. We are, however, often able to use standardized design plans.

The development and construction of each project is managed by our operating divisions, each of which is generally led by a president who, in turn, reports directly or indirectly to our Chief Operating Officer. At the development stage, a manager (who may be assigned to several projects and reports to the president of the division) supervises development of buildable lots. In addition, a builder is responsible for each project site to supervise actual construction, and each division has one or more customer care and marketing representatives assigned to projects operated by that division.

Option Contracts

We acquire certain lots by means of option contracts. Option contracts generally require the payment of a cash deposit or issuance of a letter of credit for the right to acquire lots during a specified period of time at a certain price. Our option contracts generally have expiration periods ranging from one to 60 months.

Under option contracts, both with and without specific performance, purchase of the properties is contingent upon satisfaction of certain requirements by us and the sellers. Our obligation with respect to options with specific performance is included on our consolidated balance sheet in other liabilities at June 30, 2006. At June 30, 2006, we are committed to future amounts under option contracts with specific performance obligations that aggregated \$9.0 million, net of cash deposits. Under option contracts without specific performance obligations, our liability is generally limited to forfeiture of the non-refundable deposits, letters of credit and other non-refundable amounts incurred, which aggregated approximately \$327.4 million at June 30, 2006. This amount includes non-refundable letters of credit of approximately \$55.4 million. At June 30, 2006, future amounts under option contracts without specific performance obligations aggregated approximately \$2.9 billion, net of cash deposits.

Construction

We act as the general contractor for the construction of our projects. Our project development operations are controlled by our subsidiaries and divisions, whose employees supervise the construction of each project, coordinate the activities of subcontractors and suppliers, subject their work to quality and cost controls and assure compliance with zoning and building codes. We specify that quality, durable materials be used in the construction of our homes. Our subcontractors follow design plans prepared by architects and engineers who are retained by us and whose designs are geared to the local market. Subcontractors typically are retained on a project-by-project basis to complete construction at a fixed price. Agreements with our subcontractors and materials suppliers are generally entered into after competitive bidding. In connection with this competitive bid process, we obtain information from prospective subcontractors and vendors with respect to their financial condition and ability to perform their agreements with us. We do not maintain significant inventories of construction materials, except for materials being utilized for homes under construction. We have numerous suppliers of raw materials and services used in our business, and such materials and services have been, and continue to be, available. Material prices may fluctuate, however, due to various factors, including demand or supply shortages, which may be beyond the control of our vendors. From time to time we enter into regional and national supply contracts with certain of our vendors. We believe that our relationships with our suppliers and subcontractors are good.

Construction time for our homes depends on the availability of labor, materials and supplies, product type and location. Homes are designed to promote efficient use of space and materials, and to minimize construction costs and time. In all of our markets, construction of a home is typically completed within three to six months following commencement of construction. At June 30, 2006, we had 1,796 finished homes (excluding models), of which 1,199 were sold and included in backlog at such date.

Warranty program

For homes sold through March 31, 2004 (and in certain markets through July 31, 2004), we self-insured our structural warranty obligations through our wholly owned risk retention group. Beginning with homes sold April 1, 2004 (August 1, 2004 in certain markets), our warranties are issued, administered, and insured by independent third parties. We currently provide a limited warranty (ranging from one to two years) covering workmanship and materials per our defined performance quality standards. In addition, we provide a limited warranty (generally ranging from a minimum of five

years up to the period covered by the applicable statute of repose) covering only certain defined construction defects. The Company also provides a defined structural element warranty with single- family homes and townhomes in certain states.

We subcontract our homebuilding work to subcontractors who generally provide us with an indemnity and a certificate of insurance prior to receiving payments for their work and, therefore, claims relating to workmanship and materials are generally the primary responsibility of our subcontractors.

In addition, we maintain third-party insurance for most construction defects that we encounter in the normal course of business. We believe that our accruals and third-party insurance are adequate to cover the ultimate resolution of our potential liabilities associated with known and anticipated warranty and construction defect related claims and litigation.

There can be no assurance, however, that the terms and limitations of the limited warranty will be effective against claims made by the homebuyers, that we will be able to renew our insurance coverage or renew it at reasonable rates, that we will not be liable for damages, the cost of repairs, and/or the expense of litigation surrounding possible construction defects, soil subsidence or building related claims or that claims will not arise out of uninsurable events or circumstances not covered by insurance and not subject to effective indemnification agreements with our subcontractors.

Marketing and sales

We make extensive use of advertising and other promotional activities, including our website (http://www.beazer.com), mass-media advertisements, brochures, direct mail and the placement of strategically located signboards in the immediate areas of our developments.

We normally build, decorate, furnish and landscape between one and five model homes for each project and maintain on-site sales offices. At June 30, 2006, we maintained 763 model homes, of which 329 were owned and 434 were leased from third parties pursuant to sale and leaseback agreements. We believe that model homes play a particularly important role in our marketing efforts.

We generally sell our homes through commissioned employees (who typically work from the sales offices located at the model homes used in the subdivision) as well as through independent brokers. Our personnel are available to assist prospective homebuyers by providing them with floor plans, price information and tours of model homes, and in connection with the selection of options. The selection of interior features is a principal component of our marketing and sales efforts. Sales personnel are trained by us and attend periodic meetings to be updated on sales techniques, competitive products in the area, the availability of financing, construction schedules and marketing and advertising plans, which management believes results in a sales force with extensive knowledge of our operating policies and housing products. Our policy also provides that sales personnel be licensed real estate agents where required by law. We also build a number of homes for which no signed sales contract exists at the time of commencement of construction. The use of an inventory of such homes is necessary to satisfy the requirements of relocated personnel and of independent brokers, who often represent customers who require a completed home within 60 days. At June 30, 2006, excluding models, we had 3,525 homes at various stages of completion (of which 597 were completed) for which we had not received a sales contract.

We sometimes use various sales incentives in order to attract homebuyers. The use of incentives depends largely on local economic and competitive market conditions.

Customer financing

We provide customer financing through Beazer Mortgage. Beazer Mortgage provides mortgage origination services only, and generally does not retain or service the mortgages that it originates.

Through December 31, 2005, these mortgages were generally funded by one of a network of mortgage lenders. Beginning in January 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances certain of our mortgage lending activities with borrowings under a warehouse line of credit or from general corporate funds prior to selling the loans and their servicing rights shortly after origination to third-party investors. Beazer Mortgage can provide qualified homebuyers numerous financing options, including a wide variety of conventional, FHA and VA financing programs. In certain situations, we will seek to assist our homebuyers in obtaining financing from outside mortgage lenders and, in certain limited circumstances, we may attempt to minimize potential risks relating to the availability of customer financing by purchasing mortgage financing commitments that lock in the availability of funds and interest rates at specified levels for a certain period of time. Because substantially all homebuyers utilize long-term mortgage financing to purchase a home, adverse economic conditions, increases in unemployment and high mortgage interest rates may deter and eliminate a substantial number of potential homebuyers from our markets in the future. In addition, we provide title services to our homebuyers in many of our markets.

Competition and market factors

The development and sale of residential properties is highly competitive and fragmented. We compete for residential sales on the basis of a number of interrelated factors, including location, reputation, amenities, design, quality and price, with numerous large and small homebuilders, including some homebuilders with nationwide operations and greater financial resources and/or lower costs than us. We also compete for residential sales with individual resales of existing homes, available rental housing and, to a lesser extent, resales of condominiums. We believe that we compare favorably to other builders in the markets in which we operate, due primarily to:

- our experience within our geographic markets and breadth of product line, which allows us to vary our regional product offerings to reflect changing market conditions;
- our responsiveness to market conditions, enabling us to capitalize on the opportunities for advantageous land acquisitions in desirable locations;
- our reputation for quality design, construction and service; and
- our focus on providing customers with a product they enjoy.

The housing industry is cyclical and is affected by consumer confidence levels and prevailing economic conditions generally, including interest rate levels. A variety of other factors affect the housing industry and demand for new homes, including the availability of labor and materials and increases in the costs thereof, changes in costs associated with homeownership such as increases in property taxes and energy costs, changes in consumer preferences, demographic trends and the availability of and changes in mortgage financing programs.

Government regulation and environmental matters

Generally, our land is purchased with entitlements, giving us the right to obtain building permits upon compliance with specified conditions, which generally are within our control. Upon compliance with such conditions, we must obtain building permits. The length of time necessary to obtain such permits and approvals affects the carrying costs of unimproved property acquired for the purpose of development and construction. In addition, the continued effectiveness of permits already granted is subject to factors such as changes in policies, rules and regulations and their interpretation and application. Several governmental authorities have imposed impact fees as a means of defraying the cost of providing certain governmental services to developing areas. To date, the governmental approval processes discussed above have not had a material adverse effect on our development activities, and

indeed all homebuilders in a given market face the same fees and restrictions. There can be no assurance, however, that these and other restrictions will not adversely affect us in the future.

We may also be subject to periodic delays or may be precluded entirely from developing communities due to building moratoriums or "slow-growth" or "nogrowth" initiatives or building permit allocation ordinances which could be implemented in the future in the states and markets in which we operate. Substantially all of our land is entitled and, therefore, the moratoriums generally would only adversely affect us if they arose from health, safety and welfare issues such as insufficient water or sewage facilities. Local and state governments also have broad discretion regarding the imposition of development fees for projects in their jurisdictions. These fees are normally established, however, when we receive recorded final maps and building permits. We are also subject to a variety of local, state and federal statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations concerning the protection of health and the environment. These laws may result in delays, cause us to incur substantial compliance and other costs, and prohibit or severely restrict development in certain environmentally sensitive regions or areas.

Bonds and other obligations

We are frequently required, in connection with the development of our projects, to obtain letters of credit and performance, maintenance and other bonds in support of our related obligations with respect to such developments. The amount of such obligations outstanding at any time varies in accordance with our pending development activities. In the event any such bonds or letters of credit are drawn upon, we would be obligated to reimburse the issuer of such bonds or letters of credit. At June 30, 2006 we had approximately \$731.0 million and \$77.6 million of outstanding performance bonds and letters of credit, respectively, related to our obligations to local governments to construct roads and other improvements in various developments in addition to outstanding letters of credit of approximately \$67.5 million related to our land option contracts. We do not believe that we will be required to draw upon any such bonds or letters of credit.

Employees and subcontractors

At June 30, 2006, we employed 4,451 persons, of whom 885 were sales and marketing personnel, 1,562 were executive, management and administrative personnel, 1,717 were involved in construction and 287 were personnel of Beazer Mortgage. Although none of our employees are covered by collective bargaining agreements, certain of the subcontractors engaged by us are represented by labor unions or are subject to collective bargaining arrangements. We believe that our relations with our employees and subcontractors are good.

MANAGEMENT

Directors and executive officers

Each of our directors and officers holds office until a successor is elected or qualified or until his earlier death, resignation or removal. Set forth below is biographical information regarding our directors and executive officers:

Laurent Alpert, 59, has served as a director since February 2002. Mr. Alpert is a partner in the international law firm of Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton. He joined Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton in 1972 and became a partner in 1980. He received his undergraduate degree from Harvard College and a law degree from Harvard Law School. Mr. Alpert is also a Director of the International Rescue Committee, a non-profit organization providing relief and resettlement services to refugees.

Katie J. Bayne, 39, has served as a director since December 2003. Ms. Bayne is Senior Vice President, Coca-Cola Brands for North America, responsible for developing and executing portfolio strategy for all of the Coca-Cola trademarked brands at The Coca-Cola Company. Since joining The Coca-Cola Company in 1989, she has held various marketing positions in Atlanta, Los Angeles and Sydney, Australia. She has a diverse range of experience in the areas of brand management, new products, consumer strategy, category management and customer business development. Ms. Bayne holds a bachelor of arts degree from Duke University, and a master of business administration from the Fuqua School of Business at Duke University. She currently sits on the board of Imagine It! The Children's Museum of Atlanta.

Brian C. Beazer, 71, is the Non-Executive Chairman of Beazer Homes' Board of Directors and has served as a director of Beazer Homes since its initial public offering (the "IPO") in 1994. From 1968 to 1983, Mr. Beazer was Chief Executive Officer of Beazer PLC, a United Kingdom company, and then was Chairman and CEO of that company from 1983 to the date of its acquisition by an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of Hanson PLC (effective December 1, 1991). During that time Beazer PLC expanded its activities to include homebuilding, quarrying, contracting and real estate, and became an international group with annual revenue of approximately \$3.4 billion. Mr. Beazer was educated at the Cathedral School, Wells, Somerset, England. He is a Director of Beazer Japan, Ltd; Seal Mint, Ltd; Jade Technologies Singapore Ltd; United Pacific Industries Limited; Jacuzzi Brands, Inc. and Numerex Corp., and is a private investor.

Peter G. Leemputte, 49, has been a director since August 2005. Mr. Leemputte has been Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer for Brunswick Corporation, a publicly traded global leader in the leisure products industry, including pleasure boats, marine engines, bowling and billiards products and fitness equipment since 2003, having joined Brunswick in 2001 as Vice President and Controller. Prior to joining Brunswick Corporation, Mr. Leemputte was Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer of Chicago Title Corporation, a leading publicly traded national service provider offering residential and commercial title insurance. Before joining Chicago Title Corporation, Mr. Leemputte was a Vice President with Mercer Management Consulting in Chicago where he was a partner in the firm's global practice covering strategy and operational studies within process industries. His career also includes domestic and international financial assignments with Armco Inc., FMC Corporation and BP Amoco. He also served as a product development engineer with Procter & Gamble Company. Mr. Leemputte holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Chemical Engineering from Washington University, St. Louis and a Master of Business Administration in Finance and Marketing from the University of Chicago Graduate School of Business.

Ian J. McCarthy, 53, is the President and Chief Executive Officer of Beazer Homes and has served as a director of Beazer Homes since the IPO. Mr. McCarthy has served as President of predecessors of Beazer Homes since January 1991 and was responsible for all United States residential homebuilding operations in that capacity. During the period May 1981 to January 1991, Mr. McCarthy was employed

in Hong Kong and Thailand becoming a director of Beazer Far East and from January 1980 to May 1981 was employed by Kier, Ltd., a company engaged in the United Kingdom construction industry which became an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of Beazer PLC. Mr. McCarthy is a Chartered Civil Engineer with a Bachelor of Science degree from The City University, London. Mr. McCarthy currently serves as a member of the Board of HomeAid America. He also serves on the Board of Directors of Builder Homesite, Inc., and on the Board of Directors of the Metro Atlanta Chamber of Commerce. He was inducted into the California Building Industry Hall of Fame in 2004, the first non-California resident to receive this honor.

Maureen E. O'Connell, 44, was appointed a director of Beazer Homes in May 2002. Ms. O'Connell most recently served as President and COO of Gartner, Inc. which she joined in September 2002 as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer. Prior to joining Gartner, Ms. O'Connell was the Chief Financial Officer of Barnes & Noble, Inc. since 2000. She also held similar positions at Publishers Clearing House from 1998 to 2000, BMG Direct from 1997 to 1998 and Primedia, Inc. from 1990 to 1997. Ms. O'Connell was also employed by Equitable Financial Companies from 1988 to 1990 and Cooper's and Lybrand (now PriceWaterhouseCoopers) from 1985 to 1988. Ms. O'Connell received her undergraduate degree in Accounting and Economics at the New York University Stern School of Business and is a Certified Public Accountant.

Larry T. Solari, 64, has served as a director of Beazer Homes since the IPO. From 1998 to 2001, Mr. Solari was the Chairman and CEO of BSI Holdings, Inc. in Carmel, California. Mr. Solari was the Chairman and CEO of Sequentia, Inc. from 1996 to 1997 and President of the Building Materials Group of Domtar, Inc. from 1994 to 1996. Mr. Solari was President of the Construction Products Group of Owens-Corning Fiberglas from 1986 to 1994. Mr. Solari held various other positions with Owens-Corning Fiberglas since 1966. Mr. Solari earned a Bachelor of Science degree in Industrial Management and a Master of Business Administration degree from San Jose State University and is a graduate of Stanford University's Management Program. Mr. Solari is a Director of Pacific Coast Building Products, Inc., Atrium Companies, Inc., TruStile Doors, LLC, and Performance Contracting Group. Mr. Solari is a past director of the Policy Advisory Board of the Harvard Joint Center for Housing Studies and an Advisory Board Member of the National Home Builders Association.

Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr., 61, has served as a director of Beazer Homes since February 2003. He is the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. Mr. Zelnak joined Martin Marietta Corporation in 1981 and prior to assuming his current position in 1993, had been the President of Martin Marietta Corporation's Materials Group and of Martin Marietta's Aggregates Division. Mr. Zelnak received a Bachelors degree from Georgia Institute of Technology and Masters degrees in Administrative Science and Business Administration from the University of Alabama System. He has served as Chairman of the North Carolina Citizens for Business and Industry, and is the past Chairman of the North Carolina Community College Foundation. He serves on the Advisory Boards of North Carolina State University and Georgia Institute of Technology.

Michael H. Furlow, 55, joined us in October 1997 as the Executive Vice President for Operations and was named Chief Operating Officer in 1998. In this capacity, the Division Presidents report, directly or indirectly, to Mr. Furlow, and he is responsible for the performance of those operating divisions. During the 12 years prior to joining Beazer Homes, Mr. Furlow was with Pulte Home Corporation in various field and corporate roles, most recently as a Regional President. Mr. Furlow received a Bachelor of Arts degree with honors in Accounting from the University of West Florida and initially worked as a Certified Public Accountant for Arthur Young & Company.

James O'Leary, 43, joined us in June 2002 as Executive Vice President, Corporate Development. In August 2003 he was appointed Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Mr. O'Leary was previously with U.S. Industries, Inc. from 1995 to 2002. From 2000 to 2002, Mr. O'Leary was Chairman and CEO of LCA Group, Inc., U.S. Industries' global lighting subsidiary. He also served as

Executive Vice President of U.S. Industries from 1999 to 2002, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from 1998 to 1999 and Vice President and Corporate Controller from 1995 to 1998. Mr. O'Leary held various financial and operational positions at Hanson PLC., U.S. Industries' former parent company, from 1993 to 1995, at which time U.S. Industries was spun off to Hanson's shareholders. Mr. O'Leary was with Deloitte & Touche from 1985 to 1993. Mr. O'Leary holds a Master of Business Administration degree from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania and a Bachelor of Business Administration degree from Pace University. Mr. O'Leary is a licensed Certified Public Accountant. Mr. O'Leary currently serves on the Board of Directors of Kaydon Corporation.

Kenneth J. Gary, 48, joined us in March 2005 as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary. From 1990 to March 2005, Mr. Gary served as Senior Vice President and General Counsel of Toll Brothers, Inc. He also served as Chief Executive Officer of that company's mortgage and title insurance subsidiaries. Prior to 1990, Mr. Gary served as Counsel of Bell Atlantic Properties, the real estate subsidiary of Bell Atlantic Corporation (now known as Verizon Communications) and practiced real estate and corporate law with two major law firms for several years. Mr. Gary is a graduate of Brown University and the University of Pennsylvania Law School, where he was an editor of the Law Review.

C. Lowell Ball, 49, joined us in August 2000 as Senior Vice President and currently serves as General Counsel—Real Estate. From 1992 to August 2000, Mr. Ball held senior positions with commercial real estate investment, development-operating companies, including Regent Partners, Inc., Compass Management and Leasing, Inc. and Dutch Institutional Holding Company. Prior to 1992, Mr. Ball practiced law for ten years with two major law firms. Mr. Ball graduated with honors from the University of North Carolina School of Law and received his undergraduate degree from the University of North Carolina where he was a Morehead Scholar.

Cory J. Boydston, 47, joined us in January 1998 as Vice President and Treasurer, and was promoted to Senior Vice President in October 2004.

Mrs. Boydston is currently responsible for the Treasury functions of the Company. She also oversees the Company's Title and Homeowner Insurance operations. Prior to joining Beazer, Mrs. Boydston was with Lennar Corporation from 1987 to 1997, serving in various capacities, including Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer, Corporate Controller, and Chief Financial Officer, Investment Division. Before joining Lennar, Mrs. Boydston was with Hayes Microcomputer Products and Arthur Andersen & Co. Mrs. Boydston received a Bachelor of Science degree in Accounting from Florida State University in 1981 and is a licensed Certified Public Accountant.

Fred Fratto, 52, joined us in October, 2002 as Vice President, Human Resources and was promoted to Senior Vice President in October 2004. Prior to joining Beazer Homes, Mr. Fratto served as Vice President, Human Resources and Administration for the Gulfstream Aerospace Corporation from 1999 to 2002. Previously, Mr. Fratto was with the Newell Rubbermaid Company from 1995 to 1999 and Westinghouse Electric Corporation from 1980 to 1995. He holds a Master of Science degree in Industrial and Labor Relations from West Virginia University and a Bachelor of Arts degree from Fairmont State College.

Michael T. Rand, 44, joined us in November 1996 as Vice President, Operational and Accounting Controls and was promoted to Vice President, Corporate Controller in June of 1998. Mr. Rand was promoted to Senior Vice President, Corporate Controller in October 2002, and to Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer in August 2004. Prior to joining Beazer Homes, Mr. Rand was with the firm KPMG Peat Marwick from 1984 to 1996, at which time he served as a Senior Audit Manager. Mr. Rand holds a bachelor's degree in Commerce from the University of Virginia and is a licensed Certified Public Accountant.

John Skelton, 56, served as Senior Vice President, Operations from the IPO through fiscal 1998, was appointed Senior Vice President, Financial Planning in fiscal 1999 and appointed Senior Vice

President, Forward Planning in fiscal 2003. Mr. Skelton served as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Beazer Homes, Inc., a subsidiary of Beazer Homes, since 1985 and Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Beazer Homes Holdings, Inc., a subsidiary of Beazer Homes, since April 1993. During the period 1977 to 1985, Mr. Skelton served as Finance Director of Leech Homes, a subsidiary of Leech PLC which was acquired by Beazer PLC in 1985. After graduating with a bachelor's degree from Durham University in the United Kingdom, he was employed by Deloitte & Touche and is a Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales.

Jonathan P. Smoke, 37, joined us in March 2001 as Vice President, eBusiness, was appointed Chief Information Officer in April 2002, was promoted to Senior Vice President in September 2003 and appointed Senior Vice President, Corporate Strategy and Innovation in October 2005. Mr. Smoke was previously with Lend Lease Corporation from 1999 to 2001 where he was responsible for eBusiness strategy and initiatives. Mr. Smoke was a management consultant with Deloitte & Touche from 1993 to 1999. Mr. Smoke holds a Master of Business Administration degree from the McCombs School of Business at the University of Texas at Austin and a Bachelor of Arts degree from Rhodes College.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The following table sets forth the cash and non-cash compensation for each of our last three fiscal years awarded to or earned by our Chief Executive Officer and the four other most highly paid executive officers whose salary and bonus earned in fiscal year 2005 for services rendered to Beazer Homes exceeded \$100,000.

		Annual Compensation					Long-term Compensation Awards/Payments				
Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Year	Salary		Bonus(1)	Other Annual Compensation(2)		Restricted Stock Awards(3)	Number of Securities Underlying Options(4)	LTIP Payouts		All Other Compensation(5)(6)
Ian J. McCarthy: President and Chief Executive Officer	2005 2004 2003	\$ 1,125,000 887,500 850,000	\$	7,654,348 5,488,875 2,404,187	=	\$ \$	1,259,972 1,190,021	41,379 45,129 114,279		\$ \$ \$	735,702 600,111 431,209
Michael H. Furlow: Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer	2005 2004 2003	\$ 762,500 637,500 600,000	\$	3,689,274 3,378,982 1,418,345	_ _ _	\$ \$	780,032 720,044 —	25,614 27,306 69,144	=	\$ \$ \$	377,167 329,960 236,292
James O'Leary: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2005 2004 2003	\$ 535,000 452,500 354,167	\$	1,982,225 1,845,406 675,125	_ _ _	\$ \$	490,674 458,704 —	16,113 17,394 23,049	_ _ _	\$ \$ \$	200,030 174,673 89,852
Kenneth J. Gary: Executive Vice President, General Counsel	2005 2004 2003	\$ 203,125 — —	\$	530,937 — —	_ _ _	\$	765,267 — —	_ _ _	_ _ _	\$	37,157 — —
Michael T. Rand: Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer	2005 2004 2003	\$ 267,500 257,500 220,883	\$	439,560 399,013 210,259	=	\$ \$	57,209 54,977 —	1,878 2,085 6,723	_ _ _	\$ \$ \$	47,289 38,326 29,013

For Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, Gary, and Rand, includes \$0, \$0, \$991,091, \$0, and \$43,936, respectively, which is represented by restricted stock units deposited into an account pursuant to (1) the Corporate Management Stock Purchase Program ("CMSPP") in 2005. For Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand, includes \$548,803, \$0, \$369,061, and \$39,848, respectively, which represented by restricted stock units deposited into an account pursuant to the CMSPP in 2004. For Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand includes \$360,624, \$0, \$67,425, and \$22,012, respectively, which is represented by restricted stock units deposited into an account pursuant to the CMSPP in 2003.

- The aggregate amount of certain perquisites and other benefits provided to each of the officers listed above did not exceed the lesser of \$50,000 or 10% of his total annual salary and bonus in any of the years reported and so is not required to be included in the table
- For fiscal 2005, dollar value based on the closing price per share (\$38.06) of Beazer Homes' common stock on the award date, except for Mr. Gary. The dollar value for Mr. Gary's award is based on the closing prices per share of \$52.27 and \$50.39 of Beazer Homes' common stock on the award dates. For fiscal 2004, dollar value based on the closing price per share (\$32.96) of Beazer Homes' common stock on the award date. All prices per share take into account the 3-for-1 stock split in March 2005. For fiscal 2003 Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand, received 138,864, 92,619, (3) 5,280, and 22,647 shares of restricted stock, respectively, not included above as such shares of restricted stock were awarded in settlement of the executives' Value Created Incentive Plan ("VCIP") banks pursuant to an amendment to the VCIP which was approved by our stockholders at the 2003 annual meeting. Shares of restricted stock will be restricted from use or sale for five years from grant, subject to continued employment.
- Number of shares adjusted to reflect 3-for-1 stock split in March 2005 for options granted prior to such date. (4)
- Includes matching contributions by the Company under its 401(k) plan, and, for fiscal 2005, discretionary and matching contributions by the Company under its Deferred Compensation Plan of (5) \$200,000, \$100,000, \$50,000, \$0, and \$6,062, respectively, for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, Gary and Rand, for fiscal 2004, discretionary and matching contributions by the Company under its Deferred Compensation Plan of \$200,000, \$100,000, \$50,000, and \$3,369,

respectively, for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand, and for fiscal 2003, discretionary and matching contributions by the Company under its Deferred Compensation Plan of \$200,000, \$100,000, \$21,733, and \$3,184 respectively for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand.

(6) Includes deferred compensation amounts awarded, reflecting payment of 10% of ending bank balance under the Executive VCIP for fiscal 2005 for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, Gary and Rand of \$529,752, \$270,517, \$144,435, \$30,955 and \$34,970, respectively; for fiscal 2004 for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand of \$393,611, \$223,460, \$118,035 and \$28,226, respectively; and for fiscal 2003 for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand of \$225,209, \$130,292, \$62,256, and \$19,471, respectively.

Stock Options

The following tables summarize stock option grants and exercises during fiscal year 2005 to or by the Named Executives and the grant date present values of the options held by such persons at the end of fiscal year 2005.

Option Grants for Fiscal Year 2005(1)

Name	Number of Securities Underlying Options Granted(2)	Percentage of Total Options Granted to Employees in Fiscal Year 2005	Exercise or Base Price(2)	Expiration Date	Grant Date Present Value(3)
Ian J. McCarthy	41,379	15.2% \$	38.06	11/04/2011	\$ 15.80
Michael H. Furlow	25,614	9.4% \$	38.06	11/04/2011	\$ 15.80
James O'Leary	16,113	5.9% \$	38.06	11/04/2011	\$ 15.80
Michael T. Rand	1,878	0.7% \$	38.06	11/04/2011	\$ 15.80
Kenneth J. Gary	<u> </u>	_	_	_	_

- (1) Options were granted on November 4, 2004. Options vest over a three year period and expire after seven years.
- (2) All share and share price amounts adjusted to reflect 3-for-1 stock split in March 2005.
- Grant date present values were calculated using the Black-Scholes pricing model. The model used by the Company employed the following assumptions for the grant: (i) expected volatility of 44.01%; (ii) risk-free rate of return of 3.39%; (iii) dividend yield of 0.33%; (iv) expected life of 5.0 years; and (v) an annual forfeiture rate of 2.3%. No discount for nontransferability was applied.

Aggregated Option Exercises in Fiscal Year 2005 and Value at End of Fiscal Year 2005

			Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Held at End of Fiscal Year 2005		Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at End of Fiscal Year 2005(2)	
Name	Shares Acquired on Exercise(1)	Value Realized	Exercisable(1)	Unexercisable(1)	Exercisable	Unexercisable
Ian J. McCarthy	_	_	253,359	200,787 \$	11,464,531 \$	6,337,658
Michael H. Furlow	215,541 \$	7,434,366	_	122,064	— \$	3,846,502
James O'Leary	_	_	10,500	56,556 \$	355,810 \$	1,651,491
Kenneth J. Gary	_	_	_	_	_	_
Michael T. Rand	4,572 \$	125,090	_	10,686	— \$	346,726

- (1) All share amounts adjusted to reflect 3-for-1 stock split in March 2005.
- (2) Represents the difference between the closing price per share of common stock on September 30, 2005 (\$58.67) as reported by the NYSE and the exercise price of the options.

Employment Agreements

On September 1, 2004, Beazer Homes entered into amended and restated employment agreements, which were amended February 3, 2006, (the "Employment Agreements") with each of the following Named Executives: Ian J. McCarthy, Michael H. Furlow, James O'Leary, and Michael T. Rand. On March 14, 2005, Beazer Homes entered into an employment agreement with Kenneth J. Gary, which was amended February 3, 2006. The Employment Agreements set forth the basic terms of employment for each Executive, including base salary, bonus and benefits, including benefits to which each Executive is entitled if his employment is terminated for various reasons.

The Employment Agreement between the Company and Mr. McCarthy is effective for a three year period. The Employment Agreements between the Company and Messrs. Furlow, O'Leary and Gary are each effective for a two year period. The Employment Agreement between the Company and Mr. Rand is effective for a one year period. Each Employment Agreement will be extended for successive one year periods unless earlier terminated by the Company or the Executive or otherwise terminated in accordance with the respective Employment Agreement. In addition, each Employment Agreement contains certain non-competition and confidentiality provisions.

Generally, if the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company for "cause" (as defined in the Employment Agreements) or as a result of the Executive's death or disability, the Executive will be entitled to receive an amount equal to his base salary through the effective date of termination, and all other amounts to which the Executive may be entitled under his Employment Agreement to the effective date of termination, including bonus amounts (for the termination reasons described, other than for "cause"), which will be prorated to the date of termination.

In the event an Executive's employment is terminated by the Company other than for cause (or in the case of Mr. McCarthy, terminated by the executive for good reason), the Executive will be entitled to receive an amount equal to the sum of (1) Executive's annual base salary, and (2) the average annual bonus for the severance period, as defined in each Executive's Employment Agreement. Executives also continue to participate in the Company's benefit plans during the severance period (i) of three years from the date of termination for Mr. McCarthy, (ii) of two years from the date of termination for Messrs. Furlow, O'Leary and Gary and (iii) of one year from the date of termination for Mr. Rand.

Supplemental Employment Agreements

On September 1, 2004, Mr. McCarthy, Mr. Furlow, Mr. O'Leary, and Mr. Rand, and on March 14, 2005, Mr. Gary, entered into a supplemental employment agreement (the "Supplemental Employment Agreement") which was amended February 3, 2006 and supersedes the terms and provisions of such Named Executive's Employment Agreement in the event of a Change of Control (as defined in the Supplemental Employment Agreement). The Supplemental Employment Agreements automatically renew every year for a successive two-year period unless earlier terminated by the Company and the Executive or otherwise terminated in accordance with the respective terms of the Supplemental Employment Agreement.

Pursuant to the Supplemental Employment Agreements, the Company will continue to employ the Executive for a period of two years from the date the Change of Control occurs (the "Effective Date"). During this two-year period, the Executive will be entitled to receive an amount approximating his most recent annual base salary ("Annual Base Salary"). In addition, the Executive shall be awarded an annual bonus at least equal to the arithmetic average of the Executive's bonuses for the last three years ("Annual Bonus").

Subsequent to a Change of Control, if the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company for cause, the Executive will be entitled to receive an amount equal to the portion of his Annual Base

Salary accrued through the effective date of termination and any compensation previously deferred and all other payments to which the Executive may be entitled under his Supplemental Employment Agreement.

Subsequent to a Change of Control, if the Executive's employment is terminated by Beazer Homes as a result of the Executive's death or disability, or by the Executive for a reason other than a Good Reason (as defined in the Supplemental Employment Agreements), the Executive will be entitled to receive an amount equal to the portion of his Annual Base Salary and Annual Bonus accrued through the effective date of termination and any compensation previously deferred (the "Accrued Obligations") and all other amounts to which the Executive may be entitled under his Supplemental Employment Agreement.

Subsequent to a Change of Control, if the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company for any reason other than for cause or as a result of the Executive's death or disability, or by the Executive for Good Reason, the Executive shall be entitled to receive an amount equal to the sum of (i) the Accrued Obligations; (ii) the product of (A) a multiple ranging from 1.5 to 3.0 and (B) the sum of his Annual Base Salary and highest Annual Bonus; and (iii) all other amounts to which the Executive may be entitled under his Supplemental Employment Agreement. In addition, the Company must provide the Executive and his family certain benefits for a period ranging from eighteen months to three years following the effective date of termination. The Supplemental Employment Agreements of Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow and O'Leary provide that a termination by the Executive for any reason during the 30 day period immediately following the first anniversary of the Effective Date shall be deemed to be a termination for Good Reason.

Based on compensation levels in effect as of September 30, 2005, the Compensation Committee estimates that the aggregate incremental cost to the Company for cash severance and benefits prior to any tax-related impact would be approximately \$36 million if the termination provisions of the Employment and Supplemental Employment Agreements for the Named Executives were triggered. In addition, the Company's equity compensation plans provide that outstanding grants under the plans shall become fully vested in the event of a Change in Control.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Consultants served as advisors to the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors in establishing the terms of the Employment Agreements and the Supplemental Employment Agreements. PricewaterhouseCoopers concluded that the agreements are reasonable in terms of both comparability to competitive practice and advancement of stockholder interests.

Given the further development of the Company's Profitable Growth Strategy to enhance stockholder value, including the redeployment of capital to pursue a more aggressive share repurchase program, the Compensation Committee is currently in the process of reviewing its executive employment and supplemental employment agreements, including that for the Chief Executive Officer, for fiscal year 2006, including to better align the interests of management and its stockholders within the context of this further development of the Profitable Growth Strategy.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP

The following table sets forth information as of July 31, 2006 with respect to the beneficial ownership of Beazer Homes' common stock by all (i) persons known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of our common stock, (ii) our directors, (iii) named executive officers and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group. In order to provide the most timely information available regarding stockholders holding more than 5% of our common stock, we included ownership information as provided in the most recently available Form 13F, Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G filed by each respective holder. Except as otherwise indicated, each beneficial owner possesses sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares.

Name and Address Of Beneficial Owner	Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership	Percent of Class
Neuberger & Berman Inc.	5,106,523(1)	13.04%
605 Third Avenue		
New York, NY 10158		
Legg Mason Capital Management, Inc.	4,578,000(2)	11.69%
100 Light Street		
Baltimore, MD 21202		
Jeffrey L. Gendell	3,814,600(3)	9.74%
55 Railroad Ave., 3 rd Floor		
Greenwich, CT 06830		
Capital Group International, Inc.	2,682,990(4)	6.85%
11100 Santa Monica Blvd		
Los Angeles, CA 90025		
AXA Assurances I.A.R.D. Mutuelle	2,470,869(5)	6.31%
26, rue Drouot		
75009 Paris, France		
Laurent Alpert, Director	46,000(6)	*
Katie J. Bayne, Director	4,500(6)	*
Brian C. Beazer, Non-Executive Chairmen of the Board of Directors	124,716(6)	*
Peter G. Leemputte, Director	6,500(6)	*
Ian J. McCarthy, President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	1,158,008(6)	2.96%
Maureen E. O'Connell, Director	25,500(6)	*
Larry T. Solari, Director	44,115(6)	*
Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr., Director	34,500(6)	*
Michael H. Furlow, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer	165,355(6)	*
James O'Leary, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	147,152(6)	*
Kenneth J. Gary, Executive Vice President and General Counsel	31,995(6)	*
Michael T. Rand, Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer	23,648(6)	*
Directors and Executive Officers as a Group (17 persons)	1,873,802(6)	4.79%

^{*} Less than 1%

- (1) Neuberger & Berman Inc.'s Schedule 13G filing (February 14, 2006) shows Neuberger & Berman LLC had sole voting power on approximately 54% (2,769,528 shares) of the shares beneficially owned, shared voting power with Neuberger Berman Management Inc. on approximately 16% (824,560 shares) and shared dispositive power as to all of its then beneficially owned shares (5,106,523 shares) of the shares beneficially owned.
- (2) Legg Mason Capital Management, Inc. and Legg Mason Funds Management, Inc. jointly filed a Schedule 13G on February 14, 2006. According to the Schedule 13G, the reporting entities had shared voting power and shared dispositive power as to all of the reported beneficially owned

shares (4,578,000 shares). Legg Mason Capital Management, Inc. had shared voting power and shared dispositive power as to all of its then beneficially owned shares (3,784,250 shares) and Legg Mason Funds Management, Inc. had shared voting power and shared dispositive power as to all of its then beneficially owned shares (793,950 shares). Legg Mason Funds Management, Inc. has the same address as Legg Mason Capital Management, Inc.

- (3) Mr. Gendell's most recent filing on Form 13F (May 12, 2006) shows beneficial ownership of 3,814,600 shares and reports sole voting power with respect to all such shares. According to a Schedule 13D filed by Mr. Gendell on October 12, 2005, (a) Mr. Gendell had sole voting power and sole dispositive power as to approximately 6% (249,135 shares) of his then beneficially owned shares (4,106,835 shares), (b) Tontine Partners, L.P. and Tontine Management, L.L.C. each had shared voting power and shared dispositive power as to all of its then beneficially owned shares (2,611,980 shares) and (c) Tontine Overseas Associates, L.L.C. had shared voting power and shared dispositive power as to its all of its then beneficially owned shares (1,245,720 shares). Tontine Partners, L.P., Tontine Management, L.L.C., and Tontine Overseas Associates, L.L.C. have the same address as Mr. Gendell.
- (4) Capital Group International, Inc. filed a Schedule 13G on June 1, 2006 reporting sole voting power as to approximately 79% (2,115,000 shares) of the beneficially owned shares and sole dispositive power as to all shares beneficially owned.
- (5) AXA Assurances I.A.R.D. Mutuelle and other related entities filed a group Schedule 13G on February 14, 2006. According to the Schedule 13G, the group had sole voting power as to approximately 63% (1,556,283) of the shares beneficially owned, shared voting power as to less than 1% (7,008 shares) of the shares beneficially owned and sole dispositive power as to all shares beneficially owned.
- (6) The number of shares for Messrs. Alpert, Beazer, Leemputte, McCarthy, Solari, Zelnak, Furlow, O'Leary, Gary and Rand, and Misses. Bayne and O'Connell include 4,500, 8,598, 6,500, 199,420, 4,500, 4,500, 105,801, 71,443, 25,513, 5,637, 4,500 and 4,500 shares of restricted stock, respectively. Such shares of restricted stock were awarded under the Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan and will vest unconditionally from three to seven years from the date of grant. Certain of these shares may vest earlier based on certain performance criteria. The number of shares for Mssrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary and Gary include 78,763, 35,006, 24,504 and 6,482 shares of performance-based restricted stock, respectively. Such shares of performance-based restricted stock were awarded under the Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan and may vest based on achievement of certain market-based criteria from three to five years from the date of grant. The number of shares for Messrs. McCarthy, O'Leary, and Rand does not include the right to receive 35,277, 37,059, and 3,312 shares, respectively, of common stock, currently represented by restricted stock units, which each of Messrs. McCarthy, O'Leary, and Rand is entitled to receive at the earliest three years from the award date in lieu of a portion of their respective fiscal year 2003, 2004 and 2005 cash bonuses (when applicable). The number of shares for Messrs. Beazer, Solari and Zelnak and Misses Bayne and O'Connell does not include the right to receive 1,563, 372, 897, 801, and 1,155 shares, respectively, of common stock, currently represented by restricted stock units, which Messrs, Beazer, Solari and Zelnak and Misses Bayne and O'Connell are entitled to receive at the earliest three years from the award date in lieu of a portion of their respective fiscal year 2003, 2004 and 2005 director fees (when applicable). The number of shares for Messrs. McCarthy, Furlow, O'Leary, and Rand includes 4,988, 4,467, 1,876, and 2,069 shares of the Company's common stock, respectively, held through the Company's 401(k) Savings Plan. The number of shares for Messrs. Alpert, Beazer, McCarthy, Solari, O'Leary, and Zelnak and Ms. O'Connell includes 36,000, 48,447, 367,638, 35,115, 33,549, 30,000 and 21,000 stock options, respectively, which were fully vested and exercisable at, or will vest within 60 days of July 31, 2006.

DESCRIPTION OF OTHER EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS

The revolving credit facility

In August 2005 we entered into a new four-year unsecured revolving credit facility (the "Credit Facility") with a group of banks that matures in August 2009. The aggregate commitment of the lenders under the Credit Facility was increased at our request from the original \$750 million to a maximum of \$1.0 billion effective June 20, 2006 (the "Facility Increase"). As a result of this increase, the Credit Facility now provides for borrowings by us and the issuance of standby letters of credit for our account (subject to a sublimit of \$350 million) on a revolving basis up to an aggregate of \$1.0 billion at any one time outstanding, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Credit Facility. No other terms of the Credit Facility were altered by the exercise of the Facility Increase. The Credit Facility replaced our former \$550 million bank credit facility and \$200 million Term Loan. The Credit Facility includes a \$50 million swing line commitment and has a \$350 million sublimit for the issuance of standby letters of credit. Our significant subsidiaries are guarantors of the obligations under the Credit Facility. We have the option to elect two types of loans under the Credit Facility which incur interest, as applicable, based on either the Alternative Base Rate or the Applicable Eurodollar Margin (both as defined in the Credit Facility).

Available borrowings under the Credit Facility are limited to certain percentages of homes under contract, unsold homes, substantially improved lots, lots under development, raw land and accounts receivable. At June 30, 2006, we had \$20.0 million of borrowings outstanding, and had available borrowings of \$769.9 million under the Credit Facility. The borrowings outstanding under the Credit Facility bore interest at 6.65% as of June 30, 2006.

The Credit Facility contains customary representations, warranties and covenants, including covenants limiting liens, guaranties, mergers and consolidations, substantial asset sales, investments and loans, sale and leasebacks and other fundamental changes. In addition, the Credit Facility contains financial covenants to the effect that (i) we will maintain a minimum consolidated tangible net worth (as defined in the Credit Facility), (ii) we will maintain an interest coverage ratio (as defined in the Credit Facility) of not less than 2.0 to 1.0, (iii) we will not permit the leverage ratio (as defined in the Credit Facility) to exceed 2.25 to 1.00 as long as the interest rate coverage ratio is at least 2.5 to 1.0 or 2.0 to 1.0 at any other time and (iv) our ratio of adjusted land value to the sum of consolidated tangible net worth plus 50% of consolidated subordinated debt (as those terms are defined in the Agreement) shall not exceed 1.25 to 1.0. Our borrowings under the Credit Facility may also be limited based on the amount of borrowing base available and the ratings of its senior unsecured long-term debt.

In the event of a default by us under the Credit Facility, including cross-defaults relating to specified other debt in excess of \$5 million, the lenders may terminate the commitments under the Credit Facility and declare the amounts outstanding, including all accrued interest and unpaid fees, payable immediately. In addition, the lenders may enforce any and all rights and remedies created under the Credit Facility or applicable law or equity, including set-off rights. For events of default relating to insolvency, bankruptcy or receivership, the commitments are automatically terminated and the amounts outstanding become payable immediately.

We expect to comply with each of the financial and operational covenants in our Credit Facility.

The Credit Facility does not restrict distributions to us by our subsidiaries.

The 8⁵/8% senior notes

In May 2001 we issued \$200.0 million principal amount of our $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes, which mature on May 15, 2011. All of our $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes are currently outstanding. Interest on the $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We are permitted, at our option, to redeem the $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes in

whole or in part at any time after May 15, 2006, at a redemption price initially at 104.3125% of the principal amount, declining ratably to 100% of the principal amount thereof on or after May 15, 2009, in each case together with accrued interest. The 8⁵/8% Senior Notes are unsecured and rank *pari passu* with, or senior in right of payment to, all our other existing and future indebtedness.

The indenture governing the 8⁵/8% Senior Notes contains certain restrictive covenants, including covenants which restrict our ability and our subsidiaries ability from (i) declaring any dividends or making other distributions on, or redeeming our equity securities, including our common stock; (ii) redeeming or otherwise acquiring any of our subordinated indebtedness or certain indebtedness of our subsidiaries; (iii) making certain investments; (iv) incurring additional indebtedness; (v) selling or leasing assets or property not in the ordinary course of business; (vi) undergoing certain fundamental changes (such as mergers, consolidations and liquidations); (vii) creating certain liens; (viii) entering into certain transactions with affiliates; and (ix) imposing additional future restrictions on upstream payments from certain subsidiaries, all as set forth in the indenture governing the 8⁵/8% Senior Notes. In addition, the indenture governing the 8⁵/8% Senior Notes provides that in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or, in certain circumstances, upon sale of assets, we are required to make an offer to repurchase certain specific amounts of outstanding 8⁵/8% Senior Notes.

The 8³/8% senior notes

In April 2002 we issued \$350.0 million principal amount of our 8³/8% Senior Notes, which mature on April 15, 2012. All of our 8³/8% Senior Notes are currently outstanding. Interest on the 8³/8% Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We are permitted, at our option, to redeem the 8³/8% Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time after April 15, 2007, at the redemption prices initially at 104.188% of the principal amount, declining ratably to 100% of the principal amount thereof on or after April 15, 2010, in each case together with accrued interest. The 8³/8% Senior Notes are unsecured and rank *pari passu* with, or senior in right of payment to, all our other existing and future indebtedness.

The indenture governing the 8³/8% Senior Notes contains certain restrictive covenants, including covenants which restrict our ability and our subsidiaries ability from (i) declaring any dividends or making other distributions on, or redeeming our equity securities, including our common stock; (ii) redeeming or otherwise acquiring any of our subordinated indebtedness or certain indebtedness of our subsidiaries; (iii) making certain investments; (iv) incurring additional indebtedness; (v) selling or leasing assets or property not in the ordinary course of business; (vi) undergoing certain fundamental changes (such as mergers, consolidations and liquidations); (vii) creating certain liens; (viii) entering into certain transactions with affiliates; and (ix) imposing additional future restrictions on upstream payments from certain subsidiaries, all as set forth in the indenture governing the 8³/8% Senior Notes. In addition, the indenture governing the 8³/8% Senior Notes provides that in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or, in certain circumstances, upon the sale of assets, we are required to make an offer to repurchase certain specific amounts of outstanding 8³/8% Senior Notes.

The $6^{1}/2\%$ senior notes

In November 2003 we issued \$200.0 million principal amount of our $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes which mature on November 15, 2013. All of our $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes are currently outstanding. Interest on the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We are permitted, at our option, to redeem the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time after November 2008, initially at 103.250% of the principal amount, declining ratably to 100% of the principal amount thereof on or after November 15, 2011, in each case together with accrued interest. We may redeem the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time before November 15, 2008 at a redemption price equal to the principal amount thereof plus a "make-whole" premium, plus accrued and unpaid interest. A portion of such notes may

also be redeemed prior to November 15, 2006 under certain conditions. The $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes are unsecured and rank *pari passu* with, or senior in right of payment to, all our other existing and future indebtedness.

The indenture governing the 6^{1} /2% Senior Notes contains certain restrictive covenants, including covenants which restrict our ability and our subsidiaries ability from (i) declaring any dividends or making other distributions on, or redeeming our equity securities, including our common stock; (ii) redeeming or otherwise acquiring any of our subordinated indebtedness or certain indebtedness of our subsidiaries; (iii) making certain investments; (iv) incurring additional indebtedness; (v) selling or leasing assets or property not in the ordinary course of business; (vi) undergoing certain fundamental changes (such as mergers, consolidations and liquidations); (vii) creating certain liens; (viii) entering into certain transactions with affiliates; and (ix) imposing additional future restrictions on upstream payments from certain subsidiaries, all as set forth in the indenture governing the 6^{1} /2% Senior Notes. In addition, the indenture governing the 6^{1} /2% Senior Notes provides that in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or, in certain circumstances, upon the sale of assets, we are required to make an offer to repurchase certain specific amounts of outstanding 6^{1} /2% Senior Notes.

The 6⁷/8% senior notes

In June and July 2005 we issued an aggregate of \$350.0 million principal amount of our $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes which mature on July 15, 2015. All of our $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes are currently outstanding. Interest on the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We are permitted, at our option, to redeem the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time after July 15, 2010, initially at 103.438% of the principal amount, declining ratably to 100% of the principal amount thereof on or after July 15, 2013, in each case together with accrued interest. We may redeem the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time before July 15, 2010 at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus a "make-whole" premium, plus accrued and unpaid interest. A portion of such notes may also be redeemed prior to July 15, 2008 under certain conditions. The $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes are unsecured and rank *pari passu* with, or senior in right of payment to, all our other existing and future indebtedness.

The indenture governing the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes contains certain restrictive covenants, including covenants which restrict our ability and our subsidiaries ability from (i) declaring any dividends or making other distributions on, or redeeming our equity securities, including our common stock; (ii) redeeming or otherwise acquiring any of our subordinated indebtedness or certain indebtedness of our subsidiaries; (iii) making certain investments; (iv) incurring additional indebtedness; (v) selling or leasing assets or property not in the ordinary course of business; (vi) undergoing certain fundamental changes (such as mergers, consolidations and liquidations); (vii) creating certain liens; (viii) entering into certain transactions with affiliates; and (ix) imposing additional future restrictions on upstream payments from certain subsidiaries, all as set forth in the indenture governing the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes. In addition, the indenture governing the 67/8% Senior Notes provides that in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or, in certain circumstances, upon the sale of assets, we are required to make an offer to repurchase certain specific amounts of outstanding $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes.

The 4⁵/8% convertible senior notes

In June 2004 we issued \$180.0 million principal amount of our $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes which mature on June 15, 2024. All of our $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes are currently outstanding. Interest on the $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We are permitted, at our option, to redeem the $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time on or after June 15, 2009, initially at 101.321% of the principal amount, declining to 100% of the principal amount

after June 15, 2011, plus accrued and unpaid interest, including contingent interest, if any, to such redemption date. Holders have the right to require us to purchase all or any portion of the Convertible Senior Notes for cash on June 15, 2011, June 15, 2014 and June 15, 2019 or if we undergo a fundamental change, as defined in the indenture governing such notes. If we are required by the holders to purchase the $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes, we will pay a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be purchased plus any accrued and unpaid interest, including contingent interest, if any, to such purchase date. The $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes are unsecured and rank *pari passu* with, or senior in right of payment to, all our other existing and future indebtedness.

If during any six month period from June 15 to December 14 or from December 15 to June 14 commencing on or after June 15, 2009 for which the average trading price of the notes for the applicable five trading day reference period equals or exceeds 120% of the principal amount of the notes as of the day immediately preceding the first day of the applicable six month interest period, we will be required to pay contingent interest to the holders of the $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes. The amount of contingent interest payable per \$1,000 of principal amount in respect of any six month interest period will be equal to 0.25% of the average trading price of a note for the applicable five trading day reference period. The five trading day reference period means the five trading days ending on the second trading day immediately preceding the relevant six month interest period.

The $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes are convertible by holders into shares of our common stock at an initial conversion rate of 19.44 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 principal amount (subject to adjustment for customary reasons), representing an initial conversion price of \$51.44 per share of common stock (adjusted for our March 2005 three-for-one stock split). The $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes are convertible if the price of our common stock is equal to or greater than 120% of the conversion price for 20 of the last 30 consecutive trading days of a calendar quarter and under certain other circumstances as more fully described in the indenture governing such notes.

The indenture governing the $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes contains certain restrictive covenants which limit our ability and our subsidiaries ability to merge or consolidate or to sell, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets.

Warehouse Line

Effective January 11, 2006, Beazer Mortgage entered into a 364-day credit agreement with a number of banks to fund the origination of residential mortgage loans (the "Warehouse Line"). The Warehouse Line provides for a maximum available borrowing capacity of \$250 million to \$350 million based on commitment periods, as defined in the Warehouse Line, and is secured by certain mortgage loan sales and related property. The Warehouse Line is not guaranteed by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. or any of its subsidiaries that are guarantors of the Senior Notes or Revolving Credit Facility. Beginning in the second quarter of fiscal 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances a portion of its mortgage lending activities with borrowings under the Warehouse Line. Borrowings under the Warehouse Line were \$31.8 million and bore interest at 5.3% per annum as of June 30, 2006. Beazer Mortgage had a pipeline of loans in process of approximately \$1.5 billion as of June 30, 2006 which may be financed either through the Warehouse Line or with third party investors.

The Warehouse Line contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company was in compliance with such covenants at June 30, 2006.

Unsecured Junior Subordinated Notes due 2036

On June 15, 2006, we completed a private placement of \$103.1 million in aggregate principal amount of unsecured junior subordinated notes due July 30, 2036. The notes were issued to a newly created entity, Beazer Homes Capital Trust I, a Delaware statutory trust (the "Trust"), which

simultaneously issued, in a private placement, trust preferred securities and common securities with an aggregate value of \$103.1 million to fund its purchase of the notes. The notes have a 30-year term ending July 30, 2036, are redeemable at par on or after July 30, 2011 and pay interest at a fixed rate of 7.987% for the first ten years ending July 30, 2016 and thereafter, at a variable interest rate (reset quarterly) equal to the three-month London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus 2.45%.

The junior subordinated notes (and the Trust's securities) become immediately payable upon an event of default, as defined under the governing agreements, which include typical triggers such as, non-payment of interest continuing for 30 days, non-payment of principal at maturity, default under any covenant or warranty remaining uncured for 30 days, certain bankruptcy or insolvency events and certain liquidations or terminations of the Trust.

The junior subordinated notes were issued pursuant to a Junior Subordinated Indenture, dated June 15, 2006, among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., as issuer, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, as trustee. The terms of the Trust's securities are governed by an Amended and Restated Trust Agreement, dated June 15, 2006 among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., as depositor, JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, as property trustee, Chase Bank USA, National Association, as the Delaware trustee, and certain individuals named therein as administrative trustees.

Other Notes

We periodically acquire land through the issuance of notes payable. As of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005, we had outstanding notes payable of \$85.8 million and \$46.1 million, respectively, primarily related to land acquisitions. These notes payable expire at various times through 2010 and had fixed and variable rates ranging from 6.75% to 9.75% at June 30, 2006. These notes are secured by the real estate to which they relate.

Substantially all of our significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of our $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes, $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes, $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes and $4^5/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes and our obligations under our Credit Facility. Each such significant subsidiary is a 100% owned subsidiary of ours. Certain of our title and warranty subsidiaries and Beazer Mortgage do not guarantee our senior notes, including the original notes, or our Credit Facility, and will not guarantee the new notes offered hereby.

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

Definitions for certain defined terms may be found under "—Certain definitions" appearing below. References in this "Description of the Notes" to the "Company" refer to Beazer Homes USA, Inc. only and not to any of its subsidiaries unless the context otherwise requires.

The original notes were, and the new notes will be issued, as a series of securities under an Indenture, dated April 17, 2002, and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (as so supplemented, the "Indenture"), among the Company, the Guarantors and U.S. Bank National Association (the "Trustee"). The following summaries of certain provisions of the Indenture do not purport to be complete and are subject to, and are qualified in their entirety by reference to, all the provisions of the Indenture, including the definitions of certain terms therein. Wherever particular sections or defined terms of the Indenture not otherwise defined herein are referred to, such sections or defined terms shall be incorporated herein by reference. A copy of the Indenture will be made available to any holder of the Notes upon request to the Company.

General

The original notes are, and the new notes will be, general unsecured senior obligations of the Company in the aggregate principal amount of \$275 million. The Company may issue additional notes from time to time subject to the limitations set forth under "Certain covenants—Limitations on additional indebtedness." The notes are guaranteed by each of the Subsidiary Guarantors pursuant to the guarantees (the "Subsidiary Guarantees") described below. We refer herein to the new notes and the original notes collectively as the Notes.

The Indebtedness represented by the Notes ranks pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future unsecured Indebtedness of the Company that is not, by its terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes. The Subsidiary Guarantees are general unsecured obligations of the Subsidiary Guarantors and rank pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future unsecured Indebtedness of the Subsidiary Guarantors that is not, by its terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Subsidiary Guarantees.

Substantially all of the operations of the Company are conducted through the Subsidiary Guarantors, which comprise all of the significant restricted subsidiaries of the Company. As a result, the Company is dependent upon the earnings and cash flow of the Subsidiary Guarantors to meet its obligations, including obligations with respect to the Notes.

Secured creditors of the Company will have a claim on the assets which secure the obligations of the Company to such creditors prior to claims of holders of the Notes against those assets. At June 30, 2006, the total Indebtedness of the Company was approximately \$1.8 billion, net of unamortized discount of \$3.8 million, of which \$103.1 million was subordinated to the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees. Secured creditors of the Subsidiary Guarantors will have a claim on the assets which secure the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantors prior to claims of holders of the Notes against those assets.

The Indenture relating to the Notes contains certain limitations on the ability of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries to create Liens and incur additional Indebtedness. In addition to certain other Permitted Liens, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries may create Liens securing Indebtedness permitted under the Indenture, provided that the aggregate amount of Indebtedness secured by Liens (other than Non-Recourse Indebtedness secured by Liens) does not exceed 40% of Consolidated Tangible Assets. As of the Issue Date, each of the Company's Subsidiaries, other than minor Subsidiaries and those Subsidiaries specifically named in the definition of "Unrestricted Subsidiary," were Restricted Subsidiaries. See "Certain covenants—Limitations on additional indebtedness."

The original notes bear interest, and the new notes will bear interest, at the rate of 8.125% per annum from June 6, 2006, or as to the new notes, from June 6, 2006 or the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the original notes surrendered in exchange for the new notes, payable on June 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on December 15, 2006, to holders of record (the "Holders") at the close of business on June 1 or December 1, as the case may be, immediately preceding the respective interest payment date. Holders of original notes that are accepted for exchange will be deemed to have waived the right to receive payment in respect of interest on such original notes accrued to the date of issuance of the new notes. The Notes will mature on June 15, 2016, and will be issued in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof.

Principal, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes will be payable, and the Notes may be presented for registration of transfer or exchange, at the offices of the Trustee. Payments must be paid by check mailed to the registered addresses of the Holders. The Holders must surrender their Notes to the Paying Agent to collect principal payments. The Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any transfer tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with certain transfers or exchanges of the Notes. Initially, the Trustee will act as the Paying Agent and the Registrar under the Indenture. The Company may subsequently act as the Paying Agent and/or the Registrar and the Company may change any Paying Agent and/or any Registrar without prior notice to the Holders.

Optional redemption

At any time and from time to time, we may at our option redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed plus the Applicable Premium as of, and accrued and unpaid interest to, the redemption date (subject to the right of Holders on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date). Notice of such redemption must be mailed by first-class mail to each Holder's registered address, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the redemption date.

"Applicable Premium" means, with respect to a Note at any redemption date, the greater of (i) 1.00% of the principal amount of such Note and (ii) the excess of (A) the present value at such redemption date of (1) the principal amount of such Note plus (2) all required remaining scheduled interest payments due on such Note through such redemption date (but excluding accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date), computed using a discount rate equal to the Adjusted Treasury Rate, over (B) the principal amount of such Note on such redemption date.

"Adjusted Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any redemption date, (i) the yield, under the heading which represents the average for the immediately preceding week, appearing in the most recently published statistical release designated "H.15(519)" or any successor publication which is published weekly by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and which establishes yields on actively traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to constant maturity under the caption "Treasury Constant Maturities," for the maturity corresponding to the Comparable Treasury Issue (if no maturity is within three months before or after June 15, 2016, yields for the two published maturities most closely corresponding to the Comparable Treasury Issue shall be determined and the Adjusted Treasury Rate shall be interpolated or extrapolated from such yields on a straight line basis, rounding to the nearest month) or (ii) if such release (or any successor release) is not published during the week preceding the calculation date or does not contain such yields, the rate per year equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for such redemption date, in each case calculated on the third Business Day immediately preceding the redemption date, plus 0.50% per annum.

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security selected by the Quotation Agent as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the Notes from the redemption date

to June 15, 2016, that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of a maturity most nearly equal to June 15, 2016.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any redemption date, if clause (ii) of the Adjusted Treasury Rate is applicable, the average of three, or such lesser number as is obtained by the Trustee, Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date.

"Quotation Agent" means the Reference Treasury Dealer selected by the Trustee after consultation with the Company.

"Reference Treasury Dealer" means UBS Securities LLC and its successors and assigns, and two other nationally recognized investment banking firms selected by the Company that are primary U.S. Government securities dealers.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations" means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Trustee, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue, expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount, quoted in writing to the Trustee by such Reference Treasury Dealer at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third Business Day immediately preceding such redemption date.

In the event less than all of the Notes are to be redeemed at any time, selection of the Notes to be redeemed will be made by the Trustee from among the outstanding Notes on a pro rata basis, by lot or by any other method permitted by the Indenture. Notice of redemption will be mailed at least 15 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each Holder whose Notes are to be redeemed at the registered address of such Holder. On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the Notes or portions thereof called for redemption.

Mandatory offers to purchase the notes

The Indenture requires the Company

- (i) to offer to purchase all of the outstanding Notes upon a Change of Control of the Company,
- (ii) to offer to purchase a portion of the outstanding Notes using Net Proceeds neither used to repay certain Indebtedness nor used or invested as provided in the Indenture, or
- (iii) to offer to purchase 10% of the original outstanding principal amount of the Notes in the event that, at the end of any two consecutive fiscal quarters, the Company's Consolidated Tangible Net Worth is less than \$85 million; provided that no such offer shall be required if, following such two fiscal quarters but prior to the date the Company is required to make such offer, capital in cash or cash equivalents is contributed to the Company in an Equity Offering sufficient to increase the Company's Consolidated Tangible Net Worth after giving effect to such contribution to an amount equal to or greater than \$85 million. See "Certain covenants—Change of control," "—Disposition of proceeds of asset sales" and "—Maintenance of consolidated tangible net worth."

None of the provisions relating to an offer to purchase is waivable by the Board of Directors of the Company. If an offer to purchase upon a Change of Control or otherwise were to be required, there can be no assurance that the Company would have sufficient funds to pay the purchase price for all Notes that the Company is required to purchase. In addition, the Company's ability to finance the purchase of Notes may be limited by the terms of its then existing borrowing agreements. Failure by the Company to purchase the Notes when required will result in an Event of Default with respect to the Notes.

If an offer is made to purchase Notes as a result of a Change of Control or otherwise, the Company will comply with applicable law, including, without limitation, Section 14(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and Rule 14e-1 thereunder, if applicable.

The Change of Control feature of the Notes may in certain circumstances make more difficult or discourage a takeover of the Company and, thus, the removal of incumbent management. The Change of Control feature, however, is not the result of management's knowledge of any specific effort to obtain control of the Company by means of a merger, tender offer, solicitation or otherwise, or part of a plan by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions.

The subsidiary guarantees

Each of the Subsidiary Guarantors will (so long as they remain Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company) unconditionally guarantee on a joint and several basis all of the Company's obligations under the Notes, including its obligations to pay principal, premium, if any, and interest with respect to the Notes. Each of the Subsidiary Guarantees will be an unsecured obligation of the Subsidiary Guarantors and will rank *pari passu* with all existing and future unsecured Indebtedness of such Subsidiary Guarantors that is not, by its terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Subsidiary Guarantee. Except as provided in "Certain covenants" below, the Company is not restricted from selling or otherwise disposing of any of the Subsidiary Guarantors.

The Indenture provides that each Restricted Subsidiary (other than, in the Company's discretion, any Restricted Subsidiary the assets of which have a book value of not more than \$5 million) is a Subsidiary Guarantor and, at the Company's discretion, any Unrestricted Subsidiary may be a Subsidiary Guarantor.

The Indenture provides that if all or substantially all of the assets of any Subsidiary Guarantor or all of the capital stock of any Subsidiary Guarantor is sold (including by issuance or otherwise) by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in a transaction constituting an Asset Sale, and if the Net Proceeds from such Asset Sale are used in accordance with the covenant "Disposition of proceeds of asset sales," then such Subsidiary Guarantor (in the event of a sale or other disposition of all of the capital stock of such Subsidiary Guarantor) or the corporation acquiring such assets (in the event of a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of such Subsidiary Guarantor) shall be released and discharged of its Subsidiary Guarantee obligations. A Subsidiary Guarantor will also be released from its Subsidiary Guarantee obligations if it is declared an Unrestricted Subsidiary by the Company pursuant to the Indenture, unless the Company elects to continue such Subsidiary Guarantee.

Upon the release of a guarantee by a Subsidiary Guarantor under all then outstanding Applicable Debt, at any time after the suspension of certain covenants as provided below under the caption "Limitation of applicability of certain covenants if the notes are rated investment grade," the Subsidiary Guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor under the Indenture will be released and discharged at such time and no Restricted Subsidiary thereafter acquired or created will be required to be a Subsidiary Guarantor; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to any release of any Subsidiary Guarantor done in contemplation of, or in connection with, any cessation of the Notes being rated Investment Grade. In the event that (1) any such released Subsidiary Guarantor thereafter guarantees any Applicable Debt (or if any released guarantee under any Applicable Debt is reinstated or renewed) or (2) the Extinguished Covenants (as defined in "Limitation of applicability of certain covenants if the notes are rated investment grade," then any such released Subsidiary Guarantor and any other Restricted Subsidiary of the Company then existing will guarantee the Notes on the terms and conditions set forth in the Indenture.

"Applicable Debt" means all Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (i) under the Bank Credit Facility or (ii) that is publicly traded (including in the Rule 144A market), including without limitation the Company's senior notes and senior subordinated notes outstanding on the Issue Date. For purposes of the above provision, Applicable Debt secured by a Lien on such Restricted Subsidiary's property or issued by such Restricted Subsidiary shall be deemed guaranteed by such Restricted Subsidiary.

Certain definitions

Set forth below is a summary of certain of the defined terms used in the Indenture. Reference is made to the Indenture for the full definition of all terms used in the Indenture.

"Acquisition Indebtedness" means Indebtedness of any Person and its Subsidiaries existing at the time such Person became a Subsidiary of the Company (or such Person is merged with or into the Company or one of the Company's Subsidiaries) or assumed in connection with the acquisition of assets from any such Person, including, without limitation, Indebtedness Incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of (a) such Person being merged with or into or becoming a Subsidiary of the Company or one of its Subsidiaries (but excluding Indebtedness of such Person which is extinguished, retired or repaid in connection with such Person being merged with or into or becoming a Subsidiary of the Company or one of its Subsidiaries) or (b) such acquisition of assets from any such Person.

"Affiliate" of any Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by, or under direct or indirect common control with, such Person. For purposes of the Indenture, each executive officer and director of the Company and each Subsidiary of the Company will be an Affiliate of the Company. In addition, for purposes of the Indenture, control of a Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term "Affiliate" will not include, with respect to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary which is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Company.

"Asset Sale" for any Person means the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition (including, without limitation, by merger, consolidation or sale and leaseback transaction, and whether by operation of law or otherwise) of any of that Person's assets (including, without limitation, the sale or other disposition of Capital Stock of any Subsidiary of such Person, whether by such Person or such Subsidiary), whether owned on the date of the Indenture or subsequently acquired in one transaction or a series of related transactions, in which such Person and/or its Subsidiaries receive cash and/or other consideration (including, without limitation, the unconditional assumption of Indebtedness of such Person and/or its Subsidiaries) having an aggregate Fair Market Value of \$500,000 or more as to each such transaction or series of related transactions; provided, however, that

- (i) a transaction or series of related transactions that results in a Change of Control shall not constitute an Asset Sale,
- (ii) sales of homes in the ordinary course of business will not constitute Asset Sales,
- (iii) sales, leases, conveyances or other dispositions, including, without limitation, exchanges or swaps of real estate in the ordinary course of business, for development of the Company's or any of its Subsidiaries' projects, will not constitute Asset Sales,
- (iv) sales, leases, sale-leasebacks or other dispositions of amenities, model homes and other improvements at the Company's or its Subsidiaries' projects in the ordinary course of business will not constitute Asset Sales, and

(v) transactions between the Company and any of its Restricted Subsidiaries which are Wholly Owned Subsidiaries, or among such Restricted Subsidiaries which are Wholly Owned Subsidiaries of the Company, will not constitute Asset Sales.

"Bank Credit Facility" means the credit facility among the Company, as borrower thereunder, the Subsidiary Guarantors and the financial institutions named therein, as such facility may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and includes any facility extending the maturity of, refinancing or restructuring (including, without limitation, the inclusion of additional borrowers thereunder that are Unrestricted Subsidiaries) all or any portion of, the Indebtedness under such facility or any successor facilities and includes any facility with one or more lenders refinancing or replacing all or any portion of the Indebtedness under such facility or any successor facilities.

"Bankruptcy Law" means title 11 of the United States Code, as amended, or any similar federal or state law for the relief of debtors.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Legal Holiday.

"Capital Stock" of any Person means any and all shares, rights to purchase, warrants or options (whether or not currently exercisable), participations, or other equivalents of or interests in (however designated and whether voting or non-voting) the equity (which includes, but is not limited to, common stock, preferred stock and partnership and joint venture interests) of such Person (excluding any debt securities that are convertible into, or exchangeable for, such equity).

"Capitalized Lease Obligations" of any Person means the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under a lease that is required to be capitalized for financial reporting purposes in accordance with GAAP, and the amount of such obligation will be the capitalized amount thereof determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Change of Control" means any of the following:

- (i) the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Company's assets as an entirety or substantially as an entirety to any Person or "group" (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) in one or a series of transactions; provided that a transaction where the holders of all classes of Common Equity of the Company immediately prior to such transaction own, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the aggregate voting power of all classes of Common Equity of such Person or group immediately after such transaction will not be a Change of Control:
- (ii) the acquisition by the Company and/or any of its Subsidiaries of 50% or more of the aggregate voting power of all classes of Common Equity of the Company in one transaction or a series of related transactions;
- (iii) the liquidation or dissolution of the Company; provided that a liquidation or dissolution of the Company which is part of a transaction or series of related transactions that does not constitute a Change of Control under the "provided" clause of clause (i) above will not constitute a Change of Control under this clause (iii);
- (iv) any transaction or a series of related transactions (as a result of a tender offer, merger, consolidation or otherwise) that results in, or that is in connection with, (a) any Person, including a "group" (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) acquiring "beneficial ownership" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of 50% or more of the aggregate voting power of all classes of Common Equity of the Company or of any Person that possesses "beneficial ownership" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of 50% or more of the aggregate voting power of all classes of Common Equity of the Company or (b) less than 50% (measured by the

aggregate voting power of all classes) of the Common Equity of the Company being registered under Section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Exchange Act; or

(v) a majority of the Board of Directors of the Company not being comprised of Continuing Directors.

"Common Equity" of any Person means all Capital Stock of such Person that is generally entitled to (i) vote in the election of directors of such Person, or (ii) if such Person is not a corporation, vote or otherwise participate in the selection of the governing body, partners, managers or others that will control the management and policies of such Person.

"Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges" of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries means for any period, the sum of the amounts for such period of

- (i) Consolidated Net Income, plus
- (ii) Consolidated Income Tax Expense (without regard to income tax expense or credits attributable to extraordinary and nonrecurring gains or losses on Asset Sales), plus
- (iii) Consolidated Interest Expense, plus
- (iv) all depreciation, and, without duplication, amortization (including, without limitation, capitalized interest amortized to cost of sales), plus
- (v) all other non-cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income during such period,

minus all other non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income during such period; all as determined on a consolidated basis for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio" of the Company means, with respect to any determination date, the ratio of (i) Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges of the Company for the prior four full fiscal quarters for which financial results have been reported immediately preceding the determination date, to (ii) the aggregate Consolidated Interest Incurred of the Company for the prior four full fiscal quarters for which financial results have been reported immediately preceding the determination date; provided that

- (1) with respect to any Indebtedness Incurred during, and remaining outstanding at the end of, such four full fiscal quarter period, such Indebtedness will be assumed to have been incurred as of the first day of such four full fiscal quarter period,
- (2) with respect to Indebtedness repaid (other than a repayment of revolving credit obligations repaid solely out of operating cash flows) during such four full fiscal quarter period, such Indebtedness will be assumed to have been repaid on the first day of such four full fiscal quarter period,
- (3) with respect to the Incurrence of any Acquisition Indebtedness, such Indebtedness and any proceeds therefrom will be assumed to have been Incurred and applied as of the first day of such four full fiscal quarter period, and the results of operations of any Person and any Subsidiary of such Person that, in connection with or in contemplation of such Incurrence, becomes a Subsidiary of the Company or is merged with or into the Company or one of the Company's Subsidiaries or whose assets are acquired, will be included, on a pro forma basis, in the calculation of the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio as if such transaction had occurred on the first day of such four full fiscal quarter period, and
- (4) with respect to any other transaction pursuant to which any Person becomes a Subsidiary of the Company or is merged with or into the Company or one of the Company's Subsidiaries or pursuant to which any Person's assets are acquired, such Consolidated

Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated on a pro forma basis as if such transaction had occurred on the first day of such four full fiscal quarter period, but only if such transaction would require a pro forma presentation in financial statements prepared pursuant to Rule 11-02 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act.

"Consolidated Income Tax Expense" of the Company for any period means the income tax expense of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Interest Expense" of the Company for any period means the Interest Expense of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Interest Incurred" of the Company for any period means the Interest Incurred of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Income" of the Company for any period means the aggregate net income (or loss) of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP; provided that there will be excluded from such net income (to the extent otherwise included therein), without duplication:

- (i) the net income (or loss) of any Person (other than a Restricted Subsidiary) in which any Person (including, without limitation, an Unrestricted Subsidiary) other than the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary has an ownership interest, except to the extent that any such income has actually been received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in the form of cash dividends or similar cash distributions during such period, or in any other form but converted to cash during such period,
- (ii) except to the extent includable in Consolidated Net Income pursuant to the foregoing clause (i), the net income (or loss) of any Person that accrued prior to the date that (a) such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged with or into or consolidated with the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or (b) the assets of such Person are acquired by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries,
- (iii) the net income of any Restricted Subsidiary to the extent that (but only so long as) the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by such Restricted Subsidiary of that income is not permitted by operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or governmental regulation applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary during such period,
- (iv) in the case of a successor to the Company by consolidation, merger or transfer of its assets, any earnings of the successor prior to such merger, consolidation or transfer of assets and
- (v) the gains (but not losses) realized during such period by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries resulting from (a) the acquisition of securities issued by the Company or extinguishment of Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, (b) Asset Sales by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and (c) other extraordinary items realized by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in calculating Consolidated Net Income, the Company will be entitled to take into consideration the tax benefits associated with any loss described in clause (v) of the preceding sentence, but only to the extent such tax benefits are actually recognized by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries during such period; provided, further, that there will be included in such net income, without duplication, the net income of any Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent such net income is actually received by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the form of cash

dividends or similar cash distributions during such period, or in any other form but converted to cash during such period.

"Consolidated Tangible Assets" of the Company as of any date means the total amount of assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries (less applicable reserves) on a consolidated basis at the end of the fiscal quarter immediately preceding such date, as determined in accordance with GAAP, less:
(i) Intangible Assets and (ii) appropriate adjustments on account of minority interests of other Persons holding equity investments in Restricted Subsidiaries, in the case of each of clauses (i) and (ii) above, as reflected on the consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries as of the end of the fiscal quarter immediately preceding such date.

"Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" of the Company as of any date means the stockholders' equity (including any Preferred Stock that is classified as equity under GAAP, other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis at the end of the fiscal quarter immediately preceding such date, as determined in accordance with GAAP, plus any amount of unvested deferred compensation included, in accordance with GAAP, as an offset to stockholders' equity, less the amount of Intangible Assets reflected on the consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries as of the end of the fiscal quarter immediately preceding such date.

"Continuing Director" means at any date a member of the Board of Directors of the Company who

- (i) was a member of the Board of Directors of the Company on the initial issuance date of the Notes under the Indenture or
- (ii) was nominated for election or elected to the Board of Directors of the Company with the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the directors who were Continuing Directors at the time of such nomination or election.

"Custodian" means any receiver, trustee, assignee, liquidator or similar official under any Bankruptcy Law.

"Default" means any event, act or condition that is, or after notice or the passage of time, or both, would be, an Event of Default.

"Disqualified Stock" means any Capital Stock that, by its terms (or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible or for which it is exchangeable), or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or is redeemable at the option of the holder thereof, in whole or in part, on or prior to the final maturity date of the Notes; provided that any Capital Stock which would not constitute Disqualified Stock but for provisions thereof giving holders thereof the right to require the Company to repurchase or redeem such Capital Stock upon the occurrence of a change of control occurring prior to the final maturity of the Notes will not constitute Disqualified Stock if the change of control provisions applicable to such Capital Stock are no more favorable to the holders of such Capital Stock than the "Change of Control" covenant set forth in the Indenture and such Capital Stock specifically provides that the Company will not repurchase or redeem (or be required to repurchase or redeem) any such Capital Stock pursuant to such provisions prior to the Company's repurchase of Notes pursuant to the "Change of Control" covenant set forth in the Indenture.

"Disqualified Stock Dividend" of any Person means, for any dividend payable with regard to Disqualified Stock issued by such Person, the amount of such dividend multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is one and the denominator of which is one minus the maximum statutory combined federal, state and local income tax rate (expressed as a decimal number between 1 and 0) then applicable to such Person.

"**Equity Offering**" means a public or private equity offering or sale by the Company for cash of Capital Stock, other than an offering or sale of Disqualified Stock.

"Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in "Description of the Notes—Events of default."

"Existing Indebtedness" means all of the Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiaries that is outstanding on the date of the Indenture.

"Fair Market Value" with respect to any asset or property means the sale value that would be obtained in an arm's length transaction between an informed and willing seller under no compulsion to sell and an informed and willing buyer under no compulsion to buy. Fair Market Value shall be determined by the Board of Directors of the Company acting in good faith and shall be evidenced by a board resolution (certified by the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of the Company) delivered to the Trustee.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and interpretations of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and interpretations of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by such other entity as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession of the United States.

"Hedging Obligations" of any Person means the obligations of such Person pursuant to any interest rate swap agreement, foreign currency exchange agreement, interest rate collar agreement, option or futures contract or other similar agreement or arrangement relating to interest rates or foreign exchange rates.

"Holder" means a Person in whose name a Note is registered in the Security Register.

"Incur" means to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume, guarantee, extend the maturity of, or otherwise become liable with respect to any Indebtedness; provided, however, that neither the accrual of interest (whether such interest is payable in cash or kind) nor the accretion of original issue discount shall be considered an Incurrence of Indebtedness.

"Indebtedness" of any Person at any date means, without duplication,

- (i) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money (whether or not the recourse of the lender is to the whole of the assets of such Person or only to a portion thereof),
- (ii) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments,
- (iii) all fixed obligations of such Person in respect of letters of credit or other similar instruments (or reimbursement obligations with respect thereto), other than standby letters of credit issued for the benefit of, or surety and performance bonds issued by, such Person in the ordinary course of business,
- (iv) all obligations of such Person with respect to Hedging Obligations (other than those that fix or cap the interest rate on variable rate Indebtedness otherwise permitted by the Indenture or that fix the exchange rate in connection with Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency and otherwise permitted by the Indenture),
- (v) all obligations of such Person to pay the deferred and unpaid purchase price of property or services, including, without limitation, all conditional sale obligations of such Person and all obligations under any title retention agreement; provided, however, that (a) any obligations described in the foregoing clause (v) which are non-interest bearing and which have a maturity of not more than six months from the date of Incurrence thereof shall not constitute

Indebtedness and (b) trade payables and accrued expenses Incurred in the ordinary course of business shall not constitute Indebtedness,

- (vi) all Capitalized Lease Obligations of such Person,
- (vii) all Indebtedness of others secured by a Lien on any asset of such Person, whether or not such Indebtedness is assumed by such Person,
- (viii) all Indebtedness of others guaranteed by, or otherwise the liability of, such Person to the extent of such guarantee or liability, and
- (ix) all Disqualified Stock issued by such Person (the amount of Indebtedness represented by any Disqualified Stock will equal the greater of the voluntary or involuntary liquidation preference plus accrued and unpaid dividends).

The amount of Indebtedness of any Person at any date will be

- a. the outstanding balance at such date of all unconditional obligations as described above,
- b. the maximum liability of such Person for any contingent obligations under clause (viii) above and
- c. in the case of clause (vii) (if the Indebtedness referred to therein is not assumed by such Person), the lesser of the (A) Fair Market Value of all assets subject to a Lien securing the Indebtedness of others on the date that the Lien attaches and (B) amount of the Indebtedness secured.

"**Independent Financial Advisor**" means an accounting, appraisal or investment banking firm of nationally recognized standing that is, in the reasonable judgment of the Company's Board of Directors, (i) qualified to perform the task for which it has been engaged, and (ii) disinterested and independent, in a direct and indirect manner, of the parties to the Affiliate Transaction with respect to which such firm has been engaged.

"Intangible Assets" of the Company means all unamortized debt discount and expense, unamortized deferred charges, goodwill, patents, trademarks, service marks, trade names, copyrights and all other items which would be treated as intangibles on the consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries prepared in accordance with GAAP.

"Interest Expense" of any Person for any period means, without duplication, the aggregate amount of (i) interest which, in conformity with GAAP, would be set opposite the caption "interest expense" or any like caption on an income statement for such Person (including, without limitation, imputed interest included on Capitalized Lease Obligations, all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit securing financial obligations and bankers' acceptance financing, the net costs associated with Hedging Obligations, amortization of other financing fees and expenses, the interest portion of any deferred payment obligation, amortization of discount or premium, if any, and all other non-cash interest expense other than interest and other charges amortized to cost of sales) and includes, with respect to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, without duplication (including duplication of the foregoing items), all interest amortized to cost of sales for such period, and (ii) the amount of Disqualified Stock Dividends recognized by the Company on any Disqualified Stock whether or not paid during such period.

"Interest Incurred" of any Person for any period means, without duplication, the aggregate amount of (i) interest which, in conformity with GAAP, would be set opposite the caption "interest expense" or any like caption on an income statement for such Person (including, without limitation, imputed interest included on Capitalized Lease Obligations, all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit securing financial obligations and bankers' acceptance financing, the net costs associated with Hedging Obligations, amortization of other financing fees and

expenses, the interest portion of any deferred payment obligation, amortization of discount or premium, if any, and all other noncash interest expense other than interest and other charges amortized to cost of sales) and includes, with respect to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, without duplication (including duplication of the foregoing items), all interest capitalized for such period, all interest attributable to discontinued operations for such period to the extent not set forth on the income statement under the caption "interest expense" or any like caption, and all interest actually paid by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary under any guarantee of Indebtedness (including, without limitation, a guarantee of principal, interest or any combination thereof) of any other Person during such period and (ii) the amount of Disqualified Stock Dividends recognized by the Company on any Disqualified Stock whether or not declared during such period.

"Investment Grade" means, with respect to a debt rating of the Notes, a rating of Baa3 or higher by Moody's together with a rating of BBB- or higher by S&P or, in the event S&P or Moody's or both shall cease rating the Notes (for reasons outside the control of the Company) and the Company shall select any other Rating Agency, the equivalent of such ratings by such other Rating Agency.

"Investments" of any Person means all (i) investments by such Person in any other Person in the form of loans, advances or capital contributions, (ii) guarantees of Indebtedness or other obligations of any other Person by such Person, (iii) purchases (or other acquisitions for consideration) by such Person of Indebtedness, Capital Stock or other securities of any other Person and (iv) other items that would be classified as investments on a balance sheet of such Person determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Issue Date" means the initial date of issuance of the original notes under the Indenture.

"Legal Holiday" means Saturday, Sunday or a day on which banking institutions in New York, New York, Chicago, Illinois, or at a place of payment are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed. If a payment date is a Legal Holiday at a place of payment, payment shall be made at that place on the next succeeding day that is not a Legal Holiday.

"Lien" means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or other similar encumbrance of any kind upon or in respect of such asset, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law (including, without limitation, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, and any lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell, and any filing of, or agreement to give, any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statutes) of any jurisdiction).

"Material Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary of the Company which accounted for 5% or more of the Consolidated Tangible Assets or Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges of the Company on a consolidated basis for the fiscal year ending immediately prior to any Default or Event of Default.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or any successor to its debt rating business.

"Net Proceeds" means

- (i) cash (in U.S. dollars or freely convertible into U.S. dollars) received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary from an Asset Sale net of
 - a. all brokerage commissions, investment banking fees and all other fees and expenses (including, without limitation, fees and expenses of counsel, financial advisors, accountants and investment bankers) related to such Asset Sale,
 - b. provisions for all income and other taxes measured by or resulting from such Asset Sale of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries,

- c. payments made to retire Indebtedness that was incurred in accordance with the Indenture and that either (1) is secured by a Lien incurred in accordance with the Indenture on the property or assets sold or (2) is required in connection with such Asset Sale to the extent actually repaid in cash,
- d. amounts required to be paid to any Person (other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) owning a beneficial interest in the assets subject to the Asset Sale and
- e. appropriate amounts to be provided by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary thereof, as the case may be, as a reserve, in accordance with GAAP, against any liabilities associated with such Asset Sale and retained by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary thereof, as the case may be, after such Asset Sale, including, without limitation, pension and other post-employment benefit liabilities related to environmental matters and liabilities under any indemnification obligations or post-closing purchase price adjustments associated with such Asset Sale, all as reflected in an Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee, and
- (ii) all non-cash consideration received by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries from such Asset Sale upon the liquidation or conversion of such consideration into cash, without duplication, net of all items enumerated in subclauses (a) through (e) of clause (i) hereof.

"Non-Recourse Indebtedness" with respect to any Person means Indebtedness of such Person for which (i) the sole legal recourse for collection of principal and interest on such Indebtedness is against the specific property identified in the instruments evidencing or securing such Indebtedness and such property was acquired with the proceeds of such Indebtedness or such Indebtedness was Incurred within 90 days after the acquisition of such property and (ii) no other assets of such Person may be realized upon in collection of principal or interest on such Indebtedness.

"Officer" means the chairman, the chief executive officer, the president, the chief financial officer, the chief operating officer, the chief accounting officer, the treasurer, or any assistant treasurer, the controller, the secretary, any assistant secretary or any vice president of a Person.

"Officers' Certificate" means a certificate signed by two Officers, one of whom must be the Person's chief executive officer, chief operating officer, chief financial officer or chief accounting officer.

"Paying Agent" means any office or agency where Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees may be presented for payment.

"Permitted Investments" of any Person means Investments of such Person in

- (i) direct obligations of the United States or any agency thereof or obligations guaranteed by the United States or any agency thereof, in each case maturing within 180 days of the date of acquisition thereof,
- (ii) certificates of deposit maturing within 180 days of the date of acquisition thereof issued by a bank, trust company or savings and loan association which is organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having capital, surplus and undivided profits aggregating in excess of \$250 million and a Keefe Bank Watch Rating of C or better,
- (iii) certificates of deposit maturing within 180 days of the date of acquisition thereof issued by a bank, trust company or savings and loan association organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof other than banks, trust companies or savings and loan associations satisfying the criteria in (ii) above, provided that the aggregate amount of all certificates of deposit issued to the Company at any one time by such bank, trust company or savings and loan association will not exceed \$100,000,

- (iv) commercial paper given the highest rating by two established national credit rating agencies and maturing not more than 180 days from the date of the acquisition thereof,
- (v) repurchase agreements or money-market accounts which are fully secured by direct obligations of the United States or any agency thereof and
- (vi) in the case of the Company and its Subsidiaries, any receivables or loans taken by the Company or a Subsidiary in connection with the sale of any asset otherwise permitted by the Indenture.

"Permitted Liens" means

- (i) Liens for taxes, assessments or governmental charges or claims that either (a) are not yet delinquent or (b) are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which appropriate reserves have been established or other provisions have been made in accordance with GAAP,
- (ii) statutory Liens of landlords and carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', suppliers', materialmen's, repairmen's or other Liens imposed by law and arising in the ordinary course of business and with respect to amounts that, to the extent applicable, either (a) are not yet delinquent or (b) are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which appropriate reserves have been established or other provisions have been made in accordance with GAAP,
- (iii) Liens (other than any Lien imposed by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended) incurred or deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other types of social security,
- (iv) Liens incurred or deposits made to secure the performance of tenders, bids, leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, progress payments, government contracts and other obligations of like nature (exclusive of obligations for the payment of borrowed money), in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Subsidiaries,
- (v) attachment or judgment Liens not giving rise to a Default or an Event of Default and which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings,
- (vi) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar charges or encumbrances not materially interfering with the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Subsidiaries,
- (vii) zoning restrictions, licenses, restrictions on the use of real property or minor irregularities in title thereto, which do not materially impair the use of such real property in the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Subsidiaries or the value of such real property for the purpose of such business,
- (viii) leases or subleases granted to others not materially interfering with the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Subsidiaries,
- (ix) purchase money mortgages (including, without limitation, Capitalized Lease Obligations and purchase money security interests),
- (x) Liens securing Refinancing Indebtedness; provided that such Liens only extend to assets which are similar to the type of assets securing the Indebtedness being refinanced and such refinanced Indebtedness was previously secured by such similar assets,
- (xi) Liens securing Indebtedness of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries permitted to be Incurred under the Indenture; provided that the aggregate amount of Indebtedness secured by Liens (other than Non-Recourse Indebtedness secured by Liens) will not exceed 40% of Consolidated Tangible Assets,

- (xii) any interest in or title of a lessor to property subject to any Capitalized Lease Obligations incurred in compliance with the provisions of the Indenture,
- (Xiii) Liens existing on the date of the Indenture, including, without limitation, Liens securing Existing Indebtedness,
- (xiv) any option, contract or other agreement to sell an asset; provided such sale is not otherwise prohibited under the Indenture,
- (xv) Liens securing Non-Recourse Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof; provided that such Liens apply only to the property financed out of the net proceeds of such Non-Recourse Indebtedness within 90 days of the Incurrence of such Non-Recourse Indebtedness,
- (xvi) Liens on property or assets of any Restricted Subsidiary securing Indebtedness of such Restricted Subsidiary owing to the Company or one or more Restricted Subsidiaries,
- (xvii) Liens securing Indebtedness of an Unrestricted Subsidiary,
- (xviii) any right of a lender or lenders to which the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary may be indebted to offset against, or appropriate and apply to the payment of, such Indebtedness any and all balances, credits, deposits, accounts or monies of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary with or held by such lender or lenders,
- (xix) any pledge or deposit of cash or property in conjunction with obtaining surety and performance bonds and letters of credit required to engage in constructing on-site and off-site improvements required by municipalities or other governmental authorities in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary,
- (xx) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods,
- (xxi) Liens encumbering customary initial deposits and margin deposits, and other Liens that are customary in the industry and incurred in the ordinary course of business securing Indebtedness under Hedging Obligations and forward contracts, options, futures contracts, futures options or similar agreements or arrangements designed to protect the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from fluctuations in the price of commodities,
- (xxii) Liens arising out of conditional sale, title retention, consignment or similar arrangements for the sale of goods entered into by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business,
- (xxiii) Liens on property acquired by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary and Liens on property of a Person existing at the time such Person is merged with or into or consolidated with the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or becomes a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that in each case such Liens (A) were in existence prior to the contemplation of such acquisition, merger or consolidation and (B) do not extend to any asset other than those of the Person merged with or into or consolidated with the Company or the Restricted Subsidiary or the property acquired by the Company or the Restricted Subsidiary, and
- (xxiv) Liens replacing any of the Liens described in clauses (xiii) and (xxiii) above; provided that (A) the principal amount of the Indebtedness secured by such Liens shall not be increased (except to the extent of reasonable premiums or other payments required to be paid in connection with the repayment of the previously secured Indebtedness or Incurrence of related Refinancing Indebtedness and expenses Incurred in connection therewith), (B) the principal amount of new Indebtedness secured by such Liens, determined as of the date of Incurrence, has a Weighted Average Life of Maturity at least equal to the remaining Weighted

Average Life to Maturity of the previously secured Indebtedness, (C) the maturity of the new Indebtedness secured by such Liens is not earlier than that of the previously secured Indebtedness Incurred or repaid, and (D) the new Liens shall be limited to the property or part thereof which secured the Lien so replaced or property substituted therefor as a result of the destruction, condemnation or damage of such property.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, incorporated or unincorporated association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization or government or other agency or political subdivision thereof or other entity of any kind.

"**Preferred Stock**" of any Person means all Capital Stock of such Person which has a preference in liquidation or with respect to the payment of dividends.

"Rating Agency" means a statistical rating agency or agencies, as the case may be, nationally recognized in the United States and selected by the Company (as certified by a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company) which shall be substituted for S&P or Moody's, or both, as the case may be.

"Refinancing Indebtedness" means Indebtedness that refunds, refinances or extends any Existing Indebtedness or other Indebtedness permitted to be incurred by the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries pursuant to the terms of the Indenture, but only to the extent that

- (i) the Refinancing Indebtedness is subordinated to the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantees, as the case may be, to the same extent as the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended, if at all,
- (ii) the Refinancing Indebtedness is scheduled to mature either (a) no earlier than the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended, or (b) after the maturity date of the Notes,
- (iii) the portion, if any, of the Refinancing Indebtedness that is scheduled to mature on or prior to the maturity date of the Notes has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity at the time such Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred that is equal to or greater than the Weighted Average Life to Maturity of the portion of the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended that is scheduled to mature on or prior to the maturity date of the Notes,
- (iv) such Refinancing Indebtedness is in an aggregate amount that is equal to or less than the aggregate amount then outstanding (including accrued interest) under the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended plus an amount necessary to pay any reasonable fees and expenses, including premiums and defeasance costs, related to such refinancing,
- (v) such Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred by the same Person that initially Incurred the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended, except that the Company may Incur Refinancing Indebtedness to refund, refinance or extend Indebtedness of any Restricted Subsidiary, and
- (vi) such Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred within 180 days after the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced or extended is so refunded, refinanced or extended.

"Registrar" means an office or agency where Notes may be presented for registration of transfer or for exchange.

"Restricted Investment" with respect to any Person means any Investment (other than any Permitted Investment) by such Person in any (i) of its Affiliates, (ii) executive officer or director or any Affiliate of such Person, or (iii) any other Person other than a Restricted Subsidiary. Notwithstanding the above, a Subsidiary Guarantee shall not be deemed a Restricted Investment.

"Restricted Payment" with respect to any Person means

- (i) the declaration of any dividend or the making of any other payment or distribution of cash, securities or other property or assets in respect of such Person's Capital Stock (except that a dividend payable solely in Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of such Person will not constitute a Restricted Payment),
- (ii) any payment on account of the purchase, redemption, retirement or other acquisition for value of such Person's Capital Stock or any other payment or distribution made in respect thereof (other than payments or distributions excluded from the definition of Restricted Payment in clause (i) above), either directly or indirectly,
- (iii) any Restricted Investment, and
- (iv) any principal payment, redemption, repurchase, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of any Indebtedness of any Unrestricted Subsidiary or of Indebtedness of the Company which is subordinated in right of payment to the Notes or of Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary which is subordinated in right of payment to its Subsidiary Guarantee;

provided, however, that with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries, Restricted Payments will not include (a) any payment described in clause (i), (ii) or (iii) above made to the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries which are Wholly Owned Subsidiaries by any of the Company's Subsidiaries, or (b) any purchase, redemption, retirement or other acquisition for value of Indebtedness or Capital Stock of such Person or its Subsidiaries if the consideration therefor consists solely of Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of such Person.

"Restricted Subsidiary" means each of the Subsidiaries of the Company which is not an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

"S&P" means Standard and Poor's Ratings Service, a division of McGraw Hill, Inc., a New York corporation, or any successor to its debt rating business.

"Security Register" is a register of the Notes and of their transfer and exchange kept by the Registrar.

"Subsidiary" of any Person means any (i) corporation of which at least a majority of the aggregate voting power of all classes of the Common Equity is directly or indirectly beneficially owned by such Person, and (ii) any entity other than a corporation of which such Person, directly or indirectly, beneficially owns at least a majority of the Common Equity.

"Subsidiary Guarantee" means the guarantee of the Notes by each Subsidiary Guarantor under the Indenture.

"Subsidiary Guarantors" means each of (i) Beazer Homes Corp., a Tennessee corporation, Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc., a North Carolina corporation, Beazer Homes Sales Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Corp., a Georgia corporation, Beazer Homes Holdings Corp., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Homes Texas, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, April Corporation, a Colorado corporation, Beazer SPE, LLC, a Georgia limited liability company, Beazer Homes Investments, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty, Inc., a New Jersey corporation, Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc., a Virginia corporation, Homebuilders Title Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Texas Lone Star Title, L.P., a Texas limited partnership, Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Paragon Title, LLC, an Indiana limited liability company, Trinity Homes LLC, an Indiana limited liability company, Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc., a Delaware corpora

Delaware corporation, BH Building Products, LP, a Delaware limited partnership, BH Procurement Services, LLC, a Delaware limited partnership, Beazer General Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Beazer Clarksburg, LLC, a Missouri limited liability company and, Arden Park Ventures, LLC, a Florida limited liability company, and (ii) each of the Company's Subsidiaries that becomes a guarantor of the Notes pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture.

"**Trust Officer**" means any vice president, trust officer or other authorized person of the Trustee assigned by the Trustee to administer its corporate trust matters.

"**Trustee**" means the party named as such until a successor replaces such party in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture and thereafter means the successor trustee serving under the Indenture.

"Unrestricted Subsidiary" means United Home Insurance Corporation, a Vermont corporation, Security Title Insurance Company, Inc., a Vermont corporation, and Beazer Mortgage Corporation, a Delaware corporation and each of the Subsidiaries of the Company (including any newly formed or acquired Subsidiary) so designated by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company as provided below and provided that (a) neither the Company nor any of its other Subsidiaries (other than Unrestricted Subsidiaries) (1) provides any direct or indirect credit support for any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary (including any undertaking, agreement or instrument evidencing such Indebtedness) or (2) is directly or indirectly liable for any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary, (b) the creditors with respect to Indebtedness for borrowed money of such Subsidiary have agreed in writing that they have no recourse, direct or indirect, to the Company or any other Subsidiary of the Company (other than Unrestricted Subsidiaries), including, without limitation, recourse with respect to the payment of principal or interest on any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary and (c) no default with respect to any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary (including any right which the holders thereof may have to take enforcement action against such Subsidiary) would permit (upon notice, lapse of time or both) any holder of any other Indebtedness of the Company and of its other Subsidiaries (other than other Unrestricted Subsidiaries), to declare a default on such other Indebtedness or cause the payment thereof to be accelerated or payable prior to its stated maturity. The Board of Directors of the Company may designate an Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that (i) any such redesignation will be deemed to be an Incurrence by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries of the Indebtedness (if any) of such redesignated Subsidiary for purposes of the "Limitations on Additional Indebtedness" covenant set forth in the Indenture as of the date of such redesignation, (ii) immediately after giving effect to such redesignation and the Incurrence of any such additional Indebtedness, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries could incur \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness under the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio contained in the "Limitations on Additional Indebtedness" covenant set forth in the Indenture and (iii) the Liens of such Unrestricted Subsidiary could then be incurred in accordance with the "Limitations on Liens" covenant set forth in the Indenture as of the date of such redesignation. Subject to the foregoing, the Board of Directors of the Company also may designate any Restricted Subsidiary to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that (i) all previous Investments by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in such Restricted Subsidiary (net of any returns previously paid on such Investments) will be deemed to be Restricted Payments at the time of such designation and will reduce the amount available for Restricted Payments under the "Limitations on Restricted Payments" covenant set forth in the Indenture, (ii) immediately after giving effect to such designation and reduction of amounts available for Restricted Payments under the "Limitations on Restricted Payments" covenant set forth in the Indenture, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries could incur \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness under the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio contained in the "Limitations on Additional Indebtedness" covenant set forth in the Indenture and (iii) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred or be continuing. Any such designation or redesignation by the Board of Directors of the Company will be evidenced to the

Trustee by the filing with the Trustee of a certified copy of the resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company giving effect to such designation or redesignation and an Officers' Certificate certifying that such designation or redesignation complied with the foregoing conditions and setting forth the underlying calculations.

"Weighted Average Life to Maturity" means, when applied to any Indebtedness or portion thereof, at any date, the number of years obtained by dividing (i) the sum of the products obtained by multiplying (a) the amount of each then remaining installment, sinking fund, serial maturity or other required payment of principal, including, without limitation, payment at final maturity, in respect thereof, by (b) the number of years (calculated to the nearest one-twelfth) that will elapse between such date and the making of such payment by (ii) the sum of all such payments described in clause (a) above.

"Wholly Owned Subsidiary" of any Person means (i) a Subsidiary, of which 100% of the Common Equity (except for directors' qualifying shares or certain minority interests owned by other Persons solely due to local law requirements that there be more than one stockholder, but which interest is not in excess of what is required for such purpose) is owned directly by such Person or through one or more other Wholly Owned Subsidiaries of such Person, or (ii) any entity other than a corporation in which such Person, directly or indirectly, owns all of the Common Equity of such entity.

"Working Capital Facilities" means, collectively, the Bank Credit Facility and one or more other facilities among the Company, any Subsidiary Guarantor and one or more lenders pursuant to which the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor may Incur Indebtedness for working capital purposes or to finance the acquisition, holding or development of property by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries (including the financing of any related interest reserve), as any such facility may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and includes any agreement extending the maturity of, or restructuring (including, without limitation, the inclusion of additional borrowers thereunder that are Unrestricted Subsidiaries), all or any portion of the Indebtedness under such facility or any successor facilities and includes any facility with one or more lenders refinancing or replacing all or any portion of the Indebtedness under such facility or any successor facility.

Certain covenants

The following is a summary of certain covenants that are contained in the Indenture. Such covenants are applicable (unless waived or amended as permitted by the Indenture or their application is suspended as set forth under the caption "Limitation of applicability of certain covenants if the notes are rated investment grade") so long as any of the Notes are outstanding or until the Notes are defeased pursuant to provisions described under "—Discharge of indenture."

Disposition of proceeds of asset sales.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, make any Asset Sale unless

(i) the Company or the Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives consideration at the time of such Asset Sale at least equal to the Fair Market Value for the shares or assets sold or otherwise disposed of; provided that the aggregate Fair Market Value of the consideration received from any Asset Sale that is not in the form of cash or cash equivalents (in U.S. dollars or freely convertible into U.S. dollars) will not, when aggregated with the Fair Market Value of all other noncash consideration received by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries from all previous Asset Sales since the date of the Indenture that has not been converted into cash or cash equivalents (in U.S. dollars or freely convertible into U.S. dollars), exceed 5% of the Consolidated Tangible Assets of the Company at the time of the Asset Sale under consideration, and

(ii) the Company will apply or will cause one or more of its Restricted Subsidiaries to apply an amount equal to the aggregate Net Proceeds received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary from all Asset Sales occurring subsequent to the date of the Indenture as follows: (A) to repay any outstanding Indebtedness of the Company that is not subordinated to the Notes or other Indebtedness of the Company, or to the payment of any Indebtedness of any Restricted Subsidiary that is not subordinated to the Subsidiary Guarantee of such Restricted Subsidiary, in each case within one year after such Asset Sale; or (B) to acquire properties and assets that will be used in the businesses of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries existing on the date of the Indenture within one year after such Asset Sale,

provided, however, that (x) in the case of applications contemplated by clause (ii)(A) the payment of such Indebtedness will result in a permanent reduction in committed amounts, if any, under the Indebtedness repaid at least equal to the amount of the payment made, (y) in the case of applications contemplated by clause (ii)(B), the Board of Directors has, within such one year period, adopted in good faith a resolution committing such Net Proceeds to such use and (z) none of such Net Proceeds shall be used to make any Restricted Payment.

The amount of such Net Proceeds neither used to repay the Indebtedness described above nor used or invested as set forth in the preceding sentence constitutes "Excess Proceeds." Notwithstanding the above, any Asset Sale that is subject to the "Limitations on Mergers and Consolidations" covenant set forth in the Indenture will not be subject to the "Disposition of Proceeds of Asset Sales" covenant set forth in the Indenture.

The Indenture also provides that, notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries receives securities or other noncash property or assets as proceeds of an Asset Sale, the Company will not be required to make any application of such noncash proceeds required by clause (a) of the "Disposition of Proceeds of Asset Sale" covenant set forth in the Indenture until it receives cash or cash equivalent proceeds from a sale, repayment, exchange, redemption or retirement of or extraordinary dividend or return of capital on such noncash property. Any amounts deferred pursuant to the preceding sentence will be applied in accordance with clause (a) of the "Disposition of Proceeds of Asset Sale" covenant set forth in the Indenture when cash or cash equivalent proceeds are thereafter received from a sale, repayment, exchange, redemption or retirement of or extraordinary dividend or return of capital on such noncash property.

The Indenture also provides that, when the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds equals \$10,000,000 or more, the Company will so notify the Trustee in writing by delivery of an Officers' Certificate and will offer to purchase from all Holders (an "Excess Proceeds Offer"), and will purchase from Holders accepting such Excess Proceeds Offer on the date fixed for the closing of such Excess Proceeds Offer (the "Asset Sale Offer Date"), the maximum principal amount (expressed as a multiple of \$1,000) of Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the Asset Sale Offer Date that may be purchased and paid, as the case may be, out of the Excess Proceeds, at an offer price (the "Asset Sale Offer Price") in cash in an amount equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the Asset Sale Offer Date, in accordance with the procedures set forth in the "Disposition of Proceeds of Asset Sale" covenant in the Indenture. To the extent that the aggregate amount of Notes tendered pursuant to an Excess Proceeds Offer is less than the Excess Proceeds relating thereto, then the Company may use such Excess Proceeds, or a portion thereof, for general corporate purposes in the business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries existing on the date of the Indenture. Upon completion of an Excess Proceeds Offer, the amount of Excess Proceeds will be reset at zero.

In addition, the Indenture provides that, within 30 days after the date on which the amount of Excess Proceeds equals \$10,000,000 or more, the Company (with notice to the Trustee) or the Trustee at the Company's request (and at the expense of the Company) will send or cause to be sent by first-

class mail, to all Persons who were Holders on the date such Excess Proceeds equaled \$10,000,000, at their respective addresses appearing in the Security Register, a notice of such occurrence and of such Holders' rights arising as a result thereof. The Indenture also provides that:

- (a) In the event the aggregate principal amount of Notes surrendered by Holders together with accrued interest thereon exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the Company will select the Notes to be purchased on a pro rata basis from all Notes so surrendered, with such adjustments as may be deemed appropriate by the Company so that only Notes in denominations of \$1,000, or integral multiples thereof, will be purchased. To the extent that the Excess Proceeds remaining are less than \$1,000, the Company may use such Excess Proceeds for general corporate purposes. Holders whose Notes are purchased only in part will be issued new Notes equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the Notes surrendered.
- (b) Not later than one Business Day after the Asset Sale Offer Date in connection with which the Excess Proceeds Offer is being made, the Company will (i) accept for payment Notes or portions thereof tendered pursuant to the Excess Proceeds Offer (on a pro rata basis if required), (ii) deposit with the Paying Agent money sufficient, in immediately available funds, to pay the purchase price of all Notes or portions thereof so accepted and (iii) deliver to the Paying Agent an Officers' Certificate identifying the Notes or portions thereof accepted for payment by the Company. The Paying Agent will promptly mail or deliver to Holders so accepted payment in an amount equal to the Asset Sale Offer Price of the Notes purchased from each such Holder, and the Company will execute and upon receipt of an Officers' Certificate of the Company the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail or deliver to such Holder a new Note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the Note surrendered. Any Notes not so accepted will be promptly mailed or delivered by the Paying Agent at the Company's expense to the Holder thereof. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Excess Proceeds Offer promptly after the Asset Sale Offer Date.
- (c) Any Excess Proceeds Offer will be conducted by the Company in compliance with applicable law, including, without limitation, Section 14(e) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14e-1 thereunder, if applicable.
- (d) Whenever Excess Proceeds are received by the Company, and prior to the allocation of such Excess Proceeds pursuant to this covenant, such Excess Proceeds will be set aside by the Company in a separate account to be held in trust for the benefit of the Holders; provided, however, that in the event the Company will be unable to set aside such Excess Proceeds in a separate account because of provisions of applicable law or of the Working Capital Facilities, the Company will not be required to set aside such Excess Proceeds.
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Excess Proceeds Offer may be made by one or more Restricted Subsidiaries in lieu of the Company.

There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available at the time of an Excess Proceeds Offer to make any required repurchases. The Company's failure to make or to cause one or more Restricted Subsidiaries to make any required repurchases in the event of an Excess Proceeds Offer will create an Event of Default under the Indenture.

Limitations on restricted payments.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not cause or permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, make any Restricted Payment, directly or indirectly, after the date of the Indenture if at the time of such Restricted Payment:

- (i) the amount of such proposed Restricted Payment (the amount of such Restricted Payment, if other than in cash, will be determined in good faith by a majority of the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company), when added to the aggregate amount of all Restricted Payments, or payments that would have been Restricted Payments if the Supplemental Indenture had been in effect at the time of such payments, declared or made after April 17, 2002, exceeds the sum of:
 - (1) \$100 million, plus
 - (2) 50% of the Company's Consolidated Net Income accrued during the period (taken as a single period) commencing April 1, 2002 and ending on the last day of the fiscal quarter immediately preceding the fiscal quarter in which the Restricted Payment is to occur (or, if such aggregate Consolidated Net Income is a deficit, minus 100% of such aggregate deficit), plus
 - (3) the net cash proceeds derived from the issuance and sale of Capital Stock of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries that is not Disqualified Stock (other than a sale to a Subsidiary of the Company) after April 17, 2002, plus
 - (4) 100% of the principal amount of, or, if issued at a discount, the accreted value of, any Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary which is issued (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company) after April 17, 2002 that is converted into or exchanged for Capital Stock of the Company that is not Disqualified Stock, plus
 - (5) 100% of the aggregate amounts received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary from the sale, disposition or liquidation (including by way of dividends) of any Investment (other than to any Subsidiary of the Company and other than to the extent sold, disposed of or liquidated with recourse to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or to any of their respective properties or assets) but only to the extent (x) not included in clause (2) above and (y) that the making of such Investment constituted a permitted Restricted Investment (assuming for such purpose that the Supplemental Indenture had been in effect since April 17, 2002), plus
 - (6) 100% of the principal amount of, or if issued at a discount, the accreted value of, any Indebtedness or other obligation that is the subject of a guarantee by the Company which is released (other than due to a payment on such guarantee) after April 17, 2002, but only to the extent that such guarantee constituted a permitted Restricted Payment (assuming for such purpose that the Supplemental Indenture had been in effect since April 17, 2002); or
- (ii) the Company would be unable to incur \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness under the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio contained in the "Limitations on Additional Indebtedness" covenant set forth in the Indenture; or
- (iii) a Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or occurs as a consequence thereof.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of the "Limitation on Restricted Payments" covenant set forth in the Indenture will not prevent:

- (i) the payment of any dividend within 60 days after the date of declaration thereof if the payment thereof would have complied with the limitations of the Indenture on the date of declaration, provided that (x) such dividend will be deemed to have been paid as of its date of declaration for the purposes of this covenant and (y) at the time of payment of such dividend no other Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom;
- (ii) the retirement of shares of the Company's Capital Stock or the Company's or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company's Indebtedness for, or out of the net proceeds of a substantially concurrent sale (other than a sale to a Subsidiary of the Company) of, other shares of its Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock), provided that the proceeds of any such sale will be excluded in any computation made under clause (3) above;
- (iii) the redemption, repurchase, defeasance or retirement for value of Indebtedness, including premium, if any, with the proceeds of Refinancing Indebtedness:
- (iv) payments or distributions pursuant to or in connection with a merger, consolidation or transfer of assets that complies with the provisions of the Indenture applicable to mergers, consolidations and transfers of all or substantially all of the property and assets of the Company or any Guarantor; or
- (v) any purchase, redemption, retirement or other acquisition for value of Capital Stock of the Company or any Subsidiary held by officers or employees or former officers or employees of the Company or any Subsidiary (or their estates or beneficiaries under their estates) not to exceed \$500,000 in any calendar year and \$5 million in the aggregate since April 17, 2002.

Limitations on additional indebtedness.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not cause or permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, to, Incur any Indebtedness including Acquisition Indebtedness; provided that the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors may Incur Indebtedness, including Acquisition Indebtedness, if, after giving effect thereto and the application of the proceeds therefrom, either (i) the Company's Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio on the date thereof would be at least 2.0 to 1.0 or (ii) the ratio of Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries to Consolidated Tangible Net Worth is less than 2.25 to 1.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of the Indenture will not prevent:

- (i) the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor from Incurring (A) Refinancing Indebtedness or (B) Non-Recourse Indebtedness,
- (ii) the Company from Incurring Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes issued on the Issue Date or the Exchange Notes,
- (iii) the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor from Incurring Indebtedness under Working Capital Facilities not to exceed the greater of \$250 million or 15% of Consolidated Tangible Assets,
- (iv) any Subsidiary Guarantee of Indebtedness of the Company under the Notes,
- (v) the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries from Incurring Indebtedness under any deposits made to secure performance of tenders, bids, leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, progress statements, government contracts and other obligations of like nature (exclusive of the obligation for the payment of borrowed money),

- (vi) any Subsidiary Guarantor from guaranteeing Indebtedness of the Company or any other Subsidiary Guarantor, or the Company from guaranteeing Indebtedness of any Subsidiary Guarantor, in each case permitted to be Incurred under the Indenture (other than Non-Recourse Indebtedness),
- (vii) (a) any Restricted Subsidiary from Incurring Indebtedness owing to the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor that is both a Wholly Owned Subsidiary and a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that (I) such Indebtedness is subordinated to any Subsidiary Guarantee of such Restricted Subsidiary, if any, and (II) such Indebtedness shall only be permitted pursuant to this clause (vii)(a) for so long as the Person to whom such Indebtedness is owing is the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor that is both a Wholly Owned Subsidiary and a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that (I) such Indebtedness owing to any Subsidiary Guarantor that is both a Wholly Owned Subsidiary and a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that (I) such Indebtedness is subordinated to the Company's obligations under the Notes and the Indenture, and (II) such Indebtedness shall only be permitted pursuant to this clause (vii)(b) for so long as the Person to whom such Indebtedness is owing is a Subsidiary Guarantor that is both a Wholly Owned Subsidiary and a Restricted Subsidiary,
- (viii) the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor from Incurring Indebtedness under Capitalized Lease Obligations or purchase money obligations, in each case Incurred for the purpose of acquiring or financing all or any part of the purchase price or cost of construction or improvement of property or equipment used in the business of the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$20 million, and
- (ix) Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in an aggregate principal amount at any time outstanding not to exceed \$20 million.

The Company shall not, and the Company will not cause or permit any Subsidiary Guarantor that is a Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, in any event Incur any Indebtedness that purports to be by its terms (or by the terms of any agreement governing such Indebtedness) subordinated to any other Indebtedness of the Company or of such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, unless such Indebtedness is also by its terms (or by the terms of any agreement governing such Indebtedness) made expressly subordinated to the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, to the same extent and in the same manner as such Indebtedness is subordinated to such other Indebtedness of the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be.

For purposes of determining compliance with this "Limitations on additional indebtedness" covenant, in the event an item of Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the types of Indebtedness described in the above clauses of this covenant, the Company, in its sole discretion, shall classify such item of Indebtedness in any manner that complies with this covenant and may from time to time reclassify such item of Indebtedness in any manner in which such item could be Incurred at the time of such reclassification.

Limitations and restrictions on issuance of capital stock of restricted subsidiaries.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to issue, or permit to be outstanding at any time, Preferred Stock or any other Capital Stock constituting Disqualified Stock other than any such Capital Stock issued to or held by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company which is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary.

Change of control.

The Indenture provides that, following the occurrence of any Change of Control, the Company will so notify the Trustee in writing by delivery of an Officers' Certificate and will offer to purchase (a

"Change of Control Offer") from all Holders, and will purchase from Holders accepting such Change of Control Offer on the date fixed for the closing of such Change of Control Offer (the "Change of Control Payment Date"), the outstanding principal amount of Notes at an offer price (the "Change of Control Price") in cash in an amount equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the Change of Control Payment Date in accordance with the procedures set forth in the "Change of Control" covenant of the Indenture.

In addition, the Indenture provides that, within 30 days after the date on which a Change of Control occurs, the Company (with Notice to the Trustee) or the Trustee at the Company's request (and at the expense of the Company) will send or cause to be sent by first-class mail, postage pre-paid, to all Persons who were Holders on the date of the Change of Control at their respective addresses appearing in the Security Register, a notice of such occurrence and of such Holder's rights arising as a result thereof.

The Indenture also provides that:

- (a) In the event of a Change of Control Offer, the Company will only be required to accept Notes in denominations of \$1,000 or integral multiples thereof.
- (b) Not later than one Business Day after the Change of Control Payment Date in connection with which the Change of Control Offer is being made, the Company will (i) accept for payment Notes or portions thereof tendered pursuant to the Change of Control Offer, (ii) deposit with the Paying Agent money sufficient, in immediately available funds, to pay the purchase price of all Notes or portions thereof so accepted and (iii) deliver to the Paying Agent an Officers' Certificate identifying the Notes or portions thereof accepted for payment by the Company. The Paying Agent will promptly mail or deliver to Holders of Notes so accepted payment in an amount equal to the Change of Control Price of the Notes purchased from each such Holder, and the Company will execute and, upon receipt of an Officer's Certificate of the Company, the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail or deliver to such Holder a new Note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the Note surrendered. Any Notes not so accepted will be promptly mailed or delivered by the Paying Agent at the Company's expense to the Holder thereof. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Change of Control Offer promptly after the Change of Control Payment Date.
- (c) Any Change of Control Offer will be conducted by the Company in compliance with applicable law, including, without limitation, Section 14(e) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14e-1 thereunder.

The Company may enter into other arrangements or Incur other Indebtedness with similar change of control obligations. There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available at the time of a Change of Control to make any required repurchases. The Company's failure to make any required repurchases in the event of a Change of Control Offer will create an Event of Default under the Indenture.

No quantitative or other established meaning has been given to the phrase "all or substantially all" (which appears in the definition of Change of Control) by courts which have interpreted this phrase in various contexts. In interpreting this phrase, courts make a subjective determination as to the portion of assets conveyed, considering such factors as the value of the assets conveyed and the proportion of an entity's income derived from the assets conveyed. Accordingly, there may be uncertainty as to whether a Holder of Notes can determine whether a Change of Control has occurred and exercise any remedies such Holder may have upon a Change of Control.

Limitations on transactions with stockholders and affiliates.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make any Investment, loan, advance, guarantee or capital contribution to or for the benefit of, or sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets to, or for the benefit of, or purchase or lease any property or assets from, or enter into or amend any contract, agreement or understanding with, or for the benefit of, (i) any Affiliate of the Company or any Affiliate of the Company's Subsidiaries or (ii) any Person (or any Affiliate of such person) holding 10% or more of the Common Equity of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (each an "Affiliate Transaction"), except on terms that are no less favorable to the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those that could have been obtained in a comparable transaction on an arm's length basis from a person that is not an Affiliate.

The Indenture also provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any Affiliate Transaction involving or having a value of more than \$5 million, unless, in each case, such Affiliate Transaction has been approved by a majority of the disinterested members of the Company's Board of Directors.

The Indenture also provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into an Affiliate Transaction involving or having a value of more than \$20 million unless the Company has delivered to the Trustee an opinion of an Independent Financial Advisor to the effect that the transaction is fair to the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, from a financial point of view.

The Indenture also provides that, notwithstanding the foregoing, an Affiliate Transaction will not include (i) any contract, agreement or understanding with, or for the benefit of, or plan for the benefit of, employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries (in their capacity as such) that has been approved by the Company's Board of Directors, (ii) Capital Stock issuances to members of the Board of Directors, officers and employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries pursuant to plans approved by the stockholders of the Company, (iii) any Restricted Payment otherwise permitted under the "Limitations on Restricted Payments" covenant set forth in the Indenture or (iv) any transaction between the Company and a Restricted Subsidiary or a Restricted Subsidiary and another Restricted Subsidiary.

Limitations on liens.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Liens, other than Permitted Liens, on any of its or their assets, property, income or profits therefrom unless contemporaneously therewith or prior thereto all payments due under the Indenture and the Notes are secured on an equal and ratable basis with the obligation or liability so secured until such time as such obligation or liability is no longer secured by a Lien. The Indenture also provides that no Liens will be permitted to be created or suffered to exist on any Indebtedness from the Company in favor of any Restricted Subsidiary and that such Indebtedness will not be permitted to be sold, disposed of or otherwise transferred.

Limitations on restrictions on distributions from restricted subsidiaries.

The Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, create, assume or otherwise cause or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to (i) pay dividends or make any other distributions on its Capital Stock or any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits, owned by the Company or any of its other Restricted Subsidiaries, or pay interest on or principal of any Indebtedness owed to the Company or any of its other Restricted Subsidiaries, (ii) make loans or advances to the Company or any of its other Restricted Subsidiaries, except for

encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (a) applicable law, (b) covenants or restrictions contained in the agreements evidencing Existing Indebtedness as in effect on the date of the Indenture, (c) any restrictions or encumbrances arising under Acquisition Indebtedness; provided that such encumbrance or restriction applies only to the obligor on such Indebtedness and its Subsidiaries and that such Acquisition Indebtedness was not incurred by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or by the Person being acquired in connection with or in anticipation of such acquisition, (d) any restrictions or encumbrances arising in connection with Refinancing Indebtedness; provided that any restrictions and encumbrances of the type described in this clause (d) that arise under such Refinancing Indebtedness are not more restrictive than those under the agreement creating or evidencing the Indebtedness being refunded, refinanced, replaced or extended, (e) any agreement restricting the sale or other disposition of property securing Indebtedness permitted by the Indenture if such agreement does not expressly restrict the ability of a Subsidiary of the Company to pay dividends or make loans or advances, and (f) reasonable and customary borrowing base covenants set forth in agreements evidencing Indebtedness otherwise permitted by the Indenture, which covenants restrict or limit the distribution of revenues or sale proceeds from real estate or a real estate project based upon the amount of indebtedness outstanding on such real estate or real estate project and the value of some or all of the remaining real estate or the project's remaining assets, and customary provisions restricting subletting or assignment of any lease governing a leasehold interest of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.

Maintenance of consolidated tangible net worth.

The Indenture provides that:

(a) In the event that the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth of the Company is less than \$85 million at the end of any two consecutive fiscal quarters (the last day of the second fiscal quarter being referred to in the Indenture as the "Deficiency Date"), within 30 days after the end of each such period or 60 days in the event that the end of the period is the end of the Company's fiscal year, the Company will so notify the Trustee in writing by delivery of an Officers' Certificate and will offer to purchase from all Holders (a "Net Worth Offer"), and will purchase from Holders accepting such Net Worth Offer on the date fixed for the closing of such Net Worth Offer (the "Net Worth Offer Date"), 10% of the original outstanding principal amount of the Notes (the "Net Worth Amount") at an offer price (the "Net Worth Offer Price") in cash in an amount equal to 100% of the aggregate principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the Net Worth Offer Date; provided that no such offer shall be required if, following such two fiscal quarters but prior to the date the Company is required to make such offer, capital in cash or cash equivalents is contributed to the Company in an Equity Offering sufficient to increase the Company's Consolidated Tangible Net Worth after giving effect to such contribution to an amount equal to or greater than \$85 million. To the extent that the aggregate amount of Notes tendered pursuant to a Net Worth Offer is less than the Net Worth Amount relating thereto, then the Company may use the excess of the Net Worth Amount over the amount of Notes tendered, or a portion thereof, for general corporate purposes. In no event shall the Company's failure to meet the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth threshold at the end of any fiscal quarter be counted toward the making of more than one Net Worth Offer. The Company may reduce the principal amount of Notes to be purchased pursuant to the Net Worth Offer by subtracting 100% of the principal amount (excluding premium) of Notes acquired by the Company or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary subsequent to the Deficiency Date and surrendered for cancellation through purchase, redemption (other than pursuant to this covenant) or exchange, and that were not previously used as a credit against any obligation to repurchase Notes pursuant to this covenant.

- (b) Subject to the proviso contained in paragraph (a) above, in the event that the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth of the Company is less than \$85 million at the end of any two consecutive fiscal quarters, within 30 days after the end of such period, the Company (with notice to the Trustee) or the Trustee at the Company's request (and at the expense of the Company) will send or cause to be sent by first-class mail, postage pre-paid, to all Persons who were Holders on the date of the end of the second such consecutive fiscal quarter, at their respective addresses appearing in the Security Register, a notice of such occurrence and of each Holder's rights arising as a result thereof. Such notice will contain all instructions and materials necessary to enable Holders to tender their Notes to the Company.
- (c) In the event that the aggregate principal amount of Notes surrendered by Holders exceeds the Net Worth Amount, the Company will select the Notes to be purchased on a pro rata basis from all Notes so surrendered, with such adjustments as may be deemed appropriate by the Company so that only Notes in denominations of \$1,000, or integral multiples thereof, will be purchased. To the extent that the Net Worth Amount remaining is less than \$1,000, the Company may use such Net Worth Amount for general corporate purposes. Holders whose Notes are purchased only in part will be issued new Notes equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the Notes surrendered.
- (d) Not later than one Business Day after the Net Worth Offer Date in connection with which the Net Worth Offer is being made, the Company will (i) accept for payment Notes or portions thereof tendered pursuant to the Net Worth Offer (on a pro rata basis if required pursuant to the "Maintenance of Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" covenant set forth in the Indenture), (ii) deposit with the Paying Agent money sufficient, in immediately available funds, to pay the purchase price of all Notes or portions thereof so accepted and (iii) deliver to the Paying Agent an Officers' Certificate identifying the Notes or portions thereof accepted for payment by the Company. The Paying Agent will promptly mail or deliver to Holders of Notes so accepted payment in an amount equal to the Net Worth Offer Price of the Notes purchased from each such Holder, and the Company will execute and the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail or deliver to such Holder a new Note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the Note surrendered. Any Notes not so accepted will be promptly mailed or delivered by the Paying Agent at the Company's expense to the Holder thereof. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Net Worth Offer promptly after the Net Worth Offer Date.
- (e) Any Net Worth Offer will be conducted by the Company in compliance with applicable law, including, without limitation, Section 14(e) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14e-1 thereunder, if applicable.

There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available at the time of a Net Worth Offer to make any required repurchases. The Company's failure to make any required repurchases in the event of a Net Worth Offer will create an Event of Default under the Indenture.

Limitations on mergers and consolidations.

The Indenture provides that neither the Company nor any Subsidiary Guarantor will consolidate or merge with or into, or sell, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets (including, without limitation, by way of liquidation or dissolution), or assign any of its obligations under the Notes, the Guarantees or the Indenture (as an entirety or substantially in one transaction or series of related transactions), to any Person or permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to do any of

the foregoing (in each case other than with the Company or another Wholly Owned Restricted Subsidiary) unless:

- (i) the Person formed by or surviving such consolidation or merger (if other than the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be), or to which such sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition or assignment will be made (collectively, the "Successor"), is a solvent corporation or other legal entity organized and existing under the laws of the United States or any state thereof or the District of Columbia, and the Successor assumes by supplemental indenture in a form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee all of the obligations of the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, under the Notes or such Subsidiary Guarantor's Subsidiary Guarantee, as the case may be, and the Indenture,
- (ii) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing,
- (iii) immediately after giving effect to such transaction and the use of any net proceeds therefrom, on a pro forma basis, the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth of the Company or the Successor (in the case of a transaction involving the Company), as the case may be, would be at least equal to the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth of the Company immediately prior to such transaction and
- (iv) immediately after giving effect to such transaction and the use of any net proceeds therefrom, on a pro forma basis, the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the Company or the Successor (in the case of a transaction involving the Company), as the case may be, would be such that the Company or the Successor (in the case of a transaction involving the Company), as the case may be, would be entitled to Incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness under such Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test in the "Limitations on Additional Indebtedness" covenant set forth in the Indenture.

The foregoing provisions shall not apply to a transaction involving the consolidation or merger of a Subsidiary Guarantor with or into another Person, or the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of such Subsidiary Guarantor, that results in such Subsidiary Guarantor being released from its Subsidiary Guarantee as provided under "The subsidiary guarantees" above.

No quantitative or other established meaning has been given to the phrase "all or substantially all" by courts which have interpreted this phrase in various contexts. In interpreting this phrase, courts make a subjective determination as to the portion of assets conveyed, considering such factors as the value of the assets conveyed and the proportion of an entity's income derived from the assets conveyed. Accordingly, there may be uncertainty as to whether a Holder of Notes can determine whether the Company has sold, leased, conveyed or otherwise disposed of all or substantially all of its assets and exercise any remedies such Holder may have upon the occurrence of any such transaction.

Limitation of applicability of certain covenants if the notes are rated investment grade.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries' obligations to comply with the provisions of the Indenture described above under the captions "Certain covenants" (except for the covenants described under "—Change of control," "—Limitations on liens," and "—Limitations on mergers and consolidations" (other than clauses (iii) and (iv) of the first paragraph thereof) and not including the covenant described under "—Reports" below) will terminate (such terminated covenants, the "Extinguished Covenants") and cease to have any further effect from and after the first date when the Notes issued under the Indenture are rated Investment Grade; provided that if the Notes subsequently cease to be rated Investment Grade, then, from and after the time the Notes cease to be rated Investment Grade, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries' obligation to comply with the

Extinguished Covenants shall be reinstated; provided further that from and after the time the Notes are rated Investment Grade, no Restricted Subsidiary that conducts homebuilding or land development activities or owns Capital Stock in any Subsidiary that conducts homebuilding or land development activities may be designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

In addition, following the achievement of such Investment Grade ratings, (1) the Subsidiary Guarantees of the Subsidiary Guarantors will be released at the time of the release of the guarantees under all outstanding Applicable Debt subject to the reinstatement of Subsidiary Guarantees if released Subsidiary Guarantors thereafter guarantee any Applicable Debt or the Notes cease to be rated Investment Grade and (2) no Restricted Subsidiary thereafter acquired or created will be required to be a Subsidiary Guarantor unless released Subsidiary Guarantors thereafter guarantee any Applicable Debt or the Notes cease to be rated Investment Grade, in each case as more fully described under the caption "The subsidiary guarantees."

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of any such reinstatement, no action taken or omitted to be taken by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries prior to such reinstatement shall give rise to a Default or Event of Default under the Indenture upon reinstatement; provided that (i) with respect to Restricted Payments made after any such reinstatement, the amount of Restricted Payments made after April 17, 2002 will be calculated as though the "Limitations on restricted payments" covenant had been in effect during the entire period after such date and (ii) with respect to Indebtedness, all Indebtedness Incurred from the date of the achievement of such Investment Grade ratings to the date of any such reinstatement will be classified as having been Incurred pursuant to and permitted under the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio or one of the clauses set forth in the second paragraph under "—Limitations on additional indebtedness" (to the extent such Indebtedness would be permitted to be Incurred thereunder as of the date of such reinstatement and after giving effect to Indebtedness Incurred prior to the date of achievement of such Investment Grade rating and outstanding on the date of such reinstatement). To the extent any Indebtedness would not be permitted to be Incurred pursuant to the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio or any of the clauses set forth in the second paragraph under "—Limitations on additional indebtedness", such Indebtedness will be deemed to have been outstanding on the Issue Date, so that it is classified as Existing Indebtedness."

Events of default

The following are Events of Default under the Indenture:

- (i) the failure by the Company to pay interest on any Note when the same becomes due and payable and the continuance of any such failure for a period of 30 days;
- (ii) the failure by the Company to pay the principal or premium of any Note when the same becomes due and payable at maturity, upon acceleration or otherwise (including the failure to make payment pursuant to a Change of Control Offer, a Net Worth Offer or an Excess Proceeds Offer);
- (iii) the failure by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to comply with any of its agreements or covenants in, or provisions of, the Notes, the Subsidiary Guarantees or the Indenture and such failure continues for the period and after the notice specified below;
- (iv) the acceleration of any Indebtedness (other than Non-Recourse Indebtedness) of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that has an outstanding principal amount of \$25 million or more in the aggregate;
- (v) the failure by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to make any principal or interest payment in respect of Indebtedness (other than Non-Recourse Indebtedness) of the Company

or any of its Subsidiaries with an outstanding aggregate amount of \$25 million or more within five days of such principal or interest payment becoming due and payable (after giving effect to any applicable grace period set forth in the documents governing such Indebtedness); provided, that if such failure to pay shall be remedied, waived or extended, then the Event of Default hereunder shall be deemed likewise to be remedied, waived or extended without further action by the Company;

- (vi) a final judgment or judgments that exceed \$25 million or more in the aggregate, for the payment of money, having been entered by a court or courts of competent jurisdiction against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and such judgment or judgments is not satisfied, stayed, annulled or rescinded within 60 days of being entered;
- (vii) the Company or any Material Subsidiary pursuant to or within the meaning of any Bankruptcy Law:
 - (A) commences a voluntary case,
 - (B) consents to the entry of an order for relief against it in an involuntary case,
 - (C) consents to the appointment of a Custodian of it or for all or substantially all of its property, or
 - (D) makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors;
- (viii) a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order or decree under any Bankruptcy Law that:
 - (A) is for relief against the Company or any Material Subsidiary as debtor in an involuntary case,
 - (B) appoints a Custodian of the Company or any Material Subsidiary or a Custodian for all or substantially all of the property of the Company or any Material Subsidiary, or
 - (C) orders the liquidation of the Company or any Material Subsidiary and the order or decree remains unstayed and in effect for 60 days; or
- (ix) any Subsidiary Guarantee ceases to be in full force and effect (other than in accordance with the terms of such Subsidiary Guarantee and the Indenture) or is declared null and void and unenforceable or found to be invalid or any Subsidiary Guarantor denies its liability under its Subsidiary Guarantee (other than by reason of release of a Subsidiary Guarantor from its Subsidiary Guarantee in accordance with the terms of the Indenture and the Subsidiary Guarantee).

A Default as described in sub-clause (iii) above will not be deemed an Event of Default until the Trustee notifies the Company, or the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the then outstanding Notes notify the Company and the Trustee, of the Default and the Company does not cure the Default within 60 days after receipt of the notice. The notice must specify the Default, demand that it be remedied and state that the notice is a "Notice of Default." If such a Default is cured within such time period, it ceases.

If an Event of Default (other than an Event of Default specified in sub-clauses (vii) and (viii) above) shall have occurred and be continuing under the Indenture, the Trustee by notice to the Company, or the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding by notice to the Company and the Trustee, may declare all Notes to be due and payable immediately. Upon such declaration of acceleration, the amounts due and payable on the Notes, as determined pursuant to the provisions of the "Acceleration" section of the Indenture, will be due and payable immediately. If an Event of Default with respect to the Company specified in sub-clauses (vii) and (viii) above occurs, such an amount will ipso facto become and be immediately due and payable without any declaration,

notice or other act on the part of the Trustee and the Company or any Holder. The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding by written notice to the Trustee and the Company may waive such Default or Event of Default (other than any Default or Event of Default in payment of principal or interest) on the Notes under the Indenture. Holders of a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding Notes may rescind an acceleration and its consequence (except an acceleration due to nonpayment of principal or interest on the Notes) if the rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree and if all existing Events of Default have been cured or waived.

The Holders may not enforce the provisions of the Indenture, the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantees except as provided in the Indenture. Subject to certain limitations, Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding may direct the Trustee in its exercise of any trust or power; provided, however, that such direction does not conflict with the terms of the Indenture. The Trustee may withhold from the Holders notice of any continuing Default or Event of Default (except any Default or Event of Default in payment of principal or interest on the Notes or that resulted from the failure to comply with the covenant entitled "Change of control") if the Trustee determines that withholding such notice is in the Holders' interest.

The Company is required to deliver to the Trustee a quarterly statement regarding compliance with the Indenture, and include in such statement, if any Officer of the Company is aware of any Default or Event of Default, a statement specifying such Default or Event of Default and what action the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto. In addition, the Company is required to deliver to the Trustee prompt written notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default and any other development, financial or otherwise, which might materially affect its business, properties or affairs or the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under the Indenture.

Reports

The Indenture provides that, as long as any of the Notes are outstanding, the Company will deliver to the Trustee and mail to each Holder within 15 days after the filing of the same with the Commission copies of the quarterly and annual reports and of the information, documents and other reports with respect to the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors, if any, which the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors may be required to file with the Commission pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. The Indenture further provides that, notwithstanding that neither the Company nor any of the Guarantors may be required to remain subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, the Company will continue to file with the Commission and provide the Trustee and Holders with such annual and quarterly reports and such information, documents and other reports with respect to the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors as are required under Sections 13 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act. If filing of documents by the Company with the Commission as aforementioned in this paragraph is not permitted under the Exchange Act, the Company shall promptly upon written notice supply copies of such documents to any prospective holder. The Company and each Subsidiary Guarantor will also comply with the other provisions of Section 314(a) of the Trust Indenture Act.

Discharge of indenture

The Indenture permits the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors to terminate all of their respective obligations under the Indenture, other than the obligation to pay interest on and the principal of the Notes and certain other obligations, at any time by (i) depositing in trust with the Trustee, under an irrevocable trust agreement, money or U.S. Government Obligations in an amount sufficient to pay principal of and interest on the Notes to their maturity or redemption, as the case may be, and to pay all other sums payable by the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors under the Indenture as they become due and (ii) complying with certain other conditions, including delivery to the Trustee of an opinion of counsel to the effect that Holders will not recognize income, gain or loss

for federal income tax purposes as a result of the Company's exercise of such right and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case otherwise.

In addition, the Indenture permits the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors to terminate all of their respective obligations under the Indenture (including the obligations to pay interest on and the principal of the Notes and certain other obligations), at any time by (i) depositing in trust with the Trustee, under an irrevocable trust agreement, money or U.S. Government Obligations in an amount sufficient (without regard to reinvestment of any interest thereon), in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants expressed in a written certificate thereof delivered to the Trustee, to pay principal of and interest on the Notes to their maturity or redemption, as the case may be, and to pay all other sums payable by the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors under the Indenture as they become due and (ii) complying with certain other conditions, including delivery to the Trustee of an opinion of counsel that the Company has received from the Internal Revenue Service a ruling or that since the date of the Indenture there has been a change in the applicable federal income tax law, in either case to the effect that Holders will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the Company's exercise of such right and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case otherwise.

Transfer and exchange

A Holder will be able to transfer or exchange Notes only in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture. The Registrar may require a Holder, among other things, to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents, and to pay any taxes and fees required by law or permitted by the Indenture.

Amendment, supplement and waiver

Subject to certain exceptions, the Indenture or the Notes may be amended or supplemented with the consent (which may include consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for Notes) of the Holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding, and any existing Default or Event of Default (other than any continuing Default or Event of Default in the payment of interest on or the principal of the Notes) under, or compliance with any provision of, the Indenture may be waived with the consent (which may include consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for Notes) of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding. Without the consent of any Holder, the Company, the Subsidiary Guarantors and the Trustee may amend the Indenture or the Notes or waive any provision of the Indenture to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency, to comply with the "Limitations on Mergers and Consolidations" section set forth in the Indenture; to provide for uncertificated Notes in addition to certificated Notes; to make any change that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the Indenture of any Holder; to comply with or qualify the Indenture under the Trust Indenture Act; or to reflect a Subsidiary Guarantor ceasing to be liable on the Subsidiary Guarantees because it is no longer a Subsidiary of the Company.

Without the consent of each Holder affected, the Company may not

- (i) reduce the amount of Notes whose Holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver,
- (ii) reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest, including default interest, on any Note,

- (iii) reduce the principal of or change the fixed maturity of any Note or alter the provisions with respect to redemption under the "Optional redemption" section set forth in the Indenture or with respect to mandatory offers to repurchase Notes pursuant to the "Disposition of Proceeds of Asset Sales," "Change of Control" and "Maintenance of Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" covenants set forth in the Indenture,
- (iv) make any Note payable in money other than that stated in the Note,
- (v) make any change in the "Waiver of Past Defaults and Compliance with Indenture Provisions", "Rights of Holders to Receive Payment" or, in part, the "With Consent of Holders" sections set forth in the Indenture,
- (vi) modify the ranking or priority of the Notes or any Subsidiary Guarantee,
- (vii) release any Subsidiary Guarantor from any of its obligations under its Subsidiary Guarantee or the Indenture otherwise than in accordance with the terms of the Indenture, or
- (viii) waive a continuing Default or Event of Default in the payment of principal of or interest on the Notes.

The right of any Holder to participate in any consent required or sought pursuant to any provision of the Indenture (and the obligation of the Company to obtain any such consent otherwise required from such Holder) may be subject to the requirement that such Holder shall have been the Holder of record of any Notes with respect to which such consent is required or sought as of a date identified by the Trustee in a notice furnished to Holders in accordance with the terms of the Indenture.

No personal liability of incorporators, shareholders, officers, directors or employees

The Indenture provides that no recourse for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on any of the Notes, or for any claim based thereon or otherwise in respect thereof, and no recourse under or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor in the Indenture or in any of the Notes or because of the creation of any Indebtedness represented thereby, shall be had against any incorporator, shareholder, officer, director, employee or controlling person of the Company, any Subsidiary Guarantor or any successor Person thereof. Each Holder, by accepting such Notes waives and releases all such liability.

Concerning the trustee

The Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee, should it become a creditor of the Company, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any conflicting interest (as defined in the Indenture), it must eliminate such conflict or resign.

The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding Notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for exercising any remedy available to the Trustee, subject to certain exceptions. The Indenture provides that in case an Event of Default occurs and is not cured, the Trustee will be required, in the exercise of its power, to use the degree of care of a prudent person in similar circumstances in the conduct of his own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Indenture at the request of any Holder, unless such Holder shall have offered to the Trustee security and indemnity satisfactory to the Trustee.

Governing law

The Indenture, the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees are governed by the laws of the State of New York.

Book-entry, delivery and form of notes

The new notes will be represented by one or more global notes, referred to herein as global notes, in definitive form. The global notes will be deposited with, or on behalf of, the Depository Trust Company, or DTC, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC. Cede & Co. is referred to herein as the global note holder. DTC will maintain the notes in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof through its book-entry facilities.

We have been advised by DTC of the following:

DTC is a limited-purpose trust company that was created to hold securities for its participating organizations, referred to herein as participants, including the Euroclear System and Clearstream Banking, Société Anònyme, Luxembourg, and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of transactions in these securities between participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants. DTC's participants include securities brokers and dealers (including the initial purchasers of the original notes), banks and trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC's system is also available to other indirect participants such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly. Persons who are not participants may beneficially own securities held by or on behalf of DTC only through DTC's participants or indirect participants. Pursuant to procedures established by DTC, ownership of the notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to the interests of DTC's participants) and the records of DTC's participants (with respect to the interests of DTC's indirect participants).

The laws of some states require that certain persons take physical delivery in definitive form of securities that they own. Consequently, the ability to transfer the notes will be limited to such extent.

So long as the global note holder is the registered owner of any notes, it will be considered the sole holder of outstanding notes represented by such global notes under the indenture governing the notes. Except as provided below, owners of notes will not be entitled to have notes registered in their names and will not be considered the owners or holders thereof under the indenture governing the notes for any purpose, including with respect to the giving of any directions, instructions, or approvals to the trustee thereunder. Neither we, the guarantors of the notes or the trustee will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of notes by DTC, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records of DTC relating to such notes.

Payments in respect of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on any notes registered in the name of a global note holder on the applicable record date will be payable by the trustee to or at the direction of such global note holder in its capacity as the registered holder under the indenture governing the notes. Under the terms of such indenture, Beazer Homes and the Trustee may treat the persons in whose names any notes, including the global notes, are registered as the owners thereof for the purpose of receiving such payments and for any and all other purposes whatsoever. Consequently, neither Beazer Homes nor the trustee has or will have any responsibility or liability for the payment of such amounts to beneficial owners of notes (including principal, premium, if any, and interest). We believe, however, that it is currently the policy of DTC to immediately credit the accounts of the relevant participants with such payments, in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the relevant security as shown on the records of DTC. Payments by DTC's participants and

indirect participants to the beneficial owners of notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practice and will be the responsibility of DTC's participants or indirect participants.

Subject to certain conditions, any person having a beneficial interest in the global notes may, upon request to the trustee and confirmation of such beneficial interest by DTC, its participants or indirect participants, exchange such beneficial interest for notes in definitive form. Upon any such issuance, the trustee is required to register such notes in the name of and cause the same to be delivered to, such person or persons (or the nominee of any thereof). Such notes would be issued in fully registered form and would be subject to the legal requirements described in this prospectus under the caption "Notice to investors." In addition, if (i) we notify the trustee in writing that DTC is no longer willing or able to act as a depositary and we are unable to locate a qualified successor within 90 days or (ii) we, at our option, notify the trustee in writing that we elect to cause the issuance of notes in definitive form under the indenture governing the notes, then, upon surrender by the relevant global note holder of its global note, notes in such form will be issued to each person that such global note holder and DTC identifies as being the beneficial owner of the related notes.

Neither Beazer Homes nor the trustee will be liable for any delay by the global note holder or DTC in identifying the beneficial owners of notes and Beazer Homes and the trustee may conclusively rely on, and will be protected in relying on, instructions from the global note holder or DTC for all purposes.

The information in this section concerning DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream and their book-entry systems has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for the accuracy thereof.

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

GENERAL

The following is a general discussion of the material United States federal income tax consequences of the exchange of original notes for new notes and the purchase, ownership and disposition of the new notes to United States holders and, in certain circumstances, non-United States holders.

This summary deals only with notes held as capital assets within the meaning of section 1221 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, hereafter referred to as the Code, and does not deal with special situations, such as those of broker dealers, tax-exempt organizations, partnerships or other pass through entities or investors in such entities, individual retirement accounts and other tax deferred accounts, financial institutions, insurance companies, or persons holding the notes as part of a hedging or conversion transaction or straddle, or a constructive sale, or persons who have ceased to be United States citizens or to be taxed as resident aliens or persons whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar. Furthermore, the discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Code, and regulations, rulings and judicial decisions thereunder as of the date hereof, and such authorities may be subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect, so as to result in United States federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below. In addition, except as otherwise indicated, the following does not consider the effect of any applicable foreign, state, local or other tax laws or estate or gift tax considerations.

As used herein, a "United States holder" is a beneficial owner of a note that is, for United States federal income tax purposes,

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States,
- a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof,
- an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source,
- a trust if a United States court is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, and
- a certain type of trust in existence on August 20, 1996, which was treated as a United States person under the Code in effect immediately prior to such date and which has made a valid election to be treated as a United States person under the Code.

A "non-United States holder" is a beneficial owner of a note who is not a United States holder.

If a partnership holds notes, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend upon the status of the partner and upon the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner in a partnership holding outstanding notes, we suggest that you consult your tax advisor.

Persons considering participating in the exchange offer, or considering the purchase, ownership or disposition of notes should consult their own tax advisors concerning the United States federal income tax consequences in light of their particular situations as well as any consequences arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

EXCHANGE OFFER

Pursuant to this exchange offer, holders are entitled to exchange the original notes for new notes that will be substantially identical in all material respects to the original notes, except that the new

notes will be registered and therefore generally will not be subject to transfer restrictions. Participation in the exchange offer should not result in a taxable exchange to us or you. Accordingly,

- no gain or loss will be realized by you upon receipt of a new note,
- the holding period of a new note will include the holding period of the original note exchanged therefor, and
- the adjusted tax basis of the new notes will be the same as the adjusted tax basis of the original notes exchanged at the time of the exchange.

UNITED STATES HOLDERS

Payments of Interest on Notes

Interest on the notes will be taxable to a United States holder as ordinary income at the time it is paid or accrued in accordance with the United States holder's regular method of accounting for tax purposes. The original notes were not, and the new notes will not be issued with original issue discount and the remainder of this section so assumes.

Sale, Exchange, Redemption or Retirement of the Notes

Upon the sale, exchange, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition of a note, a United States holder will generally recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between:

- · the amount of cash and the fair market value of other property received in exchange therefor and
- the holder's adjusted tax basis in such note.

Amounts attributable to accrued but unpaid interest on the notes will be treated as ordinary interest income as described above. A United States holder's adjusted tax basis in a note generally will equal the purchase price paid by the holder for the note.

Gain or loss realized on the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of a note will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if at the time of sale, exchange, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition, the note has been held by a United States holder for more than twelve months. The current maximum rate of tax on long-term capital gains with respect to notes held by an individual is 15%. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Backup withholding and information reporting requirements may apply to certain payments of interest on a note and to the proceeds of the sale, redemption or other disposition of a note. We, our agent, a broker, the trustee or the paying agent, as the case may be, will be required to withhold from any payment that is subject to backup withholding a backup withholding tax if a United States holder, other than an exempt recipient such as a corporation, fails to furnish its taxpayer identification number, certify that such number is correct, certify that such holder is not subject to withholding or otherwise comply with the applicable backup withholding rules. Pursuant to legislation enacted in 2003, the backup withholding rate is 28%. This legislation is scheduled to expire and the backup withholding rate will be 31% for amounts paid after December 31, 2010 unless Congress enacts legislation providing otherwise. A United States holder will generally be eligible for an exemption from backup withholding by providing a properly completed Internal Revenue Service Form W-9 to the applicable payor. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to a holder of the notes will be allowed as a refund or a credit against such holder's United

States federal income tax liability, provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

NON-UNITED STATES HOLDERS

United States Federal Withholding Tax

The payment to a non-United States holder of interest on a note that is not effectively connected with such holder's conduct of a United States trade or business generally will not be subject to United States federal withholding tax, pursuant to the "portfolio interest exception," provided that

- the non-United States holder does not directly, indirectly or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all of our classes of corporate stock,
- the non-United States holder is not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to us through stock ownership within the meaning of the Code,
 and
- the non-United States holder is not a bank whose receipt of interest on a note is described in section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code;

and provided that either:

- the beneficial owner of the note certifies to us or our paying agent, under penalties of perjury, that it is not a United States holder and provides its name and address on an Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, or a suitable substitute form, or
- a securities clearing organization, bank or other financial institution that holds the notes on behalf of such non-United States holder in the ordinary course of its trade or business certifies to us or our paying agent, under penalties of perjury, that such a Form W-8BEN or suitable substitute form, has been received from the beneficial owner by it or by a financial institution between it and the beneficial owner and furnishes the payor with a copy thereof.

Alternative methods may be applicable for satisfying the certification requirement described above.

If a non-United States holder cannot satisfy the requirements of the portfolio interest exception described above, payments of interest made to such non-United States holder will be subject to a 30% withholding tax, unless the beneficial owner of the note provides us or our paying agent with a properly executed:

- Form W-8BEN or successor form (or a suitable substitute form), claiming an exemption from or reduction in the rate of withholding under the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty, or
- Form W-8ECI, or successor form (or a suitable substitute form), stating that interest paid on the note is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with the beneficial owner's conduct of a trade or business in the United States.

In addition, the non-United States holder may under certain circumstances be required to obtain a United States taxpayer identification number and make certain certifications to us. Non-United States holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, of the withholding regulations.

United States Federal Income Tax

Except for the possible application of United States federal withholding tax discussed above, or backup withholding tax discussed below, a non-United States holder generally will not be subject to

United States federal income tax on payments of interest and principal on the notes, or on any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption or retirement of a note, unless:

- such payments and gain are effectively connected with the conduct by such holder of a trade or business in the United States, and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty as a condition for subjecting the non-United States holder to United States taxation on a net income basis, the gain is attributable to a permanent establishment maintained in the United States, or
- in the case of gains derived by an individual, such individual is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of disposition and certain other conditions are met.

If a non-United States holder is engaged in a trade or business in the United States and interest on the note or gain realized upon disposition of a note is effectively connected with the conduct of such trade or business, such non-United States holder will be subject to United States federal income tax, in the same manner as if it were a United States holder. In addition, if such non-United States holder is a foreign corporation, it may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% of its effectively connected earnings and profits (which may include both any interest on a note and any gain on a disposition of a note), subject to adjustment, for that taxable year unless it qualifies for a lower rate under an applicable income tax treaty. If a non-United States holder is subject to the 183 day rule described above, such holder generally will be subject to United States federal income tax at a rate of 30% (or the lower applicable treaty rate) on the amount by which capital gains allocable to United States sources exceed capital losses allocable to United States sources.

Special rules may apply to certain non-United States holders, such as "controlled foreign corporations," "passive foreign investment companies" and "foreign personal holding companies," that are subject to special treatment under the Code. Such entities should consult their own tax advisors to determine the United States federal, state, local and other tax consequences that may be relevant to them or to their shareholders.

INFORMATION REPORTING AND BACKUP WITHHOLDING

We must report annually to the Internal Revenue Service and to each non-United States holder any interest that is subject to withholding, or that is exempt from United States withholding tax pursuant to a tax treaty, or interest that is exempt from United States withholding tax under the portfolio interest exception. Copies of these information returns may also be made available under the provisions of a specific tax treaty or agreement with the tax authorities of the country in which the non-United States holder resides.

Non-United States holders may be subject to backup withholding and additional information reporting requirements. However, backup withholding and additional information reporting requirements generally do not apply to payments of interest made by us or a paying agent to non-United States holders if the certification described above under "United States Federal Withholding Tax" is received.

If the foreign office of a foreign "broker," as defined in the applicable Treasury regulations, pays the proceeds of a sale, redemption or other disposition of a note to the seller thereof outside the United States, backup withholding and information reporting requirements will generally not apply. However, information reporting requirements, but not backup withholding, will generally apply to a payment by a foreign office of a broker that is a United States person or a "United States related person," unless the broker has documentary evidence in its records that the holder is a non-United

States holder and certain other conditions are met or the holder otherwise establishes an exemption. For this purpose, a "United States related person" is:

- a foreign person that derives 50% or more of its gross income from all sources in specified periods from activities that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States,
- a "controlled foreign corporation" (a foreign corporation controlled by certain United States shareholders), or
- a foreign partnership, if at any time during its tax year, one or more of its partners are United States persons, as defined in the applicable Treasury regulations, who in the aggregate hold more than 50% of the income or capital interest in the partnership, or if at any time during its taxable year, such foreign partnership is engaged in a trade or business in the United States.

Payment by a United States office of any United States or foreign broker is generally subject to both backup withholding and information reporting unless the holder certifies under penalties of perjury that it is a non-United States holder or otherwise establishes an exemption.

Pursuant to legislation enacted in 2003, the backup withholding rate is 28%. This legislation is scheduled to expire and the backup withholding rate will be 31% for amounts paid after December 31, 2010 unless Congress enacts legislation providing otherwise.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to a holder of the notes may be allowed as a refund or a credit against such holder's United States federal income tax liability, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

Non-United States holders should consult their tax advisers concerning the possible application of Treasury regulations and income tax treaties to any payments made on or with respect to the notes.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

If you wish to exchange your original notes in the exchange offer, you will be required to make representations to us as described in "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer Procedures" in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal. In addition, each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resales of new notes received in exchange for original notes where such original notes were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for a period of 210 days after the date of this prospectus for use in connection with any such resale.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of new notes by broker-dealers. New notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through the writing of options on the new notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or negotiated prices. Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer or the purchasers of any such new notes. Any broker-dealer that resells new notes that were received by it for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer and any broker or dealer that participates in a distribution of such new notes may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act and any profit on any such resale of new notes and any commission or concessions received by any such persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that, by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.

A broker-dealer that acquired original notes directly from us cannot exchange the original notes in the exchange offer. Any holder who tenders in the exchange offer for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the new notes cannot rely on the no-action letters of the staff of the SEC and must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction.

For a period of 210 days after the date of this prospectus, we will promptly send additional copies of this prospectus and any amendment or supplement to this prospectus to any broker-dealer that requests such documents in the letter of transmittal. We have agreed to pay all expenses incident to the exchange offer, including the expenses of one counsel for the holders of the original notes, other than commissions or concessions of any brokers or dealers, and will indemnify the holders of the original notes, including any broker-dealers, against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

LEGAL MATTERS

The enforceability of the new notes and the guarantees offered in this prospectus, the binding obligations of Beazer Homes and the Subsidiary Guarantors pertaining to such notes and guarantees and other matters will be passed upon for us by Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP. Certain legal matters as to the guarantees given by the Subsidiary Guarantors will be passed upon by the following law firms: Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C.; Hogan & Hartson L.L.P.; Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP; Fossett & Brugger, Chartered; Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C.; Barnes & Thornburg LLP; Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice PLLC; Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP; and Holland & Knight, LLP.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and management's report on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in this prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports appearing herein (which reports (1) express an unqualified opinion on the consolidated financial statements and include an explanatory paragraph related to the restatement of such consolidated financial statements to revise Beazer Homes Inc.'s segment disclosures), (2) express an unqualified opinion on management's assessment regarding the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, and (3) express an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting), and have been so included in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

W have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, a registration statement on Form S-4 (SEC File No. 333-). This prospectus, which forms part of this registration statement, does not contain all the information included in the registration statement. For further information about us and the securities offered in this prospectus, you should refer to the registration statement and exhibits. Statements contained in this prospectus regarding the contents of any contract or any other document that is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement are not necessarily complete, and each such statement is qualified in all respects by reference to the full text of such contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement.

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available to the public over the internet at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document we file at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference room. In addition, because our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, reports and other information concerning us can also be inspected at the office of the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

We maintain an internet site at http://www.beazer.com which contains information concerning us and our subsidiaries. The information contained on our internet site and those of our subsidiaries is not incorporated by reference in this prospectus and should not be considered a part of this prospectus.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Number
Consolidated Statements of Income for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2005 and 2004	F-3
Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-5
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-6
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-35
Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting	F-36
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Internal Control over Financial Reporting	F-37
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005	F-38
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005	F-39
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005	F-40
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005	F-41
Notes to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-42

Consolidated Statements of Income

(in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Year Ended September 30,				
	2005		2004		2003
Total revenue	\$ 4,995,353	\$	3,907,109	\$	3,177,408
Costs and expenses:					
Home construction and land sales	3,823,300		3,099,732		2,534,035
Selling, general and administrative	554,900		429,442		356,648
Goodwill impairment	130,235		_		_
Expenses related to retirement of debt	_		_		7,570
Operating income	486,918		377,935		279,155
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint ventures	5,021		1,561		1,597
Other income, net	7,395		7,079		4,777
Income before income taxes	 499,334		386,575		285,529
Provision for income taxes	236,810		150,764		112,784
Net income	\$ 262,524	\$	235,811	\$	172,745
Weighted average number of shares:					
Basic	40,468		39,879		38,658
Diluted	45,634		42,485		40,541
Earnings per share:					
Basic	\$ 6.49	\$	5.91	\$	4.47
Diluted	\$ 5.87	\$	5.59	\$	4.26
Cash dividends per share	\$ 0.33	\$	0.13	\$	_

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	September 30,			0,
		2005		2004
ASSETS				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	297,098	\$	320,880
Accounts receivable		161,880		70,574
Inventory				
Owned inventory		2,671,082		2,089,330
Consolidated inventory not owned		230,083	_	254,765
Total Inventory		2,901,165		2,344,095
Investments in and advances to unconsolidated joint ventures		78,571		44,748
Deferred tax assets		101,329		47,052
Property, plant and equipment, net		28,367		24,671
Goodwill		121,368		251,603
Other assets	_	80,738	_	59,407
Total Assets	\$	3,770,516	\$	3,163,030
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			Π	
Trade accounts payable	\$	141,623	\$	123,287
Other liabilities		636,106		437,608
Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned		166,163		219,042
Term Loan		_		200,000
Senior Notes (net of discounts of \$4,118 and \$1,095, respectively)		1,275,882		928,905
Other notes payable		46,054		22,067
Total Liabilities		2,265,828		1,930,909
Stockholders' Equity:				
Preferred stock (par value \$.01 per share, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued)		_		_
Common stock (par value \$0.001 and \$.01 per share, 80,000,000 and 30,000,000 (pre-split) shares authorized, 41,844,414 and 53,605,047 issued, 41,701,955 and 41,191,419				
outstanding)		42		54
Paid in capital		534,523		593,874
Retained earnings		990,341		741,701
Treasury stock, at cost (142,459 and 12,413,628 shares)		(8,092)		(88,150)
Unearned compensation		(12,126)		(14,748)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		_		(610)
Total Stockholders' Equity		1,504,688		1,232,121
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity	\$	3,770,516	\$	3,163,030

Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity

(\$ in thousands)

	Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Paid in Capital	Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock	Unearned Compensation	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss	Total
Balance, September 30, 2002	\$ —	\$ 50	\$ 535,577	\$ 338,604	\$ (63,679) \$	(6,260) \$	(4,777) \$	799,515
Comprehensive income:				450 545				450 545
Net income	_	_	_	172,745	_	=	_	172,745
Unrealized gain on interest rate swaps, net of tax of \$871	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,334	1,334
Total comprehensive income						2.004		174,079
Amortization of unearned compensation Exercises of stock options (1,387,518	_	_	_	_		3,984		3,984
shares)	_	2	9,803	_	_	_	_	9,805
Issuance of bonus stock (291,693 shares)	_		1,735			_		1,735
Tax benefit from stock transactions Issuance of restricted stock (646,926	_	_	11,502	_	_	_		11,502
shares)		1	13,281			(13,282)	_	_
Purchase of treasury stock (384,000 shares)					(6,925)			(6,925)
Other	_	_	294	_	(0,923)	(294)	_	(0,323)
Balance, September 30, 2003		53	572,192	511,349	(70,604)	(15,852)	(3,443)	993,695
Comprehensive income:		55	372,132	511,545	(70,004)	(15,052)	(3,440)	333,033
Net income	_	_	_	235,811	_	_	_	235,811
Unrealized gain on interest rate swaps, net of tax of \$1,849	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,833	2,833
Total comprehensive income								238,644
Dividends paid	_	_	_	(5,459)	_		_	(5,459)
Amortization of unearned compensation Change in fair value of unearned	_	_	_	_	-	7,381	_	7,381
compensation	_	_	753	_	_	(753)		
Exercises of stock options (778,401 shares)	_	1	5,361	_	_	=	_	5,362
Tax benefit from stock transactions Issuance of bonus stock (204,411 shares)			8,127 1,917					8,127 1,917
Issuance of restricted stock (119,079 shares)	_	_	4,736	_	_	(4,736)	_	_
Purchase of treasury stock (539,400			,,			(1,1.23)		(17 546)
shares) Other	_	_	788	_	(17,546)	(788)	_	(17,546)
Balance, September 30, 2004	_	54	593,874	741,701	(88,150)	(14,748)	(610)	1,232,121
Comprehensive income:								
Net income Unrealized gain on interest rate swaps,	_	_	_	262,524	_	_	_	262,524
net of tax of \$354	_	_	_	_	_	_	610	610
Total comprehensive income								263,134
Dividends paid	_	_	_	(13,884)	_	_	_	(13,884)
Amortization of unearned compensation	_	_	_		_	11,945	_	11,945
Change in fair value of unearned compensation, net of forfeitures (17,719								
shares)	_		2,432		_	(2,432)	_	
Exercises of stock options (412,125 shares)	_	_	5,631	_	_	244	_	5,875
Tax benefit from stock transactions	_		11,551					11,551
Issuance of bonus stock (109,937 shares)	_	_	2,034	_	=	4	_	2,038
Issuance of restricted stock, net of forfeitures (137,957 shares)	_	_	5,823	_	_	(5,823)	_	_
Use of treasury stock for stock dividend (12,413,628 shares)	_	(12)	(88,138)	_	88,150	_	_	
Common stock redeemed (142,459 shares)	_	(12)	(00,150)		(8,092)	_		(8,092)
Other	_	_	1,316	_	_	(1,316)	_	_
Balance, September 30, 2005	\$ —	\$ 42	\$ 534,523	\$ 990,341	\$ (8,092) \$	(12,126) \$		1,504,688

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(in thousands)

Year Ended September 30, 2005 2004 2003 Cash flows from operating activities: 262,524 235.811 172,745 Net income \$ Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash used by operating activities: 9,229 11,945 8,374 7,381 Depreciation and amortization 9,236 Amortization of unearned compensation 3,984 Expenses related to retirement of debt 7,570 130,235 Goodwill impairment charge (22,740)(54,631)Deferred income tax (benefit) provision 87 Tax benefit from stock transactions 11,551 11,502 Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint ventures
Cash distributions of income from unconsolidated joint ventures (5,021) 5,844 (1,561)(1,597)Changes in operating assets and liabilities: (4,571) (410,525) (91,306)(11,674)Increase in accounts receivable (566,603)(328,893) Increase in inventory Increase in other assets (16,775)(16,828)(1,431) Increase/(decrease) in trade accounts payable 16,967 18,336 (2.234)Increase in other liabilities 199,076 123,210 79,257 Other changes 1,333 1,837 1,198 Net cash used by operating activities (84,263) (73,719)(41,049) Cash flows from investing activities: (13,448)(10,271)(9,325)Capital expenditures Investments in unconsolidated joint ventures (40,619) (25,844) (4,941) Distributions from and proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint ventures 5,597 5,639 7,714 Net cash used by investing activities (48,470) (30,476)(6,552)Cash flows from financing activities: Proceeds from Term Loan 200,000 200,000 Repayment of Term Loan (200,000) (200,000) (100,000)439,700 (439,700) Borrowings under credit facilities Repayment of credit facilities 114,100 (114,100) Repayment of other notes payable (16,776) (104,438) Redemption of Senior Notes
Proceeds from issuance of Senior Notes 346,786 380,000 Debt issuance costs (4,958)(10,654)(2,458)Proceeds from stock option exercises Common stock redeemed 5,875 (8,092) 5,362 9,805 Treasury stock purchases Dividends paid (17,546)(6,925)(5,459) (13,884)Net cash provided/(used) by financing activities 108,951 351,703 (4.016)(23,782)(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 247.508 (51.617) 320,880 124,989 73,372 Cash and cash equivalents at end of year 297,098 320,880 73,372 Supplemental cash flow information: 67,580 77,904 Interest paid 65,237 Income taxes paid 233,965 170,475 Supplemental disclosure of non-cash activity: Consolidated inventory not owned 188,585 \$ 30,457 40,608 Land acquired through issuance of notes payable \$ 21,502

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

(1) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Organization. Beazer Homes USA, Inc. is one of the ten largest homebuilders in the United States, based on number of homes closed. We design, sell and build primarily single-family homes in over 45 markets located in Arizona, California, Colorado, Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Kentucky, Maryland, Mississippi, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Virginia and West Virginia. We also provide mortgage origination services for our homebuyers through Beazer Mortgage Corporation, or Beazer Mortgage. Beginning in fiscal year 2006, Beazer Mortgage will finance our mortgage lending activities with borrowings under a warehouse line of credit or from general corporate funds prior to selling the loans and their servicing rights shortly after origination to third-party investors. In addition, we provide title services to our homebuyers in many of our markets.

Presentation. The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and our wholly owned subsidiaries. Intercompany balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

Cash and Cash Equivalents. We consider investments with maturities of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Inventory. Owned inventory consists solely of residential real estate developments. Interest, real estate taxes and development costs are capitalized in inventory during the development and construction period. Sold units are expensed on a specific identification basis or on a relative sales value basis as cost of sales.

Consolidated inventory not owned represents the fair value of land under option agreements consolidated pursuant to Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Interpretation No. 46 (Revised), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities*, an Interpretation of ARB No. 51 ("FIN 46R").

Investments in and Advances to Unconsolidated Joint Ventures. We participate in a number of land development joint ventures in which we have less than a controlling interest. Our joint ventures are typically entered into with developers and other homebuilders to develop finished lots for sale to the joint venture's members and other third parties. We account for our interest in these joint ventures under the equity method. We recognize our share of profits from the sale of lots to other buyers. Our share of profits from lots we purchase from the joint ventures is deferred and treated as a reduction of the cost of the land purchased from the joint venture. Such profits are subsequently recognized at the time the home closes and title passes to the homebuyer.

Property, Plant and Equipment. Property, plant and equipment is recorded at cost. Depreciation is computed on a straight-line basis at rates based on estimated useful lives as follows:

Buildings	15–30 years
Machinery and equipment	3–10 years
Information systems	5 years
Furniture and fixtures	3–7 years
Leasehold improvements	Lesser of the lease term or the
	estimated useful life of the asset

Impairment of Long Lived Assets. Housing projects and unimproved land held for future development (components of inventory) and property, plant and equipment are reviewed for recoverability whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an

asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets is measured by comparing the carrying amount of an asset to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If these assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets.

Goodwill. Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of assets acquired. We test goodwill for impairment annually as of April 30 or more frequently if an event occurs or circumstances change that more likely than not reduce the value of a reporting unit below its carrying value. For purposes of goodwill impairment testing, we compare the fair value of each reporting unit with its carrying amount, including goodwill. Each of our operating divisions is considered a reporting unit. The fair value of each reporting unit is determined based on expected discounted future cash flows. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, goodwill is considered impaired. If goodwill is considered impaired, the impairment loss to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the goodwill exceeds implied fair value of that goodwill. During fiscal 2005, we obtained an independent valuation of our reporting units and recorded a \$130.2 million non-cash, non tax-deductible impairment charge to write off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina. The forecasts and valuations of the respective divisions, along with weaker than anticipated local economies, particularly in the Midwest markets, and severe price competition, particularly at entry level price points, led the Company to conclude the goodwill was impaired in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets.

Other Assets. Other assets principally include prepaid expenses, debt issuance costs and deferred compensation plan assets.

Income Taxes. Income taxes are accounted for in accordance with SFAS 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*. Under SFAS 109, deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on differences between financial reporting carrying values and tax bases of assets and liabilities and are measured using the enacted tax rates and laws that are expected to be in effect when the differences are expected to reverse.

Other Liabilities. Other liabilities include homebuyer deposits, land purchase obligations, accrued compensation, accrued warranty costs and various other accrued expenses.

Income Recognition and Classification of Costs. Income from the sale of residential units or land parcels is recognized when closings have occurred and the risk of ownership is transferred to the buyer. Sales commissions are included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

Fees paid to Beazer Mortgage from third-party lenders are recognized as revenue concurrent with the closing on the sale of the residential unit. All expenses of operating Beazer Mortgage are included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the period incurred.

Estimated future warranty costs are charged to cost of sales in the period when the revenues from home closings are recognized. Such estimated warranty costs generally range from 0.5% to 1.0% of total revenue. Additional warranty costs are charged to cost of sales as necessary based on management's estimate of the costs to remediate existing claims. See Note 14 for a more detailed discussion of warranty costs and related reserves.

Advertising costs of \$44,792,000, \$44,696,000 and \$34,775,000 for fiscal years 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively, were expensed as incurred and are included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

Earnings Per Share ("EPS") and Stock Split. The computation of basic earnings per common share is determined by dividing net income applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted EPS additionally gives effect (when dilutive) to stock options, other stock based awards and other potentially dilutive securities. In October 2004, the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") of the FASB ratified the consensus on EITF Issue No. 04-8: *The Effect of Contingently Convertible Debt on Diluted Earnings Per Share* ("EITF 04-8"). EITF 04-8 requires that shares issuable upon conversion of contingently convertible debt instruments ("Co-Co's") be included in diluted EPS computations using the "if-converted method" regardless of whether the issuer's stock price exceeds the contingent conversion price. Prior to EITF 04-8, shares issuable upon conversion of Co-Co's were generally excluded from diluted EPS computations until the issuer's stock price exceeded the contingent conversion price. EITF 04-8, which applies to our 4⁵/8% Convertible Senior Notes issued in June 2004, was effective beginning with the first fiscal quarter of our 2005 fiscal year.

On February 4, 2005, the Company's Board of Directors declared a three-for-one stock split in the form of a stock dividend. The stock dividend was distributed on March 22, 2005 to stockholders of record on March 10, 2005. In addition, during fiscal 2005, the Company's stockholders approved an amendment to the Company's certificate of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of common stock from 30 million to 80 million shares and to change the par value of the common stock to \$.001 per share. As a result, the Company reclassified amounts from common stock to additional paid in capital based on the total shares of common stock issued. The Company used approximately 12.4 million shares of treasury shares to satisfy a portion of the stock dividend. The issuance of treasury shares was accounted for by transferring the book value of those shares from treasury stock to additional paid in capital and common stock.

All share and per share information including earnings per share calculations for all periods presented have been restated to give retroactive application to the three-for-one stock split and for the inclusion of shares issuable upon conversion of our Co-Co's in accordance with EITF 04-8, as applicable.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments. The fair value of our cash and cash equivalents, term loan and other notes payable approximate their carrying amounts due to the short maturity of these assets and the variable interest rates on such obligations. The fair value of our publicly held senior notes (Note 8) is estimated based on the quoted bid prices for these debt instruments and was approximately \$1,310.6 million at September 30, 2005 and \$1,010.2 million at September 30, 2004. The fair value of our interest rate swaps, based on then existing current rates, approximated \$1.0 million and was included in other liabilities at September 30, 2004. There are no interest rate swaps outstanding at September 30, 2005.

Stock-Based Compensation. We account for stock awards granted to employees under the recognition and measurement principles of Accounting Principles Board Opinion 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees*, and related Interpretations ("APB 25"). No compensation expense is recognized for stock options granted to employees because all stock options granted have exercise prices not less than the market value of our stock on the date of the grant. Compensation expense for

restricted stock granted to employees is based on the market price of the common stock on the date of the grant.

We account for stock awards issued to non-employees under the recognition and measurement principles of SFAS 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation* and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 96-18, *Accounting for Equity Instruments That Are Issued to Other Than Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling, Goods or Services*. Stock options issued to non-employees are valued using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. Expense for restricted stock granted to non-employees is initially based on the market price of the common stock on the date of the grant.

Unearned compensation arising from the restricted stock granted to employees and from non-employee stock awards is amortized to expense using the straight-line method over the period of the restrictions. The balance of unearned compensation related to non-employee awards is adjusted on a quarterly basis to reflect changes in the market value of Beazer Homes' common stock. Unearned compensation is shown as a reduction of stockholders' equity in the consolidated balance sheets.

The following table illustrates the effect (in thousands, except per share amounts) on net earnings and earnings per share if we had applied the fair value recognition provisions of SFAS 123, as amended by SFAS 148 Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation—Transition and Disclosure, to stock-based employee compensation:

	Year Ended September 30,					
		2005		2004		2003
Net income, as reported	\$	262,524	\$	235,811	\$	172,745
Add: Stock-based employee compensation expense included in reported net income, net of related tax effects		7,376		4,503		2,410
Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net						
of related tax effects		(10,341)		(7,521)		(5,409)
Pro forma net income	\$	259,559	\$	232,793	\$	169,746
Earnings per share:						
Basic—as reported	\$	6.49	\$	5.91	\$	4.47
Basic—pro forma	\$	6.41	\$	5.84	\$	4.39
Diluted—as reported	\$	5.87	\$	5.59	\$	4.26
Diluted—pro forma	\$	5.85	\$	5.55	\$	4.22

The weighted average fair value of each option granted during the years ended September 30, 2005, 2004, and 2003 was \$15.80, \$13.60 and \$10.96, respectively. The fair values of options granted

were estimated on the date of their grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model based on the following weighted average assumptions:

	2005	2004	2003
Expected volatility	44.01%	44.14%	46.70%
Expected dividend yield	0.33%	0.40%	none
Risk-free interest rate	3.39%	3.13%	3.60%
Expected life (in years)	5.0	5.0	7.0

Use of Estimates. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Reclassifications. Certain items in prior-period financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements. In November 2004, the FASB issued SFAS 151, *Inventory Costs*, *an Amendment of ARB 43*, *Chapter 4*. SFAS 151 provides clarification of the accounting for abnormal amounts of freight, handling costs, and wasted material and requires that these items be recognized as current period charges. SFAS 151 is effective for inventory costs incurred beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2006. We do not believe the adoption of SFAS 151 will have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial position.

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS 123 (revised), *Share-Based Payment*, which will be effective in the first quarter of fiscal year 2006. This statement will eliminate the ability to account for share-based compensation transactions using APB 25 and will require instead that compensation expense be recognized based on the fair value on the date of the grant. The recognition of compensation expense for stock options will reduce net income in the future. We have decided that we will use the modified prospective method for our adoption of SFAS 123(R), and anticipate that the related incremental compensation expense for existing unvested and newly granted stock options that will be recognized during fiscal 2006 will range from \$4 million to \$6 million depending on the number of stock options granted as well as the assumptions used to value them, including stock price. SFAS 123(R) also requires the benefits of tax deductions in excess of recognized compensation cost to be reported as a financing cash flow, rather than as an operating cash flow as required under current literature. This requirement will reduce net operating cash flows and increase net financing cash flows in periods after adoption.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS 154, *Accounting Changes and Error Corrections*, which will be effective in the first quarter of fiscal year 2007. This statement addresses the retrospective application of such changes and corrections and will be followed if and when necessary. We do not anticipate adoption of this standard will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

(2) Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

We are exposed to fluctuations in interest rates. From time to time, we enter into derivative agreements to manage interest costs and hedge against risks associated with fluctuating interest rates. We do not enter into or hold derivatives for trading or speculative purposes. During the year ended

September 30, 2001 we entered into interest rate swap agreements (the "Swap Agreements") to effectively fix the variable interest rate on \$100 million of floating rate debt. The Swap Agreements matured in December 2004. The Company has no derivative instruments as of September 30, 2005.

The Swap Agreements were designated as cash flow hedges and, accordingly, were recorded at fair value in our consolidated balance sheets and the related gains or losses were deferred in stockholders' equity, net of taxes, as a component of other comprehensive income. No portion of these hedges was considered ineffective for the year ended September 30, 2004. We reclassified approximately \$610,000, net of taxes of \$354,000, from other comprehensive loss to interest expense during fiscal 2005.

(3) Investments in and Advances to Unconsolidated Joint Ventures

The Company participates in a number of land development joint ventures in which Beazer Homes has less than a controlling interest. The Company's joint ventures are typically entered into with developers, other homebuilders and financial partners to develop finished lots for sale to the joint venture's members and other third parties. Beazer Homes accounts for its interest in these joint ventures under the equity method. The Company recognizes its share of profits from the sale of lots to other buyers. Beazer Homes' share of profits from lots purchased from the joint venture are deferred and treated as a reduction of the cost of the land purchased from the joint venture. Such profits are subsequently recognized at the time the home closes and title passes to the homebuyer. The Company's joint ventures typically obtain secured acquisition and development financing.

At September 30, 2005, our unconsolidated joint ventures had borrowings outstanding totaling \$598.4 million. In some instances, Beazer Homes and its joint venture partners have provided varying levels of guarantees of debt of the Company's unconsolidated joint ventures. At September 30, 2005, the Company had a repayment guarantee of \$10.4 million related to our portion of debt of one of our unconsolidated joint ventures and loan-to-value maintenance guarantees of \$84.6 million related to certain of our unconsolidated joint ventures. The repayment guarantee requires the repayment of Beazer Homes' share of debt of the unconsolidated joint venture in the event the joint venture defaults on its obligations under the borrowings. The loan-to-value maintenance guarantees only apply if the borrowings of the unconsolidated joint venture exceed a specified percentage of the value of the collateral (generally land and improvements) securing the borrowings. The Company has not recorded a liability for the non-contingent aspect of these guarantees as such amounts are not material. In assessing the need to record a liability for the contingent aspect of these guarantees, the Company considers its historical experience in being required to perform under the guarantees, the fair value of the collateral underlying these guarantees and the financial condition of the applicable unconsolidated joint ventures. In addition, the Company monitors the fair value of the collateral of these unconsolidated joint ventures to ensure that the related borrowings do not exceed the specified percentage of the value of the property securing the borrowings. To date, Beazer has not incurred any obligations related to repayment or loan-to-value maintenance guarantees. Based on these considerations, the Company has determined that it is remote that it will have to perform under the contingent aspects of these guarantees and, as a result, has not recorded a liability for the contingent aspects of these guarantees. To the extent the recording of a lia

(4) Inventory

Inventory consists of (in thousands):

	Sej	September 30,				
	2005		2004			
Homes under construction	\$ 1,040,19	3 \$	847,517			
Development projects in progress	1,519,55	i 4	1,105,933			
Unimproved land held for future development	44,80	9	57,563			
Model homes	66,52	26	78,317			
Consolidated inventory not owned	230,08	13	254,765			
	\$ 2,901,10	55 \$	2,344,095			

Homes under construction include homes finished and ready for delivery and homes in various stages of construction. We had 414 (\$72.2 million) and 345 (\$69.1 million) completed homes that were not subject to a sales contract, not including model homes, at September 30, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Development projects in progress consist principally of land and land improvement costs. Certain of the fully developed lots in this category are reserved by a deposit or sales contract.

Inventory located in California, the state with our largest concentration of inventory, was \$536.7 million and \$400.6 million at September 30, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

We acquire certain lots by means of option contracts. Option contracts generally require the payment of cash for the right to acquire lots during a specified period of time at a certain price. Under option contracts, both with and without specific performance provisions, purchase of the properties is contingent upon satisfaction of certain requirements by us and the sellers. Our obligation with respect to options with specific performance provisions is included in our consolidated balance sheets in other liabilities. Under option contracts without specific performance obligations, our liability is generally limited to forfeiture of the non-refundable deposits, letters of credit and other non-refundable amounts incurred, which aggregated approximately \$332.4 million at September 30, 2005. This amount includes non-refundable letters of credit of approximately \$35.0 million. Below is a summary of amounts, net of cash deposits, committed under all options at September 30, 2005 (in thousands):

	_	Aggregate Exercise Price of Options
Options with specific performance	\$	10,450
Options without specific performance		2,821,008
Total options	\$	2,831,458

We expect to exercise all of our option contracts with specific performance obligations and, subject to market conditions, substantially all of our option contracts without specific performance obligations. Various factors, some of which are beyond our control, such as market conditions, weather conditions and the timing of the completion of development activities, can have a significant impact on the timing

of option exercises. Under their current terms, and assuming no significant changes in market conditions or other factors, we expect to exercise our land options as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending September 30,		
2006	\$	548,804
2007		858,046
Thereafter		1,424,608
	_	
Total	\$	2,831,458

Certain of our option contracts are with sellers who are deemed to be Variable Interest Entities ("VIEs") under FIN 46R. FIN 46R defines a VIE as an entity with insufficient equity investment to finance its planned activities without additional financial support or an entity in which the equity investors lack certain characteristics of a controlling financial interest. Pursuant to FIN 46R, an enterprise that absorbs a majority of the expected losses or receives a majority of the expected residual returns of a VIE is deemed to be the primary beneficiary of the VIE and must consolidate the VIE.

We have determined that we are the primary beneficiary of certain of these option contracts. Our risk is generally limited to the option deposits that we pay, and creditors of the sellers generally have no recourse to the general credit of the Company. Although we do not have legal title to the optioned land, for those option contracts for which we are the primary beneficiary, we are required to consolidate the land under option at fair value. We believe that the exercise prices of our option contracts approximate their fair value. Our consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2005 and 2004 reflect consolidated inventory not owned of \$230.1 million and \$254.8 million, respectively. Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned totaled \$166.2 million at September 30, 2005 and \$219.0 million at September 30, 2004. The difference between the balances of consolidated inventory not owned and obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned represents cash deposits paid under the option agreements. The above disclosures of amounts committed under options include our obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned.

(5) Interest

Information regarding interest (in thousands) is as follows:

	real Ended September 50,					
		2005		2004		2003
Capitalized interest in inventory, beginning of year	\$	44,121	\$	34,285	\$	24,441
Interest incurred and capitalized		89,678		76,035		65,295
Capitalized interest amortized to cost of sales		(82,388)		(66,199)		(55,451)
	_					
Capitalized interest in inventory, end of year	\$	51,411	\$	44,121	\$	34,285

Vear Ended Sentember 30

(6) Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consists of (in thousands):

	Se	September 30,			
	2005		2004		
Land and buildings	\$ 5,5	02 \$	5,464		
Leasehold improvements	8,1	57	7,100		
Machinery and equipment	25,7)8	20,459		
Information systems	19,4	41	17,226		
Furniture and fixtures	13,8	34	13,307		
	72,6	92	63,556		
Less: Accumulated depreciation	(44,3	25)	(38,885)		
Property, plant and equipment, net	\$ 28,3	67 \$	24,671		

(7) Credit Facility

In August 2005 we entered into a new \$750 million (expandable up to \$1 billion), four-year unsecured revolving credit facility (the "Credit Facility") with a group of banks that matures in August 2009. The Credit Facility replaced our former \$550 million bank credit facility and \$200 million Term Loan. The Credit Facility includes a \$50 million swing line commitment and has a \$350 million sublimit for the issuance of standby letters of credit. Substantially all of the Company's significant subsidiaries are guarantors of the obligations under the Credit Facility (see Note 16). The Credit Facility contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company has the option to elect two types of loans under the Credit Facility which incur interest as applicable based on either the Alternative Base Rate or the Applicable Eurodollar Margin (both as defined in the Credit Facility).

Available borrowings under the Credit Facility are limited to certain percentages of homes under contract, unsold homes, substantially improved lots and accounts receivable. At September 30, 2005, we had no borrowings outstanding, and had available borrowings of \$530.1 million under the Credit Facility.

(8) Long-Term Debt

In June 2005, the Company issued \$300 million aggregate principal amount of $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes due July 2015 (the " $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes"). The $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes were issued at a price of 99.096% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs). In July 2005, the Company issued an additional \$50 million aggregate principal amount of the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes. The additional \$50 million of $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes was issued at a price of 99.976% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs) and accrue interest from June 8, 2005 (the date of the original issuance of the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes). Interest on the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. Beazer Homes may, at the Company's option, redeem the $6^7/8\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time after July 2008, under certain conditions and at specific redemption prices.

In June 2004, we issued \$180 million aggregate principal amount of 4⁵/8% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024 (the "Convertible Senior Notes"). In August 2004 we filed a registration statement on Form S-3 with the SEC covering resales of the Convertible Senior Notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion. The Convertible Senior Notes were issued at a price of 100% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs). Interest on the Convertible Senior Notes is

payable semiannually beginning December 2004. The notes are convertible by holders into shares of our common stock at an initial conversion rate of 19.44 shares of Beazer Homes common stock per \$1,000 principal amount (subject to adjustment for customary reasons), representing an initial conversion price of \$51.44 per share of common stock, under certain circumstances. We may, at our option, redeem for cash the Convertible Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time on or after June 15, 2009 at specified redemption prices. Holders have the right to require us to purchase all or any portion of the Convertible Senior Notes for cash on June 15, 2011, June 15, 2014 and June 15, 2019 or if we undergo a fundamental change, as defined. In each case, we will pay a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be purchased plus any accrued and unpaid interest, including contingent interest, if any, and any additional amounts owed, if any, to such purchase date.

In May 2004, we completed an offer to exchange all of the \$200 million $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes issued November 2003 for an equal amount of $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes due November 2013 (the " $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes"), which were registered under the Securities Act of 1933. These notes were initially sold at a price of 100% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs). Interest on the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We may, at our option, redeem the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time under certain conditions and at specified redemption prices.

In September 2002, we completed an offer to exchange all of the outstanding \$350 million $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes issued April 2002 for an equal amount of $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes due 2012 (the " $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes"), which were registered under the Securities Act of 1933. These notes were initially sold at a price of 100% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs). Interest on the $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We may, at our option, redeem the $8^3/8\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time under certain conditions and at specified redemption prices.

In May 2001, we issued \$200 million $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes due May 2011 (the " $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes") at a price of 99.178% of their face amount (before underwriting and other issuance costs). Interest on the $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes is payable semiannually. We may, at our option, redeem the $8^5/8\%$ Senior Notes in whole or in part at any time after May 2006 at specified redemption prices.

During fiscal 2003, we retired our \$100 million $8^7/8\%$ Senior Notes due in 2008 (the " $8^7/8\%$ Senior Notes"). The $8^7/8\%$ Senior Notes were redeemed at 104.438% of the principal amount, plus accrued interest. As a result of the redemption of the $8^7/8\%$ Senior Notes, we recorded a pre-tax charge of \$7.6 million, which includes the write off of previously capitalized fees.

Unless otherwise stated, the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes, the Convertible Senior Notes, the $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes, the $8^{3}/8\%$ Senior Notes and the $8^{5}/8\%$ Senior Notes (collectively the "Senior Notes") were issued in private placements pursuant to Rule 144A and Regulation S promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The Senior Notes are unsecured obligations ranking *pari passu* with all other existing and future senior indebtedness. Substantially all of our significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of the Senior Notes and our obligations under the Credit Facility, and are jointly and severally liable for obligations under the Senior Notes, and the Credit Facility. Each guarantor subsidiary is a 100% owned subsidiary of Beazer Homes.

The indentures under which the Senior Notes were issued contain certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on payment of dividends. At September 30, 2005, under the most restrictive covenants of each indenture, approximately \$359 million of our retained earnings was available for cash dividends and for share repurchases. Each indenture provides that, in the event of defined changes in

control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or in certain circumstances upon a sale of assets, we are required to offer to repurchase certain specified amounts of outstanding Senior Notes.

We periodically acquire land through the issuance of notes payable. As of September 30, 2005 and 2004, we had outstanding notes payable of \$46.1 million and \$22.1 million related to land acquisitions, respectively. These notes payable expire at various times through 2010 at variable rates ranging from 5.0% to 8.1% at September 30, 2005.

As of September 30, 2005, future maturities of long-term debt are as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending September 30,		
2006	\$	1,705
2007		_
2008		_
2009		11,710
2010		32,639
Thereafter	_	1,280,000
Total	\$	1,326,054

(9) Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes consists of (in thousands):

	Year Ended September 30,							
	2005			2004	2003			
Current:								
Federal	\$	254,765	\$	153,228	\$	106,871		
State		31,682		22,427		16,261		
Deferred		(49,637)		(24,891)		(10,348)		
Total	\$	236,810	\$	150,764	\$	112,784		

The provision for income taxes differs from the amount computed by applying the federal income tax statutory rate as follows (in thousands):

		Year Ended September 30,					
		2005		2004		2003	
Income tax computed at statutory rate	\$	174,767	\$	135,298	\$	99,935	
State income taxes, net of federal benefit		15,904		16,226		12,764	
Impairment of non-deductible goodwill		45,582		_		_	
Other		557		(760)		85	
	_		_		_		
Total	\$	236,810	\$	150,764	\$	112,784	
	_						

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are composed of the following (in thousands):

	Septem	September 30,			
	2005	2004			
eferred tax assets:					
Warranty and other reserves	\$ 82,328	\$ 40,900			
Incentive compensation	14,725	7,377			
Property, equipment and other assets	2,227	2,275			
Interest rate swaps	-	354			
State loss carryforward	3,639	_			
Other	3,570	2,004			
Total deferred tax assets	106,489	52,910			
Deferred tax liabilities:					
Inventory adjustments	(3,745)	(5,416)			
Other	(1,415)	(442)			
Total deferred tax liabilities	(5,160)	(5,858)			
Net deferred tax assets	\$ 101,329	\$ 47,052			

At September 30, 2005, we had U.S. state net operating loss carryforwards ("NOL") of approximately \$67.5 million that will expire between 2009 and 2024. We expect to fully utilize these NOLs. We believe that based upon our history of profitable operations, it is more likely than not that our net deferred tax assets will be realized.

(10) Leases

We are obligated under various noncancelable operating leases for office facilities and equipment. Rental expense under these agreements amounted to approximately \$17,054,000, \$14,116,000 and \$11,562,000 for the years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. As of September 30, 2005, future minimum lease payments under noncancelable operating lease agreements are as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending September 30,		
2006	\$	13,617
2007		11,922
2008		10,236
2009		8,075
2010		5,149
Thereafter	_	8,206
Total	\$	57,205

(11) Stockholders' Equity

Preferred Stock. We currently have no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

Common Stock Repurchase Plan. In February 2003, our Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase plan authorizing the purchase of up to three million shares (split adjusted) of our outstanding common stock. During fiscal 2005, we did not repurchase any shares in the open market; however, 142,459 shares were surrendered to us by employees in payment of minimum tax obligations upon the vesting of restricted stock under our stock incentive plans. We valued the stock at the market price on the date of surrender, for an aggregate value of \$8.1 million, or approximately \$57 per share. During fiscal 2004, we repurchased 539,400 shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$17.5 million or approximately \$33 per share pursuant to the plan. During fiscal 2003, we repurchased 384,000 shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$6.9 million or approximately \$18 per share pursuant to the plan. At September 30, 2005, we are authorized to purchase approximately two million additional shares pursuant to the plan.

On November 18, 2005, as part of an acceleration of our comprehensive plan to enhance stockholder value, our Board of Directors authorized an increase of our stock repurchase plan to ten million shares of our common stock. Shares may be purchased for cash in the open market, on the NYSE or in privately negotiated transactions. During November 2005, we repurchased 778,600 shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$50.4 million or approximately \$65 per share pursuant to the plan. We intend to enter into a plan under Rule 10b5-1 of the Securities Act of 1934 to execute a portion of the share repurchase program, supplemented with opportunistic purchases in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions.

Shareholder Rights Plan. In June 1996, our Board of Directors adopted a Shareholder Rights Plan and distributed a dividend of one preferred share purchase right (a "Right") to purchase one one-hundredth of a share of Series B Junior Participating Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Junior Preferred Shares"), of Beazer Homes. The Rights become exercisable in certain limited circumstances involving principally the acquisition of over 20% of our outstanding common stock by any one individual or group. The Rights are initially exercisable at a price of \$80 per one hundredth of a Junior Preferred Share subject to adjustment. Following certain other events after the Rights have become exercisable, each Right entitles its holder to purchase at the Right's then-current exercise price, a number of shares of our common stock having a market value of twice such price, or, in certain circumstances, securities of the acquirer, having a then-current market value of two times the exercise price of the Right.

The Rights are redeemable and may be amended at our option before they become exercisable. Until a Right is exercised, the holder of a Right has no rights as a stockholder of Beazer Homes. The Rights expire in June 2006.

Dividends. For fiscal 2005, we paid quarterly cash dividends aggregating \$0.33 per common share, or a total of approximately \$13.9 million. For fiscal 2004, adjusted for the stock split, we paid quarterly cash dividends aggregating \$0.13 per common share, or a total of approximately \$5.5 million. No dividends were paid during fiscal year 2003.

(12) Earnings Per Share

Basic and diluted earnings per share are calculated as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Year Ended September 30,					
	2005		2004		2003	
Basic:						
Net income	\$	262,524	\$	235,811	\$	172,745
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding		40,468		39,879		38,658
Basic earnings per share	\$	6.49	\$	5.91	\$	4.47
Diluted:						
Net income	\$	262,524	\$	235,811	\$	172,745
Interest on convertible debt—net of taxes		5,325		1,616		_
	_		_		_	
Net income applicable to common stockholders	\$	267,849	\$	237,427	\$	172,745
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding		40,468		39,879		38,658
Effect of dilutive securities:						
Shares issuable upon conversion of convertible debt		3,499		1,083		_
Options to acquire common stock		621		729		1,126
Restricted stock units		1,046		794		757
	_		_		_	
Diluted weighted average number of common shares						
outstanding		45,634		42,485		40,541
Diluted earnings per share	\$	5.87	\$	5.59	\$	4.26

Options to purchase 411,978 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the year ended September 30, 2003, because the options' exercise price was greater than the average market price of the common shares during that year.

(13) Retirement Plan and Incentive Awards

401(k) Retirement Plan. We sponsor a 401(k) Plan (the "Plan"). Substantially all employees are eligible for participation in the Plan after completing one calendar month of service with us. Participants may defer and contribute to the Plan from 1% to 80% of their salary with certain limitations on highly compensated individuals. We match 50% of the first 6% of the participant's contributions. The participant's contributions vest 100% immediately, while our contributions vest over five years. Our total contributions for the years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003 were approximately \$3,261,000, \$2,764,000 and \$2,022,000, respectively.

Deferred Compensation Plan. During fiscal 2002, we adopted the Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan (the "DCP Plan"). The DCP Plan is a non-qualified deferred compensation plan for a select group of executives and highly compensated employees. The Plan allows the executives to defer current compensation on a pre-tax basis to a future year, up until termination of employment. The objectives of the Plan are to assist executives with financial planning and capital accumulation and to provide the Company with a method of attracting, rewarding, and retaining highly compensated executives. Participation in the DCP Plan is voluntary. Beazer Homes may voluntarily

make a contribution to the participants' DCP accounts. For the years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003, Beazer Homes contributed \$4,364,000, \$2,814,000 and \$626,000, respectively, to the DCP Plan.

Stock Incentive Plans. During fiscal 2000, we adopted the 1999 Stock Incentive Plan (the "1999 Plan") because the shares reserved under the 1994 Stock Incentive Plan (the "1994 Plan") had been substantially depleted. We also maintained a Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (the "Non-Employee Director Plan") that expired September 30, 2005. At September 30, 2005, we had reserved 11,925,000 shares of common stock for issuance under our various stock incentive plans, of which approximately 2.6 million shares are available for future grants.

Stock Option Awards. We have issued various stock option awards to officers and key employees under both the 1999 Plan and the 1994 Plan and to non-employee directors pursuant to the Non-Employee Director Plan. Stock options are generally exercisable at the fair market value of the common stock on the grant date, vest three years after the date of grant and may be exercised thereafter until their expiration, subject to forfeiture upon termination of employment as provided in the applicable plan. Under certain conditions of retirement, eligible participants may receive a partial vesting of stock options. Stock options granted prior to fiscal 2004, generally expire on the tenth anniversary from the date such options were granted. Stock options granted beginning in fiscal 2004 expire on the seventh anniversary from the date such options were granted.

Stock Option Awards. Information regarding activity under our stock option plans is summarized as follows:

Year Ended September 30.

	2	005		2004	2003			
	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price		
Options outstanding at beginning of year	1,821,804 \$	19.59	2,378,145	\$ 13.83	3,212,640	9.46		
Granted	289,250	38.54	310,164	32.91	643,731	20.74		
Exercised	(412,125)	14.26	(778,401)	6.89	(1,387,518)	7.23		
Forfeited	(44,178)	32.05	(88,104)	23.07	(90,708)	15.80		
Options outstanding at end of year	1,654,751	23.91	1,821,804	19.59	2,378,145	13.83		
Options exercisable at end of year	577,050 \$	15.45	598,860	\$ 7.25	1,365,261	6.90		

The following table summarizes information about stock options outstanding and exercisable at September 30, 2005:

	Stock Options	Stock Options Exercisable					
Range of Exercise Prices	Number Outstanding	Weighted Average Contractual Remaining Life (Years)	_	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Exercisable	_	Weighted Average Exercise Price
\$ 6 - \$ 9	338,757	4.43	\$	7.44	338,757	\$	7.44
\$18 - \$21	520,641	7.10		20.72	_		_
\$24 - \$29	238,293	6.56		26.83	238,293		26.83
\$30 - \$39	552,060	5.32		35.39	_		_
\$65 - \$66	5,000	6.83		65.55	_		_
	1,654,751				577,050		

Other Stock Awards. We have made various restricted stock awards to officers and key employees under both the 1999 Plan and the 1994 Plan. All restricted stock is awarded in the name of the participant, who has all the rights of other common stockholders with respect to such stock, subject to restrictions and forfeiture provisions. Accordingly, such restricted stock awards are considered outstanding shares. Restricted stock awards vest from three to seven years after the date of grant. Certain restricted stock awards provide for accelerated vesting if certain performance goals are achieved. Activity relating to restricted stock awards is summarized as follows:

		Year Ended September 30,					
	2	2005		2004		2003	
Restricted shares, beginning of year	1	1,004,016		878,859		265,011	
Shares awarded		146,066		143,844		646,926	
Shares forfeited		(25,828)		(18,687)		(6,078)	
Shares vested		(675,987)				(27,000)	
Restricted shares, end of year		448,267		1,004,016		878,859	
Weighted average price of shares awarded	\$	40.33	\$	32.92	\$	18.85	

We have two incentive compensation plans (called the Value Created Incentive Plan and the Executive Value Created Incentive Plan), modeled under the concepts of economic profit or economic value added. Participants may defer a portion of their earned annual incentive compensation under the applicable plan pursuant to the terms of the Corporate Management Stock Purchase Program (the "CMSPP"). The deferred amounts are represented by restricted stock units ("Bonus Stock"), each of which represent the right to receive one share of Beazer Homes common stock upon vesting. Such shares are issued after a three-year vesting period, subject to an election for further deferral by the participant. The number of restricted stock units granted is based on a discount to the market value of our common stock at the time the bonus is earned. Should the participant's employment terminate during the vesting period, the deferred incentive compensation is settled in cash or cash and stock,

depending on the cause of termination as set forth in the CMSPP or applicable deferred compensation plan. Activity relating to Bonus Stock is as follows:

	Tcar :					
	2005	2004	2003			
Bonus Stock issuable, beginning of year	289,164	385,212	627,474			
Shares awarded	114,149	110,499	68,541			
Shares forfeited	(2,506)	(2,136)	(19,110)			
Shares vested and issued	(109,937)	(204,411)	(291,693)			
Bonus Stock issuable, end of year	290,870	289,164	385,212			

Vear Ended Sentember 30

Compensation expense recognized for the restricted stock and Bonus Stock awards totaled \$7,934,000, \$5,581,000 and \$3,984,000 for the years ended September 30, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Our former Chief Financial Officer resigned effective September 30, 2003. Effective October 1, 2003, Beazer Homes and our former CFO entered into a consulting and non-compete agreement pursuant to which our former CFO retained and continued to vest in various stock awards during the two-year life of the agreement which would have otherwise been forfeited upon termination and represented up to 139,227 shares of the Company's common stock. The agreement expired September 30, 2005 at which time all remaining shares were forfeited. Our consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2004 included \$2,050,000 of unearned compensation cost reflecting the fair value of these stock awards. Such unearned compensation cost, as adjusted by changes in the value of the Company's common stock, was recognized over the two-year life of the consulting and non-compete agreement ending September 30, 2005. Compensation expense recognized for such awards totaled \$4,011,000 and \$1,800,000 for the years ended September 30, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

(14) Contingencies

Beazer Homes and certain of its subsidiaries have been and continue to be named as defendants in various construction defect claims, complaints and other legal actions that include claims related to moisture intrusion and mold. We have experienced a significant number of such claims in our Midwest region and particularly with respect to homes built by Trinity Homes LLC, a subsidiary which was acquired in the Crossmann acquisition in 2002.

As of September 30, 2005, there were eleven pending lawsuits related to such complaints received by Trinity. All eleven suits are by individual homeowners, and the cost to resolve these matters is not expected to be material, either individually or in the aggregate. Additionally, a class action suit was filed in the State of Indiana in August 2003 against Trinity Homes LLC. The parties in the class action reached a settlement agreement which was approved by the Court on October 20, 2004.

The settlement class includes, with certain exclusions, the current owners of all Trinity homes that have brick veneer, where the closing of Trinity's initial sale of the home took place between June 1, 1998 and October 31, 2002. The settlement agreement establishes an agreed protocol and process for assessment and remediation of any external water intrusion issues at the homes which includes, among other things, that the homes will be repaired at Trinity's expense. The settlement agreement also provides for payment of plaintiffs' attorneys' fees and for Trinity to pay an agreed amount for engineering inspection costs for each home for which a claim is filed under the settlement.

Under the settlement, subject to Trinity's timely performance of the specified assessments and remediation activities for homeowners who file claims, each homeowner releases Trinity, Beazer Homes Investment Corp. and other affiliated companies, including Beazer Homes, from the claims asserted in the class action lawsuit, claims arising out of external water intrusion, claims of improper brick installation, including property damage claims, loss or diminution of property value claims, and most personal injury claims, among others. No appeals of the Court's Order approving the settlement were received by the Court within the timeframe established by the Court. We sent out the claims notices on December 17, 2004, and the Class Members had until February 15, 2005 to file claims. A total of 1,311 valid claims were filed (of the 2,161 total Class Members), of which 613 complaints had been received prior to our receipt of the claim notices. Class Members who did not file a claim by February 15, 2005 are no longer able to file a class action claim under the settlement or pursue an individual claim against Trinity.

Beazer Homes' warranty reserves at September 30, 2005 and September 30, 2004 include accruals for our estimated costs to assess and remediate all homes for which Trinity had received complaints related to moisture intrusion and mold, including a provision for legal fees. Warranty reserves at September 30, 2005 also include accruals for class action claims received, pursuant to the settlement discussed above, from Class Members who had not previously contacted Trinity with complaints.

The following is a roll-forward of total complaints received as of each balance sheet date:

	Fiscal Year Ended September 30,		
	2005	2004	
Complaints outstanding at beginning of year	887	415	
Complaints received	784	564	
Complaints resolved	(128)	(92)	
Complaints outstanding at end of the year	1,543	887	

The cost to assess and remediate a home depends on the extent of moisture damage, if any, that the home has incurred. Homes for which we receive complaints are classified into one of three categories: 1) homes with no moisture damage, 2) homes with isolated moisture damage or 3) homes with extensive moisture damage.

As of September 30, 2005 and 2004, we accrued for our estimated cost to remediate homes that we had assessed and assigned to one of the above categories. For purposes of our accrual, we have historically assigned homes not yet assessed to categories based on our expectations about the extent of damage and trends observed from the results of assessments performed to date. In addition, beginning in the quarter ended March 31, 2005, we refined our cost estimation process to consider the subdivision of the claimant along with the categorization discussed above. Once a home is categorized, detailed budgets are used as the basis to prepare our estimated costs to remediate such home.

During fiscal 2004, we initiated a program under which we offered to repurchase a limited number of homes from specific homeowners. The program was concluded during the first quarter of fiscal 2005. We have repurchased a total of 54 homes under the program. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005, we sold six of the repurchased homes. The remaining 48 homes were acquired for an aggregate purchase price of \$15.8 million. The accrual at September 30, 2005 includes the estimated

costs to sell homes that we have repurchased, and our estimated losses on the sale of those homes, if any.

Changes in the accrual for Trinity moisture intrusion and related mold issues during the fiscal year were as follows (in thousands):

		Fiscal Year Ended September 30,							
		2005	2004			2003			
alance at beginning of year		42,173	\$	9,200	\$	730			
rovisions		55,000		43,858		15,523			
ayments		(16,465)		(10,885)		(7,053)			
	_				_				
Balance at end of year	\$	80,708	\$	42,173	\$	9,200			

Our accruals at September 30, 2005 and 2004 represent our best estimates of the costs to resolve all asserted complaints. Actual costs to assess and remediate homes in each category and subdivision, the extent of damage to homes not yet assessed, estimates of costs to sell repurchased homes, and losses on such sales could differ from our estimates. As a result, the costs to resolve existing complaints could differ from our recorded accruals and have a material adverse effect on the Company's earnings in the periods in which the matters are resolved. Additionally, it is possible that we will incur additional losses related to these matters, including additional losses related to homes for which we have not yet received complaints. However, the amount or range of such losses cannot be determined at this time.

Warranty Reserves. We provide a limited warranty (ranging from one to two years) of workmanship and materials with each of our homes. Such warranty covers defects in plumbing, electrical, heating, cooling and ventilating systems and construction defects. In addition, we provide a warranty (ranging from a minimum of ten years up to the period covered by the applicable statute of repose) with each home, covering construction defects only. Since Beazer Homes subcontracts its homebuilding work to subcontractors who generally provide us with an indemnity and a certificate of insurance prior to receiving payments for their work, claims relating to workmanship and materials are generally the primary responsibility of the subcontractors.

As noted above, our warranty reserves at September 30, 2005 and 2004 include accruals for Trinity moisture intrusion and related mold issues. Warranty reserves are included in accrued expenses in the consolidated financial statements. We record reserves covering anticipated warranty expense for each home closed. Management reviews the adequacy of warranty reserves each reporting period based on historical experience and management's estimate of the costs to remediate the claims and adjusts these provisions accordingly. While we believe that our warranty reserves are adequate, historical data and trends may not accurately predict actual warranty costs, or future developments could lead to a significant change in the reserve.

Changes in our warranty reserves, which include amounts related to the Trinity moisture intrusion and mold issues discussed above, during the fiscal year are as follows (in thousands):

		Fiscal Year Ended September 30,								
		2005		2004	2003					
Balance at beginning of year	\$	86,163	\$	40,473	\$	25,527				
Provisions		98,307		80,291		39,244				
Payments		(46,437)		(34,601)		(24,298)				
	_		_							
Balance at end of year	\$	138,033	\$	86,163	\$	40,473				
	_									

Other Contingencies. We and certain of our subsidiaries have been named as defendants in various claims, complaints and other legal actions, most relating to moisture intrusion and related mold claims, construction defects and product liability. Certain of the liabilities resulting from these actions are covered by insurance. With respect to certain general liability exposures, including construction defect, moisture intrusion and related mold claims and product liability, interpretation of underlying current and future trends, assessment of claims and the related liability and reserve estimation process is highly judgmental due to the complex nature of these exposures, with each exposure exhibiting unique circumstances. In particular, for construction defect liability there is a high degree of uncertainty relating to whether insurance coverage exists, when losses occur, the size of each loss, expectations for future interpretive rulings concerning contract provisions and the extent to which the assertion of these claims will expand geographically. In our opinion, based on our current assessment, the ultimate resolution of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

We had outstanding letters of credit and performance bonds of approximately \$47.9 million and \$470.1 million, respectively, at September 30, 2005 related principally to our obligations to local governments to construct roads and other improvements in various developments in addition to the letters of credit of approximately \$44.9 million relating to our land option contracts discussed in Note 4. We do not believe that any such letters of credit or bonds are likely to be drawn upon.

(15) Segment Information (As Restated)

As defined in SFAS 131, "Disclosures About Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information", we have 31 homebuilding operating segments operating in 22 states and one financial services segment. Revenues in our homebuilding segments are derived from the sale of homes which we construct and from land and lot sales. Revenues in our financial services segment are derived primarily from mortgage originations provided predominantly to customers of our homebuilding operations. Historically, the Company has reported its homebuilding operations in one reportable segment. Subsequent to the issuance of our consolidated financial statements for the year ended September 30, 2005, we have concluded that we should revise our segment disclosure for all periods presented by aggregating our homebuilding segments into four reportable segments, described below, for our homebuilding operations and one reportable segment for our financial services operations. The Company has restated the accompanying consolidated financial statements to revise its segment disclosures for all periods presented. The segments reported have been determined to have similar economic characteristics including similar historical and expected future operating performance, employment trends, land acquisition and land constraints, and municipality behavior and meet the other aggregation criteria in SFAS 131. The reportable homebuilding segments, and all other

homebuilding operations not required to be reported separately, include operations conducting business in the following states:

West: Arizona, California, Nevada and New Mexico

Mid-Atlantic: Delaware, Maryland, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Virginia and West Virginia

Florida

Southeast: Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina and Nashville, Tennessee

Other Homebuilding: Colorado, Indiana, Kentucky, Mississippi, Ohio, Texas and Memphis, Tennessee

Management's evaluation of segment performance is based on segment operating income, which for our homebuilding segments is defined as homebuilding and land sale revenues less home construction, land development and land sales expense and certain selling, general and administrative expenses which are incurred by or allocated to our homebuilding segments. Segment operating income for our Financial Services segment is defined as revenues less costs associated with our mortgage operations and certain selling, general and administrative expenses incurred by or allocated to the Financial Services segment. The accounting policies of our segments are those described in the notes to the consolidated financial statements in Note 1 herein. The following information is in thousands:

	Year Ended September 30,							
		2005		2004		2003		
Revenue								
West	\$	1,946,822	\$	1,553,870	\$	1,047,230		
Mid-Atlantic		848,083		559,746		407,168		
Florida		598,950		390,380		353,851		
Southeast		761,030		646,235		538,307		
Other homebuilding		802,435		718,613		789,534		
Financial Services		54,310		51,140		57,152		
Intercompany elimination		(16,277)		(12,875)		(15,834)		
Consolidated total	\$	4,995,353	\$	3,907,109	\$	3,177,408		
Operating income								
West	\$	421,968	\$	280,898	\$	169,064		
Mid-Atlantic		206,627		111,763		70,820		
Florida		97,263		51,105		33,943		
Southeast		49,098		45,952		33,845		
Other homebuilding		5,902		29,425		45,930		
Financial Services	_	15,627		19,299	_	26,161		
Segment operating income		796,485		538,442		379,763		
Corporate and unallocated(a)		(309,567)		(160,507)		(100,608)		
Total operating income	_	486,918		377,935		279,155		
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint ventures		5,021		1,561		1,597		
Other income, net		7,395		7,079		4,777		
Income before income taxes	\$	499,334	\$	386,575	\$	285,529		

	2005			2004		
Assets						
West	\$	992,959	\$	764,491		
Mid-Atlantic		520,787		309,523		
Florida		308,102		211,918		
Southeast		376,417		293,503		
Other homebuilding		626,032		656,965		
Financial Services		92,730		75,640		
Corporate and unallocated(b)		853,489		850,990		
			_			
Consolidated total	\$	3,770,516	\$	3,163,030		

September 30,

(16) Supplemental Guarantor Information

As discussed in Note 8, the Company's obligations to pay principal, premium, if any, and interest under certain debt are guaranteed on a joint and several basis by substantially all of its subsidiaries. The guarantees are full and unconditional and the guarantor subsidiaries are 100% owned by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. The Company has determined that separate, full financial statements of the guarantors would not be material to investors and, accordingly, supplemental financial information for the guarantors is presented.

⁽a) Corporate and unallocated includes the amortization of capitalized interest and numerous shared services functions that benefit all segments, the costs of which are not allocated to the operating segments reported above including information technology, national sourcing and purchasing, treasury, corporate finance, legal, branding and other national marketing costs. Fiscal 2005, 2004 and 2003 include \$55.0 million \$43.9 million and \$15.5 million, respectively, of legal and remediation costs related to the Trinity class action litigation settlement (see Note 8). Fiscal 2005 also includes a \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge to write-off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina.

⁽b) Primarily consists of cash and cash equivalents, consolidated inventory not owned, deferred taxes, and capitalized interest and other corporate items that are not allocated to the segments.

Consolidating Balance Sheet

September 30, 2005

		Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries		Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Other Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		tgage Non-Guarantor			Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
ASSETS													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	386,423	\$	(90,238)	\$	230	\$	683	\$	— \$	297,098		
Accounts receivable		_		157,523		2,775		1,582		_	161,880		
Owned inventory		_		2,663,792		_		_		7,290	2,671,082		
Consolidated inventory not owned		_		230,083		_		_		_	230,083		
Investment in and advances to													
unconsolidated joint ventures		_		78,571		_		_		_	78,571		
Deferred tax assets		101,329		_		_		_		_	101,329		
Property, plant and equipment, net		_		27,550		817		_		_	28,367		
Goodwill		_		121,368		_		_		_	121,368		
Investments in subsidiaries		1,639,405		_		_		_		(1,639,405)	_		
Intercompany		745,018		(820,519)		53,074		22,427		_			
Other assets		20,123		49,473		293		10,849		_	80,738		
	_		_		_		_		_				
Total Assets	\$	2,892,298	\$	2,417,603	\$	57,189	\$	35,541	\$	(1,632,115) \$	3,770,516		
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY													
Trade accounts payable	\$	_	\$	141,312	\$	242	\$	69	\$	_ \$	141,623		
Other liabilities		115,023		503,352		2,162		12,827		2,742	636,106		
Intercompany		(3,295)		_		_		3,295		_	_		
Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned		_		166,163		_		_		_	166,163		
Senior notes (net of discounts of \$4,118)		1,275,882		_		_		_		_	1,275,882		
Other notes payable		, , <u>, </u>		46,054		_		_		_	46,054		
Total Liabilities		1,387,610		856,881		2,404		16,191		2,742	2,265,828		
Stockholders' Equity		1,504,688		1,560,722	_	54,785		19,350	_	(1,634,857)	1,504,688		
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity	\$	2,892,298	\$	2,417,603	\$	57,189	\$	35,541	\$	(1,632,115) \$	3,770,516		

⁽a) Effective in fiscal year 2005, Beazer Mortgage Corp. is a guarantor of the Senior Notes, but is not a guarantor of the Credit Facility.

Consolidating Balance Sheet

September 30, 2004

		Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
ASSETS										
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	392,110	\$	(71,569)	\$	339	\$	_	\$	320,880
Accounts receivable		_		70,237		337		_		70,574
Owned inventory		_		2,079,494		_		9,836		2,089,330
Consolidated inventory not owned		_		254,765		_				254,765
Investment in and advances to				ŕ						·
unconsolidated joint ventures		_		44,748		_		_		44,748
Deferred tax assets		47,052				_		_		47,052
Property, plant and equipment, net		_		24,671		_		_		24,671
Goodwill		_		251,603		_		_		251,603
Investments in subsidiaries		1,468,078		´—		_		(1,468,078)		
Intercompany		566,216		(583,038)		16,822				_
Other assets		33,000		17,881		8,526				59,407
Total Assets	\$	2,506,456	\$	2,088,792	\$	26,024	\$	(1,458,242)	\$	3,163,030
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Trade accounts payable	\$		\$	123,174	\$	113	\$	_	\$	123,287
Other liabilities	Ψ	146,473	Ψ	276,242	Ψ	11,057	Ψ	3,836	Ψ	437,608
Intercompany		(1,043)		270,242		1,043				
Obligations related to consolidated		(1,0 15)				1,010				
inventory not owned				219,042						219,042
Term Loan		200.000				_		<u></u>		200,000
Senior notes (net of discounts of \$1,095)		928,905				_		<u> </u>		928,905
Other notes payable				22,067		_		_		22,067
- mar market purples of										
Total Liabilities		1,274,335		640,525		12,213		3,836		1,930,909
Stockholders' Equity		1,232,121		1,448,267		13,811		(1,462,078)		1,232,121
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity	\$	2,506,456	\$	2,088,792	\$	26,024	\$	(1,458,242)	\$	3,163,030
				F-29						

Consolidating Statement of Income

September 30, 2005

(in thousands)

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Other Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$ —	\$ 4,949,699	\$ 54,310	\$ 7,621	\$ (16,277) \$	4,995,353
Costs and expenses:						
Home construction and land sales	89,678	3,749,899	_	_	(16,277)	3,823,300
Selling, general and administrative	_	521,639	38,683	1,868	(7,290)	554,900
Goodwill impairment	_	130,235	_	_	_	130,235
Operating income	(89,678)	547,926	15,627	5,753	7,290	486,918
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint						
ventures	_	5,021	_	_	_	5,021
Other income, net	_	7,395	_	_	_	7,395
Income before income taxes	(89,678)	560,342	15,627	5,753	7,290	499,334
Provision for income taxes	(33,732)	259,758	5,878	2,164	2,742	236,810
Equity in income of subsidiaries	318,470	_	_	_	(318,470)	_
Net income	\$ 262,524	\$ 300,584	\$ 9,749	\$ 3,589	\$ (313,922)\$	262,524

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Consolidating Statement of Income

September 30, 2004

	 Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$ _	\$	3,899,971	\$	7,138	\$	_	\$	3,907,109
Costs and expenses:									
Home construction and land sales	76,035		3,023,697		_		_		3,099,732
Selling, general and administrative		_	436,726	_	2,552		(9,836)	_	429,442
Operating income	(76,035)		439,548		4,586		9,836		377,935
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint									
ventures	_		1,561		_		_		1,561
Other income, net	_		7,079		_		_		7,079
				_				_	
Income before income taxes	(76,035)		448,188		4,586		9,836		386,575
Provision for income taxes	(29,654)		174,794		1,788		3,836		150,764
Equity in income of subsidiaries	282,192		_		_		(282,192)		_
		_		_		_		_	
Net income	\$ 235,811	\$	273,394	\$	2,798	\$	(276,192)	\$	235,811

Consolidating Statement of Income

September 30, 2003

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$ _	\$	3,169,765	\$	7,643	\$	_	\$	3,177,408
Costs and expenses:									
Home construction and land sales	65,295		2,478,059		525		(9,844)		2,534,035
Selling, general and administrative	_		354,088		2,560		_		356,648
Expenses related to retirement of debt	7,570		_		_		_		7,570
		_		_		_		_	
Operating income	(72,865)		337,618		4,558		9,844		279,155
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint									
ventures	_		1,597		_		_		1,597
Other income, net	_		4,750		27		_		4,777
	 	_		_		_		_	
Income before income taxes	(72,865)		343,965		4,585		9,844		285,529
Provision for income taxes	(28,782)		135,867		1,811		3,888		112,784
Equity in income of subsidiaries	216,828		_		_		(216,828)		_
		_		_				_	
Net income	\$ 172,745	\$	208,098	\$	2,774	\$	(210,872)	\$	172,745

Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

September 30, 2005

— (1) — (4) — (2)	(359) \$ 6,783 (3,089) (359) — (0,619) — (3,597) — (3,111) (359)		\$ — ———————————————————————————————————	\$ (84,263) (13,448) (40,619) 5,597 (48,470)
— (1) — (4) — (2)	3,089) (359 10,619) — 5,597 —		\$ — — — — — — —	(13,448) (40,619) 5,597
— (4) — !	5,597 —			5,597
— (4) — !	5,597 —			5,597
	5,597 —			5,597
	5,597 —		_ 	5,597
)		
_ (4	(359	_		(48,470)
<u> </u>	48,111) (359			(48,470)
),000)		_	_	(200,000)
,700		_	_	439,700
),700)		_	_	(439,700)
,, ,,				(122,127)
5,786		<u> </u>	_	346,786
	.6,776) —	_	_	(16,776)
•	7,521 (6,887	(3,870)	_	
1,958)			_	(4,958)
5,875		_	_	5,875
3,092)		_	_	(8,092)
3,884)		_	_	(13,884)
,55.)				(15,661)
3,963	745 (6,887) (3,870)	1	108,951
.,903		(3,070)		100,931
(1)	7.076) (462)) 244		(22.702)
	(463	344	_	(23,782)
(1	(2.262) (0.2	220		220.000
	2,262) 693	339		320,880
			\$	\$ 297,098
	,		110 (72,262) 693 339	110 (72,262) 693 339 —

Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

September 30, 2004

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Net cash provided/(used) by operating								
activities	\$ 12,169	\$	(88,774)	\$	2,886	\$ —	\$	(73,719)
Cash flows from investing activities:								
Capital expenditures	_		(10,271)		_	_		(10,271)
Investments in unconsolidated joint								
ventures	_		(25,844)		_	_		(25,844)
Distributions from and proceeds from sale								
of unconsolidated joint ventures	_		5,639		_	_		5,639
		_					_	
Net cash used by investing activities	_		(30,476)		_	_		(30,476)
		_		_			_	
Cash flows from financing activities:								
Proceeds of Term Loan	200,000		_		_	_		200,000
Repayment of Term Loan	(200,000)		_		_	_		(200,000)
Proceeds from issuance of Senior Notes	380,000		_		_	_		380,000
Advances (to) from subsidiaries	(82,516)		87,760		(5,244)	_		_
Debt issuance costs	(10,654)		_		_	_		(10,654)
Proceeds from stock option exercises	5,362		_		_	_		5,362
Treasury stock purchases	(17,546)		_		_	_		(17,546)
Dividends paid	(5,459)		_		_	_		(5,459)
Net cash provided/(used) by financing activities	269,187	_	87,760	_	(5,244)			351,703
		_		_			_	
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash								
equivalents	281,356		(31,490)		(2,358)	_		247,508
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of								
year	110,754		(40,079)	_	2,697			73,372
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 392,110	\$	(71,569)	\$	339	\$	\$	320,880
<u>.</u>								

Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

September 30, 2003

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	_	Guarantor Subsidiaries		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	_	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Net cash (used)/provided by operating								
activities	\$ (11,140)	\$	(32,990)	\$	3,081	\$ —	\$	(41,049)
Cash flows from investing activities:								
Capital expenditures	_		(9,309)		(16)	_		(9,325)
Investments in unconsolidated joint								
ventures	_		(4,941)		_	_		(4,941)
Distributions from and proceeds from sale			==					==
of unconsolidated joint ventures	_		7,714		_	_		7,714
Net cash used by investing activities	_		(6,536)		(16)	_		(6,552)
		_		_			_	
Cash flows from financing activities:								
Proceeds from Term Loan	200,000		_		_	_		200,000
Repayment of Term Loan	(100,000)		_		_	_		(100,000)
Borrowings under credit facilities	114,100		_		_	_		114,100
Repayment of credit facilities	(114,100)		_		_	_		(114,100)
Redemption of Senior Notes	(104,438)		_		_	_		(104,438)
Advances (to) from subsidiaries	(21,445)		25,206		(3,761)	_		_
Debt issuance costs	(2,458)		_		_	_		(2,458)
Proceeds from stock option exercises	9,805		_		_	_		9,805
Treasury stock purchases	(6,925)		_		_	_		(6,925)
				_			_	
Net cash (used)/provided by financing								
activities	(25,461)		25,206		(3,761)	_		(4,016)
				_			_	
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(36,601)		(14,320)		(696)	_		(51,617)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of								
year	147,355		(25,759)		3,393	_		124,989
		_					_	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 110,754	\$	(40,079)	\$	2,697	\$	\$	73,372
-								

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of September 30, 2005 and 2004, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended September 30, 2005. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and subsidiaries at September 30, 2005 and 2004, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended September 30, 2005, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note 15, the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been restated to revise the Company's segment disclosures.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2005, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated December 8, 2005 expressed an unqualified opinion on management's assessment of the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting and an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Atlanta, Georgia December 8, 2005 (May 23, 2006 as to the effects of Note 15)

MANAGEMENT'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.'s management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. Pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the Company's principal executive and principal financial officers and effected by Beazer Homes' board of directors, management and other personnel, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and includes those policies and procedures that:

- Pertain to the maintenance of records that in reasonable detail accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company;
- Provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally
 accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of
 management and directors of the Company; and
- Provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Management has evaluated the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2005 based on the control criteria established in a report entitled *Internal Control—Integrated Framework*, issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on such evaluation, we have concluded that the Company's internal control over financial reporting is effective as of September 30, 2005.

The independent registered public accounting firm of Deloitte & Touche LLP, as auditors of Beazer Homes' consolidated financial statements, has issued an attestation report on management's assessment of the Company's internal control over financial reporting, which report follows herein.

/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY

Ian J. McCarthy
President and Chief Executive Officer
December 8, 2005

/s/ JAMES O'LEARY

James O'Leary Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer December 8, 2005

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.:

We have audited management's assessment, included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting, that Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2005, based on criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on management's assessment and an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, evaluating management's assessment, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company's principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company's board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, management's assessment that the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2005, is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2005, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended September 30, 2005 of the Company and our report dated December 8, 2005 (May 23, 2006 as to the effects of Note 15) expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements, and included an explanatory paragraph related to the restatement of such consolidated financial statements to revise the Company's segment disclosures.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche Atlanta, Georgia December 8, 2005

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

	June 30, 2006			September 30, 2005			
ASSETS							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	24,366	\$	297,098			
Accounts receivable		118,329		161,880			
Inventory							
Owned inventory		3,479,609		2,671,082			
Consolidated inventory not owned		273,253		230,083			
Total inventory		3,752,862		2,901,165			
Residential mortgage loans available-for-sale		31,267					
Investments in unconsolidated joint ventures		122,313		78,571			
Deferred tax assets		68,911		101,329			
Property, plant and equipment, net		29,980		28,367			
Goodwill		121,368		121,368			
Other assets		114,213		80,738			
Total assets	\$	4,383,609	\$	3,770,516			
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY							
Trade accounts payable	\$	274,624	\$	141,623			
Other payables and accrued liabilities		487,273		636,106			
Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned		198,745		166,163			
Revolving credit facility		20,000		_			
Senior notes (net of discounts of \$3,766 and \$4,118, respectively)		1,551,234		1,275,882			
Junior subordinated notes		103,093		_			
Warehouse line		31,811		_			
Other notes payable		85,765		46,054			
Total liabilities		2,752,545		2,265,828			
Stockholders' equity:							
Preferred stock (par value \$.01 per share, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued)				_			
Common stock (par value \$.001 per share, 80,000,000 shares authorized, 42,242,291 and		42		40			
41,844,414 issued and 39,388,303 and 41,701,955 outstanding, respectively)		522,709		42 534.523			
Paid-in capital		1,274,979		,			
Retained earnings				990,341			
Treasury stock (2,853,988 and 142,459 shares, respectively) Unearned compensation		(166,666) —		(8,092) (12,126)			
Total stockholders' equity		1,631,064		1,504,688			
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	4,383,609	\$	3,770,516			

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except per share data)

		Three Mor	nths E e 30,	anded			Months Ended June 30,		
		2006		2005		2006		2005	
Total revenue	\$	1,203,538	\$	1,293,227	\$	3,578,245	\$	3,181,302	
Home construction and land sales expenses	_	894,231	_	963,699	_	2,681,613	_	2,456,111	
Gross profit		309,307		329,528		896,632		725,191	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		153,412		150,891		436,283		363,555	
Goodwill impairment charge				· —				130,235	
			_						
Operating income		155,895		178,637		460,349		231,401	
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures		127		2,951		809		3,150	
Other income, net		1,480		987		7,165		4,987	
			_				_		
Income before income taxes		157,502		182,575		468,323		239,538	
Provision for income taxes		54,878		69,835		171,435		141,438	
			_						
Net income	\$	102,624	\$	112,740	\$	296,888	\$	98,100	
Weighted average number of shares:									
Basic		39,435		40,497		40,281		40,400	
Diluted		43,929		45,666		44,909		45,510	
Net income per common share:								,	
Basic	\$	2.60	\$	2.78	\$	7.37	\$	2.43	
Diluted	\$	2.37	\$	2.50	\$	6.70	\$	2.24	
Cash dividends per share	\$	0.10	\$	0.10	\$	0.30	\$	0.23	

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

		Nine Months Ended June 30,			
		2006		2005	
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income	\$	296,888	\$	98,100	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash used in operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization		7,651		6,889	
Stock-based compensation expense		11,446		8,422	
Deferred income tax provision		32,418			
Tax benefit from stock transactions		(8,438)		_	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint ventures		(809)		(3,150)	
Cash distributions from earnings in unconsolidated joint ventures		_		5,664	
Goodwill impairment charge				130,235	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Decrease/(increase) in accounts receivable		43,551		(63,043)	
Increase in inventory		(765,926)		(659,280)	
Increase in residential mortgage loans available-for-sale		(31,267)			
Increase in other assets		(26,971)		(20,717)	
Increase in trade accounts payable		5,570		19,607	
(Decrease)/increase in other liabilities		(142,860)		61,617	
Other changes		319		1,279	
Net cash used in operating activities		(578,428)		(414,377)	
			_		
Cash flows from investing activities:		(0.004)		(10 (55)	
Capital expenditures		(9,231)		(10,675)	
Investments in unconsolidated joint ventures		(44,875)		(34,415)	
Distributions from unconsolidated joint ventures	_	3,911	_	2,119	
Net cash used in investing activities		(50,195)	_	(42,971)	
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Borrowings under credit facilities		1,365,031		399,700	
Repayment of credit facilities		(1,313,220)		(599,700)	
Borrowings under senior notes		275,000		297,486	
Borrowings under junior subordinated notes		103,093		_	
Debt issuance costs		(5,931)		(5,411)	
Repayment of other notes payable		(13,555)		(9,443)	
Treasury stock purchases		(183,329)		_	
Common stock redeemed		(1,924)		_	
Proceeds from stock option exercises		7,107		3,561	
Tax benefit from stock transactions		8,438		_	
Dividends paid		(12,250)		(9,706)	
Net change in book overdraft		127,431		68,079	
Net cash provided by financing activities		355,891		144,566	
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(272,732)		(312,782)	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		297,098		320,880	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	24,366	\$	8,098	
Supplemental cash flow information:	*	62.662	ф	402.000	
Interest paid	\$	93,888	\$	102,863	
Income taxes paid	\$	165,323	\$	144,300	
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash activities:	A	22 502	¢.		
Consolidated inventory not owned	\$	32,582	\$	- 20,000	
Land purchased through issuance of notes payable	\$	53,266	\$	26,680	

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS

OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(in thousands)

			ded				led
2006 2005 2		2006		2005			
\$	102,624	\$	112,740	\$	296,888	\$	98,100
	_		_		_		610
				_			
\$	102,624	\$	112,740	\$	296,888	\$	98,710
	_	2006 \$ 102,624	\$ 102,624 \$	2006 2005 \$ 102,624 \$ 112,740	June 30, 2006 2005 \$ 102,624 \$ 112,740 \$	June 30, June 30, 2006 2005 2006 \$ 102,624 \$ 112,740 \$ 296,888	June 30, 2006 2005 2006 \$ 102,624 \$ 112,740 \$ 296,888

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(1) Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer Homes" or "the Company") have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") for interim financial information and in accordance with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Such financial statements do not include all of the information and disclosures required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America for complete financial statements. In the Company's opinion, all adjustments (consisting solely of normal recurring accruals) necessary for a fair presentation have been included in the accompanying financial statements. Certain items in prior period financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation. For further information, refer to the Company's audited consolidated financial statements appearing in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 (the "2005 Annual Report").

(2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

A discussion of the Company's significant accounting policies other than those discussed below is included in the notes to the consolidated financial statements included in Beazer Homes' Consolidated Financial Statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K/A.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue and related profit are generally recognized at the time of the closing of a sale, when title to and possession of the property are transferred to the buyer. In situations where the buyer's financing is originated by Beazer Mortgage, the Company's wholly-owned mortgage subsidiary, and the buyer has not made a sufficient initial investment as prescribed by Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 66, the revenue and gross profit on such sale is deferred until the sale of the related mortgage loan to a third-party investor has been completed. Revenue for condominiums under construction is recognized based on the percentage-of-completion method in accordance with SFAS 66 when certain criteria are met.

The Company recognizes loan origination fees and expenses and gains and losses on mortgage loans when the related loans are sold to third-party investors. Beazer's policy is to sell all mortgage loans it originates and these sales usually occur within 15 to 30 days of the closing of the home sale.

Stock-Based Compensation

In the first quarter of fiscal 2006, the Company adopted SFAS 123R, *Share-Based Payment*. Prior to fiscal year 2006, the Company accounted for stock awards granted to employees under the recognition and measurement principles of Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, and related Interpretations*. As a result, no compensation expense was previously recognized for stock options granted to employees because all stock options granted had exercise prices not less than the market value of Beazer Homes' stock on the date of the grant in periods prior to fiscal year 2006.

SFAS 123R applies to new awards and to awards modified, repurchased, or cancelled after the required effective date, as well as to the unvested portion of awards outstanding as of the required effective date. The Company uses the Black-Scholes model to value its new stock option grants under

SFAS 123R, applying the "modified prospective method" for existing grants which requires the Company to value stock options prior to its adoption of SFAS 123R under the fair value method and expense the unvested portion over the remaining vesting period. SFAS 123R also requires the Company to estimate forfeitures in calculating the expense related to stock-based compensation. In addition, SFAS 123R requires the Company to reflect the benefits of tax deductions in excess of recognized compensation cost to be reported as a financing cash inflow upon adoption and an operating cash outflow.

Nonvested stock granted to employees is valued based on the market price of the common stock on the date of the grant. Performance based, nonvested stock granted to employees is valued using the Monte Carlo valuation method. The Company accounts for stock awards issued to non-employees under the recognition and measurement principles of SFAS 123R and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 96-18: Accounting for Equity Instruments That Are Issued to Other Than Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling, Goods or Services. Stock options issued to non-employees are valued using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. Nonvested stock granted to non-employees is initially valued based on the market price of the common stock on the date of the grant and is adjusted to fair value until vested.

Compensation cost arising from nonvested stock granted to employees and from non-employee stock awards is recognized as expense using the straight-line method over the vesting period. Unearned compensation is now included in paid-in capital in accordance with SFAS 123R. As of June 30, 2006, there was \$32.2 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested stock. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 4.0 years. For the three months and nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company's total stock-based compensation expense was \$5.5 million (\$3.7 million net of tax) and \$11.4 million (\$7.8 million net of tax), respectively. Included in this total stock-based compensation expense was incremental expense for stock options of \$2.2 million (\$1.4 million net of tax) and \$5.1 million (\$3.2 million net of tax) for the three months and nine months ended June 30, 2006, respectively.

The following table summarizes nonvested stock awards as of June 30, 2006, as well as activity for the three and nine months then ended.

		e Mon June 30	ths Ended), 2006		ths Ended 0, 2006
	Shares		Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Beginning of period	1,130,946	\$	47.49	739,137	\$ 41.31
Granted	_		_	409,759	66.19
Vested	(89,077)		26.58	(96,690)	26.69
Forfeited	(306)		49.86	(10,643)	39.88
End of period	1,041,563	\$	49.43	1,041,563	\$ 49.43

In addition, during the quarter ended June 30, 2006, employees surrendered 30,388 shares to the Company in payment of minimum tax obligations upon the vesting of restricted stock under our stock incentive plans. We valued the stock at the market price on the date of surrender, for an aggregate value of \$1.9 million, or approximately \$63 per share.

The following table illustrates the effect (in thousands, except per share amounts) on net income and earnings per share for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2005 as if the Company's stock-based compensation had been determined based on the fair value at the grant dates for awards made prior to fiscal 2006, under those plans and consistent with SFAS 123R:

	Th	ree Months Ended	Ni	ne Months Ended		
		June 30,	2005			
Net income, as reported	\$	112,740	\$	98,100		
Add: Stock-based employee compensation included in reported net income, net of related tax effect		2,073		5,172		
Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net of						
related tax effects		(2,868)		(7,890)		
Pro forma net income	\$	111,945	\$	95,382		
Net income per share:						
Basic—as reported	\$	2.78	\$	2.43		
Basic—pro forma	\$	2.76	\$	2.36		
Diluted—as reported	\$	2.50	\$	2.24		
Diluted—pro forma	\$	2.49	\$	2.20		

The fair value of each option grant is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. Expected life of options granted is computed using the mid-point between the vesting period and contractual life of the options granted. Expected volatilities are based on the historical volatility of the Company's stock and other factors. Expected discrete dividends of \$0.10 per quarter are assumed in lieu of a continuously compounding dividend yield. There were no option grants in the third quarter of fiscal 2006 or 2005.

The following table summarizes stock options outstanding as of June 30, 2006 as well as activity during the three and nine months then ended:

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2006			Nine Mont June 30		
	Shares		Weighted- Average xercise Price	Shares	Weighted- Average xercise Price	
Outstanding at beginning of period	2,206,047	\$	30.48	1,654,751	\$ 23.91	
Granted	_		_	945,500	67.03	
Exercised	(23,220)		22.94	(394,662)	18.01	
Forfeited	(5,300)		48.14	(28,062)	40.87	
Outstanding at end of period	2,177,527	\$	43.48	2,177,527	\$ 43.48	
Exercisable at end of period	703,029	\$	17.91	703,029	\$ 17.91	

At June 30, 2006, the weighted-average remaining contractual life for both all options outstanding and options currently exercisable was 6 years.

At June 30, 2006, the aggregate intrinsic value of options outstanding and options exercisable was \$25.2 million and \$19.7 million, respectively. Valuations of the options granted and exercised during the period is as follows. (The intrinsic value of a stock option is the amount by which the market value of the underlying stock exceeds the exercise price of the option.):

	 Three Months Ended June 30				Nine Months Ended June 30							
	2006		2005 2006				2005					
Weighted-average fair value of options granted	_		_	\$	29.17	\$	14.94					
Intrinsic value of stock options excercised	\$ 0.8 million	\$	3.7 million	\$	19.1 million	\$	10.2 million					

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In July 2006, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 48 ("FIN 48"), "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes," which clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in the financial statements in accordance with FASB Statement No. 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*. FIN 48 provides guidance on the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. FIN 48 also provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosures, and transition. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We are currently evaluating the impact of this standard on our Consolidated Financial Statements.

(3) Inventory

June 30, 2006		:	September 30, 2005		
	(in thousands)				
\$	1,730,534	\$	1,040,193		
	1,681,673		1,519,554		
	13,867		44,809		
	53,535		66,526		
	273,253		230,083		
_					
\$	3,752,862	\$	2,901,165		
	_	\$ 1,730,534 1,681,673 13,867 53,535 273,253	\$ 1,730,534 \$ 1,681,673		

Homes under construction includes homes finished and ready for delivery and homes in various stages of construction. Excluding model homes, Beazer Homes had 597 completed homes (valued at \$129.6 million) at June 30, 2006 and 414 completed homes (valued at \$72.2 million) at September 30, 2005 which were not subject to a sales contract. Development projects in progress consist principally of land and land improvement costs. Certain of the fully developed lots in this category are reserved by a deposit or sales contract.

The Company acquires certain lots by means of option contracts. Option contracts generally require the payment of cash for the right to acquire lots during a specified period of time at a certain price. Under option contracts, both with and without specific performance provisions, purchase of the

properties is contingent upon satisfaction of certain requirements by us and the sellers. Beazer Homes' obligation with respect to options with specific performance provisions is included on the Company's consolidated balance sheets in other liabilities. Under option contracts without specific performance obligations, the Company's liability is generally limited to forfeiture of the non-refundable deposits, letters of credit and other non-refundable amounts incurred, which aggregated approximately \$327.4 million at June 30, 2006. This amount includes letters of credit of approximately \$55.4 million. Below is a summary of amounts, net of cash deposits, committed under all options at June 30, 2006 (in thousands):

	I	Aggregate Exercise Price of Options
Options with specific performance	\$	8,973
Options without specific performance		2,867,939
Total options	\$	2,876,912

Certain of the Company's option contracts are with sellers who are deemed to be Variable Interest Entities ("VIE"s) under FASB Interpretation No. 46, *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities*, *an Interpretation of ARB No.* 51 ("FIN 46"). FIN 46 defines a VIE as an entity with insufficient equity investment to finance its planned activities without additional financial support or an entity in which the equity investors lack certain characteristics of a controlling financial interest. Pursuant to FIN 46, an enterprise that absorbs a majority of the expected losses or receives a majority of the expected residual returns of a VIE is deemed to be the primary beneficiary of the VIE and must consolidate the VIE.

The Company has determined that Beazer Homes is the primary beneficiary of certain of these option contracts. The Company's risk is generally limited to the option deposits that it pays, and creditors of the sellers generally have no recourse to the general credit of the Company. Although Beazer Homes does not have legal title to the optioned land, for those option contracts for which the Company is the primary beneficiary, Beazer Homes is required to consolidate the land under option at fair value. The Company believes that the exercise prices of its option contracts approximate their fair value. The Company's condensed consolidated balance sheets at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 reflect consolidated inventory not owned of \$273.3 million and \$230.1 million, respectively. Obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned totaled \$198.7 million at June 30, 2006 and \$166.2 million at September 30, 2005. The difference between the balances of consolidated inventory not owned and obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned represents cash deposits paid under the option agreements. The above disclosures of amounts committed under options include Beazer Homes' obligations related to consolidated inventory not owned.

(4) Investments in and Advances to Unconsolidated Joint Ventures

The Company participates in a number of land development joint ventures in which Beazer Homes has less than a controlling interest. The Company's joint ventures are typically entered into with developers, other homebuilders and financial partners to develop finished lots for sale to the joint venture's members and other third parties. Beazer Homes accounts for its interest in these joint ventures under the equity method. The Company recognizes its share of profits from the sale of lots to other buyers. Beazer Homes' share of profits from lots purchased from the joint ventures are deferred

and treated as a reduction of the cost of the land purchased from the joint venture. Such profits are subsequently recognized at the time the home closes and title passes to the homebuyer.

The Company's joint ventures typically obtain secured acquisition and development financing. In some instances, Beazer Homes and its joint venture partners have provided varying levels of guarantees of debt of the Company's unconsolidated joint ventures. At June 30, 2006, the Company had a repayment guarantee of \$11.3 million related to our portion of debt of one of our unconsolidated joint ventures and loan-to-value maintenance guarantees of \$12.8 million related to certain of our unconsolidated joint ventures. The repayment guarantee requires the repayment of Beazer Homes' share of debt of the unconsolidated joint venture in the event the joint venture defaults on its obligations under the borrowings. The loan-to-value maintenance guarantees only apply if the borrowings of the unconsolidated joint venture exceed a specified percentage of the value of the collateral (generally land and improvements) securing the borrowings. The Company has not recorded a liability for the non-contingent aspect of these guarantees as such amounts are not material. In assessing the need to record a liability for the contingent aspect of these guarantees, the Company considers its historical experience in being required to perform under the guarantees, the fair value of the collateral underlying these guarantees and the financial condition of the applicable unconsolidated joint ventures. In addition, the Company monitors the fair value of the collateral of these unconsolidated joint ventures to ensure that the related borrowings do not exceed the specified percentage of the value of the property securing the borrowings. To date, Beazer has not incurred any obligations related to repayment or loan-to-value maintenance guarantees. Based on these considerations, the Company has determined that it is remote that it will have to perform under the contingent aspects of these guarantees and, as a result, has not recorded a liability for the contingent aspects of these guarantees. To the extent the recording of a liability related to suc

(5) Interest

The following table sets forth certain information regarding interest (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30,					Nine Mont June			
		2006		2005		2006		2005	
Capitalized interest in inventory, beginning of period	\$	66,130	\$	52,280	\$	51,411	\$	44,121	
Interest incurred and capitalized	-	31,759	•	22,798	•	85,195	•	64,269	
Capitalized interest amortized to cost of sales		(22,071)		(21,568)		(60,788)		(54,880)	
Capitalized interest in inventory, end of period	\$	75,818	\$	53,510	\$	75,818	\$	53,510	

(6) Earnings Per Share and Stockholders' Equity

Basic and diluted earnings per share were calculated as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

		Three Mor Jun	nths Ei e 30,	nded		Nine Moi Jur	nths Ended ne 30,	
	2006		2005		2006			2005
Basic:								
Net income	\$	102,624	\$	112,740	\$	296,888	\$	98,100
Weighted average common shares outstanding		39,435		40,497		40,281		40,400
Basic earnings per share	\$	2.60	\$	2.78	\$	7.37	\$	2.43
Diluted:								
Net income	\$	102,624	\$	112,740	\$	296,888	\$	98,100
Interest on convertible debt—net of taxes		1,347		1,331		4,038		3,993
Net income available to common shareholders	\$	103,971	\$	114,071	\$	300,926	\$	102,093
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding		39,435		40,497		40,281		40,400
Effect of dilutive securities:								
Shares issuable upon conversion of convertible debt		3,499		3,499		3,499		3,499
Options to acquire common stock		464		1,063		538		1,025
Contingent shares (performance based stock)		72		_		48		
Nonvested restricted stock		459		607		543		586
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding		43,929		45,666		44,909		45,510
Diluted earnings per share	\$	2.37	\$	2.50	\$	6.70	\$	2.24

Three Months Ended

Nine Months Ended

Emerging Task Force Issue No. 04-8: *The Effect of Contingently Convertible Debt on Diluted Earnings Per Share* ("EITF 04-8") requires that shares issuable upon conversion of contingently convertible debt instruments ("Co-Cos") be included in diluted earnings per share computations using the "if-converted method" regardless of whether the issuer's stock price exceeds the contingent conversion price. EITF 04-8 applies to the Company's 4⁵/8% Convertible Senior Notes issued in June 2004. Options to purchase 947,962 and 400,026 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2006, respectively, because the options' exercise price was greater than the average market price of the common shares during that period and thus would be anti-dilutive. There were no anti-dilutive shares outstanding during the three or nine months ended June 30, 2005.

In June 2006, the Shareholder Rights Plan adopted in June 1996 by the Company's Board of Directors expired. No rights issued under this plan were redeemed or exercised prior to expiration.

(7) Borrowings

At June 30, 2006 we had the following borrowings (in thousands):

	Maturity Date	 Amount
Warehouse Line	January 2007	\$ 31,811
Revolving Credit Facility	August 2009	20,000
8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes*	May 2011	200,000
8 ³ /8% Senior Notes*	April 2012	350,000
6 ¹ /2% Senior Notes*	November 2013	200,000
6 ⁷ /8% Senior Notes*	July 2015	350,000
8 ¹ /8% Senior Notes*	June 2016	275,000
4 ⁵ /8% Convertible Senior Notes*	June 2024	180,000
Junior Subordinated Notes	July 2036	103,093
Other Notes Payable	Various Dates	85,765
Unamortized debt discounts		(3,766)
Total		\$ 1,791,903

Collectively, the "Senior Notes"

Warehouse Line—Effective January 11, 2006, Beazer Mortgage entered into a 364-day credit agreement with a number of banks to fund the origination of residential mortgage loans (the "Warehouse Line"). The Warehouse Line provides for a maximum available borrowing capacity of \$250 million to \$350 million based on commitment periods, as defined in the Warehouse Line, and is secured by certain mortgage loan sales and related property. The Warehouse Line is not guaranteed by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. or any of its subsidiaries that are guarantors of the Senior Notes or Revolving Credit Facility. Beginning in the second quarter of fiscal 2006, Beazer Mortgage finances a portion of its mortgage lending activities with borrowings under the Warehouse Line. Borrowings under the Warehouse Line were \$31.8 million and bore interest at 5.3% per annum as of June 30, 2006. Beazer Mortgage had a pipeline of loans in process of approximately \$1.5 billion as of June 30, 2006 which may be financed either through the Warehouse Line or with third party investors.

The Warehouse Line contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company was in compliance with such covenants at June 30, 2006.

Revolving Credit Facility—In August 2005, we entered into a new four-year unsecured revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") with a group of banks which was expanded in June 2006 to \$1 billion and which matures in August 2009. The Revolving Credit Facility replaced our former \$550 million revolving credit facility and \$200 million term loan. The Revolving Credit Facility includes a \$50 million swing line commitment and has a \$350 million sublimit for the issuance of standby letters of credit. Substantially all of the Company's significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of the obligations under the Revolving Credit Facility (see Note 11). The Revolving Credit Facility contains various operating and financial covenants. The Company was in compliance with such covenants at June 30, 2006. The Company has the option to elect two types of loans under the Revolving Credit Facility which incur interest as applicable based on either the Alternative Base Rate or the Applicable Eurodollar Margin (both as defined in the Revolving Credit Facility).

Available borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility are limited to certain percentages of homes under contract, unsold homes, substantially improved lots, lots under development, raw land and

accounts receivable. At June 30, 2006, we had \$20.0 million of borrowings outstanding, and had available borrowings of \$769.9 million under the Revolving Credit Facility. The borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility bore interest at 6.65% per annum as of June 30, 2006. There were no borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility at September 30, 2005.

Senior Notes—The Senior Notes are unsecured obligations ranking pari passu with all other existing and future senior indebtedness. Substantially all of our significant subsidiaries are full and unconditional guarantors of the Senior Notes and are jointly and severally liable for obligations under the Senior Notes and the Revolving Credit Facility. Each guarantor subsidiary is a 100% owned subsidiary of Beazer Homes.

During the quarter ended June 30, 2006, the Company issued \$275.0 million of $8^{1}/8\%$ senior notes due in June 2016. Interest on the $8^{1}/8\%$ notes is payable semi-annually. The Company may redeem these notes at any time, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to the principal amount thereof plus an applicable premium, as defined in the $8^{1}/8\%$ notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

The indentures under which the Senior Notes were issued contain certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on payment of dividends. At June 30, 2006, under the most restrictive covenants of each indenture, approximately \$204.9 million of our retained earnings was available for cash dividends and for share repurchases. Each indenture provides that, in the event of defined changes in control or if our consolidated tangible net worth falls below a specified level or in certain circumstances upon a sale of assets, we are required to offer to repurchase certain specified amounts of outstanding Senior Notes.

Junior Subordinated Notes—On June 15, 2006, the Company completed a private placement of \$103.1 million of unsecured junior subordinated notes which mature on July 30, 2036 and are redeemable at par on or after July 30, 2011 and pay a fixed rate of 7.987% for the first ten years ending July 30, 2016. Thereafter, the securities have a floating interest rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.45% per annum, resetting quarterly. These notes were issued to Beazer Capital Trust I, which simultaneously issued, in a private transaction, trust preferred securities and common securities with an aggregate value of \$103.1 million to fund its purchase of these notes. The transaction is treated as debt in accordance with GAAP. The obligations relating to these notes and the related securities are subordinated to the Revolving Credit Facility and the Senior Notes.

Other Notes—We periodically acquire land through the issuance of notes payable. As of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005, we had outstanding notes payable of \$85.8 million and \$46.1 million, respectively, primarily related to land acquisitions. These notes payable expire at various times through 2010 and had fixed and variable rates ranging from 6.75% to 9.75% at June 30, 2006. These notes are secured by the real estate to which they relate.

(8) Contingencies

Trinity Claims—Beazer Homes and certain of its subsidiaries have been and continue to be named as defendants in various construction defect claims, complaints and other legal actions that include claims related to moisture intrusion and mold. The Company has experienced a significant number of such claims in its Indiana markets and particularly with respect to homes built by Trinity Homes LLC, a subsidiary which was acquired in the Crossmann acquisition in 2002.

As of June 30, 2006, there were eleven pending lawsuits related to such complaints received by Trinity. All eleven suits are by individual homeowners, and the cost to resolve these matters is not expected to be material, either individually or in the aggregate. Additionally, a class action suit was filed in the State of Indiana in August 2003 against Trinity Homes LLC. The parties in the class action reached a settlement agreement which was approved by the court on October 20, 2004.

The settlement class includes, with certain exclusions, the current owners of all Trinity homes that have brick veneer, where the closing of Trinity's initial sale of the home took place between June 1, 1998 and October 31, 2002. The settlement agreement establishes an agreed protocol and process for assessment and remediation of any external water intrusion issues at the homes which includes, among other things, that the homes will be repaired at Trinity's expense. The settlement agreement also provides for payment of plaintiffs' attorneys' fees and for Trinity to pay an agreed amount for engineering inspection costs for each home for which a claim is filed under the settlement.

Under the settlement, subject to Trinity's timely performance of the specified assessments and remediation activities for homeowners who file claims, each homeowner releases Trinity, Beazer Homes Investment Corp. and other affiliated companies, including Beazer Homes, from the claims asserted in the class action lawsuit, claims arising out of external water intrusion, claims of improper brick installation, including property damage claims, loss or diminution of property value claims, and most personal injury claims, among others. No appeals of the court's order approving the settlement were received by the court within the timeframe established by the court. The Company sent out the claims notices on December 17, 2004, and the class members had until February 15, 2005 to file claims. A total of 1,312 valid claims were filed (of the 2,161 total class members), of which 613 complaints had been received prior to the Company's receipt of the claim notices. Class members who did not file a claim by February 15, 2005 are no longer able to file a class action claim under the settlement or pursue an individual claim against Trinity. As of June 30, 2006, the Company had completed remediation of 742 homes related to 1,777 total Trinity claims.

Beazer Homes' warranty reserves at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 include accruals for the Company's estimated costs to assess and remediate all homes for which Trinity had received complaints related to moisture intrusion and mold, including a provision for legal fees. Warranty reserves also include accruals for class action claims received, pursuant to the settlement discussed above, from class members who had not previously contacted Trinity with complaints.

The cost to assess and remediate a home depends on the extent of moisture damage, if any, that the home has incurred. Homes for which the Company receives complaints are classified into one of three categories: 1) homes with no moisture damage, 2) homes with isolated moisture damage or 3) homes with extensive moisture damage.

As of June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005, the Company accrued for its estimated cost to remediate homes that it had assessed and assigned to one of the above categories, as well as the Company's estimated cost to remediate those homes for which an assessment had not yet been performed. For purposes of the Company's accrual, the Company has historically assigned homes not yet assessed to categories based on its expectations about the extent of damage and trends observed from the results of assessments performed to date. In addition, the Company's cost estimation process considers the subdivision of the claimant along with the categorization discussed above. Once a home is categorized, detailed budgets are used as the basis to prepare the Company's estimated costs to remediate such home.

During fiscal 2004, the Company initiated a program under which it offered to repurchase a limited number of homes from specific homeowners. The program was concluded during the first quarter of fiscal 2005. The Company has repurchased a total of 54 homes under the program. During the nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company sold nine of the repurchased homes, bringing the total homes sold to date to 19. The remaining 35 homes were acquired for an aggregate purchase price of \$11.4 million. The accrual at June 30, 2006 includes the estimated costs to sell homes that the Company has repurchased, and the Company's estimated losses on the sale of those homes, if any.

The following accruals at June 30, 2006 represent the Company's best estimates of the costs to resolve all asserted complaints associated with Trinity moisture intrusion and related mold issues. The Company regularly reviews its estimates of these costs. Since the commencement of the remediation program, the Company's remediation cost per home has continued to decrease as homes requiring more extensive repairs were addressed first and the Company's internal processes and procedures, including enhanced contractor bid negotiations and inspections, improved as experience gained in addressing these issues has yielded meaningful benefits on a per home basis. During the three months and nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company reassessed its estimate of these costs and the related accruals and recorded reductions in the accrual of \$15.2 million and \$21.7 million, respectively, based on historical experience in resolving claims to date, the number of homes remediated and current estimates to resolve remaining claims. Changes in the accrual for Trinity moisture intrusion and related mold issues during the period were as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended Nine Month June 30, June 3					 	
		2006		2005		2006	2005
Balance at beginning of period	\$	69,481	\$	86,735	\$	80,708	\$ 42,173
Provisions (reductions)		(15,200)		_		(21,700)	55,000
Payments		(2,636)		(2,814)		(7,363)	(13,252)
Balance at end of period	\$	51,645	\$	83,921	\$	51,645	\$ 83,921

Actual costs to assess and remediate homes in each category and subdivision, the extent of damage to homes not yet assessed, estimates of costs to sell the remaining repurchased homes, and losses on such sales could differ from the Company's estimates. As a result, the costs to resolve existing complaints could differ from the Company's recorded accruals and have a material adverse effect on the Company's earnings in the periods in which the matters are resolved. Additionally, it is possible that the Company will incur additional losses related to these matters, including additional losses related to homes for which the Company has not yet received complaints.

In addition, for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company's gross profit includes a gain of \$4.3 million related to defense, investigative and remediation cost reimbursements from its insurance carriers and sub-contractors related to the Trinity litigation.

Warranty Reserves—Beazer Homes provides a limited warranty (ranging from one to two years) of workmanship and materials with each of its homes. Such warranty covers defects in plumbing, electrical, heating, cooling and ventilating systems and construction defects. In addition, the Company provides a limited warranty (generally ranging from a minimum of five years up to the period covered by the applicable statute of repose) with each home, covering only certain defined construction defects. The Company also provides a defined structural element warranty with single-family homes and

townhomes in certain states. Since Beazer Homes subcontracts its homebuilding work to subcontractors who generally provide the Company with an indemnity and a certificate of insurance prior to receiving payments for their work, many claims relating to workmanship and materials are the primary responsibility of the subcontractors.

As noted above, the Company's warranty reserves at June 30, 2006 and September 30, 2005 include accruals for Trinity moisture intrusion and related mold issues. Warranty reserves are included in other payables and accrued liabilities in the condensed consolidated balance sheets. The Company records reserves covering anticipated warranty expense for each home closed. Management reviews the adequacy of warranty reserves each reporting period based on historical experience and management's estimate of the costs to remediate the claims and adjusts these provisions accordingly. While the Company believes that its warranty reserves are adequate, historical data and trends may not accurately predict actual warranty costs, or future developments could lead to a significant change in the reserve.

Changes in the Company's warranty reserves, which include amounts related to the Trinity moisture intrusion and mold issues discussed above, during the period are as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30,					Nine Months Ended June 30,				
		2006		2005		2006		2005		
Balance at beginning of period	\$	124,992	\$	136,715	\$	138,033	\$	86,163		
Provisions (reductions)		(9,059)		11,452		2,523		83,748		
Payments		(13,645)		(11,130)		(38,268)		(32,874)		
Balance at end of period	<u> </u>	102,288	<u> </u>	137,037	<u> </u>	102,288	<u> </u>	137,037		
balance at end of period	J)	102,200	Ф	137,037	J.	102,200	D	137,037		

Other Contingencies—The Company and certain of its subsidiaries have been named as defendants in various claims, complaints and other legal actions, including matters relating to moisture intrusion and related mold claims, construction defects and product liability. Certain of the liabilities resulting from these actions are covered in whole or part by insurance. With respect to certain general liability exposures, including construction defect, moisture intrusion and related mold claims and product liability claims, interpretation of underlying current and future trends, assessment of claims and the related liability and reserve estimation process is highly judgmental due to the complex nature of these exposures, with each exposure exhibiting unique circumstances. In particular, for construction defect liability there is some degree of uncertainty related to the recoverability of insurance proceeds, when losses occur, the size of each loss, expectations for future interpretive rulings concerning contract provisions, possible recovery against other responsible parties, and the extent to which the assertion of these claims will expand geographically. In the Company's opinion, based on its current assessment, the ultimate resolution of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on Beazer Homes' financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows.

We had performance bonds and outstanding letters of credit of approximately \$731.0 million and \$77.6 million, respectively, at June 30, 2006 related principally to our obligations to local governments to construct roads and other improvements in various developments in addition to the letters of credit of approximately \$67.5 million relating to our land option contracts discussed in Note 3. We do not believe that any such letters of credit or bonds are likely to be drawn upon.

(9) Stock Repurchase Program

On November 18, 2005, as part of an acceleration of Beazer's comprehensive plan to enhance stockholder value, the Company's Board of Directors authorized an increase in the Company's stock repurchase plan to ten million shares of the Company's common stock. The Company has entered into a plan under Rule 10b5-1 of the Securities Act of 1934 to execute a portion of the share repurchase program, and may also make opportunistic purchases in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. During the nine months ended June 30, 2006, the Company repurchased approximately 3.1 million shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$183.3 million or approximately \$59 per share pursuant to the plan.

(10) Segment Information

As defined in SFAS 131, "Disclosures About Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information", we have 31 homebuilding operating segments operating in 22 states and one financial services segment. Revenues in our homebuilding segments are derived from the sale of homes which we construct and from land and lot sales. Revenues in our financial services segment are derived primarily from mortgage originations provided predominantly to customers of our homebuilding operations. We have aggregated our homebuilding segments into four reportable segments, described below, for our homebuilding operations and one reportable segment for our financial services operations. The segments reported have been determined to have similar economic characteristics including similar historical and expected future operating performance, employment trends, land acquisition and land constraints, and municipality behavior and meet the other aggregation criteria in SFAS 131. The reportable homebuilding segments, and all other homebuilding operations not required to be reported separately, include operations conducting business in the following states:

West: Arizona, California, Nevada and New Mexico

Mid-Atlantic: Delaware, Maryland, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Virginia and West Virginia

Florida

Southeast: Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina and Nashville, Tennessee

Other Homebuilding: Colorado, Indiana, Kentucky, Mississippi, Ohio, Texas and Memphis, Tennessee

Management's evaluation of segment performance is based on segment operating income, which for our homebuilding segments is defined as homebuilding and land sale revenues less the cost of home construction, land development and land sales and certain selling, general and administrative expenses which are incurred by or allocated to our homebuilding segments. Segment operating income for our Financial Services segment is defined as revenues less costs associated with our mortgage operations and certain selling, general and administrative expenses incurred by or allocated to the Financial Services segment. The accounting policies of our segments are those described in the notes to the

		Three Months Ended June 30,					Nine Months Ended June 30,					
			2006			2005		2006		2005		
Revenue												
West		\$	389,934	\$		533,667	\$	1,230,380	\$	1,334,306		
Mid-Atlantic			232,373			211,279		664,987		500,884		
Florida			108,551			139,181		421,901		317,241		
Southeast			215,708			197,333		581,610		488,732		
Other homebuilding	g		250,362			202,219		656,887		514,906		
Financial Services			12,392			13,708		36,505		35,872		
Intercompany elimi	ination		(5,782)	_		(4,160)		(14,025)	·	(10,639)		
Consolidated total		\$	1,203,538	\$		1,293,227	\$	3,578,245	\$	3,181,302		
			Thre		nths Er e 30,	nded			nths Ended e 30,	ıded		
			2006	_		2005		2006	20	05		
Operating income												
West			\$ 60,3		\$	117,716	\$	211,321	\$	298,198		
Mid-Atlantic			53,3			50,706		155,952		111,263		
Florida			17,7			18,594		86,684		41,567		
Southeast			25,3			18,298		52,026		31,092		
Other homebuilding	g		1,8			3,411		(4,516)		8,516		
Financial Services			2,2	230		4,132		5,472		9,881		
Segment operati	ng income		160,9	948		212,857		506,939		500,517		
Corporate and unal	located(a)		(5,0)53)		(34,220)		(46,590)		(269,116)		
Total operating inco	ome		155,8	895		178,637		460,349		231,401		
Equity in earnings	of unconsolidated joint ventures		1	27		2,951		809		3,150		
Other income, net	or unconsortance joint ventures			180		987		7,165		4,987		
Income before inco	me taxes		\$ 157,5	502	\$	182,575	\$	468,323	\$	239,538		
						June 30, 2006		Septeml 200				
	Assets											
	West				(\$ 1,35	8,359	\$	992,959			
	Mid-Atlantic						1,396	Ψ	520,787			
	Florida						7,766		308,102			
	Southeast						7,449		376,417			
	Other homebuilding						4,430		626,032			
	Financial Services						9,555		92,730			
	Corporate and unallocated(b)						4,654		853,489			
	Consolidated total				9	\$ 4,38	3,609	\$	3,770,516			

⁽a) Corporate and unallocated includes amortization of capitalized interest and numerous shared services functions that benefit all segments, the costs of which are not allocated to the operating

segments reported above including information technology, national sourcing and purchasing, treasury, corporate finance, legal, branding and other national marketing costs. The three and nine months ended June 30, 2006 include reductions of \$15.2 million and \$21.7 million, respectively, in the accrual and costs related to construction defect claims for water intrusion in Indiana (see Note 8). The nine months ended June 30, 2005 includes \$55.0 million of warranty expenses associated with construction defect claims from water intrusion in Indiana. The nine months ended June 30, 2005 also include a \$130.2 million non-cash, non-tax deductible goodwill impairment charge to write-off substantially all of the goodwill allocated to certain underperforming markets in Indiana, Ohio, Kentucky and Charlotte, North Carolina.

(b) Primarily consists of cash and cash equivalents, consolidated inventory not owned, deferred taxes, and capitalized interest and other corporate items that are not allocated to the segments.

(11) Supplemental Guarantor Information

As discussed in Note 7, Beazer Homes' obligations to pay principal, premium, if any, and interest under certain debt are guaranteed on a joint and several basis by substantially all of its subsidiaries. The guarantees are full and unconditional and the guarantor subsidiaries are 100% owned by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. The Company has determined that separate, full financial statements of the guarantors would not be material to investors and, accordingly, supplemental financial information for the guarantors is presented.

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet Information

June 30, 2006

		Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries				Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		
ASSETS											
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	138,784	\$	(121,517)	\$	6,343	\$	756	\$	— \$	24,366
Accounts receivable		_		116,149		1,899		281		_	118,329
Owned inventory		_		3,479,609		_		_		_	3,479,609
Consolidated inventory not owned		_		273,253		_		_		_	273,253
Residential mortgage loans											
available-for-sale		_		_		31,267		_		_	31,267
Investments in and advances to											
unconsolidated joint ventures		3,093		119,220		_		_		_	122,313
Deferred tax assets		68,911		_		_		_		_	68,911
Property, plant and equipment, net		_		29,137		786		57		_	29,980
Goodwill		_		121,368		_		_		_	121,368
Investments in subsidiaries		1,759,767		_		_		_		(1,759,767)	
Intercompany		1,506,778		(1,580,269)		50,490		23,001		_	_
Other assets		24,074		77,112		934		12,093		_	114,213
	_				_		_				
Total assets	\$	3,501,407	\$	2,514,062	\$	91,719	\$	36,188	\$	(1,759,767) \$	4,383,609
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY											
Trade accounts payable		127,431		147,079		43		71		— \$	274,624
Other payables and accrued											
liabilities		68,585		401,454		2,962		14,272		_	487,273
Obligations related to consolidated											
inventory not owned		_		198,745				_			198,745
Revolving credit facility		20,000		_		_		_		_	20,000
Senior notes (net of discounts of											
\$3,766)		1,551,234		_				_			1,551,234
Junior subordinated notes		103,093		_		_		_		_	103,093
Warehouse line		_		_		31,811		_		_	31,811
Other notes payable		_		85,765		_		_		_	85,765
	_		_		_		_		_		
Total liabilities		1,870,343	_	833,043	_	34,816	_	14,343			2,752,545
Stockholders' equity		1,631,064		1,681,019		56,903		21,845		(1,759,767)	1,631,064
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	3,501,407	\$	2,514,062	\$	91,719	\$	36,188	\$	(1,759,767) \$	4,383,609

⁽a) Prior to August 2005, Beazer Mortgage Corp. ("BMC") was a guarantor of the Senior Notes and Revolving Credit Facility. Effective August 2005, BMC is no longer a guarantor of the Revolving Credit Facility and effective January 2006, BMC is no longer a guarantor of the Senior Notes.

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet Information

September 30, 2005

		Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	_	Guarantor Subsidiaries		Beazer Mortgage Corp. (a)		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	
ASSETS													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	386,423	\$	(90,238)	\$	230	\$	683	\$	— :	\$	297,098	
Accounts receivable		_		157,523		2,775		1,582		_		161,880	
Owned inventory		_		2,663,792		_		_		7,290		2,671,082	
Consolidated inventory not owned		_		230,083		_		_		_		230,083	
Investments in and advances to													
unconsolidated joint ventures		_		78,571		_		_		_		78,571	
Deferred tax assets		101,329		_		_		_		_		101,329	
Property, plant and equipment, net		_		27,550		817		_		_		28,367	
Goodwill		_		121,368		_		_		_		121,368	
Investments in subsidiaries		1,639,405		_		_		_		(1,639,405)		_	
Intercompany		745,018		(820,519)		53,074		22,427		_		_	
Other assets		20,123		49,473		293		10,849		_		80,738	
	_		_		_		_		_				
Total assets	\$	2,892,298	\$	2,417,603	\$	57,189	\$	35,541	\$	(1,632,115)	\$	3,770,516	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY													
Trade accounts payable	\$	_	\$	141,312	\$	242	\$	69	\$	— :	\$	141,623	
Other payables and accrued				,								,	
liabilities		115,023		503,352		2,162		12,827		2,742		636,106	
Intercompany		(3,295)		_		_		3,295				_	
Obligations related to consolidated		,											
inventory not owned		_		166,163				_				166,163	
Senior notes (net of discounts of													
\$4,118)		1,275,882		_		_		_		_		1,275,882	
Other notes payable		_		46,054		_		_		_		46,054	
					_		_		_				
Total liabilities		1,387,610		856,881		2,404		16,191		2,742		2,265,828	
		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			_	, -	_			,		, 11,1	
Stockholders' equity		1,504,688		1,560,722		54,785		19,350		(1,634,857)		1,504,688	
otocimioració equity	_	1,50 1,000		1,500,722	_	5 .,, 65	_	10,000	_	(1,00 1,007)		1,50 1,000	
Total liabilities and													
stockholders' equity	\$	2,892,298	\$	2,417,603	\$	57,189	\$	35,541	\$	(1,632,115)	\$	3,770,516	
stockholders equity	Ψ	2,032,230	Ψ	2,417,003	Ψ	37,103	Ψ	55,541	Ψ	(1,002,110)	Ψ	3,770,310	

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information

Quarter Ended June 30, 2006

(in thousands)

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$	\$ 1,195,175	\$ 12,392	\$ 1,753	\$ (5,782) \$	1,203,538
Home construction and land sales						
expenses	22,071	877,942			(5,782)	894,231
Gross profit	(22,071)	317,233	12,392	1,753	_	309,307
Selling, general and administrative						
expenses	_	142,761	10,162	489	_	153,412
Operating income (loss)	(22,071)	174,472	2,230	1,264	_	155,895
Equity in income of unconsolidated						
joint ventures	_	127	_	_	_	127
Royalty and management fee						
expense	(9,582)	10,288	(706)	_	_	<u>—</u>
Other income, net	_	1,461	_	19	_	1,480
Income (loss) before income taxes	(31,653)	186,348	1,524	1,283	_	157,502
Provision for income taxes	(11,870)	65,698	571	479	_	54,878
Equity in income of subsidiaries	122,407	_	_	_	(122,407)	
Net income (loss)	\$ 102,624	\$ 120,650	\$ 953	\$ 804	\$ (122,407) \$	102,624

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information

Three Months Ended June 30, 2005

		Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	Guarantor Subsidiaries		Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)		Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$		1,281,692	\$	13,708	\$	1,987	\$	(4,160) \$	1,293,227
Home construction and land sales										
expenses		22,798	945,061						(4,160)	963,699
Gross profit		(22,798)	336,631		13,708		1,987		_	329,528
Selling, general and administrative										
expenses		_	141,216		10,435		470		(1,230)	150,891
Goodwill impairment charge		_	_		_		_		_	
				_		_		_		
Operating income (loss)		(22,798)	195,415		3,273		1,517		1,230	178,637
Equity in income of unconsolidated										
joint ventures		_	2,951		_		_		_	2,951
Other income, net		_	987		_		_		_	987
	_			_		_		_		
Income (loss) before income taxes		(22,798)	199,353		3,273		1,517		1,230	182,575
Provision for income taxes		(8,720)	76,255		1,252		578		470	69,835
Equity in income of subsidiaries		126,818	_		_		_		(126,818)	_
Net income (loss)	\$	112,740 \$	123,098	\$	2,021	\$	939	\$	(126,058) \$	112,740

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information

Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$	\$ 3,550,354	\$ 36,505	\$ 5,411	\$ (14,025) \$	3,578,245
Home construction and land sales						
expenses	60,788	2,634,850			(14,025)	2,681,613
Gross profit	(60,788)	915,504	36,505	5,411	_	896,632
Selling, general and administrative						
expenses	_	403,829	31,033	1,421	_	436,283
Operating income (loss)	(60,788)	511,675	5,472	3,990	_	460,349
Equity in income of unconsolidated						
joint ventures	_	809	_	_	_	809
Royalty and management fee						
expense	43,467	(41,384)	(2,083)	_	_	_
Other income, net	_	7,165	_	_	_	7,165
Income (loss) before income taxes	(17,321)	478,265	3,389	3,990	_	468,323
Provision for income taxes	(6,496)	175,165	1,271	1,495	_	171,435
Equity in income of subsidiaries	307,713				(307,713)	_
Net income (loss)	\$ 296,888	\$ 303,100	\$ 2,118	\$ 2,495	\$ (307,713) \$	296,888

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information

Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Total revenue	\$ —	\$ 3,151,148	\$ 35,872	\$ 4,921	\$ (10,639)	\$ 3,181,302
Home construction and land sales expenses	64,269	2,402,481			(10,639)	2,456,111
Gross profit	(64,269)	748,667	35,872	4,921	_	725,191
Selling, general and administrative						
expenses	_	342,762	28,868	1,314	(9,389)	363,555
Goodwill impairment charge	_	130,235	_	_	_	130,235
Operating income (loss)	(64,269)	275,670	7,004	3,607	9,389	231,401
Equity in income of unconsolidated						
joint ventures	_	3,150	_	_	_	3,150
Other income, net	_	4,987	_	_	_	4,987
Income (loss) before income taxes	(64,269)	283,807	7,004	3,607	9,389	239,538
Provision for income taxes	(24,583)	158,371	2,679	1,380	3,591	141,438
Equity in income of subsidiaries	137,786	_	_	_	(137,786)	_
Net income (loss)	\$ 98,100	\$ 125,436	\$ 4,325	\$ 2,227	\$ (131,988)	\$ 98,100

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows Information

Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006

(31,662) — (3,093) — (3,093)	\$	(523,658) (8,931) (41,782) 3,911	\$	(27,078)	\$ 3,970 (28)	\$	(578,428)
_		(41,782)		(272)	(28)		(9,231)
_		(41,782)		(272)	(28)		(9,231)
_	_	(41,782)		(= <i>r</i> =)	(23)		(5,251)
_				_			
_							(44,875)
(3,093)	_	3,911					(11,075)
(3,093)		5,511		_	_		3,911
(3,093)							5,511
(3,093)		(46,802)		(272)	(29)		(50,195)
		(40,002)		(2/2)	(20)		(50,155)
1 245 700				110 221			1,365,031
							(1,313,220)
		_		(67,320)	-		
2/5,000		_					275,000
102 002							103,093
,		_		(022)	<u> </u>		(5,931)
(4,333)		(12 555)		(932)	<u> </u>		(13,555)
(102 220)		(13,333)		_	-		(183,329)
					-		
, , , ,		_		_	_		(1,924) 7,107
		_					8,438
		_		_	_		(12,250)
		_					127,431
		EE2 726					127,431
(551,451)		552,/50		2,504	(3,009)		_
(212.004)		F20 101		22.462	(2,000)		355.891
(212,884)		539,181		33,463	(3,869)		355,891
(0.4 = (00.0)		(04.050)		0.110	=0		(0=0=00)
(247,639)		(31,279)		6,113	73		(272,732)
		(00.00)					
386,423		(90,238)		230	683		297,098
138,784	\$	(121,517)	\$	6,343	\$ 756	\$	24,366
	1,245,700 (1,225,700) 275,000 103,093 (4,999) — (183,329) (1,924) 7,107 8,438 (12,250) 127,431 (551,451) (212,884) (247,639) 386,423	1,245,700 (1,225,700) 275,000 103,093 (4,999) — (183,329) (1,924) 7,107 8,438 (12,250) 127,431 (551,451) (212,884) (247,639) 386,423	1,245,700 — (1,225,700) — 275,000 — 103,093 — (4,999) — (13,555) (183,329) — (1,924) — 7,107 — 8,438 — (12,250) — 127,431 — (551,451) 552,736 (212,884) 539,181 (247,639) (31,279) 386,423 (90,238)	1,245,700 — (1,225,700) — 275,000 — 103,093 — (4,999) — — (13,555) (183,329) — (1,924) — 7,107 — 8,438 — (12,250) — 127,431 — (551,451) 552,736 (212,884) 539,181 (247,639) (31,279) 386,423 (90,238)	1,245,700 — 119,331 (1,225,700) — (87,520) 275,000 — — 103,093 — — (4,999) — (932) — (13,555) — (183,329) — — (1,924) — — 7,107 — — 8,438 — — (12,250) — — 127,431 — — (551,451) 552,736 2,584 (212,884) 539,181 33,463 (247,639) (31,279) 6,113 386,423 (90,238) 230	1,245,700 — 119,331 — (1,225,700) — (87,520) — 275,000 — — — 103,093 — — — (4,999) — (932) — — (183,329) — — — (1,924) — — 7,107 — — — 8,438 — — — (12,250) — — — 127,431 — — — (551,451) 552,736 2,584 (3,869) (212,884) 539,181 33,463 (3,869) (247,639) (31,279) 6,113 73 386,423 (90,238) 230 683	1,245,700 — 119,331 — (1,225,700) — (87,520) — 275,000 — — — 103,093 — — — (4,999) — (932) — — (13,555) — — (183,329) — — — (1,924) — — — 7,107 — — — 8,438 — — — (12,250) — — — 127,431 — — — (551,451) 552,736 2,584 (3,869) (212,884) 539,181 33,463 (3,869) (247,639) (31,279) 6,113 73 386,423 (90,238) 230 683

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows Information

Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005

	Beazer Homes USA, Inc.		Guarantor Subsidiaries		Beazer Mortgage Corp.(a)	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries		Consolidated Beazer Homes USA, Inc.
Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities	\$	(384,839)	\$ (31,322)	\$	3,033	\$ (1,249)	\$	(414,377)
Cash flows from investing activities:								
Capital expenditures		_	(10,435)		(240)	_		(10,675)
Investments in unconsolidated joint								
ventures		_	(34,415)		_	_		(34,415)
Distributions from unconsolidated joint								
ventures		_	2,119		_	_		2,119
Net cash used in investing activities		_	(42,731)		(240)	_		(42,971)
				_				
Cash flows from financing activities:								
Borrowings under credit facilities		399,700	_		_	_		399,700
Repayment of credit facilities		(599,700)	_		_	_		(599,700)
Borrowings under senior notes		297,486	_		_	_		297,486
Debt issuance costs		(5,411)	_		_	_		(5,411)
Repayment of other notes payable		(9,443)	_		_	_		(9,443)
Proceeds from stock option exercises		3,561	_		_	_		3,561
Dividends paid		(9,706)	_		_	_		(9,706)
Net change in book overdraft		68,079	_		_	_		68,079
Advances to/from subsidiaries		(130,563)	131,966	_	(3,260)	1,857		
Net cash provided/(used) by financing								
activities		14,003	131,966		(3,260)	1,857		144,566
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents		(370,836)	57,913		(467)	608		(312,782)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		392,110	(72,262)		693	339		320,880
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	21,274	\$ (14,349)	\$	226	\$ 947	\$	8,098

No dealer, salesperson or other person has been authorized to give any information or to make any representation not contained in this prospectus and, if given or made, such information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by the company or the initial purchasers. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy any of the securities offered hereby in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor any sale made hereunder shall under any circumstances create any implication that the information herein is correct as of any time after the date hereof or that there has not been a change in the affairs of the company since the date hereof.

PROSPECTUS , 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Offer to Exchange
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which have been registered under
the Securities Act of 1933,
for any and all outstanding
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which have not
been registered under
the Securities Act of 1933

Until , 2006 (90 days after the date of this prospectus), all dealers that effect transactions in the exchange notes, whether or not participating in this distribution, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 20. Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.

Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. are corporations organized under the laws of the State of Delaware.

Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the DGCL, enables a corporation incorporated in the State of Delaware to eliminate or limit, through provisions in its original or amended certificate of incorporation, the personal liability of a director for violations of the director's fiduciary duties, except (i) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its shareholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) any liability imposed pursuant to Section 174 of the DGCL (providing for liability of directors for unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions) or (iv) for any transaction from which a director derived an improper personal benefit.

Section 145 of the DGCL provides that a corporation incorporated in the State of Delaware may indemnify any person or persons, including officers and directors, who are, or are threatened to be made, parties to any threatened, pending or completed legal action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of such corporation), by reason of the fact that such person is or was an officer, director, employee or agent of such corporation, or is or was serving at the request of such corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise. The indemnity may include expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, provided such officer, director, employee, or agent acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the corporation's best interests and, for criminal proceedings, had no reasonable cause to believe that the challenged conduct was unlawful. A corporation incorporated in the State of Delaware may indemnify officers and directors in an action by or in the right of the corporation under the same conditions, except that no indemnification is permitted without judicial approval if the officer or director is adjudged to be liable to the corporation. Where an officer or director is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of any action referred to above, the corporation must provide indemnification against the expenses that such officer or director actually and reasonably incurred.

Section 145(g) of the DGCL authorizes a corporation incorporated in the State of Delaware to provide liability insurance for directors and officers for certain losses arising from claims or charges made against them while acting in their capacities as directors or officers of the corporation.

The certificates of incorporation of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. provide that no director shall be personally liable to the corporation or its stockholders for violations of the director's fiduciary duties, except to the extent that a director's liability may not be limited as described above in the discussion of Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL.

The bylaws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. provide that the corporation shall indemnify each person who is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other

enterprise (an "Indemnitee"), against expenses (including attorneys' and other professionals' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, if the Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. The corporation shall indemnify an Indemnitee in an action by or in the right of the corporation under the same conditions, except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which the Indemnitee shall have been adjudged liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application, that despite the adjudication of liability, but in view of all the circumstances of the case, the Indemnitee is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

The bylaws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. provide that any indemnification pursuant to the bylaws (except indemnification ordered by a court) shall be made by the corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination the indemnification of the Indemnitee is proper in the circumstances because the Indemnitee has met the applicable standard of conduct described above. However, to the extent that an Indemnitee is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of any action, suit or proceeding described above, or in the defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, the Indemnitee shall be indemnified against reasonable expenses (including attorneys' and other professionals' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee in connection therewith, without the necessity of authorization in the specific case.

Furthermore, the bylaws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. provide that the expenses (including attorney's and other professionals' fees) incurred by an officer or director in defending any threatened or pending civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding may, but shall not be required to, be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of the suit, action or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such officer or director to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to indemnification by the corporation pursuant to the bylaws.

The bylaws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. also provide that the indemnification and advancement of expenses provided in the bylaws shall not be deemed to be exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any other provision of the bylaws, agreement or contract, by vote of the stockholders or of the disinterested directors or pursuant to the direction of any court of competent jurisdiction.

In addition, the bylaws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc. provide that the corporation may purchase and maintain liability insurance for directors and officers for certain losses arising from claims or charges made against them while acting in their capacities as directors or officers of the corporation.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc., Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp., Beazer General Services, Inc., Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc. and Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.

Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc., Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp., Beazer General Services, Inc., Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc. and Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc. are corporations organized under the laws of the State of Delaware. For a description of the provisions of the DGCL addressing the indemnification of directors and officers see the discussion in "Indemnification of

Officers and Directors of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc." above.

The certificates of incorporation of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc., Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp., Beazer General Services, Inc., Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc. and Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc. provide that no director shall be personally liable to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption from liability thereof is not permitted under the DGCL. The bylaws of these entities provide that the corporation shall indemnify members of the board of directors to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL and that the corporation may, if authorized by the board of directors, indemnify its officers, employees, agents and any and all other persons who may be indemnified by the corporation against any and all expenses and liabilities.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.

Homebuilders Title Services, Inc. is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Delaware. For a description of the provisions of the DGCL addressing the indemnification of directors and officers see the discussion in "Indemnification of Officers and Director of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., Beazer Homes Holding Corp., Beazer Homes Sales, Inc. and Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc." above.

The certificate of incorporation of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc. provides that that no director shall be personally liable to the corporation or its stockholders for violations of the director's fiduciary duties to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL.

The bylaws of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc. provide that the corporation shall indemnify any director or officer who is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director or officer of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding and/or the defense or settlement of such action or suit if such person acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. The corporation shall indemnify officers and directors in an action by or in the right of the corporation under the same conditions, except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that a court in which such action or suit is brought determines that such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity.

Furthermore, the bylaws of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc. provide that the expenses incurred by a director or officer in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding shall be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it is ultimately determined that such director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided in the bylaws is not be deemed to be exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any other provision of the bylaws, agreement, contract or by vote of the stockholders or of the disinterested directors.

Indemnification of the General Partners of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P. and BH Building Products, LP

Beazer Homes Texas, L.P. and BH Building Products, LP are limited partnerships organized under the laws of the State of Delaware. Pursuant to Section 17-108 of the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act (the "Act"), a limited partnership may, subject to the standards set forth in the partnership agreement, indemnify and hold harmless any partner or other person from and against any and all claims and demands.

Pursuant to the agreements of limited partnership of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P. and BH Building Products, LP, neither their respective general partners nor any affiliate of the general partners shall have any liability to the limited partnership or any partner for any loss suffered by the applicable limited partnership which arises out of any action or inaction of the applicable general partner, so long as such general partner or its affiliates in good faith has determined that such action or inaction did not constitute fraud or misconduct. Further, pursuant to such agreements of limited partnership, each general partner and its affiliates shall be indemnified by the limited partnership to the fullest extent permitted by law against any losses, judgments, liabilities, damages, expenses and amounts paid in settlement of any claims sustained in connection with acts performed or omissions that are within the scope of the applicable limited partnership agreement, provided that such claims are not the result of fraud or willful misconduct. The limited partnerships may advance to their respective general partners or their affiliates any amounts required to defend any claim for which they may be entitled to indemnification. If it is ultimately determined that their respective general partners or their affiliates are not entitled to indemnification, then such person must repay any amounts advanced by the limited partnership.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of April Corporation

April Corporation is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Colorado. Sections 7-109-101 through 7-109-110 of the Colorado Business Corporation Act ("CBCA") provide for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the CBCA, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation against any liability incurred in his or her capacity as an officer or director regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the CBCA.

The articles of incorporation of April Corporation provide that the corporation may indemnify each person who is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee, fiduciary or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee, fiduciary or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, if such person acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. The corporation shall indemnify directors, officers, employees, fiduciaries and agents of the corporation in an action by or in the right of the corporation under the same conditions, except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged liable for negligence or misconduct in the performance of the persons duty to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application, that despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for those expenses which the court deems proper.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Beazer Realty Corp.

Beazer Realty Corp. is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Georgia. Sections 14-2-850 through 14-2-859 of the Georgia Business Corporation Code ("GBCC") provides for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the GBCC, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation incurred in his or her capacity as an officer or director regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the GBCC. The bylaws of Beazer Realty Corp. ("Realty") provide that Realty shall indemnify each officer and director to the fullest extent allowed by Georgia law and that Realty may obtain insurance on behalf of such officers and directors against any liabilities asserted against such persons whether or not Realty would have the power to indemnify them.

Indemnification of the Managers and Members of Beazer SPE, LLC

Beazer SPE, LLC is a limited liability company organized under the laws of the State of Georgia. Section 14-11-306 of the Georgia Limited Liability Company Act provides that subject to the standards and restrictions, if any, set forth in the article of organization or written operating agreement, a limited liability company may indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever arising in connection with the limited liability company; provided that a limited liability company shall not have the power to indemnify any member or manager for (i) for his or her intentional misconduct or knowing violation of the law or (ii) for any transaction for which the person received a personal benefit in violation of any provision of a written operating agreement. The operating agreement of Beazer SPE, LLC ("SPE") provides that members, employees and agents shall be entitled to indemnification to the fullest extent permitted by law.

Indemnification of the Partners of Beazer Homes Indiana LLP

Beazer Homes Indiana LLP is a limited liability partnership under the laws of the State of Indiana. Section 23-4-1-18 of the Indiana Uniform Partnership Act provides that a partnership must indemnify every partner in respect of payments made and personal liabilities reasonably incurred by him or her in the ordinary and proper conduct of its business, or for the preservation of its business or property. The partnership agreement of Beazer Homes Indiana LLP provides that it shall indemnify the managing partner and hold it harmless against liability to third parties for acts or omissions within the scope of authority of the managing partner.

Indemnification of the Members and Managers of Paragon Title, LLC and Trinity Homes, LLC

Paragon Title, LLC and Trinity Homes, LLC are limited liability companies organized under the laws of the State of Indiana. Section 23-18-4-4 of the Indiana Limited Liability Company Act provides that the operating agreement of a limited liability company may provide for the indemnification of a member or manager for judgments, settlements, penalties, fines, or expenses incurred in a proceeding to which a person is a party because such person is or was a member or manager.

The articles of organization of Paragon Title, LLC and Trinity Homes, LLC provide that the company shall indemnify any member or manager (and the responsible officers and directors of such member or manager), to the greatest extent not inconsistent with the laws and public policies of the State of Indiana, who is made a party to any proceeding because such person was or is a member or manager (or the responsible officers and directors of such member or manager), as a matter of right against all liability incurred by such person in connection with such proceeding, provided that (i) the members determine that the person has met the standard required for indemnification or (ii) the person is wholly successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of such proceeding. A person will

meet the standard required for indemnification if (i) the person conducted himself or herself in good faith, (ii) such person reasonably believed that his or her conduct was in or at least not opposed to the company, (iii) in the case of any criminal proceeding, such person had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful, and (iv) such person's liability was not the result of the person's willful misconduct, recklessness, violation of the company's operating agreement or any improperly obtained financial or other benefit to which the person was not legally entitled.

The articles of organization of Paragon Title, LLC and Trinity Homes, LLC also provide that the company shall reimburse or pay the expenses of any member or manager (and the responsible officers and directors of such member or manager) in advance of the final disposition of the proceeding, provided that (i) the members make a determination that such person met the applicable standard of conduct, (ii) the person provides a written undertaking to repay any advancements if it is ultimately determined that such person is not entitled to them, and (iii) the person provides the company with an affirmation that he or she has met the applicable standard of conduct. The company may purchase insurance for the benefit of any person entitled to indemnification under the articles of organization.

Indemnification of the Members and Managers of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC

Beazer Clarksburg, LLC is a limited liability company organized under the laws of the State of Maryland. Section 4A-203 permits a limited liability company to indemnify and hold harmless any member, agent or employee from and against all claims and demands, except in the case of action or failure to act by the member, agent or employee which constitutes willful misconduct or recklessness, and subject to the standards and restrictions, if any set forth in the articles of organization or operating agreement.

The operating agreement of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC provide that no member or manager shall be liable, responsible or accountable in damages or otherwise to any other member or to the company for any act or omission performed or omitted by such person except for acts of gross negligence or intentional wrongdoing. The operating agreement also provides that the company shall endeavor to obtain liability or other insurance payable to the company (or as otherwise agreed by the members) to protect the company and the members from the acts or omissions of each of the members.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.

Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc. is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of North Carolina. Sections 55-8-50 through 55-8-58 of the North Carolina Business Corporation Act ("NCBA") provide for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the NCBA, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation for amounts incurred in his or her capacity as an officer or director regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the NCBA.

The bylaws of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc. provide that any person who serves or has served as a director or who while serving as a director serves or has served, at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee or agent of another entity or trustee or administrator under an employee benefit plan, shall have the right to be indemnified by the corporation to the fullest extent of the law for reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees, and reasonable payments for judgments, decrees, fines, penalties or settlements of proceedings seeking to hold him or her liable as a result of his or her service to the corporation.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Beazer Realty, Inc.

Beazer Realty, Inc. ("Beazer Realty") is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of New Jersey. Section 14A:3-5 of the New Jersey Business Corporation Act ("NJBA") provides for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the NJBA, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation against incurred in his or her capacity as an officer or director regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the NJBA. The certificate of incorporation and the bylaws of Beazer Realty provide that Beazer Realty shall indemnify its officers and directors to the fullest extent allowed by law.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of the Beazer Homes Corp.

Beazer Homes Corp. is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Tennessee. Sections 48-18-501 through 48-18-509 of the Tennessee Business Corporation Act ("TBCA") provide for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the TBCA, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation against incurred in his or her capacity as an officer or director regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the TBCA. The charter and bylaws of Beazer Homes Corp. do not address the indemnification of officers and directors.

Indemnification of General Partner and Employees of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.

Texas Lone Star Title, L.P. is a limited partnership organized under the laws of the State of Texas. Article 11 of the Texas Revised Limited Partnership Act ("TRLPA") provides for the indemnification of a general partner, limited partner, employee or agent by the limited partnership under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been a general partner, limited partner, employee or agent of the limited partnership. Under the TRLPA, a limited partnership may purchase insurance on behalf of a general partner, limited partner, employee or agent of the limited partnership against any liability incurred regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the TRLPA.

The limited partnership agreement of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P. provides that in any threatened, pending or completed proceeding to which the general partner was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party by reason of the fact that the general partner was or is acting in such capacity (other than an action by or in the right of the limited partnership), the limited partnership shall indemnify the general partner against expenses, including attorney's fees, judgments and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such general partner in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the general partner acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the limited partnership, and provided that the conduct does not constitute fraud, gross negligence or gross misconduct.

Indemnification of the Officers and Directors of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia Inc.

Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia Inc. is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Virginia. Sections 13.1-697 through 13.1-704 of the Virginia Stock Corporation Act ("VSCA") provide for the indemnification of officers and directors by the corporation under certain circumstances against expenses and liabilities incurred in legal proceedings involving such persons because of their being or having been an officer or director of the corporation. Under the VSCA, a corporation may purchase insurance on behalf of an officer or director of the corporation against any liability incurred in an official capacity regardless of whether the person could be indemnified under the VSCA. The

bylaws of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia Inc. provide that the corporation shall indemnify officers and directors to the fullest extent allowed by law.

Indemnification of the Members and Managers of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC, Beazer Homes Investments, LLC, Beazer Realty Services, LLC and BH Procurement Services, LLC

Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC, Beazer Homes Investments, LLC, Beazer Realty Services, LLC and BH Procurement Services, LLC are limited liability companies organized under the laws of the State of Delaware. Section 18-108 of the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act provides that, subject to such standards and restrictions, if any, as are set forth in its limited liability company agreement, a limited liability company may, and shall have the power to, indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever. Neither the certificate of formation nor the operating agreement of any of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC, Beazer Homes Investments, LLC, Beazer Realty Services, LLC or BH Procurement Services, LLC address indemnification of members or managers.

Indemnification of the Members and Managers of Arden Park Ventures, LLC

Arden Park Ventures, LLC is a limited liability company organized under the laws of the State of Florida. Section 608.4229 of the Florida Limited Liability Company Act (the "FLLCA") provides that, subject to such standards and restrictions, if any, as are set forth in its articles of organization or operating agreement, a limited liability company shall have the power to indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever. Notwithstanding the foregoing, indemnification or advancement of expenses shall not be made to or on behalf of any member, manager, managing member, officer, employee, or agent if a judgment or other final adjudication establishes that the actions, or omissions to the act, of such person were material to the cause of action so adjudicated and certain additional requirements are met. The articles of organization of Arden Park Ventures, LLC does not address indemnification of members or managers. Arden Park Ventures, LLC does not currently have an operating agreement in place.

Item 21. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

Exhibit

Number	Title
3.1(a)	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.(6)
3.1(b)	Articles of Incorporation of April Corporation(11)
3.1(c)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.1(d)	Articles of Organization of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC(11)
3.1(e)	Charter of Beazer Homes Corp.(11)
3.1(f)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.(11)
3.1(g)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Homes Investments, LLC(20)
3.1(h)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.(20)
3.1(i)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.1(j)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.(11)
3.1(k)	Articles of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Corp.(11)
3.1(l)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty, Inc.(11)
3.1(m)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Realty Services, LLC(20)
3.1(n)	Articles of Organization of Beazer SPE, LLC(11)
3.1(o)	Articles of Incorporation of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.(11)
3.1(p)	Registration to qualify as a limited liability partnership for Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP(20)
3.1(q)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC(20)
3.1(r)	Certificate of Incorporation Beazer General Services, Inc.(20)
	II-8

3.1(s)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.(20)
3.1(t)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.(20)
3.1(u)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.(20)
3.1(v)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.1(w)	Certificate of Incorporation of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.(11)
3.1(x)	Articles of Incorporation of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.(11)
3.1(y)	Articles of Organization of Paragon Title, LLC(11)
3.1(z)	Certificate of Formation of BH Procurement Services, LLC(20)
3.1(aa)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.(11)
3.1(ab)	Articles of Organization of Trinity Homes LLC(11)
3.1(ac)*	Articles of Organization of Arden Park Ventures, LLC
3.2(a)	Second Amended and Restated By-laws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.(16)
3.2(b)	By-Laws of April Corporation(11)
3.2(c)	By-Laws of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.2(d)	By-Laws of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC(11)
3.2(e)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Corp.(11)
3.2(f)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.(11)
3.2(g)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Homes Investments, LLC(20)
3.2(h)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.
3.2(i)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.2(j)	Agreement of Limited Partnership of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.(11)
3.2(k)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Corp.(11)
3.2(l)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty, Inc.(11)
3.2(m)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Realty Services, LLC
3.2(n)	Operating Agreement of Beazer SPE, LLC(11)
3.2(o)	By-Laws of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.(11)
3.2(p)(1)	Partnership Agreement of Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP
3.2(p)(2)	Amendment of Partnership Agreement of Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP(20)
3.2(q)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC(20)
3.2(r)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.(20)
3.2(s)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.(20)
3.2(t)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.(20)
3.2(u)	Limited Partnership Agreement of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.2(v)	Operating Agreement of BH Procurement Services, LLC(20)
3.2(w)	Limited Partnership Agreement of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.2(x)	By-Laws of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.(11)
3.2(y)	By-Laws of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.(11)
3.2(z)	Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of Paragon Title, LLC(11)
3.2(aa)	Limited Partnership Agreement of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.(11)
3.2(ab)	Second Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of Trinity Homes LLC(11)
3.2(ac)	By-Laws of Beazer General Services, Inc.(20)
4.1	Indenture dated as of May 21, 2001 among Beazer and U.S. Bank Trust National Association, as trustee, related to Beazer's 8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes due 2011(5)
4.2	Supplemental Indenture (8 ⁵ /8% notes) dated as of May 21, 2001 among Beazer, its subsidiaries party thereto and U.S. Bank Trust National Association, as trustee(5)
4.3	Form of 8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes due 2011(5)
4.4	Specimen of Common Stock Certificate(2)
4.5	Retirement Savings and Investment Plan (the "RSIP")(1)
4.6	RSIP Summary Plan Description(1)
	(-)

4.7	Indenture dated as of April 17, 2002 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, related to
	Beazer's 8 ³ /8% Senior Notes due 2012(7)
4.8	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of April 17, 2002 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association,
	as trustee, related to Beazer's 8 ³ /8% Senior Notes due 2012(7)
4.9	Form of 8 ³ /8% Senior note due 2012(7)
4.10	Second Supplemental Indenture dated as of November 13, 2003 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National
	Association, as trustee, related to Beazer's $6^{1}/2\%$ Senior Notes due 2013(10)
4.11	Form of $6^{1/2}$ % Senior Note due 2013(10)
4.12	Indenture dated as of June 8, 2004 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and SunTrust Bank, as trustee, related to the 4 ⁵ /8%
	Convertible Senior Notes due 2024(12)
4.13	Form of 4 ⁵ /8% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024(12)
4.14	Form of Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2005, among Beazer, the Subsidiary Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank
4.14	National Association, as trustee(13)
4.15	Form of 6.875% Senior Note due 2015(20)
4.16	Form of Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006, by and among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., the subsidiary guarantors party
4.10	thereto and U.S. Bank National Association as Trustee(21)
4.17	Form of Senior Note due 2016(21)
4.18	Form of Registration Rights Agreement, dated June 6, 2006, by and among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., the guarantors named therein and
	UBS Securities LLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities, Inc., Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, Deutsche Bank
	Securities Inc., BNP Paribas Securities Corp. and Greenwich Capital Markets, Inc.(21)
4.19	Form of Junior Subordinated Indenture between Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, dated
	June 15, 2006.(22)
4.20	Form of Amended and Restated Trust Agreement among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, Chase
	Bank USA, National Association and certain individuals named therein as Administrative Trustees, dated June 15, 2006(22)
5.1*	Opinion of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP
5.2*	Opinion of Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C.
5.3*	Opinion of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P.
5.4*	Opinion of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP
5.5*	Opinion of Fossett & Brugger, Chartered
5.6*	Opinion of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C.
5.7*	Opinion of Barnes & Thornburg LLP
5.8*	Opinion of Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice PLLC
5.9*	Opinion of Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP
5.10*	Opinion of Holland & Knight, LLP
10.1	Amended and Restated 1994 Stock Incentive Plan(3)
10.2	Non-Employee Director Stock Incentive Plan(10)
10.3	Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan(8)
10.4 10.5	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Ian J. McCarthy(16) Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for John Skelton(16)
10.5	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for John Skelton(16)

10.6

Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Michael H. Furlow(16)

10.7-8	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreements dated as of February 3, 2006:
10.7	Ian J. McCarthy(17)
10.8	John Skelton(17)
10.12	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for C. Lowell Ball(16)
10.13	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for C. Lowell Ball(17)
10.14	Purchase Agreement for Sanford Homes of Colorado LLLP(4)
10.15	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for James O'Leary(16)
10.16	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for James O'Leary(17)
10.17	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Michael T. Rand(17)
10.18	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Michael T. Rand(16)
10.19	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 28, 2004 between the Company and Bank One, NA as Agent, Guaranty Bank,
	BNP Paribas and Wachovia Bank, National Association as Syndication Agents, The Royal Bank of Scotland plc as Documentation Agent,
	SunTrust Bank, PNC Bank, National Association and Washington Mutual Bank, FA as Managing Agents, Comerica Bank and Key Bank
	National Association as Co-Agents, and Banc One Capital Markets, Inc., as Lead Arranger and Sole Bookrunner.(9)
10.20	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for John Skelton(17)
10.21	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Jonathan P. Smoke(17)
10.22	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Cory J. Boydston(17)
10.23	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Director Stock Purchase Program(15)
10.24	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Customer Survey Incentive Plan(15)
10.25	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Amended and Restated Corporate Management Stock Purchase Program(15)
10.26	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 2005 Value Created Incentive Plan(15)
10.27	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Fred J. Fratto(17)
10.28	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 2005 Executive Value Created Incentive Plan(18)
10.29	Employment Agreement dated as of March 14, 2005 for Kenneth J. Gary(19)
10.30	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Kenneth J. Gary(17)
10.31	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Michael H. Furlow(17)
10.32	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Ian J. McCarthy(17)
10.33	Form of Stock Option and Restricted Stock Award Agreement(15)
10.34	Form of Stock Option Award Agreement(16)
10.35-38	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006:
10.35	Michael H. Furlow(17)

10.36	James O'Leary(17)
10.37	C. Lowell Ball(17)
10.38	Michael T. Rand(17)
10.39	First Amendment to Employment Agreement dated February 3, 2006 for Kenneth J. Gary(17)
12.1*	Statement re Computation of Ratios
21	List of Subsidiaries of Beazer(23)
23.1*	Consent of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2*	Consent of Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C. (included in Exhibit 5.2)
23.3*	Consent of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P. (included in Exhibit 5.3)
23.4*	Consent of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP (included in Exhibit 5.4)
23.5*	Consent of Fossett & Brugger, Chartered (included in Exhibit 5.5)
23.6*	Consent of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C. (included in Exhibit 5.6)
23.7*	Consent of Barnes & Thornburg LLP (included in Exhibit 5.7)
23.8*	Consent of Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice PLLC (included in Exhibit 5.8)
23.9*	Consent of Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP (included in Exhibit 5.9)
23.10*	Consent of Holland & Knight LLP (included in Exhibit 5.10)
23.11*	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
24.1*	Power of Attorney (included in Part II of the registration statement)
25.1*	Statement of Eligibility of U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, on Form T-1
99.1*	Form of Letter of Transmittal
99.2*	Form of Letter to Clients
99.3*	Form of Letter to Registered Holders
99.4*	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery

Filed herewith.

- (1) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 33-91904) filed on May 4, 1995.
- (2) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 33-72576) initially filed on December 6, 1993.
- (3) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2000.
- (4) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on August 10, 2001.
- (5) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2001.
- (6) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4/A filed on March 12, 2002.
- (7) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-92470) filed on July 16, 2002.
- (8) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-8/S-3 (Registration No. 333-101142) filed on November 12,
- (9) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 2, 2004.

- (10) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003.
- (11) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-112147) filed on January 23, 2004.
- (12) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2004.
- (13) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 13, 2005.
- (14) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on July 25, 2005.
- (15) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004.
- (16) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on September 1, 2004.
- (17) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2006.
- (18) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on February 9, 2005.
- (19) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on March 18, 2005.
- (20) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-127165) filed on August 3, 2005.
- (21) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 8, 2006.
- (22) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 21, 2006.
- (23) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2005.

All schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulations of the SEC are not required under the related instructions or are not applicable, and, therefore, have been omitted.

Item 22. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of a prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) To respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Items 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of Form S-4 within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.
- (5) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to provisions pursuant to which the directors, officers or controlling persons may be indemnified by the registrant or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Atlanta, State of Georgia, on the 14th day of August, 2006.

BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

By:	/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY

Ian J. McCarthy
President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ian J. McCarthy and James O'Leary, or any of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the foregoing, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ BRIAN C. BEAZER	Director and Non-Executive Chairman of the Board	August 14, 2006
Brian C. Beazer		
/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY	Director, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal	August 14, 2006
Ian J. McCarthy	Executive Officer)	
/s/ LAURENT ALPERT		
Laurent Alpert	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ KATIE J. BAYNE		
Katie J. Bayne	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ PETER G. LEEMPUTTE		
Peter G. Leemputte	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ MAUREEN E. O'CONNELL		
Maureen E. O'Connell	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ LARRY T. SOLARI		
Larry T. Solari	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ STEPHEN P. ZELNAK, JR.		
Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ JAMES O'LEARY	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	August 14, 2006
James O'Leary	(Principal Financial Officer)	
/s/ MICHAEL T. RAND	Senior Vice President, Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 14, 2006
Michael T. Rand	Accounting Officer)	

BEAZER HOMES CORP. BEAZER/SQUIRES REALTY, INC. BEAZER HOMES SALES, INC. BEAZER REALTY CORP. BEAZER HOMES HOLDINGS CORP. BEAZER HOMES TEXAS HOLDINGS, INC. BEAZER HOMES TEXAS, L.P. APRIL CORPORATION BEAZER SPE, LLC BEAZER HOMES INVESTMENT, LLC BEAZER REALTY, INC. BEAZER CLARKSBURG, LLC TEXAS LONE STAR TITLE, L.P. BEAZER ALLIED COMPANIES HOLDINGS, INC. BEAZER HOMES INDIANA, LLP BEAZER REALTY SERVICES, LLC PARAGON TITLE, LLC TRINITY HOMES LLC BEAZER COMMERCIAL HOLDINGS, LLC BEAZER GENERAL SERVICES, INC. BEAZER HOMES INDIANA HOLDINGS CORP. BEAZER REALTY LOS ANGELES, INC.

By: /s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY

BEAZER REALTY SACRAMENTO, INC.

BH BUILDING PRODUCTS, LP BH PROCUREMENT SERVICES, LLC

> Ian J. McCarthy President

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ian J. McCarthy and James O'Leary, or any of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the foregoing, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Title	Date
Director	August 14, 2006
Director and President (Principal Executive Officer)	August 14, 2006
Executive Vice President (Principal Financial Officer)	August 14, 2006
Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 14, 2006
II-17	
	Director Director and President (Principal Executive Officer) Executive Vice President (Principal Financial Officer) Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)

ARDEN PARK VENTURES, LLC

By: BEAZER HOMES CORP., its sole member.

By: /s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY

Ian J. McCarthy Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ian J. McCarthy and James O'Leary, or any of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the foregoing, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Signature	Title	Date	
/s/ BRIAN C. BEAZER Brian C. Beazer	Director of Beazer Homes Corp, the sole member of Arden Park Ventures, LLC	August 14, 2006	
/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY	Director and President of Beazer Homes Corp, the sole member of Arden Park Ventures, LLC (Principal Executive	August 14, 2006	
Ian J. McCarthy	Officer)		
/s/ JAMES O'LEARY	Executive Vice President of Beazer Homes Corp, the sole member of Arden Park Ventures, LLC (Principal Financial	August 14, 2006	
James O'Leary	Officer)		
/s/ MICHAEL T. RAND	Corporate Controller of Beazer Homes Corp, the sole member of Arden Park Ventures, LLC (Principal Accounting	August 14, 2006	
Michael T. Rand	Officer)		
	II-18		

HOMEBUIL	DERS	TITLE	SERVICES.	. INC.

By:	/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY
	Ian J. McCarthy
	Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ian J. McCarthy and James O'Leary, or any of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the foregoing, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ BRIAN C. BEAZER		
Brian C. Beazer	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY	Director and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	August 14, 2006
Ian J. McCarthy	Officer)	
/s/ CORY BOYDSTON		
Cory Boydston	President and Treasurer	August 14, 2006
/s/ JAMES O'LEARY	Executive Vice President (Principal Financial Officer)	August 14, 2006
James O'Leary		
/s/ MICHAEL T. RAND	Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 14, 2006
Michael T. Rand		
	II-19	

HOMEBUILDERS TITLE SERVICES OF VIRGINIA, INC.

By:	/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY
	Ian J. McCarthy

Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ian J. McCarthy and James O'Leary, or any of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the foregoing, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ BRIAN C. BEAZER		
Brian C. Beazer	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ IAN J. MCCARTHY		
Ian J. McCarthy	Director	August 14, 2006
/s/ MICHAEL FURLOW	Executive Vice President (Principal Executive Officer)	August 14, 2006
Michael Furlow		
/s/ JAMES O'LEARY	Executive Vice President (Principal Financial Officer)	August 14, 2006
James O'Leary		
/s/ MICHAEL T. RAND	Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 14, 2006
Michael T. Rand		
	II-20	

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Title
3.1(a)	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.(6)
3.1(b)	Articles of Incorporation of April Corporation(11)
3.1(c)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.1(d)	Articles of Organization of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC(11)
3.1(e)	Charter of Beazer Homes Corp.(11)
3.1(f)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.(11)
3.1(g)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Homes Investments, LLC(20)
3.1(h)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.(20)
3.1(i)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.1(j)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.(11)
3.1(k)	Articles of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Corp.(11)
3.1(l)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty, Inc.(11)
3.1(m)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Realty Services, LLC(20)
3.1(n)	Articles of Organization of Beazer SPE, LLC(11)
3.1(o)	Articles of Incorporation of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.(11)
3.1(p)	Registration to qualify as a limited liability partnership for Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP(20)
3.1(q)	Certificate of Formation of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC(20)
3.1(r)	Certificate of Incorporation Beazer General Services, Inc.(20)
3.1(s)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.(20)
3.1(t)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.(20)
3.1(u)	Certificate of Incorporation of Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.(20)
3.1(v)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.1(w)	Certificate of Incorporation of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.(11)
3.1(x)	Articles of Incorporation of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.(11)
3.1(y)	Articles of Organization of Paragon Title, LLC(11)
3.1(z)	Certificate of Formation of BH Procurement Services, LLC(20)
3.1(aa)	Certificate of Limited Partnership of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.(11)
3.1(ab)	Articles of Organization of Trinity Homes LLC(11)
3.1(ac)*	Articles of Organization of Arden Park Ventures, LLC
3.2(a)	Second Amended and Restated By-laws of Beazer Homes USA, Inc.(16)
3.2(b)	By-Laws of April Corporation(11)
3.2(c)	By-Laws of Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.2(d)	By-Laws of Beazer Clarksburg, LLC(11)
3.2(e)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Corp.(11)
3.2(f)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.(11)
3.2(g)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Homes Investments, LLC(20)
3.2(h)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.
3.2(i)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.(11)
3.2(j)	Agreement of Limited Partnership of Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.(11)
3.2(k)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Corp.(11)
3.2(l)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty, Inc.(11)
3.2(m)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Realty Services, LLC
3.2(n)	Operating Agreement of Beazer SPE, LLC(11)
3.2(0)	By-Laws of Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.(11)
3.2(p)(1)	Partnership Agreement of Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP
3.2(p)(2)	Amendment of Partnership Agreement of Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP(20)
3.2(q)	Operating Agreement of Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC(20)
3.2(r)	By-Laws of Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.(20)
3.2(s)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.(20)
3.2(t)	By-Laws of Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.(20)

3.2(u)	Limited Partnership Agreement of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.2(v)	Operating Agreement of BH Procurement Services, LLC(20)
3.2(w)	Limited Partnership Agreement of BH Building Products, LP(20)
3.2(x)	By-Laws of Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.(11)
3.2(y)	By-Laws of Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.(11)
3.2(z)	Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of Paragon Title, LLC(11)
3.2(aa)	Limited Partnership Agreement of Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.(11)
3.2(ab)	Second Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of Trinity Homes LLC(11)
3.2(ac)	By-Laws of Beazer General Services, Inc.(20)
4.1	Indenture dated as of May 21, 2001 among Beazer and U.S. Bank Trust National Association, as trustee, related to Beazer's 8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes due 2011(5)
4.2	Supplemental Indenture (8 ⁵ /8% notes) dated as of May 21, 2001 among Beazer, its subsidiaries party thereto and U.S. Bank Trust National Association, as trustee(5)
4.3	Form of 8 ⁵ /8% Senior Notes due 2011(5)
4.4	Specimen of Common Stock Certificate(2)
4.5	Retirement Savings and Investment Plan (the "RSIP")(1)
4.6	RSIP Summary Plan Description(1)
4.7	Indenture dated as of April 17, 2002 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, related to
4.0	Beazer's 8 ³ /8% Senior Notes due 2012(7) First Supplemental Indenture dated as of April 17, 2002 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association,
4.8	
4.0	as trustee, related to Beazer's 8 ³ /8% Senior Notes due 2012(7)
4.9	Form of 8 ³ /8% Senior note due 2012(7)
4.10	Second Supplemental Indenture dated as of November 13, 2003 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National
	Association, as trustee, related to Beazer's $6^{1/2}\%$ Senior Notes due 2013(10)
4.11	Form of $6^{1/2}$ % Senior Note due 2013(10)
4.12	Indenture dated as of June 8, 2004 among Beazer, the Guarantors party thereto and SunTrust Bank, as trustee, related to the $4^{5}/8\%$ Convertible Senior Notes due 2024(12)
4.13	Form of 4 ⁵ /8% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024(12)
4.14	Form of Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2005, among Beazer, the Subsidiary Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee(13)
4.15	Form of 6.875% Senior Note due 2015(20)
4.16	Form of Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006, by and among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., the subsidiary guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank National Association as Trustee(21)
4.17	Form of Senior Note due 2016(21)
4.18	Form of Registration Rights Agreement, dated June 6, 2006, by and among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., the guarantors named therein and UBS Securities LLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities, Inc., Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., BNP Paribas Securities Corp. and Greenwich Capital Markets, Inc.(21)
4.19	Form of Junior Subordinated Indenture between Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, dated June 15, 2006.(22)
4.20	Form of Amended and Restated Trust Agreement among Beazer Homes USA, Inc., JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, Chase Bank USA, National Association and certain individuals named therein as Administrative Trustees, dated June 15, 2006(22)
5.1*	Opinion of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP
5.2*	Opinion of Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C.
5.3*	Opinion of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P.
5.4*	Opinion of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP
5.5*	Opinion of Fossett & Brugger, Chartered
5.6*	Opinion of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C.

5.7*	Opinion of Barnes & Thornburg LLP
5.8*	Opinion of Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice PLLC
5.9*	Opinion of Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP
5.10*	Opinion of Holland & Knight, LLP
10.1	Amended and Restated 1994 Stock Incentive Plan(3)
10.2	Non-Employee Director Stock Incentive Plan(10)
10.3	Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan(8)
10.4	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Ian J. McCarthy(16)
10.5	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for John Skelton(16)
10.6	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Michael H. Furlow(16)
10.7-8	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreements dated as of February 3, 2006:
10.7	Ian J. McCarthy(17)
10.8	John Skelton(17)
10.12	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for C. Lowell Ball(16)
10.13	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for C. Lowell Ball(17)
10.14	Purchase Agreement for Sanford Homes of Colorado LLLP(4)
10.15	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for James O'Leary(16)
10.16	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for James O'Leary(17)
10.17	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Michael T. Rand(17)
10.18	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of September 1, 2004 for Michael T. Rand(16)
10.19	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 28, 2004 between the Company and Bank One, NA as Agent, Guaranty Bank,
	BNP Paribas and Wachovia Bank, National Association as Syndication Agents, The Royal Bank of Scotland plc as Documentation Agent,
	SunTrust Bank, PNC Bank, National Association and Washington Mutual Bank, FA as Managing Agents, Comerica Bank and Key Bank
	National Association as Co-Agents, and Banc One Capital Markets, Inc., as Lead Arranger and Sole Bookrunner.(9)
10.20	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for John Skelton(17)
10.21	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Jonathan P. Smoke(17)
10.22	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Cory J. Boydston(17)
10.23	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Director Stock Purchase Program(15)
10.24	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Customer Survey Incentive Plan(15)
10.25	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Amended and Restated Corporate Management Stock Purchase Program(15)
10.26	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 2005 Value Created Incentive Plan(15)
10.27	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Fred J. Fratto(17)
10.28	Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 2005 Executive Value Created Incentive Plan(18)
10.29	Employment Agreement dated as of March 14, 2005 for Kenneth J. Gary(19)

	r
10.31	Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Michael H. Furlow(17)
10.32	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Ian J. McCarthy(17)
10.33	Form of Stock Option and Restricted Stock Award Agreement(15)
10.34	Form of Stock Option Award Agreement(16)
10.35-38	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006:
10.35	Michael H. Furlow(17)
10.36	James O'Leary(17)
10.37	C. Lowell Ball(17)
10.38	Michael T. Rand(17)
10.39	First Amendment to Employment Agreement dated February 3, 2006 for Kenneth J. Gary(17)
12.1*	Statement re Computation of Ratios
21	List of Subsidiaries of Beazer(23)
23.1*	Consent of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2*	Consent of Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C. (included in Exhibit 5.2)
23.3*	Consent of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P. (included in Exhibit 5.3)
23.4*	Consent of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP (included in Exhibit 5.4)
23.5*	Consent of Fossett & Brugger, Chartered (included in Exhibit 5.5)
23.6*	Consent of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C. (included in Exhibit 5.6)
23.7*	Consent of Barnes & Thornburg LLP (included in Exhibit 5.7)
23.8*	Consent of Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice PLLC (included in Exhibit 5.8)
23.9*	Consent of Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP (included in Exhibit 5.9)
23.10*	Consent of Holland & Knight LLP (included in Exhibit 5.10)
23.11*	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
24.1*	Power of Attorney (included in Part II of the registration statement)
25.1*	Statement of Eligibility of U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, on Form T-1
99.1*	Form of Letter of Transmittal
99.2*	Form of Letter to Clients
99.3*	Form of Letter to Registered Holders
99.4*	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery

Amended and Restated Supplemental Employment Agreement dated as of February 3, 2006 for Kenneth J. Gary(17)

* Filed herewith.

10.30

- (1) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 33-91904) filed on May 4, 1995.
- (2) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 33-72576) initially filed on December 6, 1993.
- (3) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2000.
- (4) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on August 10, 2001.
- (5) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2001.
- (6) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4/A filed on March 12, 2002.

- (7) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-92470) filed on July 16, 2002.
- (8) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-8/S-3 (Registration No. 333-101142) filed on November 12, 2002.
- (9) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 2, 2004.
- (10) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003.
- (11) Incorporated herein by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-112147) filed on January 23, 2004.
- (12) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2004.
- (13) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 13, 2005.
- (14) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on July 25, 2005.
- (15) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004.
- (16) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on September 1, 2004.
- (17) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2006.
- (18) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on February 9, 2005.
- (19) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on March 18, 2005.
- (20) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-127165) filed on August 3, 2005.
- (21) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 8, 2006.
- (22) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 8-K filed on June 21, 2006.
- (23) Incorporated by reference to the exhibits to Beazer's report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2005.

All schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulations of the SEC are not required under the related instructions or are not applicable, and, therefore, have been omitted.

QuickLinks BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANTS TABLE OF CONTENTS PROSPECTUS SUMMARY **RISK FACTORS** CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION THE EXCHANGE OFFER **USE OF PROCEEDS CAPITALIZATION** SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND OPERATING DATA MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS **BUSINESS MANAGEMENT** SECURITY OWNERSHIP DESCRIPTION OF OTHER EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS **DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES** MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS **PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION LEGAL MATTERS EXPERTS** WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION **INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Income (in thousands, except per share amounts) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidated Balance Sheets (in thousands, except share and per share amounts) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity (\$ in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (in thousands) Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Balance Sheet September 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Balance Sheet September 30, 2004 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Income September 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Income September 30, 2004 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Income September 30, 2003 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows September 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows September 30, 2004 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows September 30, 2003 (in thousands) BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands, except share and per share data) BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (in thousands, except per share data) BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in thousands) BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (in thousands) BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet Information June 30, 2006 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet Information September 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information Quarter Ended June 30, 2006 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information Three Months Ended June 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Income Information Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005 (in thousands) Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows Information Nine Months Ended June 30, 2006 (in thousands)
Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows Information Nine Months Ended June 30, 2005 (in thousands) PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS **SIGNATURES**

POWER OF ATTORNEY

POWER OF ATTORNEY

POWER OF ATTORNEY

POWER OF ATTORNEY

POWER OF ATTORNEY

EXHIBIT INDEX

ARTICLES OF ORGANIZATION OF ARDEN PARK VENTURES, LLC (a Florida Limited Liability Company)

The undersigned natural person of the age of eighteen years or more, acting as organizer of a limited liability company under the Limited Liability Company Act of the State of Florida, hereby adopts the following Articles of Organization for such limited liability company.

- 1. The name of the limited liability company is **ARDEN PARK VENTURES, LLC.**
- 2. The mailing and street address of the principal office of the limited liability company is 215 N. Westmonte Drive, Altamonte Springs, Florida 32714
- 3. The management of the Company shall be vested in its Members as provided in its Operating Agreement.
- 4. The address of the initial registered office of the limited liability company is 1201 Hays Street, Suite 105, Tallahassee, Florida 32301, and the initial registered agent at such address is Corporation Service Company.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed these Articles of Organization of **ARDEN PARK VENTURES, LLC,** this 15th day of December, 2004, on behalf of the parties who shall be its members.

By: /s/ JAMES E.L. SEAY

James E.L. Seay, an authorized representative of a Member

QuickLinks

ARTICLES OF ORGANIZATION OF ARDEN PARK VENTURES, LLC (a Florida Limited Liability Company)

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This opinion is delivered in our capacity as counsel to Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Beazer Homes"), and to the subsidiaries of Beazer Homes named on Schedules I and II hereto (each, a "Guarantor" and collectively, the "Guarantors"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer Homes and the Guarantors with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by Beazer Homes of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantors of guarantees (the "Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes.

The New Notes and the Guarantees will be issued under an indenture, dated as of April 17, 2002, and an eighth supplemental indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (as so supplemented, the "Indenture") among Beazer Homes, the Guarantors and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee"). The New Notes and Guarantees will be offered by the Company in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 and the related guarantees of those notes.

As such counsel and for purposes of our opinions set forth below, we have examined originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such documents, corporate records, certificates of public officials and other instruments as we have deemed necessary or appropriate as a basis for the opinions set forth herein, including, without limitation:

- (i) the Registration Statement;
- (ii) the Indenture;
- (iii) the Notes;
- (iv) the Guarantees;
- (v) the certificate of incorporation of the Company and the bylaws of the Company as presently in effect as certified by the Secretary of the Company as of the date hereof (collectively, the "Company Charter Documents");
- (vi) the certificate of incorporation or corresponding formation document of each of the Guarantors listed on Schedule I hereto (such Guarantors are hereinafter referred to individually as a "Georgia/Delaware Guarantor" and collectively as the "Georgia/Delaware Guarantors") and the bylaws or corresponding governance document of each of the Georgia/Delaware Guarantors as presently in effect as certified by the Secretary of each Georgia/Delaware Guarantor as of the date hereof;
- (vii) a certificate of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware as to the incorporation and good standing of the Company under the laws of the State of Delaware as of August 14, 2006;

- (viii) certificates of the Secretaries of State of the state of incorporation or formation as to the incorporation or formation of each of the Georgia/Delaware Guarantors under the laws of such entities' state of incorporation or formation; and
- (ix) resolutions adopted by the Company's and each Georgia/Delaware Guarantor's board of directors (or equivalent governing body), certified by the respective Secretary of the Company and each such Georgia/Delaware Guarantor, relating to the execution and delivery of, and the performance by the Company and each of the Georgia/Delaware Guarantors of its respective obligations under, the Transaction Documents.

In addition to the foregoing, we have made such investigations of law as we have deemed necessary or appropriate as a basis for the opinions set forth herein

The Notes, the Guarantees and the Indenture are referred to herein, individually, as a "Transaction Document" and, collectively, as the "Transaction Documents".

In such examination and in rendering the opinions expressed below, we have assumed: (i) the due authorization of all agreements, instruments and other documents by all the parties thereto (other than the due authorization of each such agreement, instrument and document by the Company and the Guarantors); (ii) the due execution and delivery of all agreements, instruments and other documents by all the parties thereto (other than the due execution and delivery of each such agreement, instrument and document by the Company and the Guarantors); (iii) the genuineness of all signatures on all documents submitted to us; (iv) the authenticity and completeness of all documents, corporate records, certificates and other instruments submitted to us; (v) that photocopy, electronic, certified, conformed, facsimile and other copies submitted to us of original documents, corporate records, certificates and other instruments conform to the original documents, records, certificates and other instruments, and that all such original documents were authentic and complete; (vi) the legal capacity of all individuals executing documents; (vii) that the Transaction Documents executed in connection with the transactions contemplated thereby are the valid and binding obligations of each of the parties thereto (other than the Company and the Guarantors) in accordance with their respective terms and that no Transaction Document has been amended or terminated orally or in writing except as has been disclosed to us; and (viii) that the statements contained in the certificates and comparable documents of public officials, officers and representatives of the Company and the Guarantors and other persons on which we have relied for the purposes of this opinion are true and correct. As to all questions of fact material to this opinion and as to the materiality of any fact or other matter referred to herein, we have relied (without independent investigation) upon certificates or comparable documents of officers and representatives of the Company.

In addition, in rendering the opinions expressed below, we have relied solely (without independent investigation) upon the opinions of the below listed law firms to establish: (i) that each of the Guarantors listed on Schedule II hereto (the "Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantors") is validly existing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of incorporation or organization; (ii) that the execution, delivery and performance by each of the Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantors will not violate the certificate or articles of incorporation or certificate of formation or bylaws, operating agreement or partnership agreement, as applicable, of such Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantor; and (iii) that the execution, delivery and performance by each of the Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantors will not violate the laws of the jurisdiction of such Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantor's organization or other applicable laws (excepting the laws of the State of New York and the Federal laws of the United States and except with respect to April Corporation, a Colorado corporation). Opinions relied upon in accordance with the foregoing, each of which is attached as an exhibit to the Registration Statement, are the following: (i) Legal Opinion of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P., regarding that Guarantor incorporated under the laws of the State of Colorado; (ii) Legal Opinion of Barnes & Thornburg LLP, regarding those

Guarantors organized under the laws of the State of Indiana; (iii) Legal Opinion of Fossett & Brugger, Chartered, regarding that Guarantor organized under the laws of the State of Maryland; (iv) Legal Opinion of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP, regarding that Guarantor incorporated under the laws of the State of New Jersey; (v) Legal Opinion of Womble, Carlyle, Sandridge & Rice, PLLC, regarding that Guarantor incorporated under the laws of the State of North Carolina; (vi) Legal Opinion of Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C., regarding that Guarantor incorporated under the laws of the State of Tennessee; (vii) Legal Opinion of Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP, regarding that Guarantor organized under the laws of the State of Texas; (viii) Legal Opinion of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C., regarding that Guarantor incorporated under the laws of the State of Florida.

Based upon the foregoing, and in reliance thereon, and subject to the limitations, qualifications and exceptions set forth herein, we are of the following opinion:

- 1. When the New Notes have been duly authenticated by U.S. Bank National Association, in its capacity as Trustee, and duly executed and delivered on behalf of Beazer Homes as contemplated by the Registration Statement, the New Notes will be legally issued and will constitute valid and binding obligations of Beazer Homes enforceable against Beazer Homes in accordance with their terms.
- 2. When (a) the New Notes have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture upon the exchange and (b) the Guarantees have been duly endorsed on the New Notes, the Guarantees will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Georgia/Delaware Guarantors enforceable against the Georgia/Delaware Guarantors in accordance with their terms.
- 3. When (a) the New Notes have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture upon the exchange and (b) the Guarantees have been duly endorsed on the New Notes, the Guarantees will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantors enforceable against the Non-Georgia/Delaware Guarantors in accordance with their terms.

Our opinions set forth above are subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance and transfer, moratorium or other laws now or hereafter in effect relating to or affecting the rights or remedies of creditors generally and by general principles of equity (whether applied in a proceeding at law or in equity) including, without limitation, standards of materiality, good faith and reasonableness in the interpretation and enforcement of contracts, and the application of such principles to limit the availability of equitable remedies such as specific performance.

We are members of the Bar of the States of New York and Georgia, and accordingly, do not purport to be experts on or to be qualified to express any opinion herein concerning the laws of any jurisdiction other than laws of the States of New York and Georgia and the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act and the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act (including, with respect to the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act and the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act, all applicable provisions of the Delaware Constitution and all reported judicial decisions interpreting such laws).

This opinion has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any change in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement even though the change may affect the legal analysis or a legal conclusion or other matters in this opinion letter.

We hereby consent to being named as counsel to Beazer Homes and the Guarantors in the Registration Statement, to the references therein to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP

SCHEDULE I

Beazer Allied Companies Holdings, Inc.

Beazer Commercial Holdings, LLC

Beazer General Services, Inc.

Beazer Homes Holdings Corp.

Beazer Homes Indiana Holdings Corp.

Beazer Homes Investments, LLC

Beazer Homes Sales, Inc.

Beazer Homes Texas Holdings, Inc.

Beazer Homes Texas, L.P.

Beazer Realty Corp.

Beazer Realty Los Angeles, Inc.

Beazer Realty Sacramento, Inc.

Beazer Realty Services, LLC

Beazer SPE, LLC BH Building Products, LP

BH Procurement Services, LLC

Homebuilders Title Services, Inc.

SCHEDULE II

April Corporation Arden Park Ventures, LLC Beazer Clarksburg, LLC Beazer Clarksburg, LLC
Beazer Homes Corp.
Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP
Beazer Realty, Inc.
Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc.
Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc.
Paragon Title, LLC

Texas Lone Star Title, L.P.

Trinity Homes, LLC

LAW OFFICES

TUNE, ENTREKIN & WHITE, P.C.

SUITE 1700, AMSOUTH CENTER

315 Deaderick Street

NASHVILLE, TENNESSEE 37238-1700

OF COUNSEL
JOHN D. FITZGERALD, JR.

*RULE 31 LISTED GENERAL CIVIL MEDIATOR

JOHN C. TUNE (1931-1983)
ERVIN M. ENTREKIN (1927-1990)
THOMAS V. WHITE
JOHN W. NELLEY, JR.
THOMAS C. SCOTT
PETER J. STRIANSE
HUGH W. ENTREKIN
BEN H. CANTRELL
JOHN P. WILLIAMS*
LESA HARTLEY SKONEY
JOSEPH P. RUSNAK
TODD E. PANTHER
SHAWN R. HENRY

TELEPHONE 615/244-2770 TELECOPIER 615/244-2778

Sender's E-mail:hughentre@tewlawfirm.com

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

T. CHAD WHITE

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Beazer Homes Corp., a Tennessee corporation (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by the Company of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the Company's 8¹/8% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the Company's 8¹/8% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Fifth Supplemental Indenture", and the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee").

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined such documents and have reviewed such questions of law as we have considered necessary and appropriate for the purposes of our opinions set forth below.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates and instruments of the Guarantor as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis

for the opinion hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon statements and representations of representatives of the Guarantor.

Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a corporation, and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or formation and has all requisite power and authority, corporate or otherwise, to conduct its business, to own its properties, and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the Guarantee.
 - 2. The Guarantor has duly authorized, executed and delivered the Indenture.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Indenture and the Guarantee and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action and do not and will not (i) require any consent or approval of its stockholders, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the state of Tennessee or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect having applicability to Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guarantee or (iii) or violate any of its charter or by-laws.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

Counsel is a member of the Bar of the state of Tennessee. In rendering the foregoing opinions we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the state of Tennessee. This opinion letter has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP may rely on this opinion in connection with the issuance of its opinion to be given in connection with the Registration Statement. Our opinions are rendered only with respect to such laws, and the rules, regulations and orders thereunder, that are currently in effect, and we assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement, to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

Tune, Entrekin & White, P.C.

/s/ Hugh W. Entrekin By: Hugh W. Entrekin

[Letterhead of Hogan & Hartson L.L.P.]

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 100 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP 600 Peachtree Street, N.E. Suite 2400 Atlanta, GA 30308

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This firm has acted as counsel to April Corporation, a Colorado corporation (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by Beazer of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of a guarantee as prescribed by the Eight Supplemental Indenture (as defined below) and in the form attached to the Eighth Supplemental Indenture (the "New Guarantee") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

The New Notes and the New Guarantee will be issued under an indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture," and the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee.

For purposes of this opinion letter, we have examined copies of the following documents (the "Documents"):

- 1. Executed copy of the Indenture.
- 2. Form of the New Guarantee.
- 3. The Articles of Incorporation of the Guarantor, as certified by the Secretary of State of the State of Colorado on May 31, 2006, and as certified by the Secretary of the Guarantor on the date hereof as being complete, accurate, and in effect on June 6, 2006, and on the date hereof.
- 4. The Bylaws of the Guarantor, as certified by the Secretary of the Guarantor on the date hereof as being complete, accurate, and in effect on June 6, 2006, and on the date hereof.
 - 5. A certificate of good standing of the Guarantor issued by the Secretary of State of the State of Colorado dated as of the date hereof.
- 6. Joint Resolution of the Board of Directors of the Guarantor adopted by unanimous written consent on June 1, 2006, as certified by the Secretary of the Guarantor on the date hereof as being complete, accurate, and in effect relating to, among other things, authorization of the Indenture and the New Guarantee and arrangements in connection therewith.
 - 7. Certificate of Secretary of the Guarantor dated June 6, 2006.

- 8. A certificate of certain officers of the Guarantor dated as of the date hereof as to certain facts relating to the Guarantor.
- 9. A certificate of the Executive Vice President of the Guarantor dated as of the date hereof as to certain facts relating to the Guarantor and the incumbency and signatures of certain officers of the Guarantor.

In our examination of the aforesaid Documents, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal capacity of all natural persons, the accuracy and completeness of all of the Documents, the authenticity of all original Documents and the conformity to authentic original documents of all Documents submitted to us as copies (including telecopies). As to matters of fact relevant to the opinions expressed herein, we have relied on the representations and statements of fact made in the Documents, we have not independently established the facts so relied on, and we have not made any investigation or inquiry other than our examination of the Documents. We have also assumed the validity and constitutionality of each statute covered by this opinion letter. We have assumed that the New Guarantee will be executed in the form attached to the Eighth Supplemental Indenture. For purposes of the opinion set forth in paragraph (c), we have assumed that the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the New Guarantee, when executed, would be enforced as written. For purposes of the opinion set forth in paragraph (c), we have also assumed that at the time the New Guarantee is executed and delivered, there will have been no changes in any relevant facts or law from the facts and law existing on the date hereof. This opinion letter is given, and all statements herein are made, in the context of the foregoing.

This opinion letter is based as to matters of law solely on internal Colorado law, except to the extent excluded below (but not including any statutes, ordinances, administrative decisions, rules or regulations of any political subdivision below the state level); provided, however, that the laws described above shall not include (and we express no opinion as to) federal or state securities laws or regulations; and further provided that the opinions expressed herein are based upon a review of those laws, statutes and regulations that are generally recognized or applicable to the transactions contemplated by the Guarantor in the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and New Guarantee.

Based upon, subject to and limited by the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

- (a) The Guarantor is validly existing as a corporation and in good standing under the laws of the State of Colorado.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance by the Guarantor of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the New Guarantee have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action of the Guarantor.
- (c) The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture did not, and the execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the New Guarantee will not, (i) require any approval of its shareholders which has not been obtained, or (ii) violate the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Guarantor.

This opinion letter has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. The opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion letter as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to this firm under the caption "Legal Matters" in the prospectus constituting a part of the Registration Statement.

In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are an "expert" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Hogan & Hartson L.L.P.

HOGAN & HARTSON L.L.P.

[Letterhead of Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP]

Woodbridge

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP 600 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 2400 Atlanta, Georgia 30308

Re: Form S-4 Registration Statement Under the Securities Act of 1933 filed by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. and certain subsidiary guarantors, including, Beazer Realty, Inc.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Beazer Realty, Inc., a New Jersey corporation (the "Guarantor"), as subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company") in connection with that certain registration statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") to be filed by the Company and the subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by the Company of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the subsidiary guarantors named in the Registration Statement, including, the Guarantor, of guarantees (each, a "Guaranty" and collectively, the "Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes.

The New Notes and the Guarantees will be issued pursuant to that certain eighth supplemental indenture dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture") to the indenture dated as of April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture") by and among the Company, the Guarantor, the other subsidiary guarantors named therein and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The New Notes and the Guarantees will be offered by the Company in exchange for \$275,000,000 million aggregate principal amount of their outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 and the related guarantees of those notes.

In connection with our opinion, we have examined copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction of the following documents: (i) the Original Indenture; (ii) the Eighth Supplemental Indenture; (iii) the Guaranty; (iv) corporate resolutions of the boards of directors of each of the subsidiary guarantors named in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, authorizing and approving (a) the transactions contemplated by the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the Guaranty, and (b) the filing of the Registration Statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended; (v) the Certificate of Incorporation of the Guarantor ("Certificate of Incorporation"); and (vi) the By-laws of the Guarantor ("By-Laws"). We have also examined that certain draft of the Registration Statement to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

In our examination, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal capacity of all natural persons, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents submitted to us as certified, photostatic or facsimile copies and the authenticity of the originals of such documents. As to any facts relevant to the opinions expressed below that we did not independently establish or verify, we have relied upon statements and representations of the Guarantor or others, including the representations of the Guarantor in the documents referenced above and the representations set forth in that certain officer's certificate of the Guarantor.

Based upon the foregoing, and subject to the limitations and qualifications set forth below, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a corporation and in good standing under the laws of the State of New Jersey, and the Guarantor has the corporate power to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under the Guaranty.
- 2. The execution, delivery and performance of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the Guaranty by the Guarantor has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Guarantor.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the Guaranty and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action and do not and will not (i) require any consent or approval of its stockholders, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule, or regulation of the State of New Jersey or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect having applicability to the Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guaranty, or (iii) violate either the Certificate of Incorporation or the By-laws.

We are members of the Bar of the State of New Jersey, and we express no opinion to the laws of any jurisdiction except the laws of the State of New Jersey and the United States of America. We note that the documents referenced in this opinion provide that that they are to be governed by New York law, with certain qualifications and exceptions. We express no opinion as to the interpretation of the choice of law provisions in the documents referenced herein, including, without limitation, which provisions of such documents, a court would deem subject to New Jersey rather than New York law.

The opinions expressed herein represent the judgment of this law firm as to certain legal matters, but such opinions are not guarantees or warranties and should not in any respect be construed as such.

This opinion has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose without our prior written approval. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any change in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement even though the change may affect the legal analysis or a legal conclusion or other matters in this opinion letter.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Greenbaum, Rowe, Smith & Davis LLP

[Fossett & Brugger Letterhead]

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Beazer Clarksburg, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by the Company of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

It is our understanding that the New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), and a Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture", and the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee").

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined the following documents:

- 1. A Certificate of Good Standing with respect to the Guarantor issued by the Maryland State Department of Assessments and Taxation ("SDAT") and dated August 10, 2006.
- 2. The Articles of Organization of the Guarantor (a copy of which was included with the Certificate of Secretary of the Guarantor dated June 6, 2006).
- 3. The Operating Agreement and amendments thereto of the Guarantor (copies of which were included with the Certificate of Secretary of the Guarantor dated June 6, 2006).
- 4. Certificate of the Secretary of Guarantors dated June 6, 2006; Officers' Certificate of the Guarantors dated August 15, 2006; and Joint Resolution No. 2006-27 dated June 1, 2006.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates and instruments of the Guarantor as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinion hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we

have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon statements and representations of representatives of the Guarantor.

Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a limited liability company, and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation and has all requisite power and authority, limited liability company or otherwise, to conduct its business, to own its properties, and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the Guarantee.
 - 2. The Guarantor has duly authorized, executed and delivered the Indenture.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Indenture and the Guarantee and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary limited liability company or other action and do not and will not (i) require any additional consent or approval of its members, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the state of Maryland or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect having applicability to each Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guarantee or (iii) or violate any of its articles of organization or limited liability company operating agreement.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

- 1. Counsel is a member of the Bar of the state of Maryland. In rendering the foregoing opinions we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the state of Maryland. The undersigned expresses no opinion as to any matter relating to any state or federal securities law or regulation. Our opinions are rendered only with respect to such laws, and the rules, regulations and orders thereunder, that are currently in effect, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of any change in law or fact that occurs after the date hereof.
- 2. The opinions set forth herein are subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance and transfer, moratorium or other laws now or hereafter in effect relating to or affecting the rights or remedies of creditors generally and by general principles of equity (whether applied in a proceeding at law or in equity) including, without limitation, standards of materiality, good faith and reasonableness in the interpretation and enforcement of contracts, and the application of such principles to limit the availability of equitable remedies such as specific performance.
- 3. The undersigned expresses no opinion as to any matter other than as expressly set forth above, and no opinion is or may be implied or inferred herefrom, and specifically we express no opinion as to (a) the financial ability of the Guarantor to meet its obligations under the Indenture, the Guarantee or any other document related thereto, (b) the truthfulness or accuracy of any applications, reports, plans, documents, financial statements or other matters furnished by or on behalf of the Guarantor in connection with the Indenture, the Guarantee or any other document related thereto, or (c) the truthfulness or accuracy of any representation or warranty as to matters of fact made by the Guarantor in the Guarantee or any other document.

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement, to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

The opinions expressed in this letter are limited to the matters set forth herein and no other opinion should be inferred beyond the matters expressed as stated. This opinion letter has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement. Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP may rely on this opinion in connection with the issuance of its opinion to be given in connection with the Registration Statement. This letter is to be interpreted in accordance with the report of the Special Joint Committee on Lawyers' Opinions in commercial transactions of the Maryland State Bar Association, Inc.

Very truly yours,

FOSSETT & BRUGGER, CHARTERED

By: /s/ WILLIAM M. SHIPP

William M. Shipp, Principal

3

[Letterhead of Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C.]

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Homebuilders Title Services of Virginia, Inc., a Virginia corporation (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by the Company of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (collectively the "New Guarantees"; individually the guaranty issued by Guarantor is referred to herein as the "Guarantee") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% original Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture"; the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee").

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined such documents and have reviewed such questions of law as we have considered necessary and appropriate for the purposes of our opinions set forth below.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates and instruments of the Guarantor as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinion hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon statements and representations of representatives of the Guarantor.

Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a corporation, and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or formation and has all requisite power and authority,

corporate or otherwise, to conduct its business, to own its properties, and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the Guarantee.

- 2. The Guarantor has duly authorized, executed and delivered the Guarantee.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Guarantee and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action and do not and will not (i) require any consent or approval of its stockholders, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the state of incorporation or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect having applicability to each Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guarantee or (iii) or violate any of its charter or by-laws.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

Counsel is a member of the Bar of the state of Virginia. In rendering the foregoing opinions we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the state of Virginia. Our opinions are rendered only with respect to such laws, and the rules, regulations and orders thereunder, that are currently in effect, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of any change in law or fact that occurs after the date hereof.

We express no opinion as to the enforceability of the Indenture or the Guarantee. We express no opinion on whether the issuance of the New Notes and/or the Guarantee require registration under the Virginia Securities Act, Va. Code Ann. §§13.1-501 et seq., nor whether such issuance is exempt from registration under that Act. We express no opinion on whether the Registration Statement complies with the requirements of the Securities Act, nor any other applicable Federal law governing the issuance of securities.

This opinion letter has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement. We hereby expressly permit the law firm of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker, LLP to rely on this opinion for any purpose in connection with any legal opinion rendered by such firm in connection with the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement, to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Young, Goldman & Van Beek, P.C.

YOUNG, GOLDMAN & VAN BEEK, P.C.

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to (i) Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP, an Indiana limited liability partnership, (ii) Paragon Title, LLC, an Indiana limited liability company, and (iii) Trinity Homes, LLC, an Indiana limited liability company doing business as Beazer Homes (collectively, the "Guarantors"), all of which are remote subsidiaries of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the direct and remote subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantors, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by Beazer of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantors and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an Indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), as supplemented by an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture", and the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantors, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. We have assumed, with your permission, that the Indenture has not been further amended, modified or supplemented since the Eighth Supplemental Indenture dated June 6, 2006. We have also assumed, with your permission, that the substantive provisions of the New Guarantees, when issued, will be identical to the provisions of Article Four of the Indenture.

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined such documents and have reviewed such questions of law as we have considered necessary and appropriate for the purposes of our opinions set forth below.

In connection with this opinion letter, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates and instruments of Beazer, its direct and remote subsidiaries and the Guarantors as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon certificates, statements and representations of representatives of Beazer and the Guarantors, including without limitation those factual matters included in the Registration Statement.

Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP is a general partnership subject to the Uniform Partnership Act of the State of Indiana, became registered as an Indiana limited liability partnership pursuant to a Registration to Qualify as a Limited Liability Partnership filed with the Indiana Secretary of State on December 29, 2004, and has all requisite power and authority under Indiana law and its current partnership agreement to conduct its business and to own its properties (all as described in the Registration Statement) and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the New Guarantees.
- 2. Each of Paragon Title, LLC and Trinity Homes, LLC is validly existing as a limited liability company under the laws of the State of Indiana and has all requisite power and authority, limited liability company or otherwise, to conduct its business and to own its properties (all as described in the Registration Statement) and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the New Guarantees.
 - 3. Each of the Guarantors has duly authorized, executed and delivered the Eighth Supplemental Indenture.
- 4. The execution and delivery by each of the Guarantors of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the New Guarantees and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary limited liability company or limited liability partnership or other action, as applicable, and do not and will not (i) require any further consent or further approval of its managers, members or partners, as applicable, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the State of Indiana or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award of any federal or state court or governmental authority presently in effect to which such Guarantor is a named party which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the New Guarantees or (iii) violate its (A) current partnership agreement with respect to Beazer Homes Indiana, LLP, or (B) Articles of Organization or Operating Agreement with respect to Paragon Title, LLC or Trinity Homes, LLC.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

Counsel is a member of the Bar of the State of Indiana. In rendering the foregoing opinions we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the State of Indiana. This opinion letter has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to reliance on this opinion letter and the opinions provided herein by the law firm Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP in and in connection with the legal opinion provided by that law firm that is included as an exhibit to the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement, to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Barnes & Thornburg LLP

[Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC Letterhead]

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special North Carolina counsel to Beazer/Squires Realty, Inc., a North Carolina corporation (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by the Company of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act and the guarantees of the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries of Beazer with respect thereto. The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an Indenture, dated as of April 17, 2002, as modified, supplemented and amended from time to time, and as further supplemented and amended by an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture"), among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee"). This opinion is being delivered to you at your request pursuant to the requirements of Item 21(a) of Form S-4 and Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

We have reviewed the Guarantor's articles of incorporation and bylaws, each as amended to date (the "Governance Documents"), and have examined the originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of corporate records of the Guarantor, including resolutions adopted by the Board of Directors of the Guarantor as furnished to us by the Guarantor, certificates of public officials and of representatives of the Guarantor, statutes and other instruments and documents, as a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In rendering this opinion, we have relied upon the certificates of public officials and representatives of the Guarantor with respect to the accuracy of the factual matters contained in such certificates. In rendering our opinion in paragraph 1 below, we have relied solely upon a certificate of existence regarding the Guarantor issued by the Secretary of State of North Carolina dated August 8, 2006.

In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures and the legal capacity of all signatories, (ii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals and the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as certified or photostatic copies, and (iii) the proper issuance and accuracy of certificates of public officials and representatives of the Guarantor.

Based on and subject to the foregoing and the qualifications and limitations set forth below, and having regard for such legal considerations as we deem relevant, it is our opinion that:

- 1. The Guarantor is a corporation in existence under the laws of North Carolina and has the corporate power to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under the New Guarantees.
- 2. The Guarantor has authorized the execution, delivery and performance of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the New Guarantees by all necessary corporate action.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Eighth Supplemental Indenture and the New Guarantees and the performance of its obligations thereunder do not (i) require any consent or approval of the Guarantor's shareholder(s), or (ii) to our knowledge, violate any applicable law or any judgment or order of any court or governmental authority that is binding on the Guarantor, which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the New Guarantees, or (iii) violate any of the Governance Documents.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

This opinion is limited to the laws of the State of North Carolina, excluding local laws of the State of North Carolina (*i.e.*, the statutes and ordinances, the administrative decisions and the rules and regulations of counties, towns, municipalities and special political subdivisions of, or authorities or quasi-governmental bodies constituted under the laws of, the State of North Carolina and judicial decisions to the extent they deal with any of the foregoing), and we are expressing no opinion as to the effect of the laws of any other jurisdiction.

This opinion has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose, except that this opinion may be relied upon by Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP in connection with delivering its legal opinion to the Company which is to be attached as Exhibit 5.1 to the Registration Statement pursuant to the requirements of Item 21(a) of Form S-4 and Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K, to the same extent as if this opinion letter were addressed to it. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC

[Gardere Wynne Sewell LLP Letterhead]

Direct: 214-999-4645 Direct Fax: 214-999-3645 dearhart@gardere.com

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

RE: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement of Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special Texas counsel to Texas Lone Star Title, L.P., a Texas limited partnership (the "Guarantor") and subsidiary of Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by Beazer of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes, which will be exchanged for the outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 and the related guarantees issued by the Guarantor that have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

The New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an Indenture, dated April 17, 2002 (the "*Original Indenture*"), and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "*Eighth Supplemental Indenture*" and together with the Original Indenture as supplemented to date the "*Indenture*") by and among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee.

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined such documents and have reviewed such questions of law as we have considered necessary and appropriate for the purposes of our opinions set forth below.

In connection with this Opinion Letter, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates and instruments of the Guarantor as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed.

In our examination, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon statements and representations of representatives of the Guarantor.

Based upon the foregoing, and subject to the exceptions, limitations, and qualifications set forth below, we are of the opinion that:

1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a limited partnership in the State of Texas and has all requisite power and authority, limited partnership or otherwise, to conduct its business as currently

conducted, to own its properties, and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the New Guarantees to be issued by the Guarantor.

- 2. The Guarantor has duly authorized, executed and delivered the Indenture.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Indenture and the New Guarantees and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary limited partnership or other action and do not and will not (i) require any further consent or approval of its partners, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the State of Texas or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination, or award presently addressed to and binding on Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guarantee, or (iii) violate its certificate of limited partnership or limited partnership agreement.

The opinions expressed herein are subject to the following exceptions, limitations, and qualifications:

- A. We are members of the Bar of the State of Texas. In rendering the foregoing opinions, we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the State of Texas. Our opinions are rendered only with respect to such laws, and the rules, regulations, and orders thereunder that are currently in effect, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of any change in law or fact. We express no opinion as to the validity, binding effect or enforceability of the Indenture or the New Guarantees.
- B. This opinion letter has been prepared and furnished for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. We expressly permit Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP to rely on this opinion for the purpose of giving its legal opinion in connection with the Registration Statement. The opinion speaks as to the date hereof. We assume no obligation to advise you of any changes in the forgoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.
- C. We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

GARDERE WYNNE SEWELL LLP

By: /s/ DAVID R. EARHART

David R. Earhart, Partner

2

[Letterhead of Holland & Knight LLP]

James E.L. Seay 407 244 1117 james.seay@hklaw.com

August 15, 2006

Beazer Homes USA, Inc. 1000 Abernathy Road Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia 30328

Re: Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Arden Park Ventures, LLC, a Florida limited liability company (the "Guarantor"), a subsidiary of Beazer Homes Corp. ("Beazer Homes"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (the "Registration Statement") filed by Beazer Homes USA, Inc. ("Beazer") and the subsidiaries of Beazer listed in the Registration Statement, including Beazer Homes and the Guarantor, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the issuance by Beazer of up to \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "New Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantor and certain other subsidiaries listed in the Registration Statement of guarantees (the "New Guarantees") with respect to the New Notes. The New Notes will be offered by Beazer in exchange for \$275,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 which have not been registered under the Securities Act. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Registration Statement.

It is our understanding that the New Notes and the New Guarantees will be issued under an indenture, dated as of April 17, 2002 (the "Original Indenture"), and an Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 6, 2006 (the "Eighth Supplemental Indenture," and together with the Original Indenture as supplemented to date is referred to herein as the "Indenture") among Beazer, the Guarantor, certain other subsidiary guarantors listed in the Registration Statement and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee").

In rendering our opinions expressed below, we have examined the following documents:

- (a) the Indenture;
- (b) the Subsidiary Guarantee contemplated by the Indenture, as executed by the Guarantor and others (the "Guarantee");
- (c) a Certificate of Good Standing with respect to the Guarantor issued by the Florida Department of State and dated August 7, 2006;
- (d) certified Articles of Organization of the Guarantor which were filed on December 16, 2004, as amended; and
- (e) Certificate of the Secretary of Beazer Homes dated June 6, 2006; and Joint Resolution No. 2006-27 dated June 1, 2006.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined copies or originals of such documents, resolutions, certificates, and instruments of the Guarantor as we have deemed necessary to form a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In addition, we have reviewed certificates of public officials, statutes, records and other instruments and documents as we have deemed necessary to form a basis

for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed, without independent investigation, (i) the genuineness of all signatures, (ii) the legal capacity of natural persons, (iii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iv) the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as duplicates or certified or conformed copies, and (v) the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. With regard to certain factual matters, we have relied, without independent investigation or verification, upon statements and representations of representatives of the Guarantor.

Based on and subject to the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Guarantor is validly existing as a Florida limited liability company, and in good standing under the laws of Florida, the jurisdiction of its formation, and has all requisite power and authority, limited liability company or otherwise, to conduct its business, to own its properties, and to execute, deliver and perform all of its obligations under the Indenture and the Guarantee.
- 2. The Guarantor has duly authorized, executed, and delivered the Indenture and the Guarantee.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Guarantor of the Indenture and the Guarantee and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by all necessary limited liability company or other action and do not and will not (i) require any additional consent or approval of its members, or (ii) violate any provision of any law, rule or regulation of the State of Florida or, to our knowledge, any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award presently in effect having applicability to the Guarantor which violation would impair its ability to perform its obligations under the Guarantee or (iii) or violate any of its articles of organization.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

- A. We are members of The Florida Bar. In rendering the foregoing opinions we express no opinion as to the effect (if any) of laws of any jurisdiction except those of the state of Florida. We express no opinion as to any matter relating to any state or federal securities law or regulation. Our opinions are rendered only with respect to such laws, and the rules, regulations and orders thereunder, that are currently in effect, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of any change in law or fact that occurs after the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.
- B. In rendering the opinions and other matters set forth herein based on our knowledge, we hereby advise you that, in the course of our representation of the Guarantor in matters with respect to which we have been engaged by the Guarantor as counsel, no information has come to our attention that would give us actual knowledge or actual notice that any such opinions or other matters are not accurate or that any of the foregoing documents, certificates, reports and information on which we have relied are not accurate and complete. Except as otherwise stated herein, we have undertaken no independent investigation or verification of such matters.
- C. We express no opinion as to any matter other than as expressly set forth above, and no opinion is implied hereby or may be inferred herefrom, and specifically we express no opinion as to (a) the financial ability of the Guarantor to meet its obligations under the Indenture, the Guarantee or any other document related thereto, (b) the truthfulness or accuracy of any applications, reports, plans, documents, financial statements or other matters furnished by or on behalf of the Guarantor in connection with the Indenture, the Guarantee or any other document related thereto, or (c) the truthfulness or accuracy of any representation or warranty as to matters of fact made by the Guarantor in the Indenture, the Guarantee or any other document.

D. We note that the Indenture and the Guarantee (in the case of the Guarantee, presumably, though the Guarantee does not expressly say so) are governed by New York law. Therefore, to the extent that the opinion given above requires any interpretation of law, we have with your permission given the opinion as though the Indenture and the Guarantee were governed by the laws of Florida; however, you should have no expectation that a court would disregard a choice of law provision, or that the law of Florida is the same as the law of New York

We hereby consent to the references in the Registration Statement, to our Firm under the caption "Legal Matters" and to the inclusion of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

The opinions expressed in this letter are limited to the matters set forth herein and no other opinion should be inferred beyond the matters expressed as stated. This opinion has been prepared for your use in connection with the Registration Statement and may not be relied upon for any other purpose. Notwithstanding the foregoing, we agree that the firm of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP may rely, with our permission, on the matters set forth in this opinion for purposes of rendering its opinion in connection with the Registration Statement. This opinion speaks as of the date hereof, and we assume no obligation to advise you or any other person hereafter with regard to any change in the foregoing subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement even though the change may affect the legal analysis or a legal conclusion or other matters in this opinion letter.

Very truly yours,

HOLLAND & KNIGHT LLP

By: /s/ JAMES E.L. SEAY

James E.L. Seay Partner

BEAZER HOMES USA, INC. STATEMENT REGARDING COMPUTATIONS OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES (In thousands, except ratios)

		Fiscal Yea	ar Ended Septemb	er 30,		9 months ended	
	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	6/30/2005	6/30/2006
Earnings:							
Income before income taxes	122,748	202,059	285,529	386,575	499,334	239,538	468,323
Less: equity in (income) loss of unconsolidated joint							
ventures	63	(2,338)	(1,597)	(1,561)	(5,021)	(3,150)	(809)
Fixed charges from below	38,348	54,389	69,149	80,740	95,363	68,414	91,435
Distributed income of unconsolidated joint ventures	_	2,353	1,137	1,761	5,844	3,361	_
Less: interest capitalized	(35,825)	(51,171)	(65,295)	(76,035)	(89,678)	(64,269)	(85,195)
Interest amortized to cost of sales	33,235	43,001	55,451	66,199	82,388	54,880	60,788
Earnings available for fixed charges	158,569	248,293	344,374	457,679	588,230	298,774	534,542
Fixed Charges:							
Interest expense, including capitalized amounts and							
amortization of debt costs	35,825	51,171	65,295	76,035	89,678	64,269	85,195
Estimated interest component of rent expense	2,523	3,218	3,854	4,705	5,685	4,145	6,240
Total fixed charges	38,348	54,389	69,149	80,740	95,363	68,414	91,435
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	4.14	4.57	4.98	5.67	6.17	4.37	5.85

QuickLinks

STATEMENT REGARDING COMPUTATIONS OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the use in this Registration Statement on Form S-4 of our report dated December 8, 2005 (May 23, 2006 as to the effects of Note 15) (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph related to the restatement of such consolidated financial statements to revise Beazer Homes USA, Inc.,'s segment disclosures), relating to the consolidated financial statements of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., and our report dated December 8, 2005 relating to management's report on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, appearing in the Prospectus, which is part of this Registration Statement.

We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in such Prospectus.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Atlanta, Georgia August 14, 2006

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM T-1

STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY UNDER
THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A
CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE

Check if an Application to Determine Eligibility of a Trustee Pursuant to Section 305(b)(2)

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

(Exact name of Trustee as specified in its charter)

31-0841368

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

800 Nicollet Mall Minneapolis, Minnesota(Address of principal executive offices)

55402 (Zip Code)

Richard Prokosch U.S. Bank National Association 60 Livingston Avenue St. Paul, MN 55107 (651) 495-3918

(Name, address and telephone number of agent for service)

Beazer Homes USA, Inc.

(Issuer with respect to the Securities)

Delaware

58-2086934

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1000 Abernathy Road, Suite 1200 Atlanta, Georgia

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

30328

(Zip Code)

8.125% Senior Notes due 2016

(Title of the Indenture Securities)

FORM T-1

Item 1. GENERAL INFORMATION. Furnish the following information as to the Trustee.

a) Name and address of each examining or supervising authority to which it is subject.

Comptroller of the Currency Washington, D.C.

b) Whether it is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.

Yes

Item 2. AFFILIATIONS WITH OBLIGOR. If the obligor is an affiliate of the Trustee, describe each such affiliation.

None

Items 3–15 Items 3–15 are not applicable because to the best of the Trustee's knowledge, the obligor is not in default under any Indenture for which the Trustee acts as Trustee.

Item 16. LIST OF EXHIBITS: List below all exhibits filed as a part of this statement of eligibility and qualification.

- 1. A copy of the Articles of Association of the Trustee.*
- 2. A copy of the certificate of authority of the Trustee to commence business.*
- 3. A copy of the certificate of authority of the Trustee to exercise corporate trust powers.*
- 4. A copy of the existing bylaws of the Trustee.*
- 5. A copy of each Indenture referred to in Item 4. Not applicable.
- 6. The consent of the Trustee required by Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, attached as Exhibit 6.
- 7. Report of Condition of the Trustee as of March 31, 2006 published pursuant to law or the requirements of its supervising or examining authority, attached as Exhibit 7.

^{*} Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 25.1 to Amendment No. 2 to registration statement on S-4, Registration Number 333-128217 filed on November 15, 2005.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the Trustee, U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, a national banking association organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, has duly caused this statement of eligibility and qualification to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in the City of St. Paul, State of Minnesota on the 2nd of August, 2006.

By: /s/ RICHARD PROKOSCH

Richard Prokosch

Vice President

By: /s/ RAYMOND HAVERSTOCK

Raymond Haverstock Vice President

CONSENT

In accordance with Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, the undersigned, U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION hereby consents that reports of examination of the undersigned by Federal, State, Territorial or District authorities may be furnished by such authorities to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon its request therefor.

Dated: August 2, 2006

By: /s/ RICHARD PROKOSCH

Richard Prokosch Vice President

By: /s/ RAYMOND HAVERSTOCK

Raymond Haverstock Vice President

4

U.S. Bank National Association Statement of Financial Condition As of 3/31/2006

(\$000's)

		3/31/2006
Assets		
Cash and Due From Depository Institutions	\$	7,050,967
Securities		39,215,391
Federal Funds		3,114,744
Loans & Lease Financing Receivables		135,184,791
Fixed Assets		1,737,385
Intangible Assets		11,754,046
Other Assets		10,882,988
Total Assets	\$	208,940,312
Liabilities	_	
Deposits	\$	132,810,195
Fed Funds	¥	12,304,517
Treasury Demand Notes		0
Trading Liabilities		252,318
Other Borrowed Money		28,673,468
Acceptances		0
Subordinated Notes and Debentures		6,432,494
Other Liabilities		6,859,284
Total Liabilities	\$	187,332,276
Equity		
Minority Interest in Subsidiaries	\$	1,029,155
Common and Preferred Stock		18,200
Surplus		11,804,040
Undivided Profits		8,756,641
Total Equity Capital	\$	21,608,036
Total Liabilities and Equity Capital	\$	208,940,312

To the best of the undersigned's determination, as of the date hereof, the above financial information is true and correct.

U.S. Bank National Association

By: /s/ RICHARD PROKOSCH

Vice President

Date: August 2, 2006

QuickLinks

FORM T-1
SIGNATURE

CONSENT
U.S. Bank National Association Statement of Financial Condition As of 3/31/2006

LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

OFFER TO EXCHANGE
ANY AND ALL OUTSTANDING
8.125% SENIOR NOTES DUE 2016,
WHICH ARE NOT REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933,
FOR ANY AND ALL OUTSTANDING
8.125% SENIOR NOTES DUE 2016,
WHICH HAVE BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933,

OF

BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

PURSUANT TO THE PROSPECTUS DATED

, 2006.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON , 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE"). ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

The Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer is:

U.S. Bank, National Association

By Mail, Overnight Courier or Hand Delivery:

U.S. Bank, National Association
60 Livingston Avenue
EP-MN-WS2N
St. Paul, MN 55107
Attention: Specialized Finance Department
Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

By Facsimile:

(651) 495-8158
Attention: Specialized Finance Department
Confirm by Telephone:
(800) 934-6802
Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

To confirm by telephone or for information:

(800) 934-6802 Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR TRANSMISSION OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL VIA FACSIMILE TO A NUMBER OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR OTHERWISE THAN AS PROVIDED ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY. THE INSTRUCTIONS CONTAINED HEREIN SHOULD BE READ CAREFULLY BEFORE THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS COMPLETED.

This Letter of Transmittal is to be completed by holders of Original Notes (as defined below) either if Original Notes are to be forwarded herewith or if tenders of Original Notes are to be made by book-entry transfer to an account maintained by U.S. Bank, National Association (the "Exchange Agent") at The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") pursuant to the procedures set forth in "*The Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer Procedures*" in the Prospectus.

Holders of Original Notes (i) whose certificates (the "Certificates") for such Original Notes are not immediately available or (ii) who cannot deliver their Original Notes, the Letter of Transmittal or any other required documents to the Exchange Agent prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date or (iii) who cannot complete the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date, must tender their Original Notes according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures" in the Prospectus.

SEE INSTRUCTION 1. DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO DTC DOES NOT CONSTITUTE DELIVERY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT.

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY

ALL TENDERING HOLDERS COMPLETE THIS BOX:

		Certificate Number(s)*	Principal Amount of Original Notes	Principal Amount of Original Notes Tendered (If Less Than All)**
	DESCRIPTION OF ORIGINAL	L NOTES TENDERED	•	
If blank, please print Name ar Registered Holde			Original Notes Tendered (Attach Additional List of Notes)	1
		Total Amount Tendered:		
 Need not be completed by book-entry ho ** Original Notes may be tendered in whole a holder will be deemed to have tendered 	e or in part in denominations of \$1,00			
BOXES BELOW TO BE CHECKED BY ELI	GIBLE INSTITUTIONS ONLY:			
O CHECK HERE IF TENDERED ORIGINAL MAINTAINED BY THE EXCHANGE				E TO THE ACCOUNT
Name of Tendering Institution:				
DTC Account No.	Tr	ansaction Code No.		
CHECK HERE AND ENCLOSE A PR ARE BEING DELIVERED PURSUAN AGENT AND COMPLETE THE FOL	NT TO A NOTICE OF GUARANT			
Name(s) of Registered Holder(s):				
Window Ticket Number (if any):				
Date of Execution of Notice of Guaranteed	Delivery:			
Name of Institution which Guaranteed Deli	very:			

IF GUARANTEED DELIVERY IS TO BE MADE BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER: Name of Tendering Institution: DTC Account No. Transaction Code No. CHECK HERE IF TENDERED BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER AND NON-EXCHANGED ORIGINAL NOTES ARE TO BE RETURNED BY CREDITING THE DTC ACCOUNT NUMBER SET FORTH ABOVE. CHECK HERE IF YOU ARE A BROKER-DEALER WHO ACQUIRED THE ORIGINAL NOTES FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT AS A RESULT OF MARKET MAKING OR OTHER TRADING ACTIVITIES (A "PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER") AND WISH TO RECEIVE 10 ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS AND 10 COPIES OF ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO. Name: Address:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer"), the above described aggregate principal amount of the Issuer's 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Original Notes"), in exchange for a like aggregate principal amount of the Issuer's 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "New Notes"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Prospectus, dated , 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus"), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, and in this Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Prospectus, constitute the "Exchange Offer").

Subject to and effective upon the acceptance for exchange of all or any portion of the Original Notes tendered herewith in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer (including, if the Exchange Offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of any such extension or amendment), the undersigned hereby tenders, exchanges, sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of the Issuer all right, title and interest in and to such Original Notes as are being tendered herewith. The undersigned hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Exchange Agent as its agent and attorney-in-fact (with full knowledge that the Exchange Agent is also acting as agent of the Issuer in connection with the Exchange Offer) with respect to the tendered Original Notes, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest), subject only to the right of withdrawal described in the Prospectus, to (i) deliver Certificates for Original Notes to the Issuer together with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity to, or upon the order of, the Issuer, upon receipt by the Exchange Agent, as the undersigned's agent, of the New Notes to be issued in exchange for such Original Notes, (ii) present Certificates for such Original Notes for transfer, and to transfer the Original Notes on the books of the Issuer and (iii) receive for the account of the Issuer all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such Original Notes, all in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer.

THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY REPRESENTS AND WARRANTS THAT THE UNDERSIGNED HAS FULL POWER AND AUTHORITY TO TENDER, EXCHANGE, SELL, ASSIGN AND TRANSFER THE ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED HEREBY AND THAT, WHEN THE SAME ARE ACCEPTED FOR EXCHANGE, THE ISSUER WILL ACQUIRE GOOD, MARKETABLE AND UNENCUMBERED TITLE THERETO, FREE AND CLEAR OF ALL LIENS, RESTRICTIONS, CHARGES AND ENCUMBRANCES, AND THAT THE ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED HEREBY ARE NOT SUBJECT TO ANY ADVERSE CLAIMS OR PROXIES. THE UNDERSIGNED WILL, UPON REQUEST, EXECUTE AND DELIVER ANY ADDITIONAL DOCUMENTS DEEMED BY THE ISSUER OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT TO BE NECESSARY OR DESIRABLE TO COMPLETE THE EXCHANGE, ASSIGNMENT AND TRANSFER OF THE ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED HEREBY, AND THE UNDERSIGNED WILL COMPLY WITH ITS OBLIGATIONS UNDER THE REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT, DATED AS OF JUNE 6, 2006 (THE "REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT"), AMONG THE ISSUER, THE GUARANTORS NAMED THEREIN AND THE INITIAL PURCHASERS NAMED THEREIN, FOR THE BENEFIT OF THE INITIAL PURCHASERS AND THE HOLDERS OF THE ORIGINAL NOTES. THE UNDERSIGNED HAS READ AND AGREES TO ALL OF THE TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER.

The name(s) and address(es) of the registered holder(s) of the Original Notes tendered hereby should be printed above, if they are not already set forth above, as they appear on the Certificates representing such Original Notes or, in the case of book-entry securities, on the relevant securities position listing. The Certificate number(s) and the Original Notes that the undersigned wishes to tender should be indicated in the appropriate boxes above.

If any tendered Original Notes are not exchanged pursuant to the Exchange Offer for any reason, or if Certificates are submitted for more Original Notes than are tendered or accepted for exchange, Certificates for such nonexchanged or nontendered Original Notes will be returned (or, in the case of Original Notes tendered by book-entry transfer, such Original Notes will be credited to an account maintained at DTC), without expense to the tendering holder, promptly following the expiration or termination of the Exchange Offer.

The undersigned understands that tenders of Original Notes pursuant to any one of the procedures described in "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer
Procedures" in the Prospectus and in the instructions hereto will, upon the Issuer's acceptance for exchange of such tendered Original Notes, constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and the Issuer upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Exchange Offer. The undersigned recognizes that, under certain circumstances set forth in the Prospectus, the Issuer may not be required to accept for exchange any of the Original Notes tendered hereby.

Unless otherwise indicated herein in the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" below, the undersigned hereby directs that the New Notes be issued in the name(s) of the undersigned or, in the case of a book-entry transfer of Original Notes, that such New Notes be credited to the account indicated above maintained at DTC. If applicable, substitute Certificates representing Original Notes not exchanged or not accepted for exchange will be issued to the undersigned or, in the case of a book-entry transfer of Original Notes, will be credited to the account indicated above maintained at DTC. Similarly, unless otherwise indicated under "Special Delivery Instructions," please deliver New Notes to the undersigned at the address shown below the undersigned's signature.

By tendering Original Notes and executing this Letter of Transmittal, the undersigned hereby represents and agrees that (i) any New Notes acquired pursuant to the Exchange Offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of its business, (ii) the undersigned has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of New Notes to be received in the Exchange Offer in violation of the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, (iii) the undersigned is not an "affiliate" (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933) of the Issuer or any of its subsidiaries, or, if the undersigned is an affiliate, the undersigned will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 to the extent applicable, (iv) if the undersigned is not a broker-dealer, the undersigned is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of such New Notes and (v) if the undersigned is a broker-dealer that received New Notes for its own account in the Exchange Offer, where such Original Notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, such broker-dealer will deliver a Prospectus in connection with any resale of such New Notes (provided that, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, such broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933). See "The Exchange Offer—Terms of the Exchange Offer—Purpose of the Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer Procedures" and "Plan of Distribution" in the Prospectus.

The Issuer has agreed that, subject to the provisions of the Registration Rights Agreement, the Prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a Participating Broker-Dealer in connection with resales of New Notes received in exchange for Original Notes, where such Original Notes were acquired by such Participating Broker-Dealer for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, for a period ending 180 days of the Prospectus (subject to extension under certain limited circumstances described in the Prospectus) or, if earlier, when all such New Notes have been disposed of by such Participating Broker-Dealer. However, a Participating Broker-Dealer who intends to use the Prospectus in connection with the resale of New Notes received in exchange for Original Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer must notify the Issuer, or cause the Issuer to be notified, on or prior to the Expiration Date, that it is a Participating Broker-Dealer. Such notice may be given in the space provided herein for that purpose or may be delivered to the Exchange Agent at one of the addresses set forth in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent." In that regard, each Participating Broker-Dealer, by tendering such Original Notes and executing this Letter of Transmittal, agrees that, upon receipt of notice from the Issuer of the occurrence of (i) the request of the Securities and Exchange Commission for amendments or supplements to the Registration Statement or the Prospectus included therein, (ii) the issuance by the Securities and Exchange Commission of any stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or the initiation of any proceedings for that purpose, (iii) the receipt by the Issuer or its legal counsel of any notification with respect to the suspension of the qualification of the New Notes for sale in any jurisdiction or the initiation or threatening of any proceeding for such purpose or (iv) the happening of any event that requires the Issuer to make changes in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus in order that the Registration Statement or the Prospectus does not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein (in the case of the Prospectus, in light of the circumstances under which they were made), not misleading, such Participating Broker-Dealer shall suspend the use of such Prospectus, until the Issuer has promptly prepared and filed a post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement or a supplement to the related Prospectus and any other document required so that, the Prospectus will not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading and has furnished an amended or supplemented Prospectus to the Participating Broker-Dealer or the Issuer has given notice that the sale of the New Notes may be resumed, as the case may be.

If the Issuer gives such notice to suspend the sale of the New Notes, it shall extend the 180-day period referred to above during which Participating Broker-Dealers are entitled to use the Prospectus in connection with the resale of New Notes by the number of days in the period from and including the date of the giving of such notice to and including the date when the Issuer shall have made available to Participating Broker-Dealers copies of the supplemented or amended Prospectus necessary to resume resales of the New Notes or to and including the date on which the Issuer has given notice that the use of the applicable Prospectus may be resumed, as the case may be.

Holders of New Notes on the relevant record date for the first interest payment date following the consummation of the exchange offer will receive interest accruing from June 6, 2006. Such interest will be paid with the first interest payment on the New Notes on December 15, 2006.

All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred in this Letter of Transmittal shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned and any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, executors, administrators, personal representatives, trustees in bankruptcy, legal representatives, successors and assigns of the undersigned. Except as stated in the Prospectus, this tender is irrevocable.

HOLDER(S) SIGN HERE (SEE INSTRUCTIONS 1, 2, 5 AND 6) (PLEASE COMPLETE SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9 BELOW) (NOTE: SIGNATURE(S) MUST BE GUARANTEED IF REQUIRED BY INSTRUCTION 2)

Must be signed by registered holder(s) exactly as name(s) appear(s) on Certificate(s) for the Original Notes hereby tendered or on a security position listing, or by any person(s) authorized to become the registered holder(s) by endorsements and documents transmitted herewith (including such opinions of counsel, certifications and other information as may be required by the Issuer or the Trustee for the Original Notes to comply with the restrictions on transfer applicable to the Original Notes). If the signature is by an attorney-in-fact, executor, administrator, trustee, guardian, officer of a corporation or another acting in a fiduciary capacity or representative capacity, please set forth the signer's full title. See Instruction 5.

(SIGNATURE(S) OF HOLDER(S)) Signature(s): , 2006 Dated: Name(s): (Please Print) Address: (Include Zip Code) Area Code and Telephone Number: TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION OR SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER(S) **GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURE(S)** (SEE INSTRUCTIONS 2 AND 5) Authorized Signature: Name: (Please Print) Date: Capacity or Title: Name of Firm: Address:

(Include Zip Code)

Area Code and Telephone Number:

SPECIAL ISSUANCE INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6)

To be completed ONLY if the New Notes are to be issued in the name of someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s) appear(s) above:

Name:	
	(Please Print)
	(ricase rimt)
Address:	
	(Include Zip Code)
	(Taxpayer Identification or Social Security No.)
	SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6)
	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6)
ppear(s) above	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) mpleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above.
appear(s) above Mail New Notes	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) mpleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above.
appear(s) above Mail New Notes	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) mpleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above.
appear(s) above Mail New Notes	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) mpleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above.
appear(s) above Mail New Notes Name:	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:
appear(s) above Mail New Notes Name:	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:
appear(s) above Mail New Notes Name:	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:
	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:
ppear(s) above Mail New Notes Name:	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:
ppear(s) above Mail New Notes Name:	(See Instructions 1, 5 AND 6) Impleted ONLY if the New Notes are to be delivered to someone other than the registered holder of the Original Notes whose name(s or to such registered holder(s) at an address other than that shown above. to:

INSTRUCTIONS

FORMING PART OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER

1. Delivery of Letter of Transmittal and Certificates; Guaranteed Delivery Procedures. This Letter of Transmittal is to be completed either if (a) Certificates are to be forwarded herewith or (b) tenders are to be made pursuant to the procedures for tender by book-entry transfer set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer Procedures" in the Prospectus. Certificates, or timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer of such Original Notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, as well as a Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message in the case of a book-entry delivery, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent at one of its addresses set forth herein prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date. Original Notes may be tendered in whole or in part in the principal amount of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof.

Holders who wish to tender their Original Notes and (i) whose Certificate of such Original Notes are not immediately available or (ii) who cannot deliver their Original Notes, the Letter of Transmittal or any other required documents to the Exchange Agent prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date or (iii) who cannot complete the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date, must tender their Original Notes by properly completing and duly executing a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures" in the Prospectus. Pursuant to such procedures: (i) such tender must be made by or through an Eligible Guarantor Institution (as defined below); (ii) a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, substantially in the form made available by the Issuer, must be received by the Exchange Agent prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date; and (iii) the Certificates (or a book-entry confirmation (as defined in the Prospectus)) representing all tendered Original Notes, in proper form for transfer, together with a Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message in the case of a book-entry delivery, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent within three business days after the Expiration Date, all as provided in "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures" in the Prospectus.

The Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be delivered by hand, overnight courier or mail or transmitted by facsimile to the Exchange Agent, and must include a guarantee by an Eligible Guarantor Institution in the form set forth in such Notice. For Original Notes to be properly tendered pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedure, the Exchange Agent must receive a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date. As used herein and in the Prospectus, "Eligible Guarantor Institution" means a firm or other entity identified in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act as "an eligible guarantor institution," including (as such terms are defined therein) (i) a bank; (ii) a broker, dealer, municipal securities broker or dealer or government securities broker or dealer; (iii) a credit union; (iv) a national securities exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency; or (v) a savings association.

THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF CERTIFICATES, THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS IS AT THE OPTION AND SOLE RISK OF THE TENDERING HOLDER AND THE DELIVERY WILL BE DEEMED MADE ONLY WHEN ACTUALLY RECEIVED BY THE EXCHANGE AGENT. IF DELIVERY IS BY MAIL, REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED, PROPERLY INSURED, OR OVERNIGHT OR HAND DELIVERY SERVICE IS RECOMMENDED. IN ALL CASES, SUFFICIENT TIME SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ENSURE TIMELY DELIVERY.

The Issuer will not accept any alternative, conditional or contingent tenders. Each tendering holder, by executing a Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof), waives any right to receive any notice of the acceptance of such tender.

- 2. Guarantee of Signatures. No signature guarantee on this Letter of Transmittal is required if:
 - (i) this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder (which term, for purposes of this document, shall include any participant in DTC whose name appears on the relevant security position listing as the owner of the Original Notes) of Original Notes tendered herewith, unless such holder(s) has completed either the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" above, or
 - (ii) such Original Notes are tendered for the account of a firm that is an Eligible Guarantor Institution.

In all other cases, an Eligible Guarantor Institution must guarantee the signature(s) on this Letter of Transmittal. See Instruction 5.

- **3.** *Inadequate Space.* If the space provided in the box captioned "Description of Original Notes" is inadequate, the Certificate number(s) and/or the aggregate principal amount of Original Notes and any other required information should be listed on a separate signed schedule which is attached to this Letter of Transmittal.
- 4. Partial Tenders and Withdrawal Rights. Tenders of Original Notes will be accepted only in the principal amount of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof. If less than all the Original Notes evidenced by any Certificate submitted are to be tendered, fill in the principal amount of Original Notes which are to be tendered in the box entitled "Principal Amount of Original Notes Tendered (if less than all)." In such case, new Certificate(s) for the remainder of the Original Notes that were evidenced by your old Certificate(s) will only be sent to the holder of the Original Notes, or such other party as you identify in the box captioned "Special Delivery Instructions" promptly after the Expiration Date. All Original Notes represented by Certificates delivered to the Exchange Agent will be deemed to have been tendered unless otherwise indicated.

Except as otherwise provided herein, tenders of Original Notes may be withdrawn at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date. In order for a withdrawal to be effective on or prior to that time, a written, telegraphic, telex or facsimile transmission of such notice of withdrawal must be timely received by the Exchange Agent at one of its addresses set forth above or in the Prospectus prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date. Any such notice of withdrawal must specify the name of the person who tendered the Original Notes to be withdrawn, the aggregate principal amount of Original Notes to be withdrawn, and (if Certificates for Original Notes have been tendered) the name of the registered holder of the Original Notes as set forth on the Certificate for the Original Notes, if different from that of the person who tendered such Original Notes. If Certificates for the Original Notes have been delivered or otherwise identified to the Exchange Agent, then prior to the physical release of such Certificates for the Original Notes, the tendering holder must submit the serial numbers shown on the particular Certificates for the Original Notes to be withdrawn and the signature on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an Eligible Guarantor Institution, except in the case of Original Notes tendered for the account of an Eligible Guarantor Institution. If Original Notes have been tendered pursuant to the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Offer Procedures," in the Prospectus, the notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawal of Original Notes, in which case a notice of withdrawal will be effective if delivered to the Exchange Agent by written, telegraphic, telex or facsimile transmission. Withdrawals of tenders of Original Notes may not be rescinded. Original Notes properly withdrawn will not be deemed validly tendered for purposes of the Exchange O

All questions as to the validity, form and eligibility (including time of receipt) of such withdrawal notices will be determined by the Issuer, in its sole discretion, whose determination shall be final and binding on all parties. Neither the Issuer, any affiliates or assigns of the Issuer, the Exchange Agent nor any other person shall be under any duty to give any notification of any irregularities in any notice of withdrawal or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification. Any Original Notes which have been tendered but which are withdrawn will be returned to the holder thereof without cost to such holder promptly after withdrawal.

5. Signatures on Letter of Transmittal, Assignments and Endorsements. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of the Original Notes tendered hereby, the signature(s) must correspond exactly with the name(s) as written on the face of the Certificate(s) or, in the case of book-entry securities, on the relevant security position listing, without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever.

If any of the Original Notes tendered hereby are owned of record by two or more joint owners, all such owners must sign this Letter of Transmittal.

If any tendered Original Notes are registered in different name(s) on several Certificates, it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate Letters of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimiles thereof) as there are different registrations of Certificates.

If this Letter of Transmittal or any Certificates or bond powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing and must submit proper evidence satisfactory to the Issuer, in its sole discretion, of such persons' authority to so act.

When this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered owner(s) of the Original Notes listed and transmitted hereby, no endorsement(s) of Certificate(s) or separate bond power(s) are required unless New Notes are to be issued in the name of a person other than the registered holder(s). Signature(s) on such Certificate(s) or bond power(s) must be guaranteed by an Eligible Guarantor Institution.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered owner(s) of the Original Notes listed, the Certificates must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate bond powers, signed exactly as the name or names of the registered owner(s) appear(s) on the Certificates, and also must be accompanied by such opinions of counsel, certifications and other information as the Issuer or the Trustee for the Original Notes may require in accordance with the restrictions on transfer applicable to the Original Notes. Signatures on such Certificates or bond powers must be guaranteed by an Eligible Guarantor Institution.

- **6. Special Issuance and Delivery Instructions.** If New Notes are to be issued in the name of a person other than the signer of this Letter of Transmittal, or if New Notes are to be sent to someone other than the signer of this Letter of Transmittal or to an address other than that shown above, the appropriate boxes on this Letter of Transmittal should be completed. Certificates for Original Notes not exchanged will be returned by mail or, if tendered by book-entry transfer, by crediting the account indicated above maintained at DTC. See Instruction 4.
- 7. Irregularities. The Issuer determines, in its sole discretion, all questions as to the form of documents, validity, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for exchange of any tender of Original Notes, which determination shall be final and binding on all parties. The Issuer reserves the absolute right to reject any and all tenders determined by it not to be in proper form or the acceptance of which, or exchange for, may, in the view of counsel to the Issuer, be unlawful. The Issuer also reserves the absolute right, subject to applicable law, to waive any of the conditions of the Exchange Offer—Conditions" or any conditions or irregularity in any tender of Original Notes of any particular holder, and if the Issuer waives any conditions or irregularities with respect to a particular holder, the Issuer will waive such condition with respect to all holders. The Issuer's interpretation of the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer (including this Letter of Transmittal and the instructions hereto) will be final and binding. No tender of Original Notes will be deemed to have been validly made until all irregularities with respect to such tender have been cured or waived. Neither the Issuer, any affiliates or assigns of the Issuer, the Exchange Agent, nor any other person shall be under any duty to give notification of any irregularities in tenders or incur any liability for failure to give such notification.
- **8.** *Questions, Requests for Assistance and Additional Copies.* Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to the Exchange Agent at one of its addresses and telephone number set forth on the front of this Letter of Transmittal. Additional copies of the Prospectus, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and the Letter of Transmittal may be obtained from the Exchange Agent or from your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee.
- **9.** 28% Backup Withholding; Substitute Form W-9. Under U.S. Federal income tax law, a U.S. holder whose tendered Original Notes are accepted for exchange is required to provide the Exchange Agent with such U.S. holder's correct taxpayer identification number ("TIN") on Substitute Form W-9 below. If the Exchange Agent is not provided with the correct TIN, the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") may subject the U.S. holder or other payee to a \$50 penalty. In addition, payments to such U.S. holders or other payees with respect to Original Notes exchanged pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be subject to a 28% (in 2006) backup withholding.

The box in Part 2 of the Substitute Form W-9 may be checked if the tendering U.S. holder has not been issued a TIN and has applied for a TIN or intends to apply for a TIN in the near future. If the box in Part 2 is checked, the U.S. holder or other payee must also complete the Certificate of Awaiting Taxpayer Identification Number below in order to avoid backup withholding. Notwithstanding that the box in Part 2 is checked and the Certificate of Awaiting Taxpayer Identification Number is completed, the Exchange Agent will withhold 28% of all payments made prior to the time a properly certified TIN is provided to the Exchange Agent. The Exchange Agent will retain such amounts withheld during the 60 day period following the date of the Substitute Form W-9. If the U.S. holder furnishes the Exchange Agent with its TIN within 60 days after the date of the Substitute Form W-9, the amounts retained during the 60 day period will be remitted to the U.S. holder and no further amounts shall be retained or withheld from payments made to the U.S. holder thereafter. If, however, the U.S. holder has not provided the Exchange Agent with its TIN within such 60 day period, amounts withheld will be remitted to the IRS as backup withholding. In addition,

28% of all payments made thereafter will be withheld and remitted to the IRS until a correct TIN is provided.

The U.S. holder is required to give the Exchange Agent the TIN (e.g., social security number or employer identification number) of the registered owner of the Original Notes or of the last transferee appearing on the transfers attached to, or endorsed on, the Original Notes. If the Original Notes are registered in more than one name or are not in the name of the actual owner, consult the enclosed "Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9" for additional guidance on which number to report.

Certain U.S. holders (including, (1) an organization exempt from tax under Section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under Section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of Section 401(f)(2); (2) the United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities; (3) a state, the District of Columbia, a possession of the United States, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities; (4) a foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies or instrumentalities; (5) an international organization or any of its agencies or instrumentalities; (6) a corporation; (7) a foreign central bank of issue; (8) a dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the U.S., the District of Columbia or a possession of the U.S.; (9) a futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission; (10) a REIT; (11) an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940; (12) a common trust fund operated by a bank under Section 584(a); (13) a financial institution; (14) a middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian; or (15) a trust exempt from tax under Section 664 or described in Section 4947) may not be subject to these backup withholding and reporting requirements. Such U.S. holders should nevertheless complete the attached Substitute Form W-9 below, and check the box "Exempt from backup withholding" provided on Substitute Form W-9, to avoid possible erroneous backup withholding. A foreign person may qualify as an exempt recipient by submitting a properly completed IRS Form W-8 BEN, signed under penalties of perjury, attesting to that U.S. holder's exempt status.

Backup withholding is not an additional U.S. Federal income tax. Rather, the U.S. Federal income tax liability of a person subject to backup withholding will be reduced by the amount of tax withheld. If withholding results in an overpayment of taxes, a refund may be obtained.

- **10.** Lost, Destroyed or Stolen Certificates. If any Certificate(s) representing Original Notes has been lost, destroyed or stolen, the holder should promptly notify the Exchange Agent. The holder will then be instructed as to the steps that must be taken in order to replace the Certificate(s). This Letter of Transmittal and related documents cannot be processed until the procedures for replacing lost, destroyed or stolen Certificate(s) have been followed.
- 11. Security Transfer Taxes. Holders who tender their Original Notes for exchange will not be obligated to pay any transfer taxes in connection therewith. If, however, New Notes are to be delivered to, or are to be issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the Original Notes tendered, or if a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of Original Notes in connection with the Exchange Offer, then the amount of any such transfer tax (whether imposed on the registered holder or any other persons) will be payable by the tendering holder. If satisfactory evidence of payment of such taxes or exemption therefrom is not submitted with the Letter of Transmittal, the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to such tendering holder.

IMPORTANT: THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (OR MANUALLY SIGNED FACSIMILE THEREOF) AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS MUST BE RECEIVED BY THE EXCHANGE AGENT PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL TENDERING NOTEHOLDERS (SEE INSTRUCTION 9)

PAY	ER'S NAME: U.S. Bank, National Associati	on
Name:		
Business name, if different from above:		
Check appropriate box: o Individual/sole proprietor o Other o Exempt from backup withholding	o Corporation o Partnership	
Address (number, street and apt. or suite no.):		
City, state and ZIP code:		
List account number(s) here (optional):		
substitute form W-9	PART 1—PLEASE PROVIDE YOUR TIN IN THE BOX AT RIGHT AND CERTIFY BY SIGNING AND DATING BELOW	Social Security Number OR Employer Identification Number
Department of the Treasury, Internal Revenue Service		
Payer's Request for Taxpayer Identification Number ("TIN") and Certification	me). (2) I am not subject to backup withholding because by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") that I am s	ERJURY, I CERTIFY THAT: ntification Number (or that I am waiting for a number to be issued to e: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, (b) I have not been notified ubject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest o longer subject to withholding. (3) I am a U.S. person (including a U.S.
	BY THE IRS THAT YOU ARE CURRENTLY SUI REPORTING INTEREST OR DIVIDENDS ON YO BY THE IRS THAT YOU WERE SUBJECT TO B	CCROSS OUT ITEM (2) ABOVE IF YOU HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED EJECT TO BACKUP WITHHOLDING BECAUSE OF UNDER- DUR TAX RETURN. HOWEVER, IF AFTER BEING NOTIFIED ACKUP WITHHOLDING, YOU RECEIVED ANOTHER WE NO LONGER SUBJECT TO BACKUP WITHHOLDING, DO
Signature	Date , 2006	PART 2—AWAITING TIN 0
IN BACKUP WITHHOLDING EXCHANGE OFFER. PLEAS	ND RETURN THIS FORM MAY IN CERT G OF 28% (in 2006) OF ANY AMOUNTS P E REVIEW THE ENCLOSED GUIDELIN IN NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM	AID TO YOU PURSUANT TO THE

W-9 FOR ADDITIONAL DETAILS. NOTE:

YOU MUST COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING CERTIFICATE IF YOU CHECKED THE BOX IN PART 2 OF SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9.

CERTIFICATION OF AWAITING TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER

I certify under penalties of perjury that a Taxpayer Identification Number has not been issued to me, and either (1) I have mailed or delivered an
application to receive a Taxpayer Identification Number to the appropriate Internal Revenue Service Center or Social Security Administrative Office or (2) I
intend to mail or deliver an application in the near future. I understand that if I do not provide a Taxpayer Identification Number by the time of payment, 28% of
all payments made to me on account of the New Notes shall be retained until I provide a Taxpayer Identification Number to the Exchange Agent and that, if I do
not provide my Taxpayer Identification Number within 60 days, such retained amounts shall be remitted to the Internal Revenue Service as backup withholding
and 28% of all reportable payments made to me thereafter will be withheld and remitted to the Internal Revenue Service until I provide a Taxpayer Identification
Number:

Number:		
Signature	Date	, 2006
	•	

QuickLinks

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY INSTRUCTIONS FORMING PART OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Offer to Exchange
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
for any and all outstanding
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
of
BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE"). ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

To Our Clients:

We are enclosing herewith a Prospectus, dated , 2006 (the "Prospectus"), of Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Prospectus, constitute the "Exchange Offer") relating to the offer by the Issuer to exchange its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "New Notes"), for a like principal amount of its issued and outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Original Notes"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer.

The Exchange Offer is not conditioned upon any minimum number of Original Notes being tendered.

We are the holder of record of Original Notes held by us for your own account. A tender of such Original Notes can be made only by us as the record holder and pursuant to your instructions. The Letter of Transmittal is furnished to you for your information only and cannot be used by you to tender Original Notes held by us for your account.

We request instructions as to whether you wish to tender any or all of the Original Notes held by us for your account pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer. We also request that you confirm that we may on your behalf make the representations contained in the Letter of Transmittal.

Pursuant to the Letter of Transmittal, each holder of Original Notes will represent to the Issuer that (i) any New Notes acquired pursuant to the Exchange Offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of its business, (ii) the holder has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of New Notes to be received in the Exchange Offer in violation of the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, (iii) the holder is not an "affiliate" (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933) of the Issuer or any of its subsidiaries, or, if the holder is an affiliate, the holder will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 to the extent applicable, (iv) if the holder is not a Broker-Dealer, the holder is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of such New Notes and (v) if the holder is a Broker-Dealer that received New Notes for its own account in the Exchange Offer, where such Original Notes were acquired by such Broker-Dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, such Broker-Dealer will deliver a Prospectus in connection with any resale of such New Notes (by so acknowledging and delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with any resale of such New Notes, the holder is not deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933).

Instructions with Respect to the Exchange Offer

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of the Prospectus and the accompanying Letter of Transmittal relating to the exchange of the Issuer's 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "New Notes"), for a like principal amount of issued and outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "Original Notes"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer.

This will instruct you, the registered holder and/or book-entry transfer facility participant, as to the action to be taken by you relating to the Exchange Offer with respect to the Original Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned.

The aggregate face amount of the Original Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned is (fill in an amount):

\$ of the 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016

With respect to the Exchange Offer, the undersigned hereby instructs you (check appropriate box):

- o To tender the following Original Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned (insert amount of Original Notes to be tendered (if any)):
 - \$ of the 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016
- Not to tender any Original Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned.

If the undersigned instructs you to tender the Original Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned, it is understood that you are authorized to make, on behalf of the undersigned (and the undersigned, by its signature below, hereby makes to you), the representations and warranties contained in the Letter of Transmittal that are to be made with respect to the undersigned as a beneficial owner, including but not limited to the representations, that (i) any New Notes acquired pursuant to the Exchange Offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of its business, (ii) the undersigned has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of New Notes to be received in the Exchange Offer in violation of the provisions of the Security Act of 1933, (iii) the undersigned is not an "affiliate" (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933) of the Issuer or any of its subsidiaries, or, if the undersigned is an affiliate, the undersigned will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 to the extent applicable, (iv) if the undersigned is not a Broker-Dealer, the undersigned is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933) of such New Notes and (v) if the undersigned is a Broker-Dealer that received New Notes for its own account in the Exchange Offer, where such Original Notes were acquired by such Broker-Dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, such Broker-Dealer will deliver a Prospectus in connection with any resale of such New Notes (by so acknowledging and delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with any resale of such New Notes, the undersigned is not deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933).

Name of beneficial owner(s):	
Signature(s):	
Name(s) (please print):	
Address:	
Telephone Number:	
Taxpayer Identification or Social Security Number:	
Date:	

QuickLinks

Offer to Exchange 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933, for any and all outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, of BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

Offer to Exchange
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
for any and all outstanding
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
of
BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE"). ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

To Registered Holders and The Depository Trust Company Participants:

We are enclosing herewith the materials listed below relating to the offer by Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer"), to exchange its 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "New Notes"), for a like principal amount of its issued and outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Original Notes"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Issuer's Prospectus, dated

, 2006 (the "Prospectus") and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Prospectus constitute the "Exchange Offer").

Enclosed herewith are copies of the following documents:

- 1. Prospectus;
- 2. Letter of Transmittal;
- 3. Notice of Guaranteed Delivery; and
- 4. Letter which may be sent to your clients for whose account you hold Original Notes in your name or in the name of your nominee, with space provided for obtaining such client's instruction with regard to the Exchange Offer.

We urge you to contact your clients promptly. Please note that the Exchange Offer will expire on 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date unless extended.

The Exchange Offer is not conditioned upon any minimum number of Original Notes being tendered.

The Issuer will not pay any fee or commissions to any broker or dealer or to any other persons (other than the Exchange Agent) in connection with the solicitation of tenders of Original Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer. The Company will pay or cause to be paid any transfer taxes payable on the transfer of Original Notes to it, except as otherwise provided in Instruction 11 of the enclosed Letter of Transmittal.

Additional copies of the enclosed material may be obtained from the Exchange Agent.

QuickLinks

Offer to Exchange 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933, for any and all outstanding 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, of BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

Offer to Exchange
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
for any and all outstanding
8.125% Senior Notes due 2016,
which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933,
of
BEAZER HOMES USA, INC.

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, or one substantially equivalent to this form, must be used to accept the Exchange Offer (as defined below) if (i) certificates for the Issuer's (as defined below) 8.125% Senior Notes due 2016 (the "Original Notes") are not immediately available, (ii) Original Notes, the Letter of Transmittal or any other required documents cannot be delivered to U.S. Bank, National Association (the "Exchange Agent") prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date (as defined below) or (iii) the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer cannot be completed prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date (as defined below). This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be delivered by hand, overnight courier or mail, or transmitted by facsimile transmission, to the Exchange Agent. See "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures" in the Prospectus (as defined below).

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON , 2006 UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE"). ORIGINAL NOTES TENDERED IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

The Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer is:

U.S. Bank, National Association

By Mail, Overnight Courier or Hand Delivery:

U.S. Bank, National Association
60 Livingston Avenue
EP-MN-WS2N
St. Paul, MN 55107
Attention: Specialized Finance Department
Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

By Facsimile:

(651) 495-8158 Attention: Specialized Finance Department Confirm by Telephone: (800) 934-6802

Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

To confirm by telephone or for information:

(800) 934-6802 Reference: Beazer Homes USA, Inc. Exchange

DELIVERY OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR TRANSMISSION OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY VIA FACSIMILE TO A NUMBER OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR OTHERWISE THAN AS PROVIDED ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY.

THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY IS NOT TO BE USED TO GUARANTEE SIGNATURES. IF A SIGNATURE ON A LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS REQUIRED TO BE GUARANTEED BY AN "ELIGIBLE GUARANTOR INSTITUTION" UNDER THE INSTRUCTIONS THERETO, SUCH SIGNATURE GUARANTEE MUST APPEAR IN THE APPLICABLE SPACE PROVIDED IN THE SIGNATURE BOX ON THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

THE GUARANTEE ON THE NEXT PAGE MUST BE COMPLETED.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Beazer Homes USA, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Prospectus, dated , 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Prospectus, constitute the "Exchange Offer"), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the aggregate principal amount of Original Notes set forth below pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures." All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred by this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned, and every obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns of the undersigned.

8.1	125% Senior Notes due 2016	
Aggregate Principal Amount Tendered:* ———————————————————————————————————	Name(s) of Registe Addresses:	ered Holder(s):
If Original Notes will be tendered by book-entry transfer, provide the following information: DTC Account Number:	Area Code and Telephone Number Signatures:	r(s):
* Original Notes may be tendered in whole or in part in denon will be deemed to have tendered ALL of the Original Notes	_	tiples thereof. Unless otherwise indicated here, a holder

GUARANTEE (NOT TO BE USED FOR SIGNATURE GUARANTEE)

The undersigned, a firm or other entity identified in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as an "eligible guarantor institution," including (as such terms are defined therein): (i) a bank; (ii) a broker, dealer, municipal securities broker, municipal securities dealer, government securities broker, government securities dealer; (iii) a credit union; (iv) a national securities exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency; or (v) a savings association (each, an "Eligible Guarantor Institution"), hereby guarantees to deliver to the Exchange Agent, at one of its addresses set forth above, either the Original Notes tendered hereby in proper form for transfer, or confirmation of the book-entry transfer of such Original Notes to the Exchange Agent's account at The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), pursuant to the procedures for book-entry transfer set forth in the Prospectus, in either case together with one or more properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof), or an Agent's Message in the case of a book-entry delivery, and any other required documents within three New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

The undersigned acknowledges that it must deliver the Letter of Transmittal and the Original Notes tendered hereby to the Exchange Agent within the time period set forth above, and that failure to do so could result in a financial loss to the undersigned.

	Name of Fi	rm;	
	Address:		
	Area Code a	and Telephone Number:	
		(Authorized Signature)	
	Title:		
	Name:		
	Date:	(Please type or print)	
NOTE	ACT	NOT SEND ORIGINAL NOTES WITH THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY. FUAL SURRENDER OF ORIGINAL NOTES MUST BE MADE PURSUANT TO, AND BE COMPANIED BY, A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED LETTER OF ANSMITTAL AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS.	

INSTRUCTIONS FOR NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

- 1. **Delivery of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery**. A properly completed and duly executed copy of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and any other documents required by this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be received by the Exchange Agent at its address set forth herein prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date. The method of delivery of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and any other required documents to the Exchange Agent is at the election and sole risk of the holder, and the delivery will be deemed made only when actually received by the Exchange Agent. If delivery is by mail, registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. As an alternative to delivery by mail, the holders may wish to consider using an overnight or hand delivery service. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to assure timely delivery. For a description of the guaranteed delivery procedures, see Instruction 1 of the Letter of Transmittal.
- 2. **Signatures on this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery**. If this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery is signed by the registered holder(s) of the Original Notes, the signature must correspond with the name(s) written on the face of the Original Notes without alteration, enlargement, or any change whatsoever. If this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery is signed by a participant of the Book-Entry Transfer Facility whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the Original Notes, the signature must correspond with the name shown on the security position listing as the owner of the Original Notes.

If this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery is signed by a person other than the registered holder(s) of any Original Notes listed or a participant of the Book-Entry Transfer Facility, this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be accompanied by appropriate bond powers, signed as the name of the registered holder(s) appears on the Original Notes or signed as the name of the participant shown on the Book-Entry Transfer Facility's security position listing.

3. **Requests for Assistance or Additional Copies**. Questions and requests for assistance for additional copies of the Prospectus may be directed to the Exchange Agent at the address specified in the Prospectus. Holders may also contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the Exchange Offer.

NOTE: DO NOT SEND ORIGINAL NOTES WITH THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY. ACTUAL SURRENDER OF ORIGINAL NOTES MUST BE MADE PURSUANT TO, AND BE ACCOMPANIED BY, A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS.

QuickLinks

NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY
THE GUARANTEE ON THE NEXT PAGE MUST BE COMPLETED.
GUARANTEE (NOT TO BE USED FOR SIGNATURE GUARANTEE)
INSTRUCTIONS FOR NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY